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NOMINATION OF HENRY A. KISSINGER

FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 7, 1973

UNITED STATES SENATE,
Coandyarrrer oN ForeiaN ReLarioxs,
Washington, D.C.

The cominittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m.. in room 318, Rus-
sell Senate Office Building, Senator J. W. Fulbright [chairman],
presiding.

Present : Senators Fulbright, Sparkman, Chureh, Symington, Pell,
McGee, Muskie, McGovern, Humphrey, Aiken, Case. Javits, Scott,
Pearson, Percy, and Griffin.

The Cuaamraran, The committee will come to order.

HEARING PROCEDURE

As a preliminary statement on procedure I think the committee
should proceed initially under the 10-minute rule. Then after every
member has had an opportunity we will be flexible according to the
circumstances as they develop.

The Committee on Foreign Relations meets this mornine to con-
sider the nomination of Dr. Henry Kissinger to be the next Sec-
retary of State of the [Tnited States.

[ Biography of Dr. Kissinger follows:]

BIOGRAPHY OF HENRY ALFRED KISSINGER

Position for which considered: SRecretary of State
Present position: Assistant to the President for National Security Affairs
Office address: The White House, Washington, I.C. 20500
Dorn: May 27, 1923, Fuerth, Germany (Naturalized U.S. citizen. June 19, 1943,
Spartanburg., South Carolina)
Legal residence: District of Colminbia
Marital status: Divorced 1964
Family: Children : Elizabeth, David
IHHome address: 2527 Waterside Drive, N.W.. Washington. D.C, 20008
Education: B.A. 1950, Harvard College; M.A. 1952, Ilarvard University : Ph, D,
1954, Harvard University
Language ability: German, French
Erperience:
Government :
1950-61 : Consultant, Operations Research Office
1952 : Consultant. Director of Psychological Strategy Board
1955 : Consultant. Operations Coordinating Board
1959-60 : Consultant. Weapons Systems Evaluation Group of the Joint
Chiefs of Staff
1961-62: Consultant, National Security Council
196168 : Consultant, the RAND Corporation

(1)
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19%1—68: Consultant, United States Arms Control and Disarmament
gency
196568 : Consultant, Department of State
Nongovernment :
1954-55: Instructor, Department of Government, ITarvard University;
1955-56: Study Director, Nuclear Weapons, and Foreign Policy, Council
on Foreign Relations;
1956-58: Director, Special Studies Project, Rockefeller Brothers Fund;
1957-59: Lecturer, Department of Government, IIarvard University ;
1957-60 : Associate Director, Center for International Affairs:
1951-71: Director, Harvard International Seminar;
7/58-1/71: Director. Defense Studies Program, IIarvard University
(Leave of absence Jan. 1969-Jan. 1971) ;
T/59-6/62: Associate Professor, Department of Government, Harvard
University :
7/62-1/71: Professor. Department of Government, Harvard University
(Leave of absence Jan, 1969-Jan. 1971) ;
9/60-1/71: Faculty Member, Center for International Affairs, Harvard
University (Leave of absence Jan. 1969-Jan. 1971) ; and
1968 Presidential Campaign : Foreign Policy Adviser to Governor Nelson
A. Rockefeller.
Military service:
2/43-5/4G: 84th Infantvy Division: 970th Counter-Intelligence Corps
1946-09 : Captain Military Intelligence Reserve
Awards:
Bronze Star
Phi Beta Kappa; Havvard National Scholarship: Harvard Fellowship (non-
stipendiary) ; Harvard Detur; Rockefeller Foundation Fellowship for
Political Theory
1958
National Junion Chamber of Commerce Award
Woodrow Wilson Prize for the best book in the fields of government,
politics anud international affairs
Citation by the Overseas Press Club, for Nuclear Weapons and Foreign
Policy
1965-66 : Guggenheim Fellowship
1973:
Federal City Club Award for very distinguished public service
American Institute for Public Service Award for the greatest public
service pertormed by an elected or appointed official
International DPlatform Association, 1973 Theodore Roosevelt Award for
the most outstanding official in the United States Government
Veterans of TForeign Wars of the United States, Dwight David Eisen-
hower Distinguishied Service Medal and Citation
Publications:
Boolks:
A World Restored: Castlercagh, Mctternich and Restoration of Peace,
1812-1822, Houghton-Mifflin, October, 1957.
Nucltear Weapons and Foreign Policy, Harper & Brothers, June, 1957,
The Necessity for Choice: Prospects of American Foreign Policy, Har-
per & Brothers, January, 1961.
The Troubled Paritnership: A Reappraisal of the Atlantic Alliance, Mc-
Graw I1ill, April, 1965.
Problems of National Strategy: A Book of Rcadiness, ed. Kissinger,
Frederick A. Praeger, November, 1965.
American Foreign Policy, Threc Essays, W. W, Norton, 1969.
Articles:
“Reflections on the Political Thought of Metternich,” American Political
Science Review, December, 1954.
“American Policy and Preventive War,” Yale Review, April, 1953.
“Military Policy and the Defense of the ‘Grey’ Areas,” Foreign Affairs,
April, 1955.
“Limitations of Diplomacy,” The New Republic, May 6, 1955.
“Congress of Vienna,” World Politics, January, 1956.
“Torce and Diplomacy in the Nuclear Age,” Foreign Affairs, April, 1956.
“Reflections on American Diplomacy,” Foreign Affairs, October, 1936.
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“Strategy and Organization,” Foreign Affairs, April, 1957.

“Controls, Inspection and Limited War,” The Reporter, June 13, 1957.

“United States Foreign Policy and Higher Education,” Current Issues in
Higher Education. March, 1958,

“Missiles and the Western Alliance,” Forecign Affairs, April, 1958,

“Nuclear Testing and the Problem of Peace,” Foreign Affairs, October
1958,

“The Policymaker and the Intellectual,” Thec Reporter, March 5, 1959.

“As Urgent as the Moscow Threat,” New York Times Magazinc, March,
1959.

“The Search for Stability,” Foreign Affairs, July, 1959.

“The Khrushchev Visit—Dangers and Hopes,” New York Times Maga-
zine, September 6, 1959.

“Arms Control, Inspection and Surprise Attack,” Foreign Affairs, July,
1960.

“Limited War: Nuclear or Conventional? A Reappraisal,” Daedalus,
Fall, 1960.

“The New Cult of Neutralism,” The Reporter, November 24, 1960.

“The Next Suminit Meeting,” Harper's Magazine, December, 1960.

“For An Atlantic Confederacy,” The Reporter, February 2, 1961,

“IL’Evolution de la Doctrine Strategique aux Etats-Unis,” Politique
Etrangere, No. 2, 19622,

“The Unsolved Problems of European Defense,” Foreign Affairs, July,
1962,

“Reflections on Cuba,” The Reporter, November 22, 1962,

“Strains on the Alliance,” Forecign Affairs, January, 1963.

“The Skybolt Affair,” The Reporter, January 17, 1963.

“NATO’s Nuclear Dilemma,” The Reporter, March 28, 1963,

“Coalition Diplomacy in the Nuclear Age,” Foreign Affairs, July 1964.
(Reprinted in Survival, Le Monde, Frankfurter Allgemeine, and The
Atlantic Comnuunity Quarteriy.)

“Reflections on Iower and Diplomacy,” Dimensions in Diplomacy, Johns
Hopkins Press, 1964,

“Les Etats-Unis et I'Ifurope,” Res Publica, Revue de 'Institut Belge de
Science Politique, Volume VI, 1964-1, p. 52-7.

“Classical Diplomacy.,” I’ower & Order: Sie Cases in World Politics,
Harcourt, Brace & World, Inc., 1964.

“The Illusionist: Why We Misunderstand de Gaulle,” IHarper's, March,
1965.

“Kann Man Den Soviets Trauen?”’ Die Welt, April 3, 1965.

“The Price of German Unity,” The Rcporter, April 22, 1965. (Reprinted
in Die Zeit)

“Domestic Structure and Ioreign Policy,” Daecdalus, April, 1966.

“For a New Atlantic Alliance,” The Reporter, July 14, 1966. (Reprinted
in Die Welt, Die Wehrkunde, Aus Politik und Zeitgeschichtc)

“What Should We Do Now?" Look, August 9. 1966, p. 26.

“The White Revolutionary : Reflections on Bismarck,” Deecdalus, Sum-
mer, 1968.

“Bureaucracy and Policy Making: The Effect of Insiders and Outsiders
on the Policy Process,” Bureaucracy Iolitics, and Strategy, Security
Studies Paper No. 17, Univ. of Calif., Los Angeles, 1968.

“Central Issunes of American Foreign DPolicy,” Agenda for the Nation,
The Brookings Institution, 1968.

“The Vietnam Negotiations,” Forcign Affairs, January, 1969.

INADEQUACY OF PAST INTFORMAL MFEETINGS WITII WITNESS

The Cuamrarax. During the past 4 years, members of the comiittee
have met with Dr. Iussmool m his role as the head of the National
Security Council infor mally in places other than the committee room
for brief discussions of some of his activities.

Personally, I have never believed that such casual mectings were
adequate substitutes for formal committee meetings for the considera-
tion of our country’s foreign policy or our military, diplomatic activi-
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ties. I am pleased that today we may have this meeting for a serious
examination of Dr. Kissinger's views and of his actions during the past
4 years which are relevant to his responsibilities asthe principal adviser
to the Government on foreign affairs.

If I may recall a personal experience, on March 27, 1969, T met with
Dr. Kissinger and the President at 5 o'clock in the afternoon in the
Oval Office of the White House. We had a pleasant discussion in which
I expressed the hope, that the President would end the Vietnam war
in the near future. I based that hope on the President’s assertions dur-
ing the campaign of 1968 that he had a plan to end the war. T recall
saying to the President if he did end the war soon, he would be regarded
as a national hero just as Charles de Gaulle was after he ended France’s
war with Algeria.

I left the meeting with the belief that the President and Dr. Kissinger
were in accord with my views about the war. Dr. Kissinger, as I left
the White House, assured me that the new administration would not
follow the Johnson administration’s policies in Indochina. I took him
to mean the war would be ended forthwith in accordance with the
President’s plan. Obviously there was a failure of communication and
no meeting of minds.

On April 23, 1970, an informal meeting of eight Senators with Dr.
Kissinger was held in my house from about 5:30 to about 7 o'clock.

One week later, on April 30, American forces invaded Cambodia,
to the surprise of all of us. So again there was a failure of communi-
cation and no meeting of minds. Today I hope we begin a new era and
I hope there will be communication and a meeting of the minds—and
even an understanding of the role and responsibility of the Senate
and of the Secertary of State in making the country’s foreign policy.

NEW OPPORTUNTITIES IN INTERNATION AL RELATIONS

Dr. Kissinger is widely regarded as possessing a brilliant mind, and
an iron constitution capable of endless travel and interminable confer-
ences. His travels to China and Russia have helped change the climate
of international relations. a change long overdue and for which I con-
gratulate him. How wisely we cultivate these new opportunities is one
of the issues which will concern all of us and I hope 1s an issue which
this hearing will clarify.

IIOPED-FOR NONPARTISAN NATIONAL FOREIGN POLICY

In a recent speech before the International Platform Association on
Aungust 2, 1973, Dr. Kissinger expressed fear of the loss of the national
consensus which once sustained our foreign policy and hoped for its
restoration, because as you pointed out. *No foreign policy.” and I
mmote. . . . has any chance of success if it is born in the minds of a
few and carried in the hearts of none.”

There is no doubt that every member of this committee shares your
hope for a nonpartisan national foreign policy on whose broad essen-
tials the Congress, the Executive. both parties, and the American
people can form a consensus. I know I speak for my colleagues in assur-
ing the administration that it can count on the cooperation of this com-
mittee in the formation of snch a foreign policy.
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Unity and nonpartisanship, however. require more than a simple act
of will, more than a simple decision that hereafter we will have no
controversy over our foreign relations.

The unity or lack of it with which Congress and the country is
bound to a particular administration’s pohcxes must depend upon those
policies themselves. Policies formed by open, democratic process, pol-
icies shaped by consensus among the people and their representatives,
policies rooted in our national chamctor and values can hardly fail to
command unified nonpartisan support. Conversely, policies made in
secret and by executive fiat, policies which go against our national grain
are bound to be divisive, no matter how 01eat1\ our policy makers may
regret it.

The divisions and disruptions of recent yvears are not properly
attributed to partisanship in Coongress or to a quarrelsome press. but
to a foreign policy, as yvou put it so well, which was born in the minds
of a few and carried in the hearts of none.

I refev primarily, of cowrse. to the prolongation of the war in South-
east Asia. As I have already stated. the administration you served
came to office in 1969 on a platform of ending the war. The President.
we are told, had a plan. and not the slightest indication was given that
his plan would not bring peace until + years later, and then only when
Congress belatedlv loqunod it.

This ix not to denigrate in any way yvour own role of bringing about
the Paris agrecment “which all of us approved. but only to pomt out
that it was the continuation of the war during 4 vears of this adminis-
tration which divided the Congress. weakened our economy. and
sapped our national morale. and it was this divisiveness engendered by
these policies which finally drove the beleagnered administration to
unprecedented acts, which have =o seriously disrupted our democratic
system,

OTHER ISSUES

There are, of course, manv other issues which will develop as the
hearings progress. The committee has received nine 1~oq11ests to testifv
by representatives of various organizations and private citizens. a
further evidence of the interest of the people in vou, Dr. Kissinger,
and in vour new responsibilities.

The dual role which the President has given you raises some serious
questions which need to be examined.

SWEARING OF WITNESSES

In accordance with recent practice of our committee. Dr. Kissinger
will rise and be sworn,

In this hearing do you swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and
nothine but the truth. so help vou God?

Mr. Krssinger. I do.

BACKGROUND OF WITNESSES

The Craatratax. Dr. Kissinger, since this is your first appearance
before any Senate committee in public session. so far as T know. conld
vou for the record give. very briefly, some of the background about
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vour youth, your birth. education, experience, prior to becoming the
President’s principal adviser in 1969. Then make whatever statement
you care to.

TESTIMONY OF HENRY A. KISSINGER, NOMINEE TO BE SECRETARY
OF STATE

Mr. Kissixger. T was born in 1923 in the city of Fuerth in Germany,
and went to primary school and several years of secondary school
that citv. I ciigrated to the United States with my parents in 1938,
and attended ]llﬂ'h school in New York City. I was then obliged to
work during the dav and attended the College of the City of New
York, at. nmht antil T was indueted into the armed services of the
United States in 1943,

I served with the 84th Infantry Division and later with the Connter-
intelligence Corps until May 1946, and stayed on for a year as a

civilian employee with the U.S. Army.

In 1947 T refurned to complete my underaraduate work at Harvard.
At ITarvard also T took my Ph. D. degree, which 1 completed in 1954,
I eventually joined the faculty of ITarvard Univer sitv. T have fune-
tioned as consultant to various administrations. first with the Fisen-
hower administration in the fifties. then the Kennedy and Johnson

administrations, before President Nixon invited me to become his
\ssmtant for National Security Affairs, T served in that nosition un-
til President Nixon nominated me for the position of Seeretary of
State, and T still hold the pesition of Assistant to the President for
National Security Affairs.

The Crratrarax. Thank you very much.

Will you proceed with your statement.?

Mr. Krsstxger. Mr. Chairman, and distinguished members of the
Senate Foreien Relations Committee:

After talking to the chairman and most members of the commit-
tee, I have the impression that your purposes would best be served if
we moved quickly to yvour questions. Therefore, I shall confine my
opening remarks to a statement outlining the attitude T propose to
bring to the Office of Secretary of State if the committee and Sen-
ate should confirm my nomination. I take this approach. morcover, be-
cause the close and cooperative relationship that we shall seck between
the executive and legizlative branches in foreign affairs depends
ultimately on the spirit with which it is implemented.

P’AST SECRETARIES OF STATE

My first thought is of the past and the great Americans who have
held the office to which the President has nomln‘lted me. I derive both
inspiration and a sense of gravity from that impressive roster, whether
at the dawn of this N1t1011 lugtory Jefferson, Marshall, Madison,
Monroe, Adams, Cla rnes, Mar-
shall, Acheson, Dulles, Herter, Rusk, Rogers. These men, however dif-
ferent their styles and personalities, epltomlzed one fundamental real-
ity : That the forcign policy of the United States transcends parties
and administrations. It expresses our ideals, our purposes and our
hopes for the world. It must fulfill the best in America.
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If confirmed, I shall always be conscious that T hold in trust the
legacy of some of our greatest and noblest men.

TRIBUTE TO SECRETARY ROGERS

Let me pay tribute to my predecessor who performed his duties with
such dignity and decency for 41/ vears. Secretary Rogers headed the
Department of State during one of the most diflicult periods in our
history, when we had to adjust policies to new realities amid major
domestic contention. ITis ecalm judement and his humanity helped
steer us through this passage and win the respect even of those who
disagreed with administvation policies. The President and T will con-
tinue to look to him for counsel and support.

RELATIONSHIP BETWELN PEACLE AT HOME AND ADBROAD

Mr. Chairman, we have come to experience in recent vears that peace
at home and peace abroad are closely related. How well we perform
in foreign policy depends importantly on how purposeful we are at
home. America has passed through a decade of domestie turbulence
which has deepened divistons and even shaken our national self-
confidence in some measure, At the sawe time, profound ehanges have
occurred in the world around ns, now a generation after World War
II. Our era is marked by both the anxicties of a transitional period
and the opportunitics of fresh ereation.

These challenges, thongh they appear as practieal issues, cannot
be solved in technical terms; they clogely reflect our view of our-
selves. Thev require a sense of identity and purpose as much as a sense
of policy. Throughout our history we have thought of what we did
as growing out of deeper moral values. America was not tree to itself
unless it had a meaning beyond itself. In this spivitual sense, America
was never 1solationist.

This must remain our attitude.

This 1s why our international policies must enlist the contributions
of our best people regardless of political persuasion. Qur task is to
define—together—the contours of a new world, and to shape Ameriea’s
contribution to it. Our foreign policy cannot be etlective if it reflects
only the sporaclic and esoteric initiatives of a small group of specialists.
It must rest on a broad national base and reflect a shared cominunity
of values.

With good will on all sides, T deeply believe that we can reach this
goal. There 1s no dispute about manv of the fundamental objectives
of national policy. We are at a crucial point of transition in the inter-
national order, with major changes in the global structure promising
a more peacefnl world:

CHANGES IN GLOBAL STRUCITRE PROMISING MORE PEACEFUT, WORLD

Successful postwar policies have helped our friends to new
strength and respousibilities. We shall work constructively and
openly with our partners in Furope and Japan to give new im-
petus to associations based on shared purposes and ideals. We
shall always remember that the vitality of our friendships is the
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necessary condition for the lowering of tensions with our
opponents.

We have developed fresh relationships with adversaries that
can ease us away from confrontation toward cooperation. Ten-
sions have been reduced in many areas. Ifor the first time since the
end of World War II, all great nations have become full partici-
pants in the international system. There is the hope that the arms
race can be arrested and the burden of armaments reduced.

Our most anguishing and divisive problem, the Vietnam war,
is behind us. We achieved a negotiated settlement last January.
The Congress has since expressed its view on how to terminate
our military participation in the last area of conflict—Cam-
bodia. As you gentlemen know, the administration differs with
that view. But it will not attempt to circumvent it.

TRADITIONAL ASSUMPTIONS NEEDING ADJUSTMENT

We face unprecedented issues which transcend borders and
ideologies and beckon global cooperation. Many traditional as-
sumptions need adjustment. We have viewed ourselves as blessed
with unlimited agricultural surpluses; today we must contem-
plate scarcity in relation to world needs. We have assumed self-
sufficiency in energy; now we face increasing needs for external
supply at least for an interim period. Environmental problems
used to be considered national issues, if they were considered at
all; now many must be met internationally if they are going to
be met at all. We need to explore new conceptual frontiers to re-
flect the new reality produced by both technology and human as-
pirations: that our planet has become a truly giobal society.

CHALLENGE TFACING NATION

This administration will continue to adapt America’s role to these
new conditions. But we cannot take for granted what has been begun.
We cannot let irretrievable opportunities slip from our grasp. Just
as we have benefited from the efforts of our predecessors, so must we
build for our successors. What matters to other countries—and to the
world—is not so much the work of one administration as the steadiness
of America. So the Nation is challenged to render our purposes dur-
able and our performance reliable. This we achieved during most of a
generation after the Second World War. We need to continue to do so.

This will require mutual effort and mutual understanding. We will
do our part. The President has charged me with helping him to shape
a foreign policy that can endure because it is carried in the hearts as
well as the minds of Americans.

BROADER BASED I'ARTICIPATION WITIIN EXECUTIVE BRANCI!

The first necessity is a broader based participation within the execu-
tive branch. During the last 4 years, there were many delicate initia-
tives that required a high degree of seerecy and concentration of ef-
fort. Crucial foundations were laid. Now we need to build on these
foundations a more permanent structure that we can pass on to sue-
ceeding administrations. Durability in foreign policy is achieved in
the final analysis through the deep and continuing involvement of the
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dedicated professionals of the State Department and Foreign Service,
who will manage our foreign affairs long after this administration has
ended. Thus one of my principal 1'(>sl)on51b111t1es as Sccretary of State
will be to infuse the Department of State with a sense of participation,
intellectual excitement, and mission.

As you know, the President has asked mie to retain my position as
assistant to the President if 1 am confirmed as Secretary of State.
I believe this will benefit the coherence and effectiveness of our foreign
policy. The Secretary of State will be clearly the principal iou,lgn
policy adviser to the President. The locus of authority and the chain
of authority will be unambiguous. Bureaucratic friction will be mini-
mized. As the President said in announcing my appointment. the unity
of position will underline the traditional principal role of the Depart-
ment of State in the policymaking process.

CLOSER RELATIONSILIP BETWEEN EXECUTIVE AND LEGISLATIVE BRANCIIES

There must be, as well. a closer relationship between the exeentive
and legislative branches. It is the President’s objective to make policy
more accessible to the scrutiny and the views of the Congress. This 1s
the fundamental answer to the question of executive priv 110«»0 As you
gentlemen know, over an extended period of time when I was fully
covered by this principle, T met regularly with the members of this
committee, both individually and as a group, and most frequently with
the chairman. I did so partly because I valued this association on per-
sonal grounds, but above all because of my conviction that this Nation
faced no more urgent requirement thain to promote mutual respect
where a consensus was unattainable.

In my new capacity, I shall be prepared to testify formally on all
my activities in either capacity. In other words, I shall testify with
respect to all matters traditionally covered by Secretaries of State and
on my duties as assistant to the President concerning interdepart-
mental issues. I will not claim exccutive privilege in cither capacity
except for the one area customarily invoked by Cabinet oflicers. that
is, direct communications with the President or the actual delibera-
tions of the National Security Council.

We will, of course, need to determine together which subjects should
be treated in public and which in executive session.

In short, as a result of my combined position, the committee should
recelve substantially more information than it has in the past. We will
have acted positively on one of vour most central concerns.

This process of greater cooperation will not be confined to formal
testimony. If conﬁrmed I will propose to meet immediately with the
chairman and the ranlmm member to work out procedures for enabling
the committee to share more fully in the design of our foreign po]lcy

I will follow a similar approach with the ITouse Tmelon Affairs
Committee and with the leaders of both branches of 001101055 as well
as with other congressional groupings of proper jur isdictions.

WIIAT IS MEANT BY “BIPARTIAANSHIP

This prompts the question, what do we mean by bipartisanship? We
do not ask for rubberstamping and we cannot expect unanimity. Seri-
ous people obviously will continue to have differenees. Where profound
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disagreements exist, it would be self-defeating to paper them over
with empty formulas. We, in turn. cannot give up basic principles;
nor can we promise to act only when there is bipartisan agreenment,
though this will be our preference. But we shall work to shape a broad
consensus on our national goals and to confine differences to tactical
1ssues. When our views dlﬂor, we shall strive not to press the debate
to a pomt that tears the overall fabric of the national consensus. We
will seek to maintain a climate of mufual trust =o that arguments can
center on methods, not motives. We hope that this restraint will be
mutual. In this manner. our foreign policy debate can avoid the ex-
tremes of eivil war and sterile accord for its own sake.

DEEPENING PARTNERSIIIP WITII AMERICAN PEOPLE

If our foreign policy is to be truly national. we must deepen our
partnership with the American people. This means an open articula-
tion of our philosophy, our purposes, and our actions. We have sought
to do this in the past. in the President’s annual reports to the Congress
on foreign policy. Equally. we must listen to the hopes and aspirations
of our fellow cotntr vmen. I plan. therefore, on a regular basis. to elicit
the views of .\merica’s opinion leaders and to share onr perspectives
freely.

URGENT NEED FOR RECONCILIATION

Mr. Chairman. T have sketched an agenda for secking a more durable
peace abroad and a cooperative climate at home. Both objectives point
to the urgent need for reconcilation. Americans have recently endured
the turmoil of assassinations and riots, racial and generational con-
frontations, and a bitter, costly war. Just as we were emerging from
that conflict. we were plunged into still another ordeal.

These traumatic events have cast lengthening shadows over our
traditional optimism and self-esteem. A loss of confidence in our own
country would inevitably be mirrored in our international relations.
Wheve once we ran the risk of thinking we were too good for the world,
we might now swing to believing we are not good enough. Where once
a soaring ()ptnmsm tempted us “to dare too much. a shrinking spirit
could lead us to dttompt too little. Such an attitude—and the for elgn
policy 1t would produce—would deal a savage blow to global stability.

But T am hopeful about our prospects. “America is resilient. The
dynamism of this country is irrepressible. Whatever our divisions, we

can rally to the pmspects of building a world at peace and responsive
to humane aspirations. In so doing, we can replenish our reservoir of
faith,

OUR COMMON CITALLENGE

This, then. 18 our common challenge :

To distinguish the fundamental from the ephemeral.

To seek out what unites us, without stifling the healthy debate
that is the lifeblood of democracy.

To promote the positive trends that are the achievements not
just of this administration but also of those who came bhefore.

To shape new initiatives that will serve not just the next 40
months but also the decades to follow,
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A few years before hie died, one of our most distinguished Secre-
taries of State, Dean Acheson, entitled his nmemoirs, “Present at the
Creation.” He chose that title hecause he was one of the leading partic-
Ipants in the creation of the postwar international system. The chal-
lenge before our countlv now is whether our generation has the
vi son's did more than two decades ago—to turn
into dy namic 1'ea1ity the hopeful beginnings we have made toward a
more durable peace and a more benevolent planet.

Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, I am confident
that, working together, we can speed the day when ‘111 of us here will
be able to say that we were “present at the creation” of a new era of
peace, justice, and humanity.

Thank you very much.

The CrHalrmaN. Thank you, Dr. Kissinger. T think that is a very
eloquent statement and it covers some of the fundamental questions
with which we are concerned.

ALLEGED WIRETAPS OF WITNESS STATT AND PRESS MEMBERS

I am prompted to put a few questions by your statement that, “We
will seek to maintain a climate of mutual trust so that arguments can
center on methods, not motives.” One of the disturbing recent devel-
opments has been the revelations in the press. that several of
your staff associates and members of the press, some 17, altogether,
I believe, were subjected to electronic surveillance without their knowl-
edge. This concerns, it scems to me, a very serious matter of proce-
dure and mutual trust within our Government, and a procedure which
I do not believe is in accord with our traditions. I believe it would be
useful to you and to the committee to clarify just exactly what was
the truth about these allegations.

Could T ask you, did you or anyone else acting in your name, or on
your authority, first purpose any of these wire aps’

Mr. KissiNeEr. Mr. Chairman, I think it would be helpful if I ex-
plained the circumstances of this particular event, and I think that
will contain the answer to your question.

When this administration came into office. for a period of many
months it was confronted with leaks to the press of documents that
were considered of the greatest importance to the national security.
These included discussions of National Seeur ity Council deliberations,
of procedures in the case of craergency, of contingency planning, and
of specific military operations.

The last conversation, in fact. that I had with President Eisenhower
was when he called me from Walter Reed Hospital to protest that in-
formation that had been given to him by the President only 2 days
before as extremely confidential had found its way into a newspaper
on the day that he called.

In early May 1969, the President consulted the then Director of
the FBI and the Attorney (General about the best methods to deal with
this problem. He was told that the most effective method was to apply
procedures that had been followed also in previous administratious;
that is to say, to tap individuals according to specific procedures. ITe
was assured by the then Attorney General that this procedure met the
legal requirements.
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At that time I had been in the Government for 4 months, and I must
say that it did not occur to me to question the judgment of these two
ndividuals.

Certain criteria were then established, to follow precise procedures.
These criteria were access to information that had leaked, and also
information that might be developed in the course of the investigation.

My office was required to submit the names of those officials that
had had access to the information that had leaked. because my office
was a natural place for this information to exist.

The information was then transmitted by General Haig to Inspector
Sullivan of the FBI.

After wiretaps were placed on certain individuals. I was not neces-
sarily informed of the fact that a wiretap had been placed. The FBI
would send a report to my office if the telephone conversation in-
cluded information that in the judgment of the FBI contained NSC
information. In other words. we did not receive reports on conversa-
tions in general. We did not receive regular reports about the contents
of these conversations. My office received reports only when. in the
judgment of the FBI, something was said that might involve national
security information.

These reports were screened by General Haig, and if in his judgment
they contained information of suflicient seriousness that they might
warrant action, they were brought to my attention.

WIRETAPS ON WITNESS STAFF

In other words, the result of this double screening, first by the
FBI and then by my own staff. was that T saw very few of these re-
ports myself, and then only if, in the judgment of both the FBI and
of my staff, my staff in this case being General Haig, they contained
information of sufficient seriousness that action m]oht have to be
considered.

After some months of this procedure, in the summer of 1970 it
was decided that the internal security aspects of national security
should be separated from the foreign policy aspects, in other words,
that my office should no longer have anything to do with the internal
security aspects of national security. From then on all these reports
went to Mr. Haldeman's office and not to mine. Also. from that time
on my office did not participate in any of the other internal security
operations that have recently come to public attention.

Informal liaison was maintained, however, in the one area that had
predated this decision, between General Halg and Mr. Sullivan of
the FBI. If the wiretaps that continued developed information of
sufficient gravity. Inspector Sullivan would call up General Haig and
cither inform him of that fact or call his attention to the fact that
a report containing that information had been sent to Mr. ITaldeman.

At this point I Temember only one such event, but there may have
been others.

This is the extent of the participation of my office in a program that
we had reason to believe followed procedures of preceding admin-
istrations, and that was carried out by procedures believed to be legal
at the time, and in which every individual action was individually
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authorized by both the Director of the FBI and the Attorney General,
and in which the results of the investigation came to my office only for
a while, only when they concerned national security matters, and after
that not at all.

TIME PERIOD OF WIRETADS

The Cramryan. How long, Dr. Kissinger, did the wiretaps con-
tinue ? During what period were they ?

Mr. Kissinger. Mr. Chairman, I understand that they continued
from May 1969 to February of 1971.

EXD PRODUCT OF WIRETAPS
The CrairaaN. Could vou tell us the end product of the wiretaps?
Were the sources of the leaks discovered ?

Mr. Kissinger. Mr. Chairman. I would prefer not to go into indi-
vidual cases. There were cases in which the sources of some leaks
weve discovered and in which appropriate action was taken, but I do
not think it would be fair to go into individual cases. :

The CnammaN. Do you have any objection to doing that in
executive session #

Mr. Kissinger. I believe that individual cases should be discussed by
the Department of Justice and by the I'BI, because I do not have any
records in my office.

AVAILABILITY OF REPORT ON WIRETADYS TO COMMITTEERE

The CramrMan. Dr. Kissinger, the committee has requested from
the Attorney General the copy of the report on these 17 alleged wire-
taps and he has declined to make them available. Since they involved
your office and your activities, do you not think they should be made
available to the committee ?

Mr. Kissinger. The problem of revealing the content of FBI re-
ports, Mr. Chairman, is a matter that involves many issue of fair-
ness, and the usual procedure has been that the raw material of the
FBI should not be made available. But I would prefer that this matter
be discussed with the Attorney General directly.

DID ALLEGED WIRETAP CONTINTUE ON PERSON NOW EMPLOYED
BY COMMITTEE?

The CaatrMAN. One of the persons alleged to have been wiretapped
i1s a member of the staff of this committee, which gives us, gives even
me, a certain interest above the ordinary. He was at one time on your
staff and I would like to know whether or not the wiretap continued
after he became an employee of this committee.

Could you tell us whether it did or not?

Mr. Kissinger. I do not have these records, but I think it should
be determined, if such an individual was tapped, whether the wire-
taps continued after he became an employee of this committee. I would
doubt it very seriously.

I might explain, Mr. Chairman, that after a tap was placed on some-
body, the only way I would be able to tell whether it had continued
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would be if that person had used what the FBI considered national
security information in a telephone conversation and a report had been
made to my oftice. Therefore, my own recollection of this would be
highly unreliable.

I do not recall any conversations between any Members of Congress
and any members of my stafl. But T cannot, ot of my own knowledge,
give you the precise date of the termination. '

The Crramaray. T was not asking you for the raw materials. I would
think you would know whether or not the loyality of any individual
on your staif was cast in doubt. I particularly am interested.

T asked Mr. RRuckelshaus whether any members of this committee
or members of the stail of this committee had been wiretapped. Tle
came to my office. He did not reply in writing. ITe asswred me that
they had not been. Subsequent to that particular meeting, the press
carried the report that one of the members of the Foreion Relations
Committee staff, had been tapped. Of course. referring back to your
statement, a climate of trust is not promoted if it is believed that
members of the comirittee or of the staff are being tapped by members
of the executive branch.

It scems to me this ought to be cleared up, that we ought to be
assured that it was not ov there was not going to be any in the future.

Mr. Kssixger., Mr. Chairman. I am sare that it 1s correct to say
that if a member of your committee staft was tapped, it almost cer-
tainly preceded his employment on your stafl, and it was due to the
technical fact that he had been in a position where he had automatic
access to the information that was in question and did not have
anythine to do with any duties that he later assumed. But I simply
am not in a position from my own knowledge, under oath, to tell
yon the precise date of termination.

REPORT PREPARED ON 17 WIRETAPS

The Cramramax. Have you seen the report. which I believe was
prepared by Mr. Ruckelshaus or under his direction, of these 17 taps?
Have you seen that report?

Mr. Kissixaer. Mr. Chairman, on Wednesday afternoon the Attor-
ney General informed me of the fact that there was such a report.
Until that time I was not aware that the report existed. He sent a
copyv over to me, and I leafed through it and returned the report to
him. It represents a sununary of information picked up on these
wiretaps.

The Ciramrarax. That is the summary I had refereuce to. not what
I believe theyv call the raw material. T think the summary is all we
would be interested in. And I think to clarify it would certainly
contribute to the gencration of this climate of mutual trust which
you mentioned.

My time is up. I will resume later.

Mr. Kissinger. May I say one thing about this particular point?
Since the time that this deeision was made in May 1969. the Supreme
Court has made a new definition of the procedures to be followed in
the use of wiretaps, and therefore, many of the issues that have been
raised with respect to the previous wiretapping by this or by previous
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:administrations have to a very large extent become moot. In any
future national security cases we would expect to observe serupunlously
the decision of the Court and bear in mind very seviously the division
between the concerns of national sccurity and the requirements of
liberty which my predecessor referred to and which is a statement
with which I generally agree.

The Cuanrax. I think your predecessor recently made a public
statement that he did not approve of wiretaps of his associates. But
however that may be, inasmuch as you have been shown the summary,
I am unable to sce why the committee is not entitled to see the sum-
mary also because we are involved in this very seriously, I think, and
very interestingly. But we will return to that. I do not wish to take
further tine.

Senator Sparkman.

Senator Searkdra. Thank yvou, Mr. Chairman.

COMXMLENDATION OF WITNELSS

Dr. Kissinger, I jein with the Chairman in commending vou for the
very fine statement that you have given to us. It seems to me that it is
-a considerable assurance of the State Department and this committee

being able to work together. T have enjoved the various informal meet-
ings to which you referred in your statement. I have said many times
that even thongh these were not formal committee meetings. I know
-of no instance in which you did not fully and frankly answer the ques-
tions that were put to vou by the members of the committee.

NECESSITY OF TWO-I'OSITION ARRANGEMEXNT

Here 1s the thing that causes me some. T will not say concern, but
makes me wonder why it is felt necessary to have this two-position
arrangement. If vou are Secretary of State in my conception you are
the alter-ego of the Presideut with veference to international relations.
Isthat not in a general way correct?

Mr. Kissivgir. That is in a general way correct, Senator. But, of
-course, every President has the right to conduct foreign policy in the
way that helps him most in making decisions. There has been no invari-
-able precedent that this would always be the case, but it is generally the
case, and, in my judgment. it should be the case.

Senator Searkyax. Why is it necessary for vou to be designated
Assistant to the President ?

Mr. KissinGer. Senator, decisions nnder the NSC' system are made
in two ways: One. they are made within the Department, in formula-
tion of departmental views. Second. as the NSC system has evolved in
several previous administrations and in this administration, there is
an interdepartmental mechanism in which each department then can
present its views to the President. and in which an individual is des-
1gnated as Assistant to the President for preparing the presentations
«of the various departmental views.

Now, in my particular case. T have really exereised three roles in my
office as Assistant to the President. of which two grew up gradually
over the first 4 vears of the President’s term and the third hias remained
constant. The constant role is that which T have just described, of
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managing the interdepartmental process. The additional roles have
been those of adviser to the President and of a negotiator for certain
sensitive, complex issues requiring a very direct relationship with the
President, such as the opening to China, the negotiations with the
Soviet Union, the negotiations with the Vietnamese on the peace settle-
ment. And there have been other negotiations of this nature. Now,
when I move to the Department of State those two additional roles will
obviously move with me.

As I'said, the third role has been that of an adviser, where the Presi-
dent would ask my judgment as to various opinions presented to him.
Now, when I move to the Department of State the advisory role will
move with me, and the President will not ask me whether I am speak-
ing to him as Assistant or Secretary of State, and I will not wear two
hats with respect to the advisory role.

The negotiating role will move with me and I will not wear two
hats in relation to the negotiations that I may conduct on behalf of the
President. I have already discussed with the executive secretariat of
the State Department how we can organize the flow of infermation so
that it i1s located now primarily in the State Department with respect
to the negotiations that I may conduet.

That leaves my role as Assistant to the President concentrated pri-
marily on the interdepartmental process. In that interdepartmental
process I have considered it my obligation to see to it that the President
receives in as fair and full a manner as possible the spectrum of points
of view that exist within the burcaucracy. That is the vole which the
President has asked me to continue to exercise. and it is in that role
that I will function as Assistant, and almost exclusively in that role.

The operation of that role has many checks and balances built into
it, because if a matter goes to the National Security Council. all the
appropriate Cabinet members are present, and they will be personal
judges of the fairness of that process. If it is handled by documents
and not handled by a formal session, there will always be a subordinate
body of an interdepartmental nature. and if a department feels that
it has not received a fair hearing its Cabinet member can always de-
mand a meeting with the President. Of course, the Chairman of the
Joint Chiefs of Staff has by law the right of direct access to the Presi-
dent. It is in this manner that we believe that these two positions can
be combined. The interdepartmental svstem having developed in this
manner, the President wanted to preserve the Assistant’s role for this
partienlar sphere.

NARROWNESS OF WITNESS' TUSE OF EXECUTIVE PRIVILEGE

Senator Sparrmax. Of course, as you know, some of the difficulty
that we have had in cooperation and coordination with the Congress
and the Executive, and particularly the Foreign Relations Committee
in the field of foreign relations. has derived from this invoking of ex-
ecutive privilege. I was pleased to see the statement that you made
with reference to the narrowness, I suppose is a proper word for it,
with which you would make use of that.

Mr. Kissinger. That is correct. Senator. I can repeat what I have
said in my statement, and what I have said informally to many of the
Senators of this committee.



PURPOSE OF WIRETAPS

Senator SparkMAN. Let me say this with reference to the questions
that the chairman made regarding these wiretaps. Do I understand
correctly that at the time they were made 1t was for the purpose of
finding out where national security leaks were coming from?

Mr. KISSINCFR. Scnator, this was the only thing, and there was no
personal issue involved at all. That is proved by the fact that several
of the individuals who have been mentioned in the newspapers have
continued to work with me in close and confidential relationships and
have continued to be close personal friends of mine. It was a very pain-
ful process which was believed to be necessary for the protection of

national security, and a very difficult thing. But it was done for only
that reason.
LEGALITY OF WIRETADPS

Senator Sparkyax. \m I correct in my understanding that this was
done at a time when it was not necessary to get an order from a judge?

Mr. Kissinger. It was my understanding, at the time that I was
asked to supply the names, that it was a procedure followed also in
preceding administrations. I do not know this of my own knowledge.
And second, that it had been declared legal by the Attorney Geneml
who indiv 1d1m]l\' certified every case before it was instituted.

COMAMLENDATION OF WITNESS

Senator SearkMan. Drv. Kissinger, before I surrender my time, I
want to commend and congr: atuhte vou upon some of the most tremen-
dous performances that ambodv has ever been able to achieve. I think
you built, shall I say, new life in mternational relations between our
country and other countries of the world. I congratulate you upon yvour
appointment by the President and I wish you nr1e‘1t success. I feel cer-
tain that, so far as our committee is concexned we will be able to
work togethex quite well with yvou.

Mr. KissINGeR. Thank you.

Senator SparkMAN. Thank vou very much.

The Crarryrax, Senator Aiken.

DOES RETAINING PRESIDENTIAL ASSISTANT POSITION REPRESENT POLICY
CHANGE?

Senator AigrN. Mr. Chairman, since we have some very important
international meetings impending, including the United Nations meet-
ing, which is due to couvene within the next 2 9w ceks, and since it is nec-
essary for the Secretary of State of the United States to attend those
meetings, I feel that we should not delay in determining just who will
be our Secretary of State. Therefore, I have only two or three questions
to ask, feeling sure that any questions which 1 might have asked will
be asked by other members of the committee. The first question relates
to vour statement that yvou will retain vour position as Assistant to
the President, and also be Sccretary of State. You say. “The Sceretary
of State will be clearly the principal foreign policy adviser to the
President. The locus of authority and the chain of authority will be
unambiguous.”
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Does this represent a change in the policy of Government?

Mr. KissiNnger. No, it does not represent a full change. But in the-
last three administrations the fact that there has been an Assistant to.
the President located at the White House and a Secretary of State
has led to endless speculation as to who was the dominant influence.
It tended to encourage a certain bureaucratic rivalry. So there is no-
formal change in the position, but it will make it easier to implement
what hasalways been the position.

AMBIGUITY OF LOCTS OF AUTIIORITY

Senator AmxeN. But you say the locus of authority and the chain
of authority will be unambiguous. How long has it been ambiguous?
[ Laughter. |

I assume that you are telling us that it has been ambiguous in the
past. Do you refer simply to the present administration or to other
administrations?

Mr. Kissixger. No, I think this is a situation which has existed since
the last years of the Eisenhower administration. It certainly existed
in the Kennedy-Johnson administrations as well. It is inherent in the
nature of the function, and it is not necessarily a bad thing.

Senator ArxeN. You mean that it was ambiguous when Secretary
Dulles

Mr. K1ssixGER. No, after Secretary Dulles.

Senator A1REN. Secretary Herter, Rusk, Rogers, the last one you
mentioned.

Mr. Kissixger. I think the process of the institutionalization began
under President Eisenhower at the time that Secretary Herter was in
office. It was elaborated under President Kennedy, continued under
President Johnson, and continued under President Nixon.

NEW INFORMATION TO BE RECEIVED BY COMMITTEE

Senator A1xew. I realize it is very difficult to draw a precise line
of ambiguity so I will go on to the next question, which is, which
relates to your statement, “In short, as a result of my combined posi-
tion, the committee should receive substantially more information
than it has in the past.”

What information do you feel that the committee should have
received that it did not receive in the past ? [ Laughter.]

And/or to put it the other way, of what will the new information
be comprised ?

Mr. KissiNnger. In my previous meetings with the committee there
was expressed by various Senators a rather strong view that there
were many arcas that were withheld from them on the grounds of
exccutive privilege, primarily matters of an interdepartmental nature
which tended to fall between various stools. And what this paragraph
attempts to say in perhaps too eloquent language, is that the types
of questions that were asked of me hy the committee in the informal
sessions that we used to have before can now be asked in a formal
hearing. And therefore, whatever lacunae existed in previous testi-
mony on interdepartmental matters or on matters that might be en-
trusted to me in any capacity as special emissary for the President I
could now testify to, where I could not previously.
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SUGGESTION OY CURTAILING FOOD EXPORTS

Senator A1gex. Thank you for those answers. I have a couple more
questions of a more practical nature to help members of the committee
in arriving at the decision which they will have to make. First, should
we, as some have suggested, curtail e.\pmts ot food to other (.011111:1‘105
except during emergency periods?

Mr. KissINGER. Senator, this is really a new problem for us, because
for the greater part of my foreign policy experience and for all the
period that I have been in oflice, 1t was one of the basic objectives of
American foreign and American agricnltural policies to have free
trade in ag rlcultul al commoditics. \Lln\ of our trade negotiations, for
example, with the I Suropean Common Market, were designed to gain
greater access to the Common Market for our ‘1m‘10ultmal products.
%mllarl) , In relation to Japan. one way we souOht to offset the trade
surplus in favor of Japan was through the export of agricultural
commodities.

If we now make a drastic reversal of this poxition then those coun-
tries that had geared their own economy to the purchase of American
agricultural plouucts will have to make a drastic change in their
commercial patterns. So for the T'nited States to unploment export
controls would transcend the immediate crisis which keeps arising for
them, and would be a fundamental change in our policies. Up to now
it has been my view that we chould go to oreat lengths to attenpt to
avoid this, and I would think the Situation \\ ould have to become
much more grave before we did this. T think there is a need for us,
however, to manage our agricuitural pmduohon more systematically
and to have a clearer picture of the potential needs of ofher countries
and of the potential contribution that the United States shonld make,
so that we do not repeat some of our recent difficulties which we saw
in any one yvear. We have, as a mattev of faet, recently issued a direc-
tive through the National Sccurity Council S\ stem to study the very
question which you raise, the m]atmnshm between our agricultural
production, our exports, and our foreign policy.

Senator Atgex. I think that that is a very good answer. If you need
any further help I will be glad to help vou and I am sure Secretary
Butz will be more helpful than I would be.

EXTENSION OF MOST-FAVORED-NATION PRIVILEGES

In connection with that, do you think we should extend most-
favored-nations privileges to countries other than those who now en-
jov them ?

Mr. Kissinger. The administration has favored very strongly the
granting of most-favored-nation status to the Soviet "Union. or the
granting of authority to the President to grant most-favored-nation
status to the Soviet Union. This is an issuc that should not be seen
simply in the narrow terms of most favored nation but in the whole
context of our relationship with the Soviet Union, in which we made
a series of agreements for which the quid pro quo on our side was the
readiness to extend it, and where now the refusal to grant most-
favored-nation status after the Soviet Union had performed on its
side would raise very serious questions about the possibility of long-
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term arrangements between our two countries. Most-favored-nation
status really only means that the Soviet Union should be treated like
any other country; it is not extending a particularly favored status
on them. So our view is that most-favored-nation status should be
granted.

Senator AIKEN. So you believe that the extension of the most-
favored-nation privileges to Russia would have a very beneficial effect,
both upon our economic and political situation in the world ?

Mr. Kissinger. We believe it is an essential part of the policy of
relaxation of tension that we have pursued.

SEPARATION OF MILITARY AND ECONOMIC AID LEGISLATION

Senator A1geN. The last question is, do you believe that in enact-
ing aid legislation that the military and economic aid should be sep-
arated as the Senate believes or go together in accordance with the
apparent desires of the Congress? I do not know that you need to
answer that question.

Mr. KissiNger. Senator, I am reputed not to be an expert on admin-
istrative matters.

Senator A1gexN. That is a good question not to be an expert on, I
think, at this point.

That s all, Mr. Chairman.

The Criarryax. Senator Church.

PRESENT PERIOD OF CONSTITUTION AL CRISIS

Senator Circrerr. Dr. Kissinger, in the view of many people in the
country today, we are living through a period of acute constitutional
crisis that takes the form of excessive use of Executive power. There
are any number of illustrations. For one, the impoundment by Presi-
dential decision of congressionally appropriated funds for lawful
programs, a practice that continues despite the fact that the courts,
thus far, have declared it to be unlawful. The crisis is also exemplified
hy the last two wars which have been fought on Executive initiative
and waged under the argument that there is an inherent power in the
Presidency that permits him to engage in foreign wars without the
specific consent of Congress. And, at present, 1t is reflected in the
speculation in the press as to whether or not the President intends
to comply with a Federal court order concerning the notorious White
House tapes. If the position were to prevail that he need not comply
with the court order on final appeal, T would think that 500 years of
Anglo-American progress toward government under law would be
seriously imperiled.

PTBLIC LAW 93-50

It is against that backgronnd that I would like to ask vou two
questions concerning two provisions of present law. One of those
provisions, in its original form introduced by Senator Case of New
Jersey and myself. 1s now Public Law 93-50, a part of the Supple-
mental Appropriations Act. It reads as follows:

None of the funds herein appropriated under this act may be expended to

snpport directly or indirectly combat activities in or over Cambodia, I.aos. North
Vietnam and South Vietnam or off the shores of Cambodia, Laos. North Viet-
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nam, and South Vietnam by U.S. forces, and after August 15, 1973, no other
funds heretofore appropriated under any other act may be expended for
such purpose.

From your initial statement, I take it that you view this provision
of law as binding upon the President and that vou would advise the
President, as Secretary of State, to conform to it. Am I correct?

Mr. KissiNeer. That is correct, Senator.

Senator CHURCH. I have great persoml respect for you. I welcome
that answer for, had it been the opposite, I could not support your
confirmation.

COOPER—-CHURCH AMENDMENT

There is another provision of law that has been known as the Cooper-
Church amendment reenacted several times over by the Congress.
I would like to read it to you and then ask you a question or two
relating to Cambodia today. It reads: *In line with the expressed
intention of the President of the United States, none of the funds
authorized or appropriated pursuant to this or any other act may be
used to finance the introduction of U.3. ground combat troops into
Cambodia, or to provide 11.S. advisers to or for military, paramilitary,
police, or other security or intelligence forces m Can )0(11‘1

The first question I would ask of vou, Dr. Kissinger, is whether
or not that provision of law is being complied with ?

Mr. K1ssixger. To the best of my Lnowledge, it is.

TELEVISION NEWS SHOW, SHOWING TU.S. COLONEL WITIH CAMBODIAN TORCES

Senator CHurcn. About a month ago, I watched a national network
television news program which showed an American colonel. as 1 ye-

call his rauk. in the field in Cambodia with Cambodian forees. The
film showed him pointing in various directions on the battlefield. dis-
cussing what must have been matters of tactical concern, with Cam-
bodian soldiers in uniform. and opening a map and dbcuquo with
reference to the map and the terrain, what he had to say. The Cam-
bodians were listening very mtent]\ to what must have been his
advice.

Assuming that this film was actually taken in Cambodia, as it was
purported to be. and that the camera accurately recorded the event.
would not that colonel be acting as a military adviser, contrary to the
provisions of the law ?

Mr. Kisstxeer. Senator, I honestly do not know anything abont
that event. and it is very dlf’ﬁmﬂt for me to speculate. T the (‘rﬂmwl was
advising Cambodian troops in combat. actions he was acting in viola-
tion of the law.

But let me make a general comment. The Vietham war was con-
ducted in an atmosphere of extraordinary bitterness within this coun-
try, I would say on both sides of the diseussion. in which both sides he-
lieved that very grave issnes of national policy were involved: under
those conditions it is possible that things were done that seemed over-
whelmingly in the national interest and that that was considered
the primary criterion.

If what I have said to this committee is to have any meaning, then
it would be totally inappronriate for me. as Secretary. or as adviser
to the President, to behave like a sharp Tawyer and to try to split hairs
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and find some legal justification for something clearly against the in-
tent of the law. So I'think the better answer to give you, benator, is to
say, that when the law is clearly understood—and it will be my job to
make sure that I clearly understand the intent of the Congress—
we may disagree with it, but once the intent is clear we will 1mplement
not, only the letter but the spirit. If such an event occurred as you
describe, I will do my best to have it stopped.

Senator Caurcit. Dr. Kissinger, I want to thank you for that assur-
ance and, knowing you as I do, I am certain that you will follow
through with it.

Mr. Kissrxerr. Thank you.

ACCOUNTING IFOR MISSING IN ACTION

Senator Crivrcrr. May I ask you a question or two concerning the
missing in action? As a part of the cease-fire agreement, it is my under-
standing that the North Vietnamese promised to cooperate in giving
us a full accounting of the missing i action. As I recall, there were
some 1.300 Americans that we listed as missing in action at the time
that this agreement was enteved into. IHow many of these 1,300
have been accounted for to date?

Mr. KissixGer. I do not believe, Senator, that any of them have
been accounted for adequately. It has been one of the unsatistactory
aspects of the implementation of the agreement. If they have been
accounted for, it has been through the testimony of prisoners who
could give us some account of, sav, the death of a person who was miss-
ing. or some other disposition. The North Vietnamese were supposed
to permit American teams to go to the grave sites and to exhume
bodies and to give us other information.

When I was in Hanoi in February. I brought some 80 files of individ-
nals who we had rcason to believe had been captured. In some cases
these included pictures of individuals who looked like the missing
persons, who had been seen being captured or in some prisoner group.
In other cases we gave very detailed circumstances. They told us they
would make an immediate investigation. So far we have not had any
results of that. Other files have been turned over to them of the best
information we have. The only cooper ation we have received is the visit
to one grave site of, I think, some 23 Americans who died in captivity
in North Vietnam. I am not absolutoly sure that that number is correct.
It has been one of the most unsatisfactory aspects of the implementa-
tion of the agrecment. In Laos, actually, we have more reason for con-
cern. because the ratio of prisoners to those that we have reason to
believe parachuted is smaller than it is in any other part of this area.
We have been promised that, upon the conclusion of the agrecment
which is now in the final staoes of being negotiated, we w ould be given
the opportunity to search in Laos. It may be @omewhat easier to do it
there because the agreement should produce or is designed to produce a
central novernment not under North Vietnamese control.

But the answer to your question, Senator, unfortunately, is that
we are extremely dissatisfied with the results of the 11npleme11tatmn of
that part of the agreement, and that it 1s one of the reasons why we
cannot proceed in certain other areas such as economic aid neofotmtlons.
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WAS RUSSIAN OR CIIINESE AID ENLISTED IN SOLVING MIA PROBLEM ?

Senator CaHURcH. On behalf of the National League of Families of
American Prisoners and Missing In Southeast Asia, the committee
has been requested to ask you whether youn have enlisted the aid of the
Russians or the Chinese in solving this MIA problem?

- "Mr. Kissinger. In every conversation that I have had with high
Chinese or Soviet officials, I have raised this issne, and when I go to
Peking I will again bring it to the attention of the Chinese leaders.

FURTHER STEPS TO SECURE NORTII VIETNAMESE COMPLIANCE WITII MIA
PROVISION

Senator Cirvrcir. As Sceretary of State, if confirmed by the Senate,
can you tell us what further steps you have in mind that you might
‘take to secure compliance by the North Vietnamese of this very im-
portant provision of the agrecment ?

Mr. Kissixger. Senator, one of the results of our continuing disen-
.gagement from Indochina is that the pressures and incentives that
we have available are also shrinking. We will not be able to proceed
with the implementation of the economic assistance provisions, or
the negotiation of those, until we have achieved a more satisfactory
«compliance with the missing-in-action provisions of the agreement.
We will use diplomatic pressure to the extent that it is available to
us, and we will have to make clear to the North Vietnamese that the
normalization of relations with them. which we would otherwise seek
-and welcome, is severely inhibited by their slow compliance with the
missing-in-action provisions.

I may say that as Assistant I have vegularly met with the League
.of Families, including a few weeks ago when they had their conven-
tion here, and it is rather a profound human experience to meet with
‘these families

Senator Crrurcir. I know

Mr. Xissincer [continuing]. And I will continue to give it my
personal attention.

Senator Cuurci. Thank you very much, Dr. Kissinger, for your
answer. My time is up.

The Cramrarax. Senator Case.

Senator Case. Thank you Mr. Chairman.

QUESTIONS OXN WIRETAPS

Mr. Chairman, you raised some questions with Dr. Kissinger in
regard to wiretapping and I have further questions on that matter
which T shall, with your approval, defer until we receive the FBI
report that you have referred to Mr. Chairman.

The Cramyman. Pardon me.

Senator Cask. I shall defer the questions on wiretaps until we have
received the FBI report that you referred to earlier. I think it 1s very
clear that the committee will net be in position to act on the nomina-
tion until that report has been received.

The Cramraax. I agree with the Senator.
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COMMENDATION OF WITNESS

Senator Case. At the outset I want to join my colleagues in express-
ing admiration and respect for you as an individual and for your
accomplishments and our satisfaction in the relationships we have
had with you personally. Questions as to your confirmation in no way
reflect upon personal relationships, as you know.

FURNISIIING OF EXECUTIVE AGREEMENTS TO CONGRESS

In this initial 10-minute period that I have, or so much of it that
remains, I do just want to deal with one 1mportant theme. All of us
welcome your offer of cooperation. We desire cooperation too. I think
you will agree, cooperation depends upon a mutual exchange of in-
formation and on confidence in the information that each gives the
other. A specific question on that point is a subject in which I have a
particular interest.

We have adopted a law which says that the Executive must send
up to the Senate and the House Foreign Relations and Foreign Af-
{airs Committee all execcutive agreements made with foreign coun-
tries. A Department of State memorandum or opinion to us confirms
that the law means “all.” T take it you agree with the State Depart-
nent opinion. It means all executive agreements. This law provides
not for some, but for all agreements to be furnished.

Mr. Kissinger. 1 frankly am not familiar with that Department
of State memorandum. but I have no reason to question it.

Senator Case. Would you be good enough to check that particular
point ?

Mr. KissinGer. I will check that point.

Senator Case. And either confirm or change your answer to that
Please.

Mr. Kissinger. I will supply the answer: I have not studied it.

Senator Case. That can be done for the record.

*The opinion was given us earlier this vear and, I am sure will be
available to you.

[ The information referred to follows:]

THE WHITE HoURE,
Washington, September 9, 1973.
Senator J. WiLLiaM FULBRIGIIT,

1/.8. Senate,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN : When I appeared before your Committee on September 7,
you requested a statement for the record on whether I agree with the Depart-
ment of State views, as expressed by its Legal Adviser’s Office, regarding the
agreements that are required to be submitted to the Congress under the Case
Act.

I agree with the statements made in the letter of January 26. 1973 from the
Department's Acting Legal Adviser, Charles N. Brower, to the Honorahle Carl
Marey regarding the requirements of that Act. I also agree with the views of
Acting Secretary of State Kenneth Rush as expressed in his letter of Septem-
ber 6, 1973 to the heads of other executive departfments and agencies request-
ing their cooperation in assuring that fhe requirements of the Case Act are
complied with. T am enclosing a copy of that letter for the information of your
Commnittee,

Best regards,
ITENRY A, KISSINGER.
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DEPARTMENT OF STATE.
Washington, September 6, 1975,

DEAR ———: T want to invite your personal atrention to the problem of
ensuring that all international agrecments to which the United States becomes
a party are cleared, prior to conclusion, with the Department of State and are
submitted, after conclusion, by the Department of State to the Congress, as re-
quired by the Case Act (I’ublic Law 92-304; 1 USC 112b). Although cooperation
by the various executive departments aiud ageneies has, in general, been most
gratifying, there rcmain difficaltiesx, particularly in achieving mutual under-
standing of the types of agreenients convered by the appiicable law and in assuring
sufficient awareness by oilicers and employees of the implications for the opera-
tions of their department or azeney, It may well he that a combination of new
regulations and broad ceducational efforts wirhin cach affected department and
agency will guflice to climinate thexe ditheultic=, and I hope yon will ensure that
the necessary action is taken within yvour jurisdiction.

A recent Report by (he Compiroller General, “U.S, Agreements with and
Assistance to Free World Forees in Southeast Asia Show Need for Improved
Reporting,” B-139451, Aprii 24, i9735. has recotnmuncended that the Congress ¢ou-
sider legislation requiring that the Secretary of State submit annually to the
Congress a list of all such subordinate and implementing agrecuments made in-
volving substantial amounts of U8, funds or other tangible assisrance, together
with estimates of the amounts of such funds or other assistance, 1 belivve that
such legislation shouid e unnecessary., Certainiy it is preferable to bring about
{full eooperation threough our own efforts.

On Angust 135, 1973 the Department of State published in the Federal Register
a Public Notice inviting comment on a propoxed revision of its Circular 175
Procedure, and related procedures, regarding the authorization, negotiation and
conclusion of treaties and other internationai agreements (38 ed. Reg. 22084).
We would appreciate the opportunity to discuxs with you any particular ques-
tions or problems that you may have regarvding the application of that proceduve,
which we Lope will provide a satisfactory baxis for instrucrions within each of
the departments and ageucies concerned.

In this connection, I would alxo note that neither the form in which an agree-
ment is expressed nor the fact that an agreement is of a subordinate or imple-
nienting character in itseif removes the agrecment from the requiremernts of the
Case Act or of the law regarding the publication of internationat agreements
(1 U.S.C. 112a). The determination whether an instrument or a series of instru-
ments constitutes an internaticual agreement that ix required to be transmitted
to the Congress and to be publishied is based upon the substance of that agree-
ment, not upon its form or its character as a principal agreement or as a cubordi-
nate or implementing agreenieint.

As the subject matter of our international agreements is. in general. as broad
as the scope of our foreign relations, it is not practicable to enumerate every
type of agreement which the Doepartment of State should receive from the other
executive departments and agencies, ITowever, it seems clear that texts should be
transmitted to the Department of State of the agreements referred to in the
recommendations of the Comptroller General and of any agreements of political
significance, any that involve a substantial grant of funds, any involving loans
by the United States or credits payable to the United States, any that constitute
a ccmmitment of funds that extends beyond a fiscal year or waould be a hasis for
requesting new appropriatiens, and any that involve continning or substantial
cooperation in the conduct of a particular program or activity. such as secientific,
technical, or other cooperation, including the exchange or receipt of information
and its treatment. In general, the instruments transmitted to the Congress pur-
suant to the Case Act, and those published (other than those classified under
. 0.11652), should reflect the full extent of obligations undertaken by the United
States and of rights to which it is entitled pursuant to instruments executed on
its behalf.

The fact that an agency reports fully on its activities to a given Committee ov
Committees of Congress, including a discussion of agreements it has entered
into, does not exempt the agreements concluded by such agency from transmission
to the Congress by the Department of State under the Case Act.

In the event of a question whether any particular document or series of
documents constitutes an international agreement, inquiry may be made of the
Assistant Legal Adviser for Treaty Affairs in the Department of State, telephone
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632-1074. We look forward to your continued cooperation in ensuring eompliance
with these requirements,

Sincerely,
KENNETH RUsH,

Acting Secretary.

STATE DEPARTMENT AUTHORIZATION BILL PROVISION CALLED “ACCESS TG
INFORMATION”

Senator Case. In the State Department authorization bill as it
passed the Flouse—as a matter of fact, it has been agreed to in con-
ference—there is a provision, which our chairman proposed, called
“access to information.”

Are you familiar with that amendment ?

Mr. Kissinger. Yes, it is a provision with which I am familiar.

Senator Cask. What is your view on it and will you support it ?

Mr. Kissinger. Senator, I am afraid I could not support this provi-
sion, because, as I understand that provision, it means that the major-
ity of any congressional committee, at least of the Foreign Relations
Comnnttee can request any depar tmontal document e\cq)t direct com-
munications between the I)epdltment and the President, and there-
fore, by implication, any communication between the Department and
foreign countries, any instruction that the Secretary may give to an
ambassador. I believe, while we strongly advocate the fullest sharing
of information, that this would invite a degree of intrusion into the
confidentiality of international exchanges that might be dangerous to
the conduct ot foreign policy. So I have to say, with all respect, Sena-
tor, that this is a provision of the act that we could not support.

Sen‘l‘tor Casr. Dr. Kissinger, I do call your attention to the provision
that is contained in the amendment that it shall not apply to any com-
munication directed by the Iresident to a particular officer or em-
ployee

Mr. Kissinger. That is correct. T am aware of that.

Senator Cask [continuing]. Ot the department or by him to the
President.

Mr. Kissixger. I understand that, Senator. But it would apply te-
any communication involving anyone else in the department except
between a departmental officer and the President.

Senator Case. I am sorry, a particular officer or employee of such
department.

Mr. Kissixger. To the President. ITowever, that is the only exelu-
sion.

Senator Case. No. directed by the President to any officer or em-
ployee of any department, agency or corporation or any communica-
tion directed by any such officer or employee to the President.

Mr. Kissixger. That is correct, Senator. But the point T am making:
is that this exclusion would not apply to a negotiation that would be
conducted, for example, with a foreign country. It would be possible
to request all the raw material of such a negotiation constantly while it
is going on, and we believe that this would have a dangerous 1mp‘wt
on our conduct of forei gn policy.

However, as T have “said in my statement, I would be eager to sit
down with the congressional leadership to work out ploccdures by
whiclh you could receive the fullest briefings.
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AMENDMENT TO STATE DEPARTMENT AUTHORIZATION BILL

Senator Case. I want to call your attention to this, I am very seri-
ous about this matter because if the President, on your recommenda-
tion, would veto the State Department bill, I would take it ag a very .
important step backward in the effort to bring about better relations
betyeon the Copgress and.the Presidentin forgign palicy. - 3

It is absolutely clear that matters to which exesutive privilege-in-

LA heres in the President cannot be affected by this amemfment to the
State Department authorization bill.

Mr. Kissinger. That is correct.

Senator Cask. And there is no attempt to do it.

The chairman will speak for himself on this as the author of the
amendment. But certainly the members of the committee feel this is an
important measure. And specifically, such a request can be made only
if a majority of the committee requests information. This would not
be done lightly.

Now the conference committee agreed to limit information to the
Committee on Foreign Relations and the Committee on Foreign Af-
fairs. To speak in general terms about the desire for cooperation, and
we all shave this concern. but then, when you make a specific effort to
react with the worst possible case argument, it does not lead to good
relations and I am sorry about your view on this matter,

I hope we may come back to this later in the hearing, but if I may,
Mr. Chairman, for the remainder of my time I would like to go to
another point unless you want to comment, since this was your
amendment.,

The Ciairyax. I only comment that T agree with the Senator that

-we have had instances, as you know, of papers which were in no sense
sensitive in the matter of intelligence that have been refused on the
ground they were.

T agree with my colleague.

Senator Case. I thank the chairman and I would like to come back
to this and consider it more fully.

AVAILABILITY OF NSC STUDIES ON FOOD AND FUEL

Could you answer a few specific questions on this matter of informa-
tion? You have asked for studies by the National Security Council on
fuel and food /

- Mr. Kissixaer. That is correet.

Senator C'asge. Will those studies be available to us in the committee
and in the Congress!?

Mr. Kissixger, It has not been in the past the practice to make Na--
tional Security Council documents.available to senatorial committees.
We would, however, be prepared to submit the conclusions of these
studies when they are embodied in Presidential decisions, or before they
are embodied in Presidential decisions to the committee,

L o

AVAILABILITY OF NSC STUDIES GENERALLY

Senator Case. I appreciate that very much and I take it when you
say these studies you mean not just food and fuel studies, but generally.
You will provide National Security Council studies.
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Mr. Kissinorn. I would: think that in general the direction that the
policy is intended to take should be discussed with this committee be- -
fore final ‘decisions are made. Even if we adopt decisions that do not
meet with your arpmval. T think the committee should have an oppor--
tunity to expreas its views in the Senate first. - o : !

Senator Casr. T think this isa terribly important point. -

The National Security Council studies are something we cannot

“duplicate with our faeilities. They are enormously important in devél-

opment. of policy and for us to have a chance to examine them and to
comment on them before policy decisions are made by the President on
the basis of those reports. I think is a vital matter.

Mr. Kissinger. No, Senator; T want to be precise,

Senator Case. I want yon to be precise, too. We do not want any
fumziness.

“Mr. Kissinger. T did say that we would, in executive session or in
some other arrangement to be worked out with the chairman, brief the
committee on the general thrust of the studies and give the committee
an opportunity to express its views before a finalization is made.

Senator Case. Would that include the pros and the cons?

Mv. KissiNGER. Yes.

Senator Cask. If there is an important negative or a minority view
expressed in the report ?

Mr. Kissingrr. Absolutely.

Senator Case. That would be a matter that we would be advised of
in substance?

Mr. Kissinagr. That should be part of the discussion.

Senator Cask. Again, we will go into this more fully at a later time,
but I think it is & moest important mattsr and we, Mr. Chairman, of
course. as & committee, will have to be in a position to receive the in-
formation and to review it on a regular basis. I am sure under your
guidance we will accomplish that.

GIVING FALSE INFORMATION TO CONGRESS

On the matter of information—and I do not like to do this but I
have to—everything depends upon not only getting information but

“on being able to be suve it is accurate. and this committee has had

and the Congress. and the Senate, I know, has had instances in which
this has not been done for us. If you find a certain tentativeness in our
acceptance of your warm offer of cooperation, it can be traced directly,
for example. to the fact that Secretary Rogers told us that our “hands
were clean,” in Cambodia. This kind of thing just cannot form the
basis for any kind of coopevation between the Senate, the Congress,
nnd the executive branch.

I do not want you to comment on an individual. I do wish you would
comment on what you would do in circumstances of the sort Rogers
faced. Do you regard it as necessary in carrying out of your joEeto
give false information to Congress——

Mr. Kissixaer, Senator——

Senator Cast [continuing]. Where you féel it is in the national
interest ? .

Mr. KissiNorr. Senator. T would think that the events to which yon
referred were in a very particular circumstance, one which I have
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made clear in my statement we have every intention to transcend. I'f
we succeed in implementing what I have described here, a condition
of confidence would be created between the committee and the execu-
tive branch so that such an event would be inconceivable. .

In any event, no matter what the relationship is between the com-
mittee and the executive branch. T would not consider it appropriate
to mislead the committee as to any matter of foreign policy.

Senator Case. My time is up, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.

The CratryaN. Senator Symington.

COMMENDATION OF WITNESS

Senator Syyixeron. Dr. Kissinger. I join my colleagues in com-
mending you for a fine statement this morning.

WITHHOLDING OF INFORMATION CONCERNING CAMBODIAN BOMBING

When your nomination for this position was announced, I made a
short statement stating I would like to talk to you about executive
privilege, which has already been discussed; wiretapping, which has
already been discussed. I may have several questions to ask on those
matters later on, but in this round I would talk about a subject we
wovked on durving the recess in another committee,

Testimony before the Senate Armed Services Committee revealed
that the bombing of Cambodia, which began in March of 1969, was
deliberately held seeret. not only from the American public but from
the relevant committees of Congress.

Did you approve this withholding of information regarding the ex-
tension of the Indochina war?

Mr. KissiNaer. Senator, let me answer your question first and then
let e perhaps add a sentence or two toit. -

First. as Presidential assistant and administrator of the National
Security Council system, it was not my role to approve it or disapprove
it at that time. Therefore, the technical answer to your question is that
this was not my function in the early stages of the administration.

Nevertheless, I do not want to mislead the committee. I was in agree-
ment with the policy that was then being pursued. and I believed then,
and must say i all honesty that I believe now, that the action itself
was correct.

I do not accept the [)1'0})ositi011 that it was an extcusion of the war
into Cambodia as such. The circumstances were that we were con-
fronted with a massive North Vietnamese offensive. in which our
casualties were 1.300 a month, in March. in violation of the agreement
on the bombing halt. When the agreement to halt the bombing was
made in November 1968, all the senior officials of the then administra-
tion pointed out that if there were any violation they would resume the
bombing of Novth Vietnain. )

Wae waited for 4 weeks before we took any major action. There were
several Presidential warnings in press conferences, and, I repeat, our
casualties were 1,300 & month.

Tlere were some 50,000 North Vietnamese troops shuttling back and
forth across the Cambodian frontier, engaging in combat operations
with our troops, and inflicting heavy casualties.

21-172--73--pt. t——-3
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But the problem that we faced in March 1989 was to do somethin
that was significant without resnming the bombing of the North, whic
we were not prepared to do at that time. :

Senator SysaneroN. I do not mean to interrupt you, but we have -
been through that. When the bombing was discovered and all the rea-
sons were given as to why it was done, I asked if you approved it.

Mr. KissiNger. I just wanted to make clear it was not a bombing
of Cambodia, but it was a bombing of North Vietnamese in Cambodia.

WHO SET POLICY OF DECEPTION IN MOTION?

Senator Syminetox. Who in the White House set this in motion,
this policy of not telling about the bombing of Cambodia, starting in
March of 1969, this policy of deception {

Mr. KissiNoer. Senator, in the hearings before your committee, there
were two issues of so-called deception raised. One was the double book-
keeping that was engaged in in the Air Force, and the other one was
the cover stories that were used with respect to the bombing. Now one
thing that I do not think has been brought out in the hearings suffi-
ciently was that when the bombing first started it was intended as a
series of individual acts. For example, there was only one attack in
March, two attacks in April, and two attacks in May.

Senator SyarvaroN. There were more than that. But the point I
an’l trving to make is who approved it, who was the one who directed
it?

Mr. Kissixaer. There were more sorties. but there were only those
davs on which the attacks took place.

The double bookkeeping we never had any knowledge of, though
in retrospect I must say that, given the requirements of security that
were imposed, perhaps one should have asked oneself the question
how these raids were going to be accounted for. But we had no knowl-
edge of the double bookkeeping.

On the cover story, at that National Security Council meeting that
approved the first operation, which was the only one that wasapproved
then, it was agreed that the formal press guidance would be that there
were attacks taking place northeast of Tay Ninh, without specifying
their exact location. We would neither agree with nor deny any accu-
sations that they were in Cambodia, but we would say they would be
investigated ; if the Cambodian Government protested, we would apol-
ogize, and would admit that it had taken place. This was the press
guidance that was agreed to at this National Security Council meeting,
and it is to my knowledge the only press guidance that was ever dis-
cussed at the White House level.

Senator SyMixatoN. You said it was directed. Who directed it?

Mr. Kissinger. What do you mean, Senator §

Senator SymiNatoN. Who directed the secrecy with respect to the
bombing as well as the bombing itself?

Mr. Kissinaer. General Wheeler has testified before your commit-
tee that the secrecy had been ordered by the President but there was
unanimity within the National Security Council that it should be kept
secret for the reasons that have been given. -
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INFORMING PROPER CONGRESSIONAL COMMITTEES OF USE OF MILITARY

FORCES

Senator SyyMiNeToN. You are now taking this position, which, as you
know, based on a talk T made on the floor of the Senate some 21/, years
ago, I felt you were conducting in fact. Would it be your position if
you are confirmed as Secretary of State, that the proper committees
of Congress cannot be entrusted with information of this character,
the use of military forces in a foreign country with which we were
not at war?

Mr. KissiNaer. Senator. this was a very peculiar circumstance which
I cannot conceive ever arising again. However, I would believe that in
the unbelievable event that such a circumstance would arise again, a
procedure must be found by which the proper congressional commit-
tees are informed.

Senator SyminatoN. I appreciate that answer. If you do not tell the
proper committees, and they recommend the money for the purpose as
expressed when vou asked for the money, the executive branch, and it
is used for another purpose, I think that is not only illegal but uncon-

stitutional.
INTENT OF FURNISHING MILITARY AID TO LON NOI GOVERNMENT

When we first began to furnish military aid to the Lon Nol govern-
ment in Cambodia. we were told this was not intended to support the
Cambodian Government. rather a part of our war effort in Vietnam.

In criticizing the congressional call-off of American bombing in
Cambodia, however, President Nixon asserted we were abondoning a
friend. Did military assistance to the Lon Nol government somehow
create a commitment tothat government?

Mr. Kissingrer. It has ereated a situation in Cambodia, where, in our
judgment, the negotiations which we sought would be most likely if
there were a certain balance in Cambodia which gave both sides an
incentive to negotiate. We thought this, in turn, was important for the
maintenance of the cease-fire in Vietnam. Therefore, it has been the
judgment of this administration that the cut-off might have unfortu-
nate consequences.

There is no formal commitinent to any particular government in
Cambodia, but we have considered the T.on Nol government a friendly

government.
PRESENT JUSTIFICATION FOR CONTINUED MILITARY SUPPORT TO CAMBODIA

Senator SyMinaroN. If there is no formal commitment and we are
out of Vietnam, what is the present justification for the continuation
of military support ¢

Mr. Kissincer, Military support can be given to countries on the
basis of the American national interest, and on the basis of the im-
portance the United States attaches to the developments that would
flow from not giving economic assistance and military assistance, even
if there is no formal commitment. That can be decided from case to

case.
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U.S. POSITION CONCERNING CIVIL WAR IN CAMBODIA

Senator Symiverox. Do you consider it is our responsibility to take
sides in a civil war in Cambodia?

Mr. Kissixerx, Do 1 take it to be our responsibility ?

Senator Sym1NaTON. Yes,

Mr. Kassincer. I have explained what our position is with respect
to what you called the “civil war™ in Cambodia. We have no particular
interest except that it be settled peacefully and through negotiation,
and we have many times said that we would acquiesce in any solution
that is freely negotiated and would support it. Indeed, we were at-
tempting to promote this during June and July.

RISK OF BECOMING INVOLVED IN FOREIGN COUNTRY'S INTERNAL AFFAIRS

Senator Symixaron, Given this history, do you believe that the fur-
nizhing of military assistance to other foreign vountries may create
a ri~k that we will become similarly involved in their internal affairs?

My, KissiNger. Senator, the expevience of the Indochina war was
that we started with one set of assumptions and as the wav progressed,
there was always a shifting evolution. I believe I would twrn your
question around: that we should give military assistance only in
cases where we find that our national interest is sufliciently involved
to warrant it, and not start by giving military assistance and derive
ouv national interest from that.

WITNESS' OCTOBER 26, 1972, STATEMENTS AND SIMILAR SITUATION IN
CAMBODIA

Renator SyMiNarox. In vour press conference of October 26, 1972,
you announced that “We have now heard from both Vietnams.” And
that, “We believe that peace is at hand.™

My, Kissinaer. That is right.

Senator SymiNaroN. These statements were later flatly contradicted
in an interview given by President Thieu in which he =tated that he
could not accept the October terms and so notified you in Qctober.
Moreover. vour statement that peace was at hand preceded the most
intensive hbombing raids of the war on North Vietnam.

Now we have. In effect. the same situation in Cambodia. When we
discovered through a British newspaperman, who was flying from
Phnom Penh to Saigon and noted the bomb craters, that we were
heavily bombing Cambodia. we stated this was being done with the
acquicscence if not the actual approval of Sihanouk. This, now he
flatly denies. So here we have a repeat, you might say, of the same
type and character of problem that developed with vespeet to President
Thieu. What are your thoughts?

My, Kissincer, Well, let me comment first, Senator, about the Qc-
tober 26 press conference. First. I said on October 26 that “peace is at
hand". the final negotiations to bring about the peace concluded about
January S. 1 do not want to split hairs about how you would define
“at hand,” but it would scem to me that an 8-week interval between
that statement and the subsequent conclusion of the peace settlement
ix not unreasonable. Nevertheless, I will confess to you that when I
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made that statement on October 26, I thought the process would be
even more rapid.
But let me explain the circumstances of the statement of October 26 :
- We had concluded an ment which in its main outlines seemed
satisfactory to us and we ﬂad a tentatively to certain schedules
of implementation, schedules which could then not be met for a variety
of reasons, including the violation of the secrecﬁ of the negotiations
by the North Vietnamese and the opposition of the South Vietnamese
overnment. . -
When I stepped up on that press podium on October 26, ng primary
concern was to salvage the agreement. It was the first official com-
munication that we could make after the North Vietnamese had dis-
closed the contents of the negotiation, and my primary concern was
to convey to them that, despite the opposition of Saigon, the basic
principles of the agreement would be maintained. And, therefore, I
spelled them out, and said that we would remain committed to carry-
ing out this agreeient, in order not to create a circumstance in which
the whole agreement would get reopened. I believe that this was one
of the factors that made it possible ¢to continue the momentum and to
achieve the agreement—a little more slowly than I had hoped, but in
any event, in a not unreasonable period of time.
ow, in the case of Prince Sihanouk, I would recommend, Senator,
that you read a press conference that he gave on May 13, 1969, in
which he was asked about the B-52 bombing—and I would be glad to
supply it for the record—in which he said—and I am paraphrasing—
If a buffalo is killed or a Cambodian is killed, then I protest immediately.

But in unoceupied parts our country, the Americans are killing North Viet-
namese, I do not object. The Americans will not admit it and the Vietnamese

cannot protest,

He is in a difficult position. We have respect for him. We do not
want to make his position more difficult. It 18 clear that it was in his
power to stop it if he had protested, and he did not do so. But I can
also understand why in his present position, where he is dependent
more on his former opponents, he will take a different tack.

[The information referred to follows:]

PRINCE NORODOM SIHANOUK—PRESS CONFERENCE—MAY 13, 1969
(As reported by Forelgn Broadcast Information Service)
SIHANOUK ON REJECTION OF U.S. RECONCILIATION—MAY 13 SPEECH
{Suppled by Executive Oftice of President)

Phnom Penh Domestic Service in Cambodia at 1050 GMT on May 13 carries a
recording of a press conference given by Prince Sihanouk in Kompong Seila
Province on May 13. Sihanouk hegins by asking permission to speak in French.
He then announces that he will deal with two problems—U.S.-Cambodian rela-
tions and relations between Cambodia and the Federal Republic of Germany.

Sihanouk complains that facts have been distorted In press agency dispatches
on his press conferences. He reads a UP cable pudblished in Le Figaro on the
conference in which he rejected reconciliation with Washington and Bangkok.
He says editing of his words by U.8. agencies is unjustified. “For instance, I satd
the Americans themselves changed, but thelr press jumped on this occasion to
show that I am not consistent. For example, they sald: At first Sihanouk de-
manded a formula declaring the recognition of his frontiers, and we satlsfled
him. Then he added that we must include Preah Vihear and so forth. They have
deliberately and simply left out the (? hypen) that explains Sthanouk’s demand.
( ? my second request),
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“Since I bave set forth my formula and asked everybody to use it, there is
no reason for me to have America use another. I find it perfect, and I give it
twenty marks over twenty. But they have broken the bridge between the first
affair and the second.

“\What is most important is the statement a fortiori of Washington. But after
it, a U.S. Government spokesman sald: ‘What we have done is to {word indis-
tinct) Sthanouk. We have told him we recognize his frontiers without knowing
their whereabouts because they are vague and undefined.’ Because of such state-
ments I accused the Americans of making an aboutface.

"By garbling, passing over in silence, and putting under [words {ndistinet),
the Washington spokesman's statement made the statement on recognition of
our frontiers meaningless, However (? if people gave credence to their argu-
ments), the entire world would have belleved that I was really cynical. The
Americans said: ‘Lo and behold, Sihanouk asked everybody to say this. He
accepted everybody’s statement except ours. At first he accepted our statem‘ent.
but he rejected it the next day. You see, he has twice been inconsistent. First
he accepted the same statement from other people but rejected ours. Second,
he accepted our statement and rejected it some days after.’

“You see, they consider me a child, and this is prejudicial not only to me
but also to Cambodia and its entire policy. You know very well that I have
not acted illogically and that, on the contrary, I have always acted nccording
toa forma! and mathematical logic. But they have ignored this. ’

“Therefore, please stress that the gist of the affair Is the fact that the state-
ment by the spokesman of Washington and the State Deparment stripped the
Whashington statement of all meaning. This has been passed over in silence by
the news agencies. You stated the truth in your dispatches, but when they
reached London, Paris, New York, and Washington, people simply overlooked
the story in order to present me as a man of bad faith, an idiot, and a cbild.

“My rejection was due solely to the statement of the U.S. Government spokes-
men that the recognition was made on nonexistent frontiers and that Sibanouk
did not request them to specify what frontiers. I did not ask for any specification,
because the frontiers are known, They should have known the frontiers prior to
recognizing them,

“] was perfectly logical. However, they failed to do me justice concerning my
rejection. I do not ask them to admit that T am right, but I do ask them to take
note of the explanations behind my rejection. They did note my rejection, but they
set aside its explanations. That is serious, in my opinion.”

After reiterating the above arguments in Cambodia, the Prince says: “I have
requested the specification that Preah Vibear and so forth be included in my
frontiers, because the Washington spokesman said I accepted the recognition
statement without grumbling,

“On the contrary, I congratulated America for saying exactly what I wanted.
But the spokesman sald they pleased Sthanouk so they could come back to Cam-
bodia ; that it was understood that Sihanouk’s frontiers are vague and unde-
fined [words indistinct] ; that people do not know what these frontiers are; that
Laos, Thailand, and Vietnam still contest these frontiers and have claims to make
to Sthanouk: and they could not commit themselves in freezing the frontiers of
Sihanouk. There, they {words indistinct] passed over such statements in sflence
S0 as to describe me as a whimsical man.”

After rejecting reports in the US press that Cambodia was going to cooperate
with the United States, Prince Sihanouk reads the May 9 report by Huot Sam-
bath citing military sources that Cambodian officers in border posts secretly
conferred recently with their US and South Vietnamese counterparts on action
to be taken against enemy positions.

Prince Sthanonk again categorically refutes this false news and denles that he
has ever allowed US bombing of his territory. He says the United States wants
to sabotage Cambodia’s neutrality, and that Cambodia has had no contact with
the Americans and Vietnamese of Saigon. He says: I have not protested the
bombings of Viet Cong camps because I have not heard of the bombings. I was
not in the know, because in certain areas of Cambodia there are no Cambodians,

The Prince then states: Several weeks ago I showed you on a map a mountain
range that lles between our [South Vietnam-Camhodian] frontiers. That moun-
tain range—even on the Cambodian side—is not frequented by us. Suppose the
Americans bomb the Viet Cong and Viet Minh camps there? As long as the
Viet Cong and the Viet Minh do not report that they have heen hombed, [Sihanouk
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laughs]) that their camps on Cambodian territory have been bombed by the
Americans . . . [sentence not completed]. But do you really think the Viet Cong
and Viet Minh will tell about that? [Sihanouk laughs] I dont' have the police,
and the Viet Cong and Viet Minh themselves, [Sihanouk laughs]. You under-
stand [words indistinct). It's rather humorous, but it’s like that.

When' the Americdns and the Viet Cong and Viet Minh kill one another on
our territory where 1 have no administration, no police, no army, then I cannot
be informed about it. Suppose I am informed by the Americans? I still want
confirmation from the Viet Cong and Viet Minh. But I don't think the Viet Cong
and Viet Minh, or his Excellency Hieu or His Excellency Thuong INFLSV and
DRY representatives in Phuom Peph] will tell Phurissara: *“We have the honor
to complain to you that the Americans have bombed us while we are occupying
your territory. They have bombed us."” Wili they protest agalnst the Americans?
I don’t see how they can do that, [Sihanouk laughs] because both of them are
at fault,

If the Viet Cong and Viet Minh Lave really come to enslave our country, then
they are at fault. If the Americans bomb our territory, they are also at fault, In
fact, both of them are at fault. N

But if the Americans say that they bombed such and such a place here, we have
to ask the Vietnamese whether they penetrated our country or not. I think thdt
Hieu and Thuong will not answer, even if they have been bombed. I think that
they will not tell.

Sihanouk notes that there are some places which are 80 remote that the Cam-
bodian authorities cannot go to investigate all alleged bombings, if there are
any. But If the Viet Cong and Viet Minh announce they have occupied a part of
Khmer territory and that the Americans have bombed them, Cambodia will pro-
test both their occupation and the U.S. bombings. He points out: Cambodia only
protests against the destruction of the property and lives of Cambodians. All
I can say is that I cannot make a protest as long as I am not informed. But I
wiil protest if there is any destruction of Khmer life and property.

Here it is—the first report about several B-52 bombings. Yet I have not been
informed about that at all, because I have not lost any houses, any country-
wmen, nothing, nothing. Noboedy was caught in those barrages—nobody, no Cam-
bodlans. It is true tbat we have occupied Bo Kham, but we do not go beyond
Bo Kham. It is true that we have been at San Monorom, but we are not at (Nam
Lea) Mountain, Suppose people bomb (Nam Lea) Mountain—my God, it is in-
Cambodia, but if we are not at (Nam Lea) Mountain, then it means nothing.
(Sihanouk laughs]. If the wolves [words indistinct] kill ore another—my God,
it is very bad, very bad for us concerning the violation of our girspace and our
lt'errlto;,v. But with regard to their loss, it does not (? concern us). {Sihanouk
aughs].

That {s what I want to tell you gentlemen. If there is a buffalo or any Cam-
bodian killed, I wiil be informed immediately. But this is an affair between the
Americans and the Viet Cong-Viet Minh, without any Khmer witnesses. There
have been no Khmer witnesses, so how can I protest? But this does not mean—
and Ihemphaslze this—that I will permit the violation by either side. Please
-note that.

Speaking about the rupture of diplomatie relations between South Vietnam
and Cambodia, Sihanouk refutes a report by the Los Angeles TIMES that the
rupture was caused by the unilateral occupation of the former Norodom Palace
(the present Independence Palace] by the Vientamese Government. The palace
was partly owned by Cambeodia, according to the newspaper. Sihanouk stresses
that the real cause of the rupture was the claim made by the South Vietnamese
over certain Cambodian coastal islands and border villages.

Speaking of relations between West Germany and Cambodia, Sihanouk reads
a West German Foreign Ministry Declaration of 8 May polnting out that the
recent elevation of diplomatic relations between East Germany and Cambodia
to ambassadorial level is an unfriendly act toward West Germany and that it
may have repercussions on relations between the two countries. He stresses that
this declaration is a threat against and a condemnation of Cambodia. Sthanouk
says he s not angry with West Germany, and that Cambodia is grateful for Wesat
German atd. But, he says, we worry about the Viet Minh, the Viet Cong, and
China. It is essential that our three big neighbors respect us. But Germany is too
far away. Sihanouk rereads the important passages of the West German dec-
laration and comments: Its aid is conditional. West Germany has proved
that its ald is conditional.
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Sihanouk notes that Cambodia rejected American ald, which was far more
important than that of West Germany. He says: We will not miss this aid, and
it should not think we will miss it. He points out that although Chinese aid and
friendship are more important than West German to Cambodia, Cambodia bas
not hesitated to oppose Chinese interference in Cambodia’s internal affairs.

Sihanouk says: Let me tell you that we do not fear this kind of threat or
the execution of such threats. After a long explanation of the Cambodian at-
titude toward big and small countries alike, he says: If Germany wants & break
in diplomatic relations, I will accept it. I am not only ready to agree to a ces-
sation of aid, but also to a break in diplomatic relations.

Sihanouk goes on to read an article in a Swiss newspaper which comments
on Cambodia’s desire to enter into negotiations with the United States. He re-
futes this report, saying: I want to correct the so-called “desire to enter into
negotiations with the Americans.” This is not right at all. I have never had a
desire to enter into negotiations. You know very well that it is the Americans who
announced through the Australians that they were going to recognize my fron-
tiers. I sald very well. If the Americans recognize Cambodian frontiers without
reservations, I will have no reason to treat the United States badly.

Sihanouk continues: I bave treated well those who have recognized my
frontiers, so I will treat the United States on the same footing. That is all.
There has never been a desire to enter into negotiations. I have told you that
reestablishing diplomatic relations does not mean reestablishing friendly tles.
Having diplomatic relations does not automatically mean being friends. Sihanouk
cites the example of China, which maintains an embassy in the Soviet Union, but
this does not mean that China is a friend of the Soviet Union.

Sihanouk goes on to refute a report by the same newspaper which says he
has bsnk accounts in foreign countries. He says he is not wealthy at all, and
that he would not survive one month abroad with the money he has. Sihanouk
adds that he will hire a French lawyer to sue the Swiss paper for this defama-
tion against him.

DECEPTION CONCERNING SECRET WARS IN LAOS AND CAMBODIA

Senator SyamingToN. Mr. Chairman, my time is up. I would ask one
more question.

This committee, through its own staff, discovered a secret war being
conducted by the Central Intelligence Agency in Laos, not only
unknown to the American people but also unknown to the Congress.
Later on, the Armed Services Committee discovered a secret war
being conducted from the air in Cambodia, even though we were as-
sured by the President himself as late as April 1970, that we were
preserving the neutrality of Cambodia.

Now you are up here for confirmation as Secretary of State. I can
say advisedly, we ?mv’e been consistently deceived in this Foreign Rela-
tions Committec and the Armed Services Committee with respect to
what was actually being done in Laos as well as Cambodia with the
money we appropriated for reasons we thought different from what
was actually done with the money.

As I understand it, yon believe that, as Secretary of State, you will
not approve, and will not find it necessary, to continue this type and
character of deception. Am I correct?

Mr. Kissincer. I do not (Iuite agree, Senator, with your description
of the event, but if you will let me phrase it without it, I can answer
the question without accepting your premise. I will say that I believe
as Secretary of State that we cannot conduct our foreign policy by
deceiving the elected Representatives and the appropriate committees
of the Congress.

Senator SyaminaToN. Thank you.

Kindly file for the record where I made a mistake in my question.
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Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[ The information referred to follows:]

RESPONSE TO SENATOR SYMINGTON'S REQUEST THAT Di. KIsSINGER CLARIFY His
DISACREEMENT WITH THE PREMISE OF SENATOR SYMINGTON'S QUESTION

[Supplied by Executive Office of Presldent)

I do not accept the premise that there was deliberate deception in either case.
To the best of my knowledge, there was no such intent. The policy of no formal
public acknowledgement was for positive diplomatic reasons. Congressional lead-
ers were informed about CIA activities in Laos and the bombing in Cambodia.
More thorough and systematic procedures for such consultation would have been
desirable. It is my intentlon, if confirmed, to improve the flow of information
to the Congress.

The Crairyax. We will recess for 5 minutes. There is a vote on in
the Capitol. We will be back in 5 minutes.

[Short recess. ] ) )

The CriamryaN. The committee will come to order.

The next member is Senator Javits. ) .

Senator Javirs. Mr. Chaivman, my time will not start to run until
we have a witness.

The Craryax. I did not know he was not here.

The committee will come to ovder.

Senator Javits is recognized.

MOST HISTORIC ASPECT OF HEARING

Senator Javirs, Dr. Kissinger. one thing has not been noted this
morning which may in a way be the most historic aspect of this hear-
ing. I refer to your statement in your press conference of August 23:

There is no other country in the world in which a man of my background
could be even conxidered for an office such as the one for which I have been nomi-
nated, and that imposes on me a very grave responsibility which I will pursue in
the national interest.

Dr. Kissinger, you are an immigrant refugee naturalized American.
Though you are in the line of succession, you lose one of the
prerequisites of this office. You cannot be President. And yet, I can
think of nothing which proves the American system to all the people in
the world more validly than by sheer talent and energy and patriotism
you have attained the most exalted place in the Cabinet. and one of
the most exalted places in the Governinent of the United States, and
you still are in the fullness of your powers. I know every one of us be-
speaks for you the fruition of that historic first in this country, with a
historic and legendary incumbency as Secretary of State. as I hope
you will be quite soon.

My questions relate to matters of broad interest in which we are
all engaged. They aro snbstantive.

SHARING OF WAR POWERS

My colleagues, I think, have begun very appropriately to explore
the wiretapping incident. I know how deeply troubling that has been
to you as & man. Questioning has begun on the executive privilege
question which is critical. I will go into that myself somewhat later. *
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But now, I think we have a right to know how you approach this job
from the point of view of the fundamental policies and procedures
which inhere in it.

One of those relates to the making of war. You are well aware, Dr.
Kissinger, that Congress is wrestling with that problem. You have
yourself suggested in your statement that the Vietnam war was a bit-
ter and costly war. You have said, in answer toa qll)lestion, it was deeply
divisive of the country. As you approach this job, what do you thin
about the sharing of the war powers?

Shall we leave it essentially with the President, which we have done
pretty much up to now by what I consider to be an erosion of power
over the decades? Or, must we find some other way in which the Con-
gress nay really share in that awesome responsibility ?

Mr. K1ssiNGER. Senator, first of all, let me thank you for what you
said at the beginning. It is truc that I do feel a very special obligation
in the exercise of my functions here.

Now, with respect to the question that you have raised, we discussed
this privately, and T have been troubled by the same issue which you
have raised, that is to say, the conduct of war in this period and the
relationship of the elected representatives of the people to the war-
making powers.

We face this problem: On the one hand, I understand the concern
that you have expressed, and with which you are associated in various
bills, that there must be some way by which the Congress can associate
itself in a decision to go to war.

On the other hand, there is that problem that in the modern period
the rapidity of decision is sometimes crucial, and the judgment of
other countries about our ability to sustain these decisions may deter a
war. So in the process of circumscribing the warmaking powers of
the President, one must not bring about a situation in wﬁich war be-
comes more likely.

Now, I have looked at the two bills before the Congress. I have se-
rious doubts about them. But I do not want to get into the specifics.
because I think perhaps the most useful approach would be a joint
Fxecutive-Legislative Commission could be created, with a reporting
deadline. to study this question from all the aspects, to present the
consideration of congressional concern, but also the consideration of
some of the necessities with which we may be confronted.

I remember, for example, that one of the most difficult crises we had
since this administration has been in office was the 1970 invasion of
Jordan by Syrian forces, which in my judgment got us closer to the
brink of a war than some of the more highly publicized crises. I have
been trying to apply some of the provisions I have seen to the circum-
stances that then existed.

I believe that perhaps the best course at this moment would be to
have a joint study by the executive and legislative branches from
which then a more general approach to the warmaking powers
could emerge.

Senator Javirs. Thank you very much, I appreciate your suggestion.

We are in conference; I do not know how it will go. I fe%t it was
important to get your views for the record.
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U.8. POSITION CONCERNING MIDDLE RBAST CONFLICT

Now, Dr. Kissinger, Middle East policy is very high on the list.
The President said in his press conference just the other day:

“We have put at the highest priority moving toward making some
pro toward a settlement of that dispute.”

e alsoadded: :

“That is why, in talking to Dr. Kissinger, both before I nominated
him and since,” and so on. The President referred to both of those
subjedts as, one as it is concerned the Arab-Israeli dispute, and the
other as it concerned the energy crisis. I ask you this question because
I admire so much your declaration that you are not the least bit
inihibited as the Seeretary of State of the United States by your own
origin. I think that it is very admirable and I have every confidence in
it and I think every other American should. '

Now. does the statement of the President at his press conference on
September 3 represent any change in the policy of the United States
toward Isracl or the Arab states?

Mr. Kissinger. No.

Senator, the position of the United States with respect to the Middle
East conflict has been that we cannot substitute for some form of ne-

otiation between the parties, but that we, on the other hand, would
prepared to be helpful if the two parties began some movement
towarf accommodation. And, as the President pointed out in another
part of the press conference, it is the view of this administration that
bhoth sides have to make some movement in order to achieve a
settlement.

Now, it is true that we attach importance and considerable impor-
tance to a peaceful resolution of the Middle East issue. But it is also
true that we must not attempt to do things that are not in our power
to do. What we shall do is to use our good offices energetically where
we see any prospect of progress. But American policy cannot of itself
substitute for the actions of the parties most immediately concerned.

If T am confirmed, I plan to spend several days in each week at the
General Assembly, and I will plan to meet there with Arab leaders
who are athendin% as well as with Israeli diplomats, and that will %ve
me & better possibility to judge what concrets steps we can take. But
it does not represent a basic change in our position.

Senator Javrrs. The last I think is very important because there
have been all kinds of speculations about that and so I would like to
repeat it: it does not represent a basic change in our position.

{r. Kissinger. That is correct, sir.

SOVIET DENIAL OF HUMAN RIGHTS AND MFN TREATMENT

Senator Javrrs. Dr. Kissinger, many of us have been very deeply ex-
ercised about the denial of fundamental human rights in the Soviet
Union, including the outstanding difficulties which have been created
for the world by that attitude. As T understand it, it is one of the fun.
damental tenets of the United States, of the European Security Con-
ference, and in company and harmony with the other European powers
to insist on freedom of movement of ideas and people and the observ-
ance of the Declaration of Human Rights. :
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Mr. Sakharov, who is properly admired by the world for his un-
believable courage, has said we should not grant the Soviet Union
most-favored-nation treatment unless it gl':ves some satisfaction to
‘the conscience of the world on this critical subject.

Can you reconcile that with your recommendation made in response

‘to Senator Aiken for the granting of MFN to the Soviet Union?{

I raise that question in order to specifically pinpoint on an issue
which has so deeply exercised me and hundreds of millions of other
people in the world.

Mr. Kissinger. I have been very moved as an individual by Academi-
cian Sakharov, who wrote 5 or 6 years ago a very lengthy declaration
of his conception of human liberty and of the progress that at that
time he felt was being made in the Soviet Union toward that goal.
I am disappointed, as a member of the intellectual profession, that this
progress has not continued, and I am certainly dismayed by the condi-
tions that Academician Sakharov reports. And yvet we as a country
have to ask ourselves the question whether it should be the principal
goal of American foreign policy to transform the domestic structure of
societies with which we deal, or whether the principal exercise of our
foreign policy should be directed toward affecting the foreign policy of
those societies.

Now I vecognize there is a certain connection between domestic
policy and foreign policy. But if we adopt as a national proposition
the view that we must transform the domestic structure of all countries
with which we deal, even if the forcign policy of those countries is
otherwise moving in a more acceptable direction, then we will find
ourselves massively involved in every country in the world. and
then many of the concerns expressed by Senator Symington and Sen-
ator Church of a constant American involvement everywhere will
come to the fore again. Therefore, despite some very painful aspects
in the Sakharov case. and despite the inevitable sympathies produced
by my origin for the plight of minovity groups that are denied the
right. of free emigration, I cannot in good conscience recommend as
a principle of American foreign policy that our entire foreign policy
should be made depedent. on that particnlar aspect of the domestic
stranetuve of the Soviet Union.

We have in a semiofficial capacity pointed out to the Soviet leaders
the unfortunate impact that some of these policies have on our opinion
and un the general atmosphere of our relationship. .\s a result of
these representations. the exit visa tax was suspended. and various
lists that were {{iven to me by various groups of special cases were
receiving special attention, although T do not think this is the place
to discuss that formally. But as a gencral proposition, painful as T
find the Sakharov document, emotionally connected though I feel
myself to him, I feel nevertheless that we must proceed on the course
on which we are. And I continue to recornmend MFN for the Soviet

Union.
QUESTION OF MFN AND SOVIET DENIAL OF RIGIITS

Senator Javits, Dr. Kissinger. T noted with great interest you
used the word “question.” T gather therefore yon are prepared to join
issues on the question that. one, this is not the “entire™ foreign policy
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of the country, which is the word you used, because we do not know
how the Russians will react. They may have lots of détente with us
even without MFN. Second. what I think is also equally important—
we are not interfering in their domestic affairs—it should be the high-
est foreign policy of our country to scek a decent open world and
that that may be an infinitely more important thing than most of the
other things that we seek.

Al T ask, Dr. Kissinger, T do not want to debate that with you
now, you are not vet confirmed as Secretary of State. But, do you
agree that this is & question worthy of debate by vou as Secretary
of State in the public ?orum and before the Congress?

Mr. Kissincen. Tt is a section that is essential to debate. I took the
liberty of suggesting to the chairman that he might even wish to hold
hearings on that subject. T will further say, within the context of the
European Security Conference, T strongly support those provisions
that call for freer exchange of ideas and a more liberal policy on the
movement of people. But I do support a full discussion of that issue.

Senator Javits, Thank you.

If my time is up I am through, but if not. I would like one ques-
tion; may I?

The Cramrarax, Your time is up.

Senator Javits. My time isup. Thank you. My. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Pell.

Senator Perr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

PARTICIPATION BY CONGRESS AXND PUBLIC OPINION IN FOREIGN POLICY

In a democracy the formulation and discussion of foreign policy
is & lot more diflienlt than in a totalitarian nation. I was wondering
if you thought that participation by the Congress and public opinion
in our country made for additional strength in the final attainment
of foreign policy results or if you felt that it was more of a nuisance
or a hindrance. Would yon enlarge on your reactions to that thought ?

Mr. Kissinoer. Senator, as a GGovernment. oflicial, I have probably
had occasions when I would feel that it is & nuisance. But seriously,
I must recognize. and I feel strongly, that while the process of achiev-
ing decisions in a democracy is much more complex and much slower
than it is in other forms of government, once a policy is achieved
through a-national consensus it is then much more reliable and can
be carried through on a much more offective basis. So I believe that
over a historical period. over decades, a democracy, a democratic way
of making decisions, is far to be preferred, even if one sacrifices some
flexibility of action in the process.

CRANKING CONCERN FOR HUMAN RIGHTS INTO ECONOMIC NFEGOTTATIONS

Senator Perr. Thank yon. I have just returned from Europe and
am struck at the difference between détente when you look at it from
behind the curtain and as it looks to us. To us détente is great, and I
n[;plaud the efforts and success of President Nixon and of you in these
efforts,

But, when you look at the impact on the human beings behind the
curtain, you realize that the more détente there is between the great
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sowers the tighter the screws are being put on the peoPle. I am won-
ering, following up the thought of &nator Javits, if you could see
any way of cranking into our trade negotiations, into our MFN nego-
tiations with the Soviet Union, greater concern for all the human
beings. We are being very involved with not only the question of
Jewish emigration but all of the human desires for¥iberties and more
freedoms because whether we like it or not they are our brothers. We
have a common bond with human beings everywhere. I was wondering
if you saw any way of keeping this emphasis applied in the negotia-
tions.

Mr. KissinGer, Senator, I think, first of all, that one has to distin-
guish between the various Communist countries in this respect. I do
not think it is necessarily true—in fact, I do not think it is true at all—
that détente means a clamping down in the countries of Eastern Eu-
rope, Many of the countries of Eastern Europe, for example, have.
advocated a European Security Conference precisely’ because they
believe it gives them a greater possibility to develop their national
1dentities. In several of ﬁlese countries it has led, not to a change in
the governmental structure, but to a greater——what we would call
liberalization within this governmental structure.

Now, in the Soviet Union this trend has not always been the same,
because détente sets up these contradictory tendencies.

T would like to remind you, however, Senator, that about 10 years
ago it was axiomatic in the intellectual community and among students
of foreign policy that the reason the Soviet system was able to main-
tain its authoritarian hold was because of its invocation of foreign
danger, and that to the degree that the foreign danger diminished it
would not be able to maintain the more repressive aspects of its system,
And I believe that, in the long run, this will turn out to be a correct-
judgment, because, in a way, as we live in a world in which these coun-
tries become more related to the free countries and economically more
interdependent, the pressures represented by Sakharov are going to
hecome more numerous. And even if they are repressed in any 1- or
2.yvear period, in the long term one would think that it will be freer—
it would be conducive to that—in this situation.

Now, what can we do specifically? This is a very difficult issue to
answer in the abstract. There are some things we have already done,
as T pointed out with-respect to the exit tax. There are other things
that_will happen gradually. What is very difficult is to write as an
explicit condition of an economic arrangement something that can
look like an intrusion into domestic legislation. But I think we can
use our influence, we can strengthen the trend, and we should not give
up the principles for which we stand. A

Senator CaUrcH. Dr. Kissinger, excuse me for interrupting. There
is a vote in the Senate, which accounts for the absentees at the moment.
Some of us have to go over to catch that vote. The chairman has
asked that we continue in session, and I think the Senators to remain
here have already voted. So with your understanding, Senator Pell,
will you please continye your questions?

FFFECT OF DETENTE ON SOVIET AND ROMANIAN CITIZENS

Senator PeLr. I would disagree respectfully on one point you men-
tioned. That is that the very reason for some of the trials in the So-
viet Union is to try to increase the screws on people there so that as



43

détente occurs, as there is a ter exchange of people, as there is s
greater area of conl t.hegg:riet citizens will be scared t%.t:ain
touch with our people. By the same token, in Romanis, which has the
test area of détente behind the curtain, you have the tightest con-
itions. So I would hope that the direction you say will come, but for
the moment when you are there, détente has an unpleasant sound to
the unfortunate people who are involved. .
Mr. Kissinger. Senator, the question is whether an increase in ten-
sion would have a more beneficial result, and I doubt that seriously.
Senator Prrr. I think that is a well taken point, but I hope, as I
said, that in the future we will crank this concern for human rights in.

Mr. Kissinoez. I agree.
WITHDRAWAL OF U.8. TROOPS IN EUROPE

Senator PeLy. Also, in connection with Europe, as you know, there is
this discussion about the withdrawal of troops, the number of troops.
I am wondering if we could not maintain our military commitment
and withdraw our support or Coca Cola troops and their dependents, -
in line with President Eisenhowet’s recommendation, and be able to
cut our financial commitment and still maintain our actual milita
presence the way it should be dene. Do you think this could be done

Mr. Kissinger, Let me, Senator, answer this question in a more
8&1}01‘&1 way. First, our troops in Europe have a number of functions.

ne is to represent our commitment. The symbolic commitment is
hard to express in abstract numbers.

Second, they have a particular strategic function in case for some
reason deterrence should fail. .

Now, one of the objectives we have attempted to achieve in the
dialog that we have started with Europe is to find some definition of
the security objectives that we have in Europe. There has been a fair
amount of ambivalence on the part of some Europeans who, on the
one hand, want our troops in Europe for symbolic reasons but who
have for some period, at least, resisted the effort to give them a con-
crete function use they felt that this might weaken deterrence.

Now, we believe it is essential to develop a rational strategy for
all of ﬁATO, in the name of which we could then conduct the debate
about the level of forces in Europe.

Now, as one looks at the strategic equation, with the growth of
strategic forces on both sides, the recourse to general nuclear war
becomes a less and less plausible and a less and less rational method.

Senator PeLL. Thank you. My time has expired and I have to go
and vote. I will return for the next round. -

Thank you.

Mr. KissiNger. But anyway, if forces should be cut they should be
the support forces.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Scott.

Senator Scorr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

~
PURSUIT OF INFORMATION CONCERNING MISSING IN ACTION

Dr. Kissinger, first, I want to-underscore what has already been
said regarding tix.e unsatisfactory state of the pursuit of information
regarding the missing in action. I would like to include in that
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conééfii the missing foreign correspondents, including Welles Hangen,
Sean Flynn and _others. Would it be your intention to pursue this
situation constantly and vi%orously in an effort to relieve the concern
of all the persons affected

Mr. KissiNger. You are correct, Senator. It would be my intention
to pursue this vigorously and energetically, as indeed I have done in
my present position,

WITNESS' INITIAL SPEECH AT U.N. GENERAL ASSEMBLY

Senator Scort. Reference has been made to the opening of the Gen-
eral Assembly of the United Nations, which occurs on September 18.
If you are confirmed in time, what expectation do you have as to
when you would give your initial speech ?

Mr. KissiNger. If I am confirmed in time, my expectation would be
to give the opening speech for the United States, which is now sched-
uled for the morning of September 24, and to use the occasion of
my vsit there to meet with many of the delegations from other
countries.

FOREIGN MINISTERS AND HEADS OF STATF ATTENDING U.N. SESSION

Senator Scort. I understand this is a very important session. Can
you tell us how many Foreign Ministers and heads of state will be
attending :

Mr. Kissinger. To the best of my information yestérday, it was
54 Foreign Ministers and some 10 heads of state.

DATE OF BALT TALKS

Senator Scorr. And I understand the SALT talks begin on the
24th also. -

Mr. KissiNGer. The SALT talks also begin on September 24.

Sonator Scorr. These hearings, therefore, do inhibit, until you are
confirmed, whatever you ma%' be able to do in preparation.for the
SALT talks. Is that correct

Mr. Kissinger. Well, I obviously am available to the committee
to the fullest extent that the committee requires me. From the point
of view of the dates that we found on the calendar when I was ap-
pointed, there are some of these imperatives that are produced by
the already scheduled negotiations, yes. *

Senator Scorr. In other words, you need some time to prepare
yourself for those talks.

Mr. KissiNger. If at all possible, yes.

Senator Scorr. Sirt

Mr. Kissinger. If it were at all possible, it would be helpful.

Senator Scorr. If at all possible.

MBFR TALKS
When do the mutual and balanced reduction of forces talks

[MBFR] begin? .
Mr. KissiNGer. Those begin on October 30.
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WITNESS PLANNED TRIP TO CHINA

Senator Scorr. There has been o lot of reporting in the press about
your plans regarding a China trip. Can you enlighten us on that?

Mr. KrssinoEr. My China trip. Senator. is now in abeyance. There is
agreement in principle that it will take place and that the date will be
set after my confirmation. But again. I cannot proceed with setting a
date until I am confirmed. ‘

IMIMORTANCE OF U.S. PARTICIPATION IN INTERNATIONAL FINANCIAL
INSTITUTIONS

Senator Scorr, To what extent do you support U.S. participation-
in international financial institutions. especially the International
Development Association. the Asian Development Bank and the Inter-
American Development Bank{ In other words. how vital to U.S.
interests do you regard those operations?

Mr. KissiNGER. It has been the experience of foreign aid, and T be-
lieve it is the sense of many Members of the Congress, that American
aid can now be more fruitfully channeled through multilateral insti-
tutions in many categories rather than through bilateral programs.
And, therefore, T believe American participation in these institutions
is extremely important. .

Senator Scorr. s you know. the committee is very much intevested
in pursuing an expansion of the multilateral approach wherever
possible.

Mr. Kissinoer. This is consistent with my views.

INFORMATION CONCERNING ELECTRONIU SURVELILILANCE

Senator Scorr. As to the discussions had here on electronic surveil-
lance, it occurs to me that while the committee should have whatever
information it needs in order to make a judgment as to what was done,
at the sanie time, it is essential to avoid ruining reputations or careers
by the exposure of raw files. I have never known raw files to be used
in a committee of the Congress since T have been here. They have
always been carefully guarded. They were once unfortunately, offered
by the Director and I was critical of that at the time.

It seems to me that this is a decision which ought to be made by
the Attorney General. Is it not rather in his scope than yours?

Mr. Kissingrr. It is entirely in his scope. Senator. I have no files on
this subject at all. And if I could respect fully suggest, perhaps one way
to proceed would be for the committee to submit a \ist of questions
to the Attorney General as to those issues that they believe relevant
to my confirmation, and see whether in this way the information could
be elicited, rather than by giving up the raw files that contain the
conversations and other matters that may not be germane to my con-
firmation. But it is not in my control. .

Senator Scorr. That is what T am leading into, and it is my ho
that the committee will be in touch with Attorney General Rxchus?
son. I will make a recommendation to him that he make himself avail-
able to the chairman, and that he be prepared to inform this commit-
tee, if necessary, in executive session, if it is sensitive, of whatever
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information they can groperly request and that at the same time the

raw files be protected. I think that will be what some members of this

committee are very anxious to achieve. . o
Mr. Kissingzr. It is really a q;llestion that concerns the policy of ho

to handle FBI files and is in the province of the Attorney General.

I will welcome the disclosure of any information that is relevant to

this inquiry.

NECESSITY OF COMPLETING COMMITTEE DELIBERATIONS

Senator Scorr, Well, as you know, I have the highest regard for -
you. I think it is essential that the committee complete its deliberations
as early as we can consonant with the obvious right of all the members
to satisfy themselves in order that you may be able to get or: with the
duties of the Secretary of State, use I imagine that there is a
great deal in limbo or in nebulae right now which you would like to
attack and eliminate. Having tried to put myself in the intellectual
community, I had better close while I suspect I am ahead. But that is
necessal?'.

Mr. Kissineer. That is correct, Senator.

Senator ScorT. I thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CuamryaN. Senator McGee.

EFFECT OF WITNESS’ PAST ROLE ON POLICYMAKING PROCESS

Senator McGke. Dr. Kissinger, I understand I have been selected
for the hot spot here. I have to hold the fort here while my colleagues
vote at the expense of my missing a vote. I am tired of playing yo-yo
in this business. But I wanted to suggest to you, sir, that while you
insist in your new role, in the wake of the role you have been filling,
that you are not going to wear two hats, you would agree that you are
l‘:%:gfing to be wearing a much larger hat than probably anyone has worn

ore. .

This is a point of some concern among many of our former colleagues
in the academic world. That is, given your, I think, very distinguished
and brilliant success in the diplomatic field, as an adviser to the Presi-
dent, the fear is that the foreign policy mechanism in the Department
of State, as an illustration, may have atrophied in the process, and thai
therefore, either we have to develop a Dr. Kissinger in the future at a
times on a standby basis or our process of policymaking may really
suffer as a consequence. Does that give you any concern at all

Mr. Kissinger. When I was a professor, Senator, I wrote several
treaties on the subject that it was very dangerous to gear foreign

licy or policy in general to virtuoso performance. I believe, there-

ore, very strongly that there is a necessity to institutionalize the con-
duct of our foreign policy. One reason why I consider my nomination
as Secretary of State such a freat challenge is because, as Secretary of
State I would really have a different role than as Assistant. As Assist-
ant you have a very small staff, and there is no other way to conduct
your affairs except by a great concentration of responsibility. As Secre-
tary of State, I would fail, even if I conducted the day-to-day business
effectively, if I did not create & commitment on the part of the Forei
Service and a set of procedures within the Department of State, and a
promotion systera within the Department of State, which made it pos-

N
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sible for the ablest people to rise rapidly, and to participate in the
shaping of foreign policy. So if I am confirmed, one of my principal
objectives would be to try to remedy the situation that you have
described and which I believe is in danger of existing. \

U.N.A ROLE AS FOREIGN POLICY FACTOR

Senator McGee. My second question has to do with the United
Nations. I was voting when Senator Scott was talking to you about
rour forthcoming presence up there as Secretary of State, hopefully.
t was commonly whispered around the United Nations, as I served
there last year, that it was being downgraded by the Government of
the United States, in particular by this administration. I wondered
if you would care to comment on what you think the role of the.
United Nations is as a foreign policy factor. .

Mr. Kissincer. The role of the United Nations has to be seen in
various categories: those things that the United Nations can do very
well, and those things for which over the course of a period it has
proved to be less useful.

The United Nations cannot settle disputes among the great powers
because each of them has a veto in the Security Council, because each of
them can muster enough votes in the General Assembly on most issues
to prevent a two-thirds resolution, and because the United Nations
lacks the effective power to make itself prevail against one of the
great powers. The United Nations generally cannot settle disputes
when onc of the great powers backs other countries in opposition to
another because then the same general condition exists.

The United Nations can be extremely effective in such situations
as the Congo, in the early 1960’s, and in areas where there is a general
agreement that a settlement is desirable but in which it is better for
international stability for the great gowers to stay out of the dispute.
There the United Nations can provide a mechanism by mediation, by
geacekeeping forces, and through other methods, to help scttle those

isputes. The United Nations can play a significant and, in my judg-
ment, perhaps increasing role in providing peacekeeping machinery
and in some cases, peacekeeping forces.

Then there is the whole range of issues that I referred to in my
statement, the new areas of human concern which over a decade or two
may turn out to be more important than the tactical political and mili-
tary issues of day to day: food, water, environment, problems that
have no political content as such, problems that are global in nature
and problems in which we must be practical to say that governments
and, up to now, international organizations have not really done their
most creative tilinking. This is an area in which I believe new depar-
tures are absolutely essential, and in which, if I am confirmed, I would
intend to make a major appeal to the United Nations.

Another area in which the United Nations can play a role is to
contribute to the setting up of norms of international conduct, Now
that, of itself, will not necessarily prevent illegal behavior, but it
might ﬁ)ut on a certain restraint that is produced by world opinion.

Iginn ly, the United Nations, and especially the General Assembly,
is an excellent meetingplace for the exchange of ideas and gives a
natural location for senior diplomats, foreign ministers, and even
heads of state to meet, where to set up a formal meeting might raise
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unnecessary expectations and where an exchange of views is highly
_essential. This 18 one-reason why, if I am confirmed, I expect to spend
a fair amount of time at the General Assembly.
Senator McGek. I think the assurance that the ["nited Nations would
-not be deliberately bypassed just because it was not convenient to use it
is important. I think all of us are aware of the marginal factors present
in the U.N,, that is, people overexpect from it. It cannot do a great
many things and never was intended to. Whenever we cannot solve
any problem, we are impelled to say, let the U.N. do it. That puts it in
an unfair position, but the assurance that its significance as one of the
factors in the reduction of tensions in the world would be stressed in
your regime, I think, would be a very important message to convey to
them up there as well as here,
Mr. Kissixger. I think that—if, hopefully, I can be there on Sep-
tember 24—my speech would express many of these sentiments.

U.S. POSITION IN U.N. ON RHODESIAN CIIROME ISSUE

Senator MeGre. The last thing that T mentioned bears upon that
same question of the feeling of somne that we have been downgradin
the Uik!. That is what started out as a very tiny kind of an issue an
blossomed into a very large one in the minds of much of the rest of the
world. That is the ummnimous recommendation from this committee
that we sustain the position that our Government took on the issue of
Rhodesian chrome in the United Nations. when our colleagues in the
Senate by their own initintive unilaterally took the United States out
of that commitment even though we had gone into it as a multilateral
commitment.

It shook the confidence of a great many countries. including the
41 African nations there and tended to freeze them into a bloc on
issues in which we needed a few votes. T was wondeéring whether you
could share with us yonr thonghts on the possibilities of our tryving
to redress a grievance such as this,

Mr. KissiNger. The administration will support the repeal of the
Byrd amendment. -

Senator MceGee, That is precise and to the point.

I want to thauk von.

The Cnamyax. Senator Perey.

Senator Perey. Dr. Kissinger. T do not know whether the term
“Excellencey” should be used before or after your confirmation vote.

Mur. KissiNger. A fter.

Senator Percy. We are all delighted to have you here. and we do
not mind holding you because we know yon have the stamina,

COMMITTEE. GUIDELINES CONCERNING AMBASSADORSHIPS

I draw attention to a sentence in your statement. You say, “This
is why our international 37olicies must cnlist the contributions of
onr best people regardless of political persuasion.”

T have been appalled at, you might say, the sale to the highest
bidder through the years under both Democratic and Republican
administrations, of ambassadorships, and I have talked at length

with Secretary Rogers about it. Moreover, this committee, its members _

and staff, have prepared a set of guidelines on the subject which were

;. '.ij:’é;
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sent to Secretary Rogers. We hope that, with cooperative cffort,

guidelines can be adopted.

. We have had some very good noncareer ambassadors and we have
had some terrible ones, but we hope to achieve the level of excellence

you yourself would like to have.

I would like to list a few of the points from the draft sent to Sec-
retary Rogers to see if you have an immediate impression of these
nmatters,

First, the nominees for an ambassadorship should have & clearly
demenstrated foreign policy competence, and this committee wif‘ll
oppose confirmation of nominees whose primary qualification seem -
to be-that they have made substantial political contributiens.

Would you coneur with that?

Mr. KissiNger. Senator, 1 will be glad to comment on each of them,
but let me make first this general comment. It will be my inténtion, if I
am confirmed, to appoint people of the highest excellence to every
position, and to reflect this from the very beginning.

I think that sometimes it is difficult to express this in absolute guide-
lines. For example, while you no doubt can think of some ambassadors
who had no foreign policy cxperience, and who did not acquire it
in oflice either, I can think of some that had no foreign policy exper-
ience and have done a really distinguished job. I have found, as you
must have, that if one picks somebody of true excellence, and true
concern and true intevest, he may be able to do an extremely distin-
guished job even if he has no particular expertise in a country or even
m the geneval field of foreign policy. So T would place more emnphasis
on the quality of the man than necessarily on the foreign policy exper-
ience. So I agree more with the first part of your statement than with
the second.

Senator Percy. But you would agree with us if. on the record, it
appears that the primary qualification of a nominee has been a sub-
stantial political contribution, the nomination should not have been
made ant‘l should not be approved by this committee.

Mr. KissixoEr. T think if there 18 no other qualification that that
should weigh very heavily with you.

Senator Percy. This committee also wishes to make certain that all
ambassadorial nominees make a commitment to respond to requests to
appear and testify before duly constituted committees of the Senate.
Do vou support that principle?

Mr. Krssixger. I have no trouble with that.

Senator Percy. The committee also feels that we should require a
confidential statement of a nomince’s financial holdings, and we can
now say this in good conscience since we have passed a bill requiring
disclosure of our own financial holdings. An ambassadorial appointee
should make such a statement available in a confidential form and
eliminate, prior to approval of the nomination, any potential conflict
of interest.

Mr. KissiNger. T have no problem with that.

GUIDELINES CONCERNING AMBASSADORIAL APPOINTMENTS

Senator Percy. Finally, there would be an indication by the nomines
that he or she has some knowledge of the history and current political
and economic problems of the country to which he or she is being
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accredited. I mention this particularly because I know that some nomi-
nees have been instructed by the Department on occasion to say as
little as possible, respond as little as they can. Some have simply said
they do not know much, but they will find out when they get there.
I think an ambassadorial nominee’s hearing is a chance to focus atten-
tion on the problems and the opportunities of a country and our rela-
tionship with it. Would you encourage nominees to brief themselves
as well as possible, and appear well briefed, when they come before
us and not simply say they know nothing about the countries to which
they will be accredited if confirmed

Mr. Kigsincer. I would encourafe them to brief themselves to the
fullest extent possible, and I would hope that our selections would
be of sufficient quality so that that issue would not arise.

Senator Percy. Thank you. N

FILLING AMBASSADORIAL VACANCIES

Now, Dr. Kissinger, I do not have a complete list of our ambas-
sadorial vacancies, but those with which I am personally familiar
are the U.S.S.R., Portugal, Bangladesh and Sweden.

Have you considered filling those vacancies and the timeframe in
which they will be filled ?

Mr. KissiNger. I intend to fill every vacancy within 2 months after
my confirmation.

Senator Percy. And that includes having an ambassador in Sweden.

Mr. Kissinger. Well, we will review our Swedish policy after my
confirmation.

[Laughter.]

Senator Percy. I think there may be other members who would want
to review it before that. I will accept your first statement that all
vacancies will be filled by November 15. -

On behalf of Senator Saxbe who has just returned from Bangladesh,
I would like to be sure that that also includes Bangladesh, that we will
have an ambassador there by November 15.

Mr. KissinGer. Definitely.

PROTECTION OF CIV1L LIRERTIES OF WIRETAPPED INDIVIDUALS

Senator Percy. I would like to comment on the dialog between the
chairman and Senator Case on the FBI report involving the wire-
tapping of 17 individuals. I am very concerned about the procedures
that. enabled this to happen—and I hope that we have learned a lot
from this—but I am n{so very concerned about the civil liberties of
the 17 individuals involved, some of whom still work for the Govern-
ment, and I would like to clarify for the record that no decision has
yet been reached by this committee that a request will be made of the
Attorney General until such time as we have had a chance to discuss
it and consider certain problems involving the 17 individuals, and in
what form that information would be given to assure that the individ-
uals’ rights are protected. 1 would ask the chairman whether that is a
correct understanding.

The Criamraan. Yes, I was discussing with Senator Case and others
that wé would request the executive meeting on Monday and I shall
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ask the Attorney General if he is willing to make available the sum-
mary report to the committee in executive session. Then it is up to the
committee to determine what to do with it.

Senator Percy. The Attorney General would be given an oppor-
tunity to expand on whatever concerns he may have about the civil
liberties of the individuals involved.

The CHAIRMAN. Certainly.

Senator Percy. Thank you. .

The Cramyan. The civil liberties, such as they are, are already

- compromised, if they are compromised by the publicity already given
to them. There have been many articles about the 17 named, including
the member of this staff. There is no secret about the people who were
wiretapped, many of whom bear little rclation, if any, to what is
called national security. I cannot imagine that they could have been.
Why they were wiretapped is a great mystery to me.

Senator Case. It seems to me a fundamental violation of a person’s
civil liberties is involved in his being wiretapped.

The Crarrayan. Not in our knowing about it. It has already been
talked about. If there is any violation it took place at the time he was
wiretapped. One of these gentlemen, Mr. Halperin, I was told yester-
day, has already entered a suit against the nominee for $100 a day for
every day he was wiretapped when he was out of the Government. I
wastold that yesterday.

Senator Percy. I just want to be certain we have an opportunity to
ascertain the consequences of those 17 names being officially revealed
as suspects. It may jeopardize the rights of those individuals.

The Criamryman. If the Senator is fearful the chairman will release
them on his own authority, he can be asswred on that.

‘Senator Percy. I will gea\'e it then for the moment.

ACTIVITIES OF MR. DAVID YOUNG

I think for the record, Dr. Kissinger, it would be well to have your
comments about a former employee of your own, Mr. David Young,
who has been indicted for conspiracy and burglary.

Did you, when he left your employment and was transferred to
Mr. Ehrlichman, have any idea at that time or any subsequent time
that he was to be requested to engage in illegal activities—burglary,
conspiracy to burglary, or whatever they might be.

Mr. KissiNGer. Senator, I have no knowledge of any such activities
that David Young may have engaged in. I did not know of the existence
of the “Pluibers’ Group.” by that or any other name. Nor did I know

-that David Young was concerned with internal security matters.

Perhaps I should explain for the record my connection with David
Young. I hired David Young because I had met him in New York
when I was associated with Governor Rockefeller, and he was a mem-
ber of the law firm that worked for the Rockefeller family. When I
came to Washington, I was looking for a man of high moral standards,
whom I knew personally, who could work as a personal assistant and
appointments secretary. David Young worked in that capacity. He
was very highly recommended. I also knew his family, and I thought
extremely highly of him. And I must say that in my own experience
Inever had any reason to change my mind.
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He worked in this capacity as my appointment secretary for a year
from roughly January 1970, to January 1971. That position is one o
the more exhausting ones in the Government, for both practical and I
supposs psychological reasons. David Youn% therefore asked to be
transferred to more substantive work. We could not find an?' substan-
tive work for him immediately because all of his experience had really
been in domestic affairs. So David Young worked in the files; he didn’t
even have an office from January 1971, through June 1971. He accom-
panied me occassionally to meetings, but basically he was no longer
f\i\iorking in my outer oftice; he was working with people located in the

es.

In June 1971, David Young—on his own initiative or Mr. Ehrlich-
man’s, I don’t know which—transferred to Mr. Ehrlichman’s staff,
David Young had met Mr. Ehrlichman because Mr. Ehrlichman and I
sat across from each other on Air Force 1 and David Young sat next
to me and Mr. Ehrlichman’s assistant sat next to him. In fact, the
transfer occurred while I was on my first secret trip to China.

At that time I was told that David Young would work on a project
for 3 months concerned with changing the declassification procedures
of the Government, & project that was publicly announced and which
published a public report [Executive Order 11652, March 8, 1972].
After this project ended, T was told by Mr."Ehrlichman that David
Young would stay on his staff, and I had no contact with David
Young either by telephone or in my oflice or in any other way after he
left my staff, although I continued to have high regard for him.

Tn short, I did not know either from him or anyone else about. the
existence of the “Plumbers,” as I said. by this or any other name, or
about his activities in connection with internal security matters. I
think it was a deplorable event:

Senator Prrcy. Thank you for that clarification.

The Cramryax, Senator Muskie.

Senator Muskre. Dr. Kissinger, I am conscious of the fact that you
have been under these lights for 3 hours and we have been throwing
the platoon system at you while we have gone to vote. Many subject
areas have been opened up that T would like to talk with you about,
but Tam under a time limitation.

WITNESS’ OPENING STATEMENT APPLAUDED

First, may I say with respect to your opening statement that I
applaud it as a statement of philosophy to bring to this job. I cannot
resist. saying that if it had been reflected in the policies and actions
of this administration in the last 5 years, we would not be here today
discussing the problems that have been created by the lack of trust
between us and the adininistration. So I hope your articulation of this
philosophy ext)resses not only just your own personal attitude about
the responsibilities you have been asked to assume but that it signals
a change in the administration policies which have inhibited a free
flow of information and free communication,

ADMINISTRATION POLICY CONCERNING PRESIDENT'S AUTHORITY
IN WIRETAP FIELD

On that point I wou!d like to ask one specific question in the wire-
tap field. I do not know that T will ask further questions in that field
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today. I am not sure whether what you have said represents a change -
in policy by this administration concerning the authority of the Pres-
ident in the field of wiretaps.
__ Do I understand that the President now accepts the position that he
has no right to legally wiretap without a court warrant in the national
securit ﬁeld?

Mr. KissiNger. Senator, I do not believe that I am the proper spokes-
man for the President’s view of the legal rights in this field. I never
believed it was a judgment that was mine to make. I accepted the
judgment of the then Attorney General and Director of the FBI in
my fourth month in Government. It is generally understood that the
Court has placed additional restrictions as compared to 1969 about
the right to wiréetap in national security cases. But I would prefer
for the Attorney General to define exactly what these additional re-
strictions are.

In addition, of course, there is the question of the exercise of what-
ever rights may exist and the spirit in which this is to be conducted.

Senator Muskre. As I understand the situation with respect to
court decisions, what we have had is a decision in domestic security
cases but not in external security cases or national security cases.
~~ Do I gather from what you have said that the Supreme Court deci-
sion on domestic security cases is having an impact upon administra-
tion policies in other cases?

Mr. KissiNger. Senator, as I pointed out earlier, T have been essen-
tially dissociated from any internal security matters since April 1970,
and T therefore have not kept up to date with either the practices or
the legal interpretations that are now applicable. It is my impression
that the restrictions even in the field of national security are now more
severe, and T seem to have in the back of my mind that some connec-
tion to a foreign government has now to be demonstrated before the
national security principle can be invoked. But T am not absolutely
sure about this, and T am simply not a suflicient authority on the sub-
ject.

! Senator Muskie. The Attorney General’s opinion to which you re-
ferred earlier was to the effect that wiretaps could be used in national
security cases without a court warrant.

Mr. Kissinger. That is correet. At that time the legal position seemed
to be that the President could determine or delegate to the Attorney
General the authority to use wiretaps when national security was in-
volved.

ADMINISTRATION POSITION ON WIRETAP AUTHORITY

Senator Muskie. There was some testimony in the Watergate case
to the effect that the President could ignore provisions of law appli-
cable to other citizens if he deenred: it requived by national security
matters.

Now trying to bring to a focus what this discussion here this morning
raises. there was the implication in the discussion this morning that
when the Court defines what is legal or not legal, with respect to issuing
wiretap orders without court warrant. that the administration will con-
sider itself bound.

Is that your understanding ?

Mr. Kissinaer. That is my understanding. But again, Senator. I
would not make such a determination on my ownj indeed, I would not




54

expect to be involved in any internal security matters in the position
for which I am being proposed. That is, I would not expect to be in-
volved in the policy bein t%llowed. - ’

Let me state as a basic question: If there was some atomic bomb
about to go off in somebuilding—to put an absurd case—I could vis-
ualize that a President under those circumstances would disregard the
le;fal framework and properly take steps to prevent this bomb going
off. T am giving an extreme case, to say that if legal procedures are
violated or ignored there is an absolute requirement, it seems to me,
to be able to demonstrate to reasoneble and concerned people that the
necessity was in fact overwhelming, and that it cannot simply be done
by using the words “national security.” This has to be on demonstra-
tion of an overwhelming cause that would justify disregarding lega
procedures. ) o

Senator Muskie. You understand, of course, in putting these ques-
tions, I put them not only to you but to the administration and into
the public domain because this is obviously one of the great controver-
sial issues that has emerged out of the Watergate hearm%s..

Mr. Kissinger. I understand your. concern. It is simply that I am
not familiar enough with the precise legal position to answer that.

WITNESS’ POSITION CONCERNING WIRETAPS

Senator Muskrie. Then let me put one further question, and from

what you said, I am sure we cannot resolve the issue in terms of ad-
‘ministration policy generally. Let me put this one further question:

It was your desire—and I think an understandable desire and one
to be applauded—to reassure this committee with respect to your atti-
tude concerning wiretaps without court order, where the use of wire-
taps would be considered illegal. It was your position—or it is your
desire to indicate to us insofar as you were concerned—that you would
stay within the constraints that have been laid down by court decision.
What you are now saying is that regardless of what constraints this
may impose upon your judgment as to what is right or wrong, you are
not in position to state what the administration polic would%e.

Mr. Kissixger. I have no reason to suppose that the administration
would ignore court decisions or refuse to respect court decisions with
respect to wiretapping. In fact, my impression is, my conviction is,
that it would respect it.

I simply am very reluctant to make a final statement on a matter
which is st. far out of my jurisdiction. The Attorney General or the
Counsel to the White House may take a more modulated view of this.
But my impression is what I have conveyed to youn, and why do I not
see whether we can get an expression from those who are better quali-
fied to get it than Tam?

ADMINISTRATION POLICY CONCERNING WIRETAPS

~ Senator Muskre. I think it would be helpful because your 2;..;0int-
ment as Secretary is intended, I take it, to signal a new era in the rela-
tionships between the Presidency and the Congress in the field of for-
eign policy, and one of the sources of unease 1s the very area that we
are touching. .
T understand that as nominee for Secretary of State you cannot define
overall administration policy. But I would think that as the nominee
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for Secretary of State, you would feel it incumbent and important to

undertake to clarify overall policy because it bears upon the climate

glat we can generate between your Office' and this committee and the
ongress.

Mr. KissiNGer. Let me see whether I can elicit a statement which
we could either submit for the record or give in some other form that
would satisfy your question.

[ The information referred to follows:]

OFFICE OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL,
Washington, D.C., September 12, 1973.

Hon. J. W. FULBRIGHT,
Chairman, Senate Foreign Relations Commiticee,
Waxhington, D.C,

Dear MR, CHAIRMAN : During the confirmation hearings of Dr. Kissinger, a
question was raised as to this Administration’s position concerning the power
of the Executive to conduct electronic surveillance without warrant in the na-
tional security field. Dr. Kissinger said that he would try to elicit a statement for
the record that would clarify our general policy on this matter. .

I believe that there will continue to be situations which justify the conduct of
electronic survelllance for the purposes of national security. This sutveillance is
carried out to meet the obligations of the President as both Commander-in-Chief
and as the Nation's instrument for foreign affairs. I will continue to attempt
to ensure that a genuine national security interest is, in fact, involved whenever
we invoke this power and that we operate within the limits set by Congress and
the courts.

The Department of Justice scrupulously observes the law as interpreted by
the courts. There may be questions as to what certain decisions mean and whether
surveillance, such as that discussed by the committee, has been affected by later
court decision. These and other issues are before the courts now and we expect
any ambiguities to be settled within the normal judicial process. The policy state-
ment that follows therefore refers to procedures for any surveillance that may be
carried out at present.

A vear ago in the Keith case (407 U.S. 297), the Supreme Court ruled unani-
mously that the Government may not carry on electronic surveillance in domes-
tic security operations, as opposed to foreign intelligence operations, without
first obtaining a judicial warrant. The Court pointed out that it was condemn-
ing warrantless electronic surveillance carried out in domestic security cases-
directed at a “domestic organization (whether formally or informally consti-
tuted) composed of citizens of the United States and which has no significant
connection with a foreign power, its agente or agencies.” The Keith declsion
necessarily s Departmental policy and is being followed.

Although the Keith case did not address warrantless national security elec-
tronie survelllance, to date, the lower courts which have addressed this problem
have agreed with the contention of this Department that a judicial warrant is
not a necessary requirement for the Government's use of electronic surveillance
to obtain foreign intelligence or foreign policy information necessary for the
protection of natlonal security. E.g., United States v. Clay, 430 F. 24 165 (5th
Cir. 1970), reversed on other grounds, 403 U.S. 698 (1971); United States v.
Brosen, 817 F. Supp. 531 (E.D. La., 1970) apirmed, No. 72-2181 (6th Cir,, Aug.
22,71978) ; United States v. Smith, 321 F. Supp. 424 (C.D. Calif. 1971) ; Zweibon
v. Mitchell, 42 U.S. L. Week 2054 (1973). Pending a decision on this issue by the
Supreme Court, I belleve that we are justified in relying on the case law as it
is being developed in the lower courts to conduct national security electronle
survelllance, without warrant. in a limited number of cautiously and meticulously
reviewed instances.

When Congress enacted legislation in 1968 requiring a judicial warrant for
the use of electronic surveillance in investigations of violations of certain crimi-
nal laws, it made clear that it did not intend to add or subtract from whatever
measure of constitutional power the President may have to use electronic sur.
veillance in the national security field. However, as a guide, it set forth a number
of purposes, divided between the domestic and foreign aspects of pational secu.
rity, that it understood to be proper for the exercise of Presidential power. Tha
Keith decislon subsequently held that this power could not, in the absence of &
warrant, be exerclsed-for the domestic security purposes mentioned by Con-
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gress. However, as a matter of policy, I shall keep in mind the contours of the
President’s power suggested by Congress in the 1048 law as it relates to forelgn
intelligence. In general, before 1 approve any new application for surveillance
without a warrant, I must be convinced that it is necessary (1) to protect the
nation against actual or potential attack or other hostile acts of a forelgn power:
(2) to obtain foreign intelligence information deemed essentlal to the security
of the United States; or (3) to protect national security information agalnst
foreign intelligence activities. 18 U.S.C 2511(3).

AS the Supreme Court itself observed in Keith, it may well be dificult to dis-
tinguish between ‘“domestlc” and *‘foreign” unlawful activities directed against
the Unlted States where there are relationships in varying degrees between
domestic groups or organizations and foreign powers, or their agents. All I
can say is that, as the applications are presented to me. I will, together with my
staff, try scrupulously to follow the guidance and instruction given to us by
Congress and the courts, bearing in mind the importance of balancing individual
privacy with the needs of national security. -

In addition, there is ongoing in the Department a. full-scale effort under my
and Bill! Ruckelshaus' fmmediate supervision, to derive new standards and
guidelines for use of electronic surveillance in hoth domestic criminal matters,
as well as for natlonal security purposes It is our hope that we will be able to
give these standards precise public articulation and thus foster better under-
standing of the scope and nature of our limited use of electronic surveillance.
Also, as I mentioned the other day, the new FBI Oversight Subcommittee of the
Senate Judiciary Committee will allow the Congress to be hetter Informed about
these activitles.

With kindest regards,

Sincerely, -

Errror L. RICHARDSON,
Attorney General.

Senator Muskir. I think there was some reference you made earlier
in our discussion that you might supply for the record; T would like
to ro over that later and see if vou ('ou‘(l supply it for the record.

I think my time is up, Dr. Kissinger., but there are other areas that
I would like to touch upon. I am sure we are going to have the oppor-
tunity to do so, including some substantive areas in the field of arms
control, for example.

The Ciratrymax. Senator Humphrey.

Senator Hoeyenkey. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.,

I will have to go down and cast a vote and I wasn't quite sure 1
ought to leave before my turn eame. So T think you are going to be
spared. I think we have a relatively short time to cast this vote.

COMMENDATION OF WITNESS

Dr. Kissinger, first I want to conmmend you on not only vour state-
ment, sir, which is a brilliant statement of purpoese and philosophy.
but on your service to this country in the cause of international peace
and understanding. I say that as one who has observed you for many
years, both as a great professor and as a practitioner in the ait of
diplomacy.

Just a few direct questions.

.8, SUPPORT OF AFRICAN DEVELOPMENT BANK

You mentioned your support of multinational and multilateral in-
stitutions. such as the Asian Development Bank and others. The
administration has not seen fit to make an investinent in the African
Development Bank even though there hias been a commitment, I be-
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lieve, for $15 million dollars. a very modest commitment, might I say,
to a continent that holds for us much or much evil in the days
come. It may be the treasure house of the world and to a nation like
ours, depending on vast use of natural resources, this continent is
important,
WVhat would be your position on our support of the A frican Develop-
ment Bank? -
Mr. Kissinorr. T will have to veview this. Senator. I do not know
tfhe cirglllmstances that have caused us to delay. My instinct would be
avorable,

PLANS RELATENG TO LATIN AMERICA AND AFRICA

Senator Huymrnurey, My responsibility as chairman of the Consulta-
tive Subcommittee on African Affairs leads nie to this question: -

Tt seems to me that most of our attention. and understandably, in the
field of national security and foreign policy has been placed upon the
great powers, Western Europe, Soviet Union. the People’s Republic of
China. I do not think nearly enough attention has been placed on.
Japan. and I will come to that. .

T think there is a need of some repair work there.

T would hope. Dr. Kissinger. that you might give some attention to
two other areas of the world that in the long run need our cooperation
and our understanding, Latin America and Africa.

These two continents represent vast resources and hundreds of mil-
lions of people. Do yon have any plans in mind relating to these two
areas?

Mr. Kissinger. Yes. Senator. T think von will see fairly quickly
after my confirmation some initiatives in the Latin American field. As
vou may know, I took a trip to Mexico within 48 hours of my nomina-
tion. that had been planned but which T maintained despite many
qressures. to meet with the Foreign Minister and the President of
Mexico to discuss this very problem.

T agree with vou also that we have not had the o pportunity because
of other pressures to give adequate attention to A frica. We intend to
return to that also, but that may take a little longer than the Latin
American field. '

Senator Humpnrey. I realize the African Continent does not seem
to be in the news. It is not the drama of the day and it does not get
the headlines, but I want to say as an American we are in vast need
of the friendly cooperation of these countries and peoples. We are
worried about Arab oil, but might I suggest that Africa has products
that this country needs even more significantly than oil. If we do
not take care of ounr relationships there we could end up by havin
mortal enemies, and that would be a singular economic and politica

tragedy to us.
ACCES8 TO INFORMATION AMENDMENT

Dr. Kissinger, are you familiar with the access to information
amendment in the State Dopartment appropriation or was this asked

Mr, KissinaEr. This was asked.

Senator Humprrey. Then, I shall not burden you.

Mr. KissiNaer. Inconclusively discussed.




58

" Senator HUMPHREY. Fully discussed t
Mr. Kmsveer. Inconclusively.

. Senator Humerrey. Inconclusively, I hope you will over the week- ‘;:

end have a chance to arrive at & conclusion and not recommend that
the Presjdent veto this.

Mr. K1ssinoer. I have reached a conclusion, but it is not exactly the
same as the one you state.

PORTION OF NSC STAFF TO BE SHIFTED TO STATE DEPARTMENT

How much of the National Security Council staff do you propose
to shift, if any, to the State Department? Do you intend to trim it
down, in other words{

Mr. Kissinoer. I think that the National Security Council staff will
be somewhat reduced as a result of this change, and I intend to take
some of its members to the State Department with me. But I do not
intend to staff the State Department with National Security Council
Eersonnel. The primary staffing in the State Department will be done

y Foreign Service officers, and officials brought in from the outside.

Senator HomMprReY. Mr. Chairman, I want to go down and cast
my vote. I believe I have s few minutes left, but I would like to yield
to Senator McGovern and I will come back, if I.-may be permitted, to
ask about two more questions.

The CrARMAN. Senator McGovern.

Senator McGovern. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CRISIS IN CONFIDENCE IN TRUTHFULNESS OF U.8. LEADERS

Dr. Kissinger, I think lyou will be pleased to know that I will be
the final interrogator, at least today. Senator Church referred in his
guestionin of you a while ago, to a constitutional crisis in the United

tates and other Senators have alluded to a related and, I think.
equally important problem in the country today. That is the crisis of
confidence in the truthfulness of our leaders. About 100 years ago

“one of our great scientists during the controversy over the doctrine

of evolution, said if we want to make an{ tElro in the field of
science we have to quit lying to each other. ink to whatever extent
that is true in the field of science it is certainly true in a democracy.

PRESIDENT’S STATEMENT OF APRIL 30, 1870, CONCERNING CAMBODIA

On April 30, 1970, after we had been bombing the sanctuaries in
Cambodia for a period of about 14 months, as I understand it, in 1969
and 1970, at the end of those bombing missions which the Congress
did not know about and the American people did not know about, the
President went on television and said these words:

For 6 years nelther the United States nor South Vietnam has moved against
these enemy sanctuaries because we did not wish to violate the territory of a
neutral nation.

Do you see any way to intelg)ret that televised address by the Presi-
dent as anything other than a deception of the American peoplef

Mr. Kissineer. What the President must have had in mind was
ground operations against these sanctuaries, and by that time the
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notion that the territory that was occupied by the North Vietnamesé
in Cambodia really was not Cambodian territory in that sense, becauss
the Cambodians had taken the position. that they did not know what
was going on there, had become so0 firmly fixed in everybody’s mind
that this must be the psychiological basis for that statement.

REASON BOMBING INFORMATION WAS WITHHELD

Senator McGoverx. Dr. Kissinger, what was the reason then? I
know that you touched on this, but I am really not clear in my own
mind yet as to the real reason why this information on the bombing
was withheld both from the Congress and the American people. Do

ou find any constitutional authority for ordering American bombers
into what the President had himself described as a neutral country,
without informing the Congress or getting the authorization of the
Congress for that action? :

Mr. Kissinckr. Senator, as I pointed out in response to earlier ques-
tions, we were faced here with a situation in which the North Viet-
namese for years had been using Cambodia as a corridor for supplies.
For years they had been using sanctuary areas right across the frontier
from which they were staging operations against American forces
and into which they then withdrew. It has always been considered
axiomatic in international law that neutral countries have an obliga-
tion to prevent the use of their territory for hostile actions against
other countries. And, therefore, the principle that one belligerent has
a_right to use neutral territory while the other belligerent has no
right—in the very limited areas that we are talking about, which were
within a distance of some 10 miles from the frontier—to attack the
forces of a third country that had invaded that neutral territory, and
only those forces, the legal issuc or for that matter the moral issue is
at least not self-evident.

Second, we had a situation here in which the government of that
country was either acquiescing or inviting this sort of pressure as a
means of evicting these invading forces from its territory.

Senator McGoverN. They were inviting what? :

Mr. Kissinoer. They were at & minimum acquiescing in the bombing
because it was in their power to protest at any point, which they
never did.

Senator McGovern. But the Congress was not acquiescing.

Mr. Kissinger. No.

Senator McGovern. We had no knowledge of it.

Mr. Kissinger. No. The reason that it was not made public was to
avoid a situation in which Prince Sihanouk would have to make a
formal protest; we would then have been faced with a situation of
terminating the attacks or formall sgreading the war into Cambodia.
You asked me for the rationale of why it was kept secret, and this is
the reason that led to its being kept secret.

Senator McGovern. I have heard that explanation, but Prince
Sihanouk has repeatedly said that that is not the truth, and that, as a
matter of fact, he did protest to the U.N. and to the international com-
munity against such bombing. ) -

Mr. Kissinoer. Why don’t I supgl{bo the committee, Senator, some
of the communications of Prince Sihanouk to us during this period,
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in which it was perfectly eagy for him to have pointed out—Iletters -
he was writing to the President during this genod, or & press con-
ference which he gave on May 13, 1969, in which he speci y denied
any knowl of B-52 bom inﬂ,)ewhich is on the public record.

nator McGovern. I would be interested in examining that evi-
dence, Dr. Kissinger. But even if it bears out what you say about
Prince Sihanouk, it does not speak to the question, as far as I am con-
cerned, of why the Congress was byp on a military operation of
this kind, without reference to the sensibilities of Prince Sihanouk.
We would like to have a Constitution that lodges the war powers or
at least a portion of it in the Con of the Umited States. There must
have been some recognition of that involved in the decision to inform
certain selected Members of the Congress. Was there not at least a
semblance of a recognition by the administration that somebody here
in the Congress should know about the bombing #

Mr. Kissinger. Of course, and that is why selectively Members of
the Congress were informed about it. I did not myself select the Mem-
bers. I was too new in Washington to know who were the appropriate
people in Congress, but certainly they were informed about it.

SELECTIVE INFORMING OF MEMBFRS OF CONGRESS QUESTIONED

Senator McGovery. In view of the fact that it was a fundamental
foreign policy matter, do you not think it was curious, to say the least,
that neither the chairman nor the ranking member of this committee
were among those who were informed about the bombing, nor the
chairman of the House Foreign Affairs Committee?

Mr. Kissinger. I would say that if information in the future is given
to Members of the Congress on any matter, the selection should be more
systematic.

Senator McGovery. T would certainly agree with that,

WITNESS' OCTOBER 25, 1072, POSITION AND LATFR HEAVY AERIAL
BOMBARDMENT '

On another matter, Dr. Kissinger, last QOctober 25 yvou held a cele-
brated press conference in which you reported that peace was at hand
in Vietnam. You went on to explain, in answering reporters’ questions,
that there were a few minor differences yet t/o%)e worked out, some
semantic problems and language difficulties, but that in all probability
one more negotiating session would iron out these difficulties,

How wouﬁl you explain that position in light of the subsequent
decision. some 30 days after the election was over, to engage in very
heavy aerial bombardment of North Vietnam, and also Cambodia and
Laos? Did you anticipate that possibility at the time you were indicat-
in% that maybe one more negotiating session would end the war?

Mr. KissiNger. What I said in that press conference was my sincere
conviction. I believed that we had an agreement whose main outlines
and most of whose details were ewntisﬁll:eeacceptable.

I believed also we had the problem at that time of preventing a
situation similar to that which existed in 1969, in which, with the
imminence of an election, one of the parties to this negotiation would
begin and perhaps would end a negotiation that had gone on for 4
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years. Therefore, in my press conference—which was entirely addressed

to a foreign audience, and which was intended to convey to both Viet-
namese parties, that we were determined to stick to the main outlines
of this effort, that we were not going to reopen this entire settlement,
and that it was senseless to ask us to reopen it either from Saigon or
from Hanoi—it was my sincere conviction, based on the issues then
outstanding, that we could settle it in one more session.

We then had another session, the first 2 days of which were perfectly
consistent with my expéctations. I believe now, Senator, incidentally,
it was n tactical mistake from the point of view of the negotiations
have tied myself to this position of one session, becanse it put us into
a straitjacket. But the first 2 davs were consistent with it. Then
there was a reversal of the North Vietnamese position. and there grew
up the conviction that they were deliberately stone-walling a settle-
ment. And they were beginning to introduce new issnes. many of which
hiad already been settled in October, that created the danger that the
whole thing would disintegrate.

At the end of QOctober we had no thought that there would be s
resumption of military operations. Indeed we unilaterally stopped
the bombing of the NortR, north of the 20th parallel, because we
thought a settlament was imminent. That was our conviction. And
as it turned out, once they went back to the conference table in eamezt,i
it. was settled in essentially one session, but the session was delay
until January. N

Senator McGoverx. My time is np, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you, Dr. Kissinger. )

The CriamryMax. Senator Humphrey, I will return to vou.

Senator Heyrurey. Yes; I will open up one or two other matters.

AMBASSADORIAL POST IN SWEDEN

Dr. Kissinger, I was keenly interested in the ambassadorial posts
and other posts you did not intend to fill. Just in case yon do not know,
T am very much interested in the ambassadorial post in Sweden simply
beeanse I think our inaction is an attempt at petulance. I hope our
old friend will not continue to be chastised because of the remarks of
the Prime Minister. On that basis we would have to break off rela-
tionships with an awful lot of other countries and so I shall press you
on it rather heavily.

We have a little amendment up in the Senate which we hope to call
np very shortly. I know yvou want to be very cooperative. You said so.
So do I. So we will pick a neutral like Sweden to try this cooperation
on.

Mr. KissiNger. I agree to that.

WITNESS' ROLE IN INTERNATIONAL MONETARY SYSTEM
REFORM NEGOTIATIONS R

Senator Huarpirey. One of the points that has been emphasized in
some of the commentary relating to your nomination, Dr. Kissinger, is
your, well, to put it bluntly, lack of interest in international economic
affairs. A couple of quotations have been cited to me. and I read about
it before. It is my judgment, of course, that the international economic
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scene ig at the very heart of our modern diplomacy. In fact, this may
be the new diplomacy to be engaged in. What role, if any, would you
be playing in the negotiations for reform of the international monetary
system ?

Mr, KissiNGer. Senator, it is quite true that prior to my befinnin
this present position, economic affairs had not been in the forefront o
my academic concern, and that is an understatement, In exercising my
present function I have learned by experience the crucial importance
of economic affairs and the intricate connection between the solution
of economic issues and of political issucs. Therefore, I have over the
last 2 years taken major steps to increase the strength of my staff in
the White House in the field of international economics, and 6 months
ago I hired a Deputy Assistant to the President who was charged with
international economie policy.

Now, on the specific matter which vou raised, the reform of the
monetary system is one of thoxe issues which over the years has come
up again and again. and it has been hrought home to me again and
again that it is as much a politieal ax it is a technical economic issue.
T have met very frequently informally with Secrvetary Shultz. But
these informal meetings ave no substitute for a reeular rélationship
and for a greater influence by the Department of State on the deci-
sions that are made in the international monctary field. hecause those
decisions really affect demestie policies and wltimately the interna-
tional position of all of the countries concerned. Therefore, it would
be my intention, if confirmed. to strengthen the economic side of the
State Department. and to work out arrangements by which it ean -
play a more active role in the formulation of our policies, hoth in the
international monetary field and in trade negotiations. and within the
State Department to bring the economic concerns into claser line with
the political objectives of the United States.

FRAGMENTATION IN CONGRESS ON FOREIGN ECONOMIC POLICY MATTERS

Senator Huyeneey., T am very heartened by that and might T say
that T consider the fragmentation in the Congress of the United States
on matters of forcign economic poliey one of the singnlar weaknesses
of our present. governmental setup. There is no place in which the
responstbility is contered for trade or international monetary policy.
This committee oueht to have <omething to say about this. if we are
going to have cooperation in the field of foreign policy and national
security.

I can think of no avea more important than trade right now because
present allies can become new enemies on the basis of trade. And in
the ficld of international monetary poliey it does not do very much
good to talk about national security if vour international monetary
system is in chaos or if the American dollar is undervalued or over-
valued or constantly being devalued. I would. therefore, want to ex-~

ress at least my concern ahout this area, not being an expert at all.
consider that this committee is derelict on this subject, and I say
very frankly, I think we ought to be more directly involved in all
matters of foreign economic policy. It is not just. a matter of tariffs
any longer. The nontariff barriers are as significant as the tariff bhar-
riers. They are diplomatic and they are political and we ought not just
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to leave it to Ways and Means and Finance. I wanted to get that off
in my 10 minutes and I have done it. I have nothing further to say.

[Laughter.]

QUESTIONS OF SENATORS CURTIS AND HANSEN

The Cnamryax. Dr. Kissinger, you have been very patient. It is un-
fortunate that this committee is so large and it takes so long. The Wa-
tergate committee has a greater advantage in those matters, as you can
see. I have had submitted to me by Senator Curtis and Senator Hansen,
two series of questions which they have requested. I submit to you to
supply the answers and whatever you have to say for the record. You
can supply them on Monday. [ See Appendix. ]

COMMITTEE PROCEDURE

In view of the comments made. particularly by the Senator from
Illinois and others. it scems to me that the proper procedure would be
for the committee to have an exccutive session on Monday morning at
9:30 in S-116 to disenss the question which has been raised and about
which there is some concern and then resume the open hearings at
10:30, if that is agreeable. That will give you time to consider these
questions which have been submitted and the committee conld decide
what it wishes to do. [ <hall invite the \ttorney General to meet with
us at 9:30, if he is free. to discuss that matter and it could be dis-
posed of. [ would hope. one way or the other.

The honr is late, and we will recess now. There are. of course, a num-
ber of broad questions that T have in mind about your views abont
where we go from now an in snch areas as. especially, Southeast Asia.
I know it is a matter about which youn are thoroughly informed, but
we wonld like to know very much what you have in mind about the
broader questionsghan some of the specific ones which have been raised
this morning. I would hope that we could move along on Monday
morning. if that is agreeable with you.

Mr. Kissixaer. That is fine.

The Cramrax, Thank you very much. The committee is adjourned.

[ Whercupon, at 1:35 p.n.. the hearing was recessed, to reconvene at
10:30 a.n.. Monday. September 10,1973,

pom



NOMINATION OF HENRY A. KISSINGER

MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 10, 1973

U NITED STATES SENATE,
CoxnrrtEE 0N ForEIGN RELATIONS.
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 11:15 a.n., in room 318,
Russell Senate Oflice Building, Senator J. W. Fulbright [chairman].
presiding.

Present: Senators Fulbright, Sparkman. Mansfield, Church, Sym-
ington, Pell, McGee, Muskie, McGovern, Aiken, Case, Javits, Scott,
and Pearson.

Also present : Mr. Marcy, of the committee stafl.

The é)HAIRMAN. Thie committee will come to order.

We regret the delay which was occastoned by a meeting with the
Attorney General over a matter which arose in the last hearing.

HEARING PROCEDURE

But we will resume this morning under the 10-minute rule as we did
the other day. Will someone keep track of the time?

WAR POWERS

Dr. Kissinger, there are so many interesting aspects of your rve-
sponsibility, %oth present and future, that it is difficult to select the
proper questions. There are one or two that grew out of the last meet-
mng, with which I thought I might start. As I recall, in answer to a
question about the relations between the Congress and the Ixecutive.
you said there must be some way for Congress to associate itself with
the decision to go to war. Then you referred to the warmaking power
oé th% President. Is that correct? Did you not say something to that
effect

TESTIMONY OF HENRY A, KISSINGER, NOMINEE TO BE SECRETARY
0F STATE—Resumed

Dr. Kissinger. That is substantially correct, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. It raised in my mind the question that you seem
to assume that the basic war power is in the President, not in the
Congress. You put it that we had to find a way to associate ourselves
with the President’s power to make war. As a matter of constitutional
practice, do you not agree that the basic power of making war, de-
claring war, isin the Congress?

(65)
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Dr. KissiNger. The Constitution, Mr. Chairman, has placed the
basic war powers in the Congress. However, recent experience has
shown that the need for rapid response, and the ambiguity in many
situations, may bring about a commitment of American forces in a
gray area that in at least two major instances has not been brought
under this particular provision. Those are the situations in which the
relationship of the executive and legislative branches should be stud-
ied, and I proposed a joint exccutive-legislative body to study this
issue. S .

The Cuairyran. Both Houses of Congress have already given con-
siderable study to this matter and there 1s a bill pending, as you know,
which is in conference presently on this subject. I do not accept your
premise that there have been any recent examples in which the urgen-
cy was so great that the Exccutive had to move without. consultation
with Congress. I accept the proposition they have done so, but I
‘t)hi{!k they were not justified in doing so, such as the invasion of Cam-
odia.

I think there was nothing urgent about that. I think it would have
been quite possible and feasible for you to have consulted the Con-
gress, and to have stated vour reasons why vou felt we should in-
vade Cambodia. Tt is possible they would have agreed with you. But
the fact is they were not. consulted in any respect. In fact, it came as
a great surprise. I think the same could be said with regard to—well,:
this is a little different from the Gulf of Tonkin. There was consulta-
tion. but with certain misrepresentations. It is true if you are going to
consult and misrepresent fact. consultation will not amount to much.
I am assuming you will not do that and you are agreeing?

Mr, Kissinger. Mr. Chairman, I have already expressed myself with
reference to misrepresentation.

With respeet to the so-called invasion of Cambodia. I think the issue
should be considered from the point of view of the original engage-
ment in Indochina. The military operations in Cambodia grew out of
original commitment. which would e the most germane one for the
examination of the relationship hetween the Congress and the Execu-
tive in determining the proper role of cach.

CONCEPTUALIZATION OF FOREIGN POLICY BY COMMITTEE

The CiamrmaxN. You said in one of your press conferences, I believe,
that you hoped the Committee on Foreign Relations could, and I
think this is a quote—if it is not correct you can correct it: “I pian to
see what I can do to bring the Senate Foreign Relations Committes
into the conceptual area of foreign policy so they do not have to make
ad hoc decisions.” This was a statement taken, I believe, from Time.
How do you think we can conceptualize a policy without informa-
tion being given to us in advance about. what the policy should be#

Mr. Kissixger. Mr. Chairman, I do not have the exact quotation to
which you refer in front of me, and if it implies that the committee
has not engaged in conceptual thinking before, thi¢ certainly was not
the intent.

The point that T attempted to make in this press conference was
that the committee’s role should not be confined to testimony by high
officials, or by officials, after an action had been taken. It is my belief,
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Mr. Chairman, that it is important for the committee to understand
the general design of our policy and to express its views about this
design as it is being formulated. As I pointed out in my statement on
Friday, I would request a meeting with you and Senator Aiken as
soon as I am confirmed, to work out procedures by which this could
bo accomplished. ’

Now, with respect to your specific question, of course, the committee
cannot make a contribution to this process unless it is given the rele-
vant information. It would be my intention to make sure that the
committee has the information it needs to arrive at a reasonable
judgment.

The Cuaryax. Is it your fecling that the committee does not pres-
ently conceptualize our foreign policy, that we do not approach it
in that term, if I understand the way you use that term?

Mr. Kissixger, Mr. Chairman, I think the administration has no
reason to complain about inadequate conceptualization on the part of
the chairman or of the committee. [ Laughter.]

The Cuairyax. I wonder if you could give us vour present con-
ception of our policy in Southeast Asia. I wonder, since you have
used this term, what vour conceptualization is of our policy in South-
cast Asia at the present time, ..

Mr. Krssixger., If I conld go back just 1 minute to the previous
-question, Mr. Chairman

The CrarmraaN. Yes.

Mr. Kissinger. I would say that T would hope that we can achieve
a closer rapport between the committee's thin}{ing and the adminis-
tration’s thinking, or at any rate make certain that the committee
feels that even if 1ts views are not accepted, they have been fully con-
sidered before major decisions are taken. This is what is intended
by that phrase.

U.S. POLICY IN SOUTHEAST ASIA

With respect to your question, Senator, about Southeast Asia, the
United States now finds itself in a trunsitional period, from a time
when we were heavily involved militarily to a period in which the

T responsibility for~the defense and for the further evolution of the

area has been given largely to the governments and peoples con-
cerned. So that the United States role in the years ahoa({ will be
primarily in carrying out the residual moral and other obligations
to support by economic aid, on a declining scale. those countries with
which we have been associated. The principal burden for their de-
fense would be in the hands of those countries concerned. And in the
larger scheme of things, Indochina, which had been viewed at the
time from our perspective of a monolithic Commmunist world, will be
seen in terms of the realities of the contemporary. scene.

The CuairdMaN. Does that concept envision our disengagement of
all of our forces from the area ?

Mr. Kissinger. It depends, Mr. Chairman, on what countries you
include in that area. The Nixon doctrine has always assumed, and in
fact it has practiced, the gradual reduction of American forces and
the shifting of the primary responsibility for defense to the coun-
tries primarily concerned. We are-engaged at this moment in dis-
cussions with the Government of ThaiFand, for example, with a view
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toward a ual reduction of our forces in that. country, and wer
have already b(:%un this process with & withdrawal of 3,500 military
personnel from that country. : :

The CHairmay. I find 1t difficult to see any definite commitment
in your mind that we should withdraw and allow ull these countries
to determine their own form of government. There is implicit in
what you say, I think, a continued presence, if not military at least
economic, to insure the continuation of the existing regime. Is that a
fair statement or not ¢

Mr. Kiesinger. Mr. Chairman, when you speak of existing regimes

you have to look at it country by country. We believe we have an
obligation which has been created by 10 vears of close association
to continue our economic support to the Government of South Viet-
nam. In other countries of the area this relationship differs from case
to case.

The Cuammax. You would not be more specific as to_what you _
foresee our policy to be, what your concept is. When you used the
word concept, I assume you had some overall objective in mind for
the area, whether we continue to try to dominate 1t and to determine
its social and political order or whether we withdraw. Is that not a
concept as to the area? My concept is, if it is permissible to use that,
that we should allow these people to sift out tLeir own problems and
to determine their own future without our patronage, so to speak,
and without our advice.

Mr. KissiNger. Mr. Chairman, our overriding approach is to per-
mit the countries of the area to determine their own future. I cannot
accent your characterization of our present policy as secking to
dominate this area. In any event, it is not our policy in the future
that I foresce,

‘When we became involved in Indochina, Mr. Chairman, there was
an assumption that this was a test case of a global confrontation. The
events of the recent past have put Indochina into a more regional per-
spective, and our interest in Indochina is to see that the countries there
have a right to determine their own future. We have no national in-
terest in a predominant American position in this area and we will not
seek to achieve it.

PAYMENT OF MR. DAVID YOUNG AFTER LEAVING WITNESS’ OFFICE

The Crarman. I have one last question growing out of your ques-
tioning the other day. I did not have an opportunity to ask you about
this. You testified that Mr. David Young left your office and went to
My, Ehrlichman’s office in July, I believe, of 1971.

Mr. KissinNger. That is correct, Mr, Chairman.

The Crarraan. Did he continue on your payroll, carried as an em-
ployee of your office during the period that he was in Mr. Ehrlich-
man’s office? :

Mr. Kissinger. As-I was looking over the transeript, Mr. Chair
man, I was tempted to add an explanation about that, and I am, there-
fore. glad that you give me the opportunity to add to this. '

Mr. Young continued to be palci from National Security Council

funds for the technical reason that employees in the various organi- : -

zations in the White House are very often carried on payrolls of other.
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organizations. The Domestic Council at that time did not nave inde-
pendent funds and, therefore, an administrative arrangement was
made for him to continue to be paid out of those funds. Also, there
was the expectation that eventually he would return to the staff.

I must say that I was not aware of this until after about 7 months,
when a routine request for promotion came into my office, and I wrote
on it and asked what we were paying him for if he was working for
Mr. Ehrlichman.

It was a technical, administrative arrangement. It had nothing to
do with his obligations. And I must repeat what I said on Friday,
that I was not aware even of the location of his office or his duties
beyond-the declassification exercise I mentioned yesterday, nor did I
have any contact with him,.

The Caitairyax. It is very unusual procednre, though, to have a man
engaged in setting up an organization which has come to be called the
phimbers being~on the payroll of the National Security Council, is
it not? "

Mr. Kissixerr, Well, it would he a Very unusual procedure if he
had been hired for that purpose. It is not such an unusual procedure if
he is being transferred to another section of the White House, partic-
ularty. Mr. Chairman, if vou keep in mind my perception of what he
was doing. My understanding was that he would work for Mr. Ehrlich-
man on the new declassification syvstem, which is, of course, a matter
in which the National Security Counecil has an interest. That was pub-
licly announced, and indeed. Mr. Young held a press briefing together
with Mr, Ehrlichman on that subject.

The matter to which vou refer is something I knew nothing about,
and he would not have been paid from funds controlled by the Na-
tional Security Council if I knew that he was engaged in any such
activities.

The CratraraN, My time is up.

Senator Sparkman,

Senator Sparxyrax. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

T am kind of impressed with the program that you announced some-
time ago. T believe it was on April 23 that you made new proposals to
the \\tlantic partuners.

IMPORTANCE OF LATIN AMERICA

TWhat about other aveas of the world? Would it be your purpose to
try to develop similar programs as they might apply to other areas,
for instance, Latin America? We often hear complaints that we neglect
Latin America. Do you feel that that is a verv important area so far as
we are concerned, as well as Atlantic prrtners? —_—

Mr. Kissiveer. Senator, I agree that Latin America is an important
area. And if I am confirined. T would propose within a very short
time to make clear hoth organizationally and substantively the major
interests that the UTnited States has in its relationship with its noié’h
bors to the south. In fact, as I pointed out on Friday, within 48 hours
of my nomination T paid a visit to Mexico, that had been scheduled
hefore but with which T went through anyhow, and T consulted with
both the Foreign Minister and the President of Mexico about their
ideas of how our relations with Latin America could be strengthened.
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IMPORTANCE OF OTHER AREAS OF THE WORLD

Senator SPARkMAN. I simply mentioned Latin America because it is
about our closest neighbor, Eut you attach the same importance to the
various parts of the world.

Mr. Kissinger. I think there are different areas of the world with
different degrees of urgency, but we would hope not to neglect any area.

TRADE AND ECONOMIC POLICY

Senator SearkMax. et me ask you about a part of the function of
the State Department, of which sometimes I am afraid we arelikely
to loso sight. That has to do with trade. That is, is it not, a very impor-
tant function of the State Department?

Mr. Kissixger, That, Senator, is an important pait, and it will
become increasingly important in the years ahead.

Senator Srarkyax. Of course, the Department of Commerce has a
very big hand in it. I suppose it calls for very close cooperation between
the State Department and the Commerce Department.

Myr. Kissinger. There are many agencies with an interest in-trade
and economic policy: Commerce, Agriculture, Treasury, the Special
Trade Representative; for example. And there is a necessity to make
certain not only that the economic interests of the United States are
protected but also that the political objectives of the United States and
tho economic policies of the United States are carried out in close
harmony. The best way, Senator, to achieve this is to strengthen the
State Department, in terms of the quality of its personnel that are
dealing with these issues, and also organizationally. so that it can play
a larger role in the deliberations in which these policies are forged.
have already had some preliminary discussions about this, and we
attach considerable importance to this objective.

RELATIONS BETWEEN STATE DEPARTMENT AND COMMITTEE

Senator Searkyan. Now I want to ask you about, shall T say, better
relations between the State Department and the Congress, the Foreig
Relations Committee. I feel certain that you do favor that and will
strive to develop adequate communication between the State Depart-
ment and the Forcign Relations Committee as well as other parts of
the Congress.

That is right. is it not ?

Mr. Kissinger. Senator, I feel very strongly about this, and not
simply as a tactical device but as something that is imperative in the
present state of America and of America’s relations with the rest of
the world.

Senator SpARKMAN. I can renrember in former administrations and
former times when there was a much closer relationship between the

. State Department and the Congress, and primarily the Foreign Rela-
tions Committee.

I can remember various administrations in which frequently our
committee or certain subcommittees or certain individuals would be
asked to come down to the White House or go over to visit the Secre-
tary of State according to the problems that were uppermost, I may
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say, at that particular time. It seems to me there has been a very sad
dropping off of that over recent years.

I remember Presidents and Secretaries of State during the time that
I have been a member of the Foreign Relations Committee calling us
in frequently, coming up, asking for a conference with us to talk about
various matters of interest that developed.

I remember a rather high level of bipartisanship that was developed
in large part when Senator Vandenberg was chairman of the commit-
tee, oven at a time when his party was in the minority. I remember that
President Truman called on J o¥m Foster Dulles to carry out a very
imgortant. program, that is, to represent him in developing and pre-
mulgating the Japanese Peace Treaty. Many similar instances could be
mentioned.

I think I know what the answer is, but I want to ask anyway. Can
we reasonably expect that type of cooperation and collaboration and
bipartisanship under your administration as Secretary of State?

Mr. KissinGer: Senator Sparkman, I am very glad you asked that
question. You can reasonably expect it, and a very major effort will be
made on my part and that of my associates to bring about exactly that
degree of cooperation,

gmmtor Searkaay. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

The Ciramyax. Senator Aiken.

ACTION ON NOMINATION WITHOUT MUCII DELAY RECOMMENDED

Senator A1keN. Mr. Chairman. T have before me a list of 37 ques-
tions which could be asked of Dr. Kissinger. I doubt that such a multi-
plicity of questions is required or advisable.

Vo have received a large number of requests from persons who want
to testifv. either for themselves or as representatives of their organiza-
tions. There are undonbtedly innumerable persons who could be called
in to testify in the same direction. But to ask him to answer all the

uestions that might be raised or to listen to all persons in the United
States who might wish to testify against him would certainly keep this
committee in session until after the United Nations General Assembly
session begins, certainly after the 24th of September, when our Secre-
tary of State is supposed to address them. Undoubtedly the hearin
could be prolonged until after the United Nations adjourns for the
season.

T do not regard IHenry Kissinger as a saint. I feel sure that sometime
during his life he has committed sins but. on the other hand, it is
simply a matter of degree. And I do not believe any Member of Con-
gress can qualify as the president of the stonecasters association at this
time because everybody is guilty.

What I am concerned about is the record he has made, whether he
is a sinner or not, in reducing warfare throughout the world. Nobody
can question the part that he has played in bringing about more peace
at present than the world has seen for a long time. I am not the least
bit interested in getting even with anyone. I am not interested in en-
hancing anyone’s Political ambitions by the action which we may take
on this nomination.

My interest is not particularly in ITenry Kissinger or Richard
Nixon, but in the United States. And that means that if we are
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‘interested in the welfare of the United States we have to have a Secre-
tary of State without delay. Wae certainly have to have one before the
United Nations meet. Therefore, I think instead of prolonging and ..

rolonging these hearings, as some who have written in would like to
dol’ I believe we should take action on this nomination without much

elay. .

Certainlg, those who have legitimate protests against his nomina-
tion should be heard to a reasonable d , but not to the point of
indefinitely postponing action. So, Mr. Chairman, I think that I have
explained my position, and I hope that the United States would not
lose any respect among the nations of the world by interminable
delay in making a decision as to whether we approve this nomination
or not.

That is all.

The CramaraN. When did we receive this nomination, Mr. Marcy{

Mr. Marcy. When the Senate reconvened last Wednesday.

The Cuamraax. We only received it last Wednesday. Under the
rules of the committee we have to wait 6 days. I do not know why the
Senator thinks there is going to be undue delay.

Senator A1keN. I did not say there had been undue delay. I said we
should come to a decision before we are expected to participate in
international conventions and I believe the first one is the 24th of
September. That gives us 3 weeks.

he CriatrataN. There is no disposition to delay.

Senator A1kEN. No, I did not say there was any disposition.

The Criamaeax. I do not think Dr. Kissinger requires the title of
Secretary of State to function. He has been functioning forcefully
without 1t.

Senator A1keN. The chairman knows the large amount of mail which

we have received which, if we complied with the requests contained
in it, would delay the final action on his nomination for a long, long
time,
We have 15 witnesses who have already asked to testify. I believe
all are in opposition. It scems to me there were a couple more this
morning, but I am not at all sure about that. Undoubtedly that sort
of thing could continue and continue, and that is something that I do
not believe we should tolerate.

The Crramryax. Senator Church.

Senator Cuvreit. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

PROCEDURE CONCERNING S8UBMISSION OF TREATIES

Dr. Kissinger, Senator Mansfield was obliged to leave in order to
open the Senate. He asked me if I would please ask you the following
uestion. It is in written form and I will read it to you. Senator Mans-
acld says: “I wish to read the following section from ‘Jefferson’s
?[nnuul on Parliamentary Practice,’ section 752.5, which reads as
ollows: )

“<It has been the usage for the Executive when it communicates a
treaty to the Senate for their ratification to communicate also the cor-
respondence of the negotiators. This having been omitted in the case
of the Prussian Treaty was asked by a vote of the House on February
12, 1800, and 'was obtained, and in December 1800 the convention of
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that year between the United States and France, with a report of the
negotiations by the envoys but not their instructions, being laid before
the Senate, the instructions were asked for and communicated by the
President.’ ”?

Senator Mansfield asks, “Will you, as Secretary of State, adhere to
this procedure without reservation ¥”

Mr. Kissiner. Senator Church, I frankly do not know what the
practice has been after the period of Jefferson when treaties were sub-
mitted to the Congress, or to the Senate, for ratification. -

I believe. in any event, that when a treaty is submitted to the Senate,
the essential elements of the negotiations should be discussed with the
committee, and the degree of the general availability of this should
then be determined.

The practice of diplomacy now is somewhat more complex than it
was at that period. But if a treaty is submitted. I would expect to meet
with the chairman and with the ranking member and explain the gen-
eral status of the negotiation, and respond to any requests for addi-
tional information. and then 1 think we should deterinine what can be
made or should be made available in the common public interest. I do
not know what the precise practice has been with treaties that have
been submitted, say, in this century.

GUIDELINFS CONCERNING TREATIFS AND EXECUTIVE AGREEMENTS

Senator Crivreit. Let me follow up on Seimtor Mansfield's question
by asking yon this. Dr. Kissinger:

What. guidelines will you follow in deciding which instruments
should take the form of treaty and thus be made subject to the ratifica-
tion nt; the Senate, and which should take the form of Executive agree-
ments?

I say this because. as you know. the number of Executive agree-
ments has not only grown very large. but has come to embrace agree-
ments of great consequence with foreign nations, Historically, it has
been the practice to submit agreements of great consequence in treaty
form in oxder to comply with the constitutional provision that requires
Senate ratification.

Mr. Kissinger. The borderline between Executive agreements and
treaties has never been very clearly defined. Tt is a problem that in my
present position I have not had to study with the care with which
propose to study it if the committee and the Senate confirm my
nomination. _

Therefore, let me make a general comment. I would say that any
treaty or any instrument that implies or involves a commitment by the
United States to go to war. or to come to the assistance of other coun-
tries and therefore might lead to war, should be submitted to the Con-
gress. to the Senate, in treaty form.

" Senator Cnvrenr. When you say any agreement that might lead
to war, wonld you include in that agreements establishing or extend-
ing major American military bases in foreign countries?

Mr. Kissixorr. I would think that in the past this has not been con-
sidered subject to ratification in a manner appropriate to a treaty,
As a general rule T would not see any reason to change that practice.

Senator Cnurcn, Well, from time to time we——
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Mr. KissiNger. But then I would have to say again that this depends
on the circumstances, because frequently bascs are established in
countries with which we already have a treaty.

Senator CuurcH. Yes; I have in mind the base agreements with
Spain which have been the subject of some argument between the
committes and the administration. These bases are not only major,
but they come up for renewal from time to time. We have had testi-
mony, or have seen written statements of one of our topmost generals
to the effect that the existence of these bases constitutes a more solid
commitment to the defense of Spain than any possible treaty could.

Therefore, we have reason to }eel that an extension of the Spanish
bases is an illustration of a case where such an agreement should take
the form of a treaty, and thus be made snbject to Senate confirmation.

I recognize there are minor military bases that may not fall into
this category, but it is certainly my view that major military bases
that conld, as you say, expose the United States to a danger of involve-
ment in a foreign war are of suflicient importance to be submitted to
the Senate for its ratification.

Mr. Kissixcer. Of course. the issue of the bases in Spain is some-
what different from the issuc of a new base agreement in another
major country, because we already have the bases there. The issue
here would be the extension of agreements on bases that already exist
and that have come into being under one form of agreement. and then
the transformation of such an agreement into something different. [
think that it is a distinguishable case from new major bases that might
be established.

T would say as & gencral Jroposition that it should be the objective
of any administration to make certain that when the United States
is involved in war, it will be on the basis of procedures that are gen-
erally perceived by Congress. the Exceutive, and the country as rep-
resenting a popular will. T would approach the study of the question
which you raised with that attitude.

NATIONAL COMMITMENTS RESCLUTION

Senator Chrres. Your answer to that question suggests another
to me. Dr. Kissinger.

You are awave, I know. and perhaps have had a chance to study the
national commitments resolution which has been passed by the Sen-
ate. Are vou in general agreement with the thrust of that resolution?

Mr. Kissinger. That resolution was passed several years ago and
has not been, to my knowledge, actively pursued recently, and'T would
Tike to reserve my answer and give it to you in writing, or reserve it for
another day.

Senator Crivrert. Very well. If you will review that resolution care-
fully. it is one that we take seriously in the Senate. and it has to do
with the necessity for some form of legislative participation in order
to create a formal commitment to a foreign nation. I think we should
have a precise answer from you as to your views, with respect to that
resolution.

Mr. KissiNger. I will submit it to this committee.

[The information referred to follows:]
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DR. KI8SINGER'S COMMENTARY ON THE “NATIONAL COMMITMENTS RESOLUTION”

{Supplied by Executive Office of Presldent]

The term “National Commitments” as used in 8. Res. 85 is subject to varying
interpretations. Insofar as it means the placing of the United States In a rela-
tionship with another state which could foreseeably involve the United States in
a defense commitment to that nation, then I believe that such a commitment
should requlre the fully informed participation of Congress. -

I share the concern underiying S. Res. 85 that Congress should strengthen its
participation in the policy-making process. This was a principal theme of my
opening statement and my testimony during the hearings. If I am confirmed I
intend to meet with the Chajrmeun and Ranking Minority members of the Foreign
Relations and Foreign Affalrs Committees at the earliest opportunity to take con-
crete steps toward this objective.

In addition, I have recommended that a joint Legisiative-Executive Commis-
slon be appointed to study and report an the war powers, a problem in which
“national comniitments” is a fundainental clement,

WITNFSS' PARTICIPATION IN SALT II NEGOTIATIONS

Senator Cirvrerr. With the publication in 1957 of “Nuclear Weapons
and Foreign Policy.” you became something of an authority in this
field, Dr. Kissinger. Also; you were subsequently instrumental in
finalizing the SALT T agreements in 1972,

How actively will you participate in the SALT II negotiations?

Mr, IKissinger. I have very actively participated in the evolution
of onr position in the SALT IT negotiations, and I have been engaged
in exchanges on this subject with the Soviet Union. This is a major in-
terest of the administration. and I will expect to pursue it extremely
actively.

Senator Cirvreu. My time is up, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Dr.
Kissinger.

The Ciairyan. Senator Case,

Senator Case. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

ADMINISTRATION’S PLANS TO ACCOUNT FOR MIA'S IN LAOS

Dr. Kissinger, T have been advised by our staff that a Mr. Walter
Wojcicki representing 38 ML\ families in New Jersey has called and
asked that you be asked two questions which I would like to ask you
now,

Fivst. given the fact that the United States was not a pavty to the
Laos cease-fire agreement and that the agreement says very little on
accouting for MIN’s. what does the admnistration plan to do to get
an accounting for MIA’s in Laos?

Mr. Kissinger. With respect to the missing in action in Laos, this
matter was covered first in the Paris agreement between the United
sStates and North Vietnam and it was the subject of subsequent negotia-
tions in the June negatiations between the United States and Hanoi.
We have a commitment from the North Vietnamese that they will take
an active interest in this question. and that the provisions for an ac-
counting for the missing in action will be serupulously observed.

The North Vietnamese know very well that the normalization of our
relations with them, and any further consideration of economic aid,
depend on a satisfactory resolution of the issue of the missing in action,
not just in Vietnam but throughout Indochina.




&

76

Texpressed on Friday our substantial dissatisfaction with the way in
which the North Vietnamese have carried out the provisions of the
agreement as they apply to Vietnam, and, of course, we have not had
any fulfillment of them with respect to Laos. But. we make no distinc-
tion between Iaos and Vietnam, and we will press all parties equally
throughout Indochina.

Now, after the agreement is concluded in Laos, there is supposed to
be & central governinent established, headed by Prime Mimster Sou-
vanna Phouma. It may be easier to get that government to implement
the provisions to account for the missing in action than has been the
case .with respect to the North Vietnamese. But it is a major objective
of the administration. especinlly in Laos where the ratio of prisoners
to missing is much less satisfactory than it isin Vietnam.

Senator Case. Thank you.

ICCS MEMBER TO LOOK AFTER U.S. MIA CONCERNS

The second question is what member of the ICCS [International
Commission of Control and Supervision] can the United States count
on to look after its concerns abont the missing in action, given the fact
that in December 1970, in the U.N., Hungary voted against and In-
donesia abstained on the vote in the U.N. on the resolution—as a mat-

-ter of fact. our colleagune. Senator Pell, was verv active in this par-
iy A pa

ticular matter, I vecall, which called for respect for human rights in
armed confliets.

Mr. Kissincer. Senator Case, we have been extremely dissatisfied
with the performance of IMungary and Poland on the TICCS, and
therefore we wonld have to look to Tran and Indonesia—Iran having
replaced Canada—to present our case. But in addition to the ICCS
there is the Four-Party Joint Military Team, which is charged with
looking after the missing in action. On that group we are represented,
and we intend energetically to look after our interests in that group.
That group is composed of the South Vietnamese Government, the
Provisional Revolutionary Government, the North Vietnamese, and
ourselves,

Senator Case. Thank you.

TERRITORIAL SEAS AND SEABED I'ROBLEM

T have two questions at this point on the territorial seas and seabed
problem.

What is vour attitude toward nnilateral action by the United States
or by American companies exploiting the resources of the seabed be-
yond the 12-mile limit before an international agreement has been
reached about the -management of the seabed beyond the territorial
sens?

Mr. Kissinger. The United States has submitted a proposal which
would. in fact, establish three areas: A 12-mile limit, then a limit
which is not exactly defined, but which would be approximately 200
{:;iles—it is the coastal scabed and environment—and then the area

vond.

Tn the second zone, the one between the 12-mile limit and the 200-
mile limit, the adjoining country has a predominant eeonomic in-
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fluence, subject to certain restrictions and certain contributions to tne
international community from the results of its exploitation, Beyond.
that 200-mile limit the exploitation of the seabeds should be subject
to international jurisdiction.

There is not, I am frank to say, Senator, complete unanimity within
the Governmment with respect to the position I have outlined to you,
but it reflects our verv serious consideration and it is a position that
we have up to now adopted. X

Senator Casr. Have you a personal judgment on that matter?

M. Kissixaee. At the risk of jeopardizing my relations with some
other departments of the GGovernment, 1 lean toward the position that
I have outlined to you.

Senator Case. .And that wonld mean, T take it, that pending a rea-
sonable chance for adoption of our proposal as an agreement we would
not encourage or look with happiness upon exploitation in this area.

Mr. Kissinagr. Toxactly, Senator. This was going to be my conclud-
ing point. We wonld take our position, and we would hope that until
the conference meets in Chile next year, no actions are taken incon-
sistent. with our position, and we would certainly not encourage them.

Senafor Cask. My second question in this general area is: What is
vour attitude, your feeling, with regard to the standard of liability
for pollution or other damage caused by nnilateral action of a coastal
State through use of the seabed before this international agreement
is reached other than the 1958 convention about free use of the seas by
all nations?

That. is the only agreement governing it now. I believe. as a matter
of international law. But what is your general attitude about poliu-
tion and damage?

Mr. Kissinger. My general attitude is that the question of pollution,
and environmental concerns in general, are principal issues to be settled
by the international cominunity. Tt is ane of the issues that we propose
to put before the United Nations at this General Assembly as being
peculiarly necessary of settlement on an international basis.

Senator Case. You would not be happy abont any effort to get
grandfather rights in an area by undue activity right now?

Mr. Kissinarr. That is correct,

U.8. POLICE TRAINING PROGRAMS IN FORFEIGN COUNTRIES

Senator Case. On another matter—do T still have a little time, Mr.
Chairman?

The Craryan. Yes,

Senator Case. In the foreign aid economic bill we have language
prohibiting the training of police with our funds in foreign countries,
and the explanation, the rationale for that is that training police has
resulted, in a many cases, in identifying in the minds of many
people the United States with every act of police brutality that eccurs
m a foreign country. Can I have your views on U.S. police training
programs/?

Mr. Kissinger. T would like to study that particular clanse and sub-
mit an answer to you for the record. As a general proposition, subject
to exceptional circumstances, the police functions of foreign countries
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are best left to those foreign countries and should not involve a major
commitment by the United States.

Senator Case. I think that is an admirable position frankly and a
pro&)‘er qualification.

[The information referred to follows:]

DB. KISSINGER'S COMMENTARY 0X SECTION IN SENATE BILL 1443 (COVERING
POLICE ASSISTANCE

[Supplied by Executive Office of President)

As promised, I have studied Section 2502(b) of Senate Bill 1443 which would
prohibit the funding of foreign police assistance programs.

As I said in my testimony, I believe as n general proposition that the develop-
ment of national police forces should be the responsibility of the nations con-
cerned and should not invelve a major commitinent by the United States. But
there are unusunl circumstances in which we should provide some assistance in
the efforts of countries to develop civil securlty institutions that are responsive
to the needs of the people and that help provide the framework necessary for
economic and social growth in a climate of freedom. Therefore I believe the pro-

posed provision goes too far.

We are confldent that our police assistance programs have made and continue
to make a genuine contribution to development. However, the Administration
is mindful of the many criticisms of this program in recent years. Accordingly, we
believe that each of the police dissistance programs should be reviewed to deter-
mine its desirability and utility. Moreover, each country program should be
evalunted to deterinine whether it makes a positive contribution in terms of cur-
rent U.K, foreign poliey objectives and interests and whether it should be con-
tinued, modified, or eliminated. We are prepared to undertake such an evaiuation.

INADEQUACY OF CONSULTATION CONCERNING CAMGEODIA

Senator Case, T have some further questions ahout the matter of
information which you have answered quite satisfactorily in general
terms.on many matters, and in this connection, T am not putting this
to you but I am illustrating my unhappiness with a situation that has
existed in the past. I am not even asking vou to comment. but I want
to make the point that on this question of information General
Wheeler and Admiral Moorer in testifying before the Armed Services
Conmittee of the Senate revealed that the onlv Members of Congress

iven aceurate information ahout Cambodia were the following: the
ate Senator Russell the late Senator Dirksen, Nenator Stennis, the
late Representative Mendsl Rivers, Representative Gerald Ford of
Michigan and Representative Leslie Arends of Hlinois. T am not in
any way suggesting that these may be the only individuals, but it is
ohvious that, except perhaps for Senator Stennis, most of these people
were enthusiastic supportors of the Indochina war. When the Presi-
dent talks about Members of Congress having the right to know, if
this were intended to be an all-inclusive group I just frankly don’t
agree and I don’t think that notification on that issue of those Mem-
bers of the Congress constituted adequate consultation. I just make
that statement and T don’t ask vou to comment on it. I would rather
perhaps that you shouldn't and let that just stand for itself.

I would say further that I don't regard it as likely that you would
sgrree that it was adequate consultation, and I am assuming that.

The Ciramyan. In connection with the Senator’s question, Senator
Abhourezk has submitted a similar question. [See Appendix.]

The Senator from Missouri.

Senator SysxetoN. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.



discussions and decisions incident to Soviet and other nations’ mi

79

SPENDING FOR AND INFLUENCE OF NATIONAL INTELLIGENCE

Dr. Kissinger, my questions this morning have to do primarily with
national inteTligen‘ce, apparently the basis for many actions in Gov-
ernment and certainly for the expenditures of more billions of dollars
of the taxpayers’ money than any other field. It is no secret that some
of us, for years, have been worried about the nature and the d
of congressional review of the many billions expended cach year on
intelligence alone. This information, as recently noted in the press, is
most influential on matters which require heavy monetary quport,

ilitary -
capacity, arms control policy, SALT discussions and so forth; also
United States policy when it comes to crises in the Third World, and
on and on.

The President recently recommended no reductions in the defense
budget. The House of Representatives and the Senate Armed Services
Committee at this time are recommending substantial reductions in
said budget. It is from this background that I would ask n few
questions.

COMMUNICATION OF NSC AND/OR PRESIDENTIAL DIRECTIVE TO CIA

How are directives from the National Security Council and/or the
President communicated to the Central InteHigence Agency?

Mr. Kissixcer. First of all. to answer your question, directives
from the President or National Seceurity Council directives tend to be
transmitted throngh my office and tend to be signed by me as Presi-
dential directives.

NSC SUBCOMMITTEES CHAIRED BY WITNESS

Senator Syaixarox. T have a list of the National Security Council
subcommittees. There are seven of them; first, the Washington Spe-
cial Actions Group. I understand vou chafithat ; correct ?

Mr. Kissixorr. That is correct, Senator.

Senator Syarrxarox. And then the Senior Review Group. I under-
stand vou chair that.

Mr. KissiNaer. That is correct, Senator.,

Senator Syyixarox. Then, a Verification Panel, National Security
Council, T understand you chair that.

Mr. Kissinaer. That is correct.

Senator SyaixeroN. And the Defense Program Review Committee,
I understand you chair that,

M. KissiNGer. That is correct. Senator.

Senator Syaixerox. The Under Secretaries Committee, you could
not chair; that is chaired by Under Secretary Rush, correct ?

Mr. Kissixger. That is correct.

Senator Syarixarox. The Intelligence Committee, you also chairf?

Mr. Kissinger. That is correct. .

Senator SyMminaroN. And the Forty Committee, you also chair

Mr. Kissixoer. That is correct. -

Senator Syarrxerox. What is the difference between the Intelligence
Committee and the Forty Committee
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Mr. Kissinger. May I, before T answer this question, explain that

this listing of committees may give a slightly misleading impression.
The membership of these committees is substantially the same, and the
only difference is the number of people that participate. The core
membership is the same in each case, that is to say, the Deputy Secre-
tary of-State, the Deputy Secretary of Defense, the Director of the
Central Intelligence Agency, and the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs
of Stafl.

The differences is that if it is & Senior Review Group meeting, for
example the membership is somewhat larger. If it concerns defense
matters, the membership is somewhat different. I£it deals with SALT,
then the membership. in addition to that core group, will include the
Arms Control and“Disarinament Agency and other agencies directly
concerned. So it is not that there are five or six committees that are
constantly working, all of which I chair: it is that depending on the
subject matter the basic interdepartmental coordination which has
been my responsibility is carried out by this cove group. plus one or
two or three additional members, and that will determine the name by
which that core committee operates.

DIFFERENCE BETWEEYN INTELLIGENCE COMMITTEE AND FORTY COMMITTEE

Now, to answer yonr question—and T think the committee will rec-
ognize that T will not. in open session be able to go very deeply into the
Forty Committec—the Forty Committee deals exclusively with what
are called covert operations. Tt is composed of the Deputy Secretary of
State, the Deputy Secretary of Defense, the Chairman of the Joint
Chiefs of Staft. the Director of the Central Intelligence Agency, and
myself. There are no other members. Tt has existed under various
names with thiz basic compeosition ever since 1948, At first it was com-
posed only of the Deputy Secretary of Defense and the Under Secre-
tary of State. but the basic membership as it is now constituted goes
back at least to the mid-1950s. This committee reviews the so-called
covert. oBemtions and it recommends operations for Presidential ap-
proval. But I do not think I can go into greater detail in an open
session. :

Thae NSC Intelligence Comniittee sets the geneval policy for the in-
telligence community. It has a larger sphere. Tt discusses the adequate
of the reporting mechanisms of the -intelligence community and it
sets general policies. It does not approve individual actions.

ACCURACY AND INDEPENDENCE OF CIA

Senator Syaxarox. The primary reason I ask this is that in the
years. at least one. T have been a member of the CIA Subcommittee,
with but one exception. I have never seen an estimate hy the services
about the strength of the possible enemy that was not considerably
higher than the estimate of the CI\, and that in——

Mr. Kissinger. It has been my experience also.

Senator Symivaroxn. Tt has heen your experience, too. Interesting.
In almost every case the Central Intelligence Agency’s estimate turned
out to be correct. The Secretary of Defense who was the most promili-
tary once said if you leave it up to the services they would want the
moon, the whole Giross National Product, if they could get it. In recent
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correspondence I have had with a member of the Joint Chiefs about
our recommendinf a relatively minor reduction in personnel, he wrote
men a letter which concluded by his saying, “If you do this to us you
will make the United States a hostage of Soviet goodwill.” I thought
that a pretty silly statement, but what I am getting at is, if the inde-
pendence of the Central Intelligence Agency is in any way affected by
your two-hat position. which we discussed previously, there is no real
reason for having a Central Intelligence A gency.

A subcommittee of this committee looked into it several years ago
and felt perhaps the greatest waste of the taxpayers’ money was in the
intelligence field. I certainly want as much as any .\merican to sce us
have an adequate defense. but do not believe some of the proposed now
weapons systems are necessary in any sense, for the security of the
United States. The National Security Council is an advisory body to
the President. and from what I read in the papers I am beginning to
worry about the independence of the CTA. As you know, a general was
transferred from the Pentagon to the CIA. Recently there have heen
a lot_of military people. civilians and others, transferred into the White
House from the Pentagon. This general wrote an_article in which he
said he did not think anvbody shoi'd make intelligence estimates ex-
ce]}t the military. T protested and was to read his speech. After reading
it I was more worried than hefore, becanse it seemed every intelligence
agency except the services themselves and the Pentagon wonld be
-downgraded. As I sce it. we ought to abolish the CIA if it is to be
just a tool for furthering the wishes of Pentagon.

AUSPICES OF STUDY LEADING TO INTELLIGENCE COMMUNITY LEADERSHIP
REORGANTZATION

Could I ask under what auspices-was the study conducted which
led to the reorganization of intelligence community leadership in early
November of 19711

Mr. Kissixarr. That study, Senator, was conducted under the aus-
pices of the Office of Management and Budget, although my office was
represented on that study. May T make a brief comment on what you
sald before? :

Senator SyaixeroN. Iwould appreciate it.

INDEPENDENCE OF CIA SUPPORTED

Mr. KissiNcer. Anyone concerned with national policy must have a
profound intercst in making sure that intelligence guides. and does not
follow, national pelicy. There is in all intelligence agencies a great
temptation. and sometimes a considerable incentive, to gear their esti-
mates to what they think the political trend may be. Therefore, I
strongly support your view that the estimating process of the Central
Intelligence Agency should be independent 6f any outside influence. ~

Now, we in the White Honse never attempted to influence this proc-
ess. On two occasions since T have been in my present job, when the dif-
ferences of opinion between the Central Intelligence Ageney and the
military servicesivere so large that it was difficult to understand how
they could be operating from the same body of factual material, I
requested the analysts from both agencies to come t6 the White House
and had each of them present his case, so that I could understand the
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__process by which they had arrived at their conclusions. But I thinkit . _:
would be very wrong, and very dangerous, for anybody at the White
House or the Secretary of State to attempt to dictate, even by inference
the conclusions that the intelligence community should reach, an
especially the Central Intelligence Agency.

Senator SymuneroN. Thank you, Dr. Kissinger.
Mr. Chairman, my time is up.
The Cram>raxN. Senator from New York.

YEAR OF EUROYE

Senator Javirs. Pr. Kissinger. you are charged with the statement
that this is the year of Kurope. I do not say that invidiously. Is it still
the year of Kurope?

Mr. Kissixcrr, Yes, Senator, it is still the year of Europe.

Senator Javirs, Has anything happened at home or abroad to change
your view as originally expressed, I think, in April 1973 that this
would be the concentration of highest priority of the administration?

Mr, Kissinager. The so-called year of Europe has our concentration
and very high priority, indeed the highest priority of the administra-
tion.

In understanding the progress that can be made with respect to it,
one has to understand that there are several processes going on
simultaneously.

There is the change in strategic relationships that is })mduced by
the growth of the Soviet strategic arsenal. There is the change in the
economic relationship between Europe and the United States, from
a position of dominance by the United States to a situation in which
the Europeans are becoming more cohesive and more assertive. There
is the process of Iuropean mtegration. in which the Europeans are at
one and the same time dealing with us as individual nations and yet
attempting to-form a unified Furopean identity that can speak with
one voice. )

And finally, there is the problem of how to relate any discussions
that we undertake wiih the FKuropeans to the discussions that may be
going on with the Japanese and the Canadians.

Novw, all of these processes are being handled simultancously, and
that requires some rather complex orchestration. The Europeans de-
cided. after initially dealing with us on a bilateral basis, that they
wanted to use the occasion of our initiative to crystallize also their
own unified view of the political future of the Atlantic community.
As a result, for about 2 months we have not publicly pressed them, 11—
order to give them an opportunity to crystallize those views.

The Foreign Ministers of the Kuropean Community are meeting
today and tomorrow in Copenhagen, and I think you will find, Senator
Javits, that after this meeting the process of the so-called year of
Furope will begin to accelerate.

Senator Javirs. I assume this will be your personal highest priority,
in view of your marked success in China and the Soviet Union.

Mr, KrssiNGer. You are correct, Senator Javits; this will be my
highest priority. _

Senator Javits. So, you will be the top man in charge of this par-
ticular effort ?
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Mr.- Kissinger. That is correct.” But I would include Japan and
Canada in that process.

Senator Javirs. Very much: I will come to that in a minute.

Senator Case. Excuse me, you say you include Japan in that?

Mr. IKissixgrr. I think the relationship really has to be trilateral.
It has to include Japan, the United States, Canada, and Europe.

Senator Javits. Exactly, I thoroughly agree with that.

U.S8. POLICY CONCERNING ATLANTIC CHARTER

It is said that our policy of uniting under one heading—a so-called
Atlantic charter—security, economics, and social affairs, and that
the European policy is not a charter but a declaration which will deal
with economic and social affairs separately from security affairs.

Has U.S. policy, or in your judgment should U.S. policy, change in
that regard or should we stand solid by the proposition that what-
ever arrangements we make with Turope should be a package? .

Mr. Kissinger. OQur interest, Senator, is in the reality, not in the
procedure or in the name you give to the document. As to whether
it is called a chavter or a declaration. We have no overwhelming
preference.

Also, as we have studied the problem more deeply with the Euro-
peans, it has emecrged that some of the problems are handled in one
set of institutions and other problems are handled in other institu-
tions, which makes it more difficult to come up with an all-embrac-
ing document. Secondly, Japan can join in certain aspects of these -
deliberations but would find it more difficult, for example, to adhere
to a document that included various defense discussions.

Therefore, the direction in which we may be going is a document
that deals with the economic and political matters in relation to the
Nine: a document as far as defense is concerned that includes the
NATO countries, with the Japanese perhaps joining the political
and economic document; and finally, there could be a brief all-em-
bracing declaration which relates all these documents to each other.
This is the general direction in which we seem to be going right
now.

Senator Javrrs. Dr. Kissinger, would you not say that that repre-
sents a marked concession to the European view as depicted by the
Nine, and particularly France?

Mr. Kissinger. It does not represent a concession to the French
oint of view because the French were very resistant at first to any
ealings with the Nine as a unit.

But since these documents make sense only if they produce a con-
viction on both sides of the Atlantic that they reflect the realities of
the new era, it is necessary that both sides make concessions, and,
above all, it is essential that this not be approached in a confronta-
tion spirit on either side of the Atlantic.

MUTUAL AND BALANCED FORCES REDUGRIONS

Senator JavrTs, One element of the negotiation is the mutual force
reductions as the Russians called it, or the mutual and balanced forced
reductions as we call it,
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Do you envision within the next year any material reduction in
the U.S. troop strength in Europe unless there is an agreement?

Mr. Kissinger. The negotiations for mutual force reductions will
start on October 30, and we hope that very substantial progress can
be made during the course of the next year, which will then produce
some reduction of U.S. forces.

e would be opposed to the unilateral reduction of U.S. forces in
the absence of such an agreement.

PER CAPITA INCOME GAP BETWEEN DEVELOPING AND DEVELOPED NA’I:‘IO.\"S

Senator Javrrs. Dr. Kissinger, the widening gap between the de-
veloping nations in terms of per capita income and the developed na-
tions is a matter of marked concern to the world and to our country
and to our Government.

Could you tell us. as you look forward to your perspective as Secre-
tary of State, what vou believe we should pursne as a policy in the
etfort to close that gap. And tell us please why shonfd we be in-
terested asa conntry in closing that gap?

Mr. Kissixgrr. Well, the second question, Senator Javits, is easier
to answer than the first. The importance that-the United States must
attach to closing the gap, or at least to improving the conditions of the
less-developed countries, is derived from the fact the world cannot
possibly be stable if the part of the world that contains most of its
population feels itself excluded from the technological progress and
the industrial advance of the rest of the world. If you have an enor-
mous gap in a global society in which nations ave now closer really
to each other in terms of communication than most nation states were
in the previous century, and if this gap continues to grow, cevolution-
ary upheavals in the world that will profoundly affect international
stability are inevitable,

Now, what can be done? That has heen a matter that has proved
much more elusive, because the progress of these countries depends in
part on assistance by the more developed countries but also on the
willingness of the less-developed countries to organize themselves
domestically to utilize their resources to foreign aid. and we have
never satisfactorily solved the problem: So, at this point, I think the
best T can say is to express the fact that the problem is urgent, and that

_international stability will depend upon our ability to make some

contribution.

NONALINED NATIONS PLEA FOR CLOSER CONSULTATION

Senator Javrrs. Dr. Kissinger, are you prepared to give us any in-

-dication of your response to the plea of the nonalined nations, who

represent the primary developing nations of the world. They are re-
ported this morning as expressing their view that they wish more inti-
mate consultation before the world makes decisions, like, for example,
the decision on monetary matters, which determines their fate for
oerhaps decades ahend. What is your response to that. pleat

Mpr. Kissinoer. Senator, let me say two things: First, in principle -
‘those whose fate will be affected by major decisions such as in inter-

]
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: national monetary policy should have an opportunity to express their
~—  view and ‘should]ge hearﬁ. So with that proposal as a primflll))le T have.
no difficulty. .

There is, however, one problem: That if the nonalined countries
start forming a bloc, then they become a bloc like any other bloc, The
mere fact that they are not part of an existing alliance and that they -
define their %:‘oupmg as having been formed by being nonalined does
not change the basic situation. And I would, therefore, hope that if
these countries want to profit from their nonalinement they will look
at each issue on its merits, rather than form a unit which operates in
intlernational affairs as a unit and then becomes subject to bloc
politics.

Senator Javits. Thank you. Mr. Chairman.

The CualrMAN. Senator Pell.

Senator PerL. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman,

HUMAN RIGHTS BEHIND IRON CURTAIN

Dr, Kissinger, since last Friday when we discussed our concern
about hwnan rights of people behind the curtain. the American Acad-
emy of Sciences came out with their statement concerning the same
point. In the other body. Mr. Mills said he thought before we went
ahead with MFN and other trade negotiations we ought to pay some
concern to the human rights behind the curtain. In this regard, could
you give us an overview of specific moves the United States might
make or specific concerns regarding human rights behind the curtain
you intend to initiate or press.

Mr. Kissinger. As I pointed out Friday, there is no question about
whers we stand on this issue morally and individually. Nor is there
any question about where we stand as a government. We favor the
exercise of human freedoms by all countries, The difficulty arises as
to what the United States as & government should do in the conduct
of our foreign policy, and to what extent we should make specifie
results dependent on essentially domestic developments in various
countries. B

This is a hard question to answer in the abstract. But on the whole,
our principle has been that we should focus our first attention on the
gxef_cise of the foreign policy of the countries with which we are

ealing.

Nowg, this did not execlude and has not excluded that in our indi- ___
vidual capacities—individual eapacity obviously enhanced by our offi-
cial position—we could point out to Soviet leaders the impact of
certain developments in their country on their relations with the United
States, and on the public conscience in the United States. These repre-
sentations have had some considerable success, with respect, for ex-
ample, with-the exit visa tax, and wother iustances which I do not
think it would serve any useful purpose to mention here.

So, at & minimum, you can be certain that even when we do not
make official representations, our views as senior officials and as private
citizens will be communicated. However, we attempt to do it in a way
which makes it easier to achieve resvlts, rather than to promote a

. - confrontation. ’

—
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Senator Perr. I wonder if you could be a little more specific, though, -
about the types of concern tKnt we could express and would be we
advised to express. i

One thougﬁt I have is that our representative on the Human Rights
Commission could be a more conspicuous person. I can’t recall who
it is. Can you recall? :

Mr. Kissinger. Frankly, I do not. -

Senator Perv. That is an example, an excellent example, of the
point I am driving at. -

If you put a man of tremendous prestige in that job, if a man like
your predecessor could be persuaded to take it, that in itself would
elevate the position. A

I was wondering if you had any ideas.

Mr. Kissixcer. I think that is a very good suggestion, which very
frankly did not occur to me, and I will look into it very carefully.

Senator PerL. Thank you, sir.

WEATHER MODIFICATION

The Senate on July 11 of this year passed by an 82-to-10 vote,
legislation which had passed the North Atlantic Assembly carlier
expressing the view that the United States should seek a treaty pro-
hibiting the development or use of environmental or geophysical tech-
niques as weapons of war. I was wondering if you would express to
us what action the administration plans to take in response to both
the Senate and the North Atlantic Assembly resolutions.

Mr. Krssixger. I confess, Senator, that I am not familinr with
these resolutions, but I would say that anything endorsed so over-
whelmingly by these two bodies would be taken extremely seriously.

Senator PeLr. One of the problems we have had is obtaining from
the Defense Department U.S. military activities in weather modifica-
tion even when that information was directly relevant to legislation
]S)ending before this committee. T am wondering if you believe that the

tate Department has obtained all the information that it has re-
quested or should request from the Defense Department in this field.

Mr. Kissixaer. I would think, Senator Pell, that the State Depart-
ment will havedlittle difficulty in obtaning national security informa-
tion in the new arrangement.
~ Senator Perr. I believe you will find, if you check back, that this
was not the case in the past. I would hope that it is a point you would
remedy in this field of weather modification.

Mv. Kissixeer. T think it would be difficult to avoid remedying it.

Senator Perw. Thank you very much.

LAW OF THE SEAS

In connection with the law of the sea, which I am very glad you
have touched on. and are as familiar with it as you are, will you
support a strong American position for minimizing national claims
to control the high seas and seabeds?

Mr. Kissixger., With the qualification, Sentor Pell. that T made
before, that this is a subject that still has to be reviewed again by the
President, I would say that my own personal thinking with regard
to seabeds is tending in that dirvection. -
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Senator Prrr. Thank you.

In this regard, would you support the U.S. position strongly in
favor of an effective UUnited Nations oceans authority, a United
Nations or international sea guard as proposed in our draft treaty?

Mr. Kissinger. T am not familiar with the details of that treaty
but it is an inevitable corrollary of the position which I have outlined
that the seabed area beyond the coastal seabed area should be under
some form of international resource machinery for which the United
Nations would be an appropriate place.

Senator PeLr. Thank you.

A current shortage throughout the world of protein food has

-underscored the importance to all of us of the necessity of gnardin

our fishery resources. In my part of the country, in New England,
we are very concerned as we see many fish, particularly the ha§dock,
absolutely vacuumed from the so-called area of economic exploitation,
Have you any thoughts with regard to actions we could take now in
order to protect our fishery resources prior ta the conclusion of the
treaty we hope will come out of Chile.

Mr. Kissixarr. The United States has made some compromises with
countries in South America that have claimed a 300-kilometer limit,
as long as this was not considered territorial sea but was for the
exploitation of a natural resource. We could certainly consider apply-
ing the same principle to ourselves.

Senator Prrr. Thank you.

ASSISTANT SECRETARYSHIP FOR OCEANS, ENVIRONMENT AND SCIENTIFIO
AFFAIRS

In the State Department authorization bill there is a proposal for a
new Assistant Secretaryship for Oceans, Environment and Scientific
Aflairs. Do you support this concept and if, by chance, the President
vetoes the State Department authorization bill, would you recommend
that this asisstant secretaryship be created by executive fiat?

Mr. KissiNoEr. I am not sure that assistant secretaryships can be
created by executive fiat.

Senator Prri. Forgive me for interrnpting. This is the only one
that is created by legislative fiat and that is why the Executive is
annoyed about it. A1l the others are done by Executive fiat,

Mr. Kissivger. If that can be done. T favor it. I strongly support
this concept. and I think it isa very important step.

DIPLOMATIC RELATIONS WITH CUBA

Senator Perr. Thank you very much. Excuse these random questions,
but our time is so limited. With regard to Cuba, it would seem to me
the time has come to open up relations with that country. It is gen-
erally agreed that the strategic, even the tactical importance, of Guan-
tanamo is practically nil. Will you support the idea of opening up
diplomatic relations with Cuba?

[r. Kissinager. First, @5 yvou pointed out, one of our first moves will
be to try to strengthen our relationships with Latin America. We would
like to have this oxchange of views with Latin America progress to a
certain point before we can judge the views of other countries with
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respect to Cuba, and also the attitude of Cuba toward its relationships:
in the hemisphere.

Senator PerL, Thank you.

My time has expired.

The CuairmaN. The Senator from Maine.

CHANGE IN INFORMING OF CONGRESS

Senator Muskie. Dr. Kissinger, I enjoyed the discussions in certain.
areas and I would like to open up some myself. Before I do, I would
like to ask one or two questions in the area of communication, informa-
tion and secrecy. I understand to some extent all you can do is.
testify as to your own attitude, but I think it would be helpful to try
t{})1 pin it down sufficiently to give us some evidence there will be a
change. :

Yogu have indicated that you intend to establish a better climate-
with the committee with respect to developing policies and with respect
to policy decisions taken.

fr. KissiNger. That is correct. I cannot guarantee we will always.
be able to accept the views of the committee, but we will certainly
discuss our views fully and listen very carefully to the views of the
committee,

Senator Muskie. In other words, we will know in advance of foreign
policy decisions, what decisions are being considered, what decisions-
are pending, and what the options are of the bases for the considera-
tion of them. )

Mr. Kissinger. That would be the intention. Except in cases of really
overwhelming national security considerations, which I cannot now
foresee, that will be the practice, yes. '

Senator Muskm. Let me seek to illustrate that. Could we see, in
similar circumstances, a repetition of the secret bombing in Cambodia
without advance information to the Congress beyond that which it is.
alleged was given in the instance of which we are now aware?

Mr, Kissinger. As I testified on Friday, the circumstances that pro-
duced that situation were nearly unique. It was almost inconceivable
that they could be repeated. However, should they be repeated, I would
expect that the relations between the executive and legislative branch
wl;)(:dd have reached a point of trust where your committee would know
about it.

Senator Muskie. In other words, you expect——

Mr. Kissinger, Or at least, the chairman would be consulted.

Senator Muskre [continning]. You expect to work to develop a
climate in which there would be more consultation with more Members
of Congress in such situations than there was in that instancef

Mr. Kissinoer: Than there has been in the past, that is correct.

Senator Muskre. Would you say the same with respect to the tilt
on Pakistan?

Mr. Kissinaer. Senator Muskie, the “tilt” toward Pakistan, whatever
its shortcomings in your view, was certainly not a secret. -

Senator Muskik. Eventually. )

Mr. Kissinger. It was expressed very vocally. But in any event, in-
a situation such as the India-Pakistan War I would expect to meet with
this committee or with its appropriate subcommittee and explain our
thinking. .
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Senator Muskre. With respsct to informing Members of the Con-
gress, including this committee, can we expect—and I think you have
implied that we can—a re?ularlzed reporting and consultation process
so that the committee would not have to try to anticipate on the basis of
peripheral information when it ought to be oonsulteg‘?l

Mr. KissiNger. Not only can you expect it but immediately after my
confirmation Lpropose to meet with your chairman and ranking mem-
ber to work out a very concrete procedure on how to achieve this.

WIRETAPPING POLICY

Senator Muskie. There is one other doubt in this area that occupied
the committee this morning. This is the wiretapping arca. I think we
all understand—as T said this morning to the Attorney (General—that.
there are grray areas of authority and responsibility between the Execu-
tive and the Congress that are rarvely, 1f ever, precisely defined. and
that a precise definition in these areas might not necessarily be in the
nationz] interest. Yet. there is evidence that some of those restraints
have been abandoned by some people in secret. And when such re-
straints ave abandoned in seeret, then we establish a pattern or a habit
that is a threat to our fundamental liberties. So we need to know what
the policv is. That is what this whole talk about the wiretap con-
troversy is about. We need to know what the policy is. And how we can
get that knowledge is in question. If you are confirmed as Secretary of
State—and I have no reason to believe you will not be—I svould like to
know what vour attitude is about wiretaps such as those that were in-
stituted in the celebrated cases of the 17 or whatever number. Do you
view wiretaps in such circumstances as being in the national intevest ?
Would vou expect in similar circumstances to approve their use?

Mr. Kissixaen. I have asked the Attorney General to submit to this

committee hisopinion on the legal view of the Government with respect
to wiretapping in national security cases. He has promised to do this,
and I would. of course, strictly abide by his view of the legal situation.
But bevond this, the issne of wiretapping raises the issue of the
halance Letween hwman liberty and the requirements of national secu-
vity. T would say that the weight should be on the side of human liberty
and that if human liberty is to be ever infringed, the demoustration

on the national security side must be overwhelming. That would be my

general attitude. .
SHOULD WIRETAPPING JUDGMENTS BE SUBJECT TO LEGISLATIVE CHECK?

Senator Muskie. That leads me to what T think is the key question:
Should that judgment be made only by the Excentive or should it be
subject to an established check by the legislative branch of the Gov-
ernment ?

Mr. Kissixger. Of what constitutes

Senator Muskir. In particular cases. whether or not the authority
has been abused. Should that be wholly an Executive judgment or
should it be subject to a legislative judgment as well #

Mr. Kissixoer, If there is a concern that the authority had been
abused, then I think the legislative branch will want to look into this
charge of abuse,
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Senator Muskie. But we cannot know whether there is a basis for
concern unless there is a regularized procedure for bringing these
cases to our attention.

Mpr. KissINGER, At least in the areas with which I am concerned,

I cannot foresee now circumstances in which this is a very likely even-
tuality.
As¥ pointed out at the hearing on Friday. I ean conceive of circum-
stances—and I gave a very extreme one—where the President may
have to decide to override legal restraints when the threat to the na-
tional security is overwhelming. But that should be very rare, and it
should be fully explicable to the Congress and to the public when it
occurs.

How you establish this relationship. I have frankly not thought
through. But my attitude would be governed by the general prin-
ciples that I gave you.

Senator Murskie. In any case. would you agree that even in such
cases there should be a requirement and established procedure for
second-guessing purposes?

Mr. Kissixger, I would think in these cases the demonstration of
necessity is a reasonable requirement.

WITNFSS' PARTICIPATION IN SALT IT NEGOTIATIONS

Senator Muskie, T would like to ask two or three questions about
arms control. I do not know how muck more time [ have or whetlier
it is useful to open it up, but T assume that you will actively participate
inthe SALT II negotiations, Dr, Kissinger,

Mr. Kissixger, Yes, The principal negotiations of course will take
place in Geneva, but the major poliey decisions, and, T daresay, some
of the negotiations designed to break deadlocks, will have my heavy
involvement, ‘

ACDA RECOGNITION, RESPONSIBILITY, AND AUTHORITY

Senator Muskie. T have just one more minute and will ask one more
question in this field. T will wait another round to get into other ques-
tions.

To what extent will ACD.\ be given recognition. responsibility, and
authority in this field 2 .

Many of n= in the Congress are concerned that it has been enmaseu-
lated and downgraded by the administration. We have heen looking
for months for some evidence that onr fears and our susnictons are not
well founded. T wonld like to give vou this opportunity to at least
express vour initial opinion,

Mr. Kissizaer, The Direetor of the -\rms Control and Disnima-
ment \gency. Dr. Fred (. Tkle, is an extremely thoughtful scholar
whom I have known for many vears. In order for us to formulate
reasonable positions. it-is very important that those whose principal
responsibility it is to think full time about the problem of arms con-
trol have an opportunity to formulate their views and to present their
views at the highest level, The participation of the oflicials of the
Arms Control and Disarmament Ageney is absolutely essential if we
are going to have broad-based, infovmed piolicies; they will have my
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full support and they will be actively engaged in the formulation of
our position. .

As to their personnel, I have not reviewed personally their top per-
sonnel except the Director. But if what you say is correct, they will
certainly have my support in attracting the best people that are
available.

Senator Muskir. Thank you. Dr. Kissinger.

The Cramryax. Senator McGovern?

COVERT ACTIVITIES OF CIA AND OTIIER GOVERNMENT INTELLIGENCE
AGENCIFES

Senator McGovery. Dr. Kissinger, earlier in your colloquy with
Senator Symington when you were commenting on the responsibil-
ities of the Committee of Forty, you referred to the covert activities of
the CIA and other intelligence agencies of the Government. T presume
that those covert activities would include such things as the overturn-
ing of at least one Latin American government some vears ago, a
feat that T understand the Divector of the CIA later confirmed; the
training of paramilitary forees in Laos, even possibily the assassina-
tion of political leaders abroad that we see as unfriendly in the
Phoenix program.

Do you think that a society such as ours that is committed to self-
determination and ordinary standards of deceney should he involved
in clandestine efforts of that kind? Wauld it not be better to take
the CTA and other intelligence agencies out of these operations areas
and confine them entirely to the gatheving and assessment of

intelligence ?

Mr. Kissixger. Senator MeGovern, it is extremely diflienlt to diseuss
that arvea of activity in an open session, and T think it should be done
in a more restricted grouping,

In this administration. zome of the activities which youn mentioned,
such as assassinations and averthrowing of governments, were not. in
fact. carried out. T am not saying that assassinations were ever carried
out by this committee or approved by this eonmittee. But in order
to answer you fully. T would have to explain what it is and what the
opevations are that tend to be conducted by this committee.

I would say that our genius does not veside in clandestine activ-
ities on a broad scale.

On the other hand. T wonld think that there are certain types of
these activities, diflicult to describe here, that it wonld be dangerous
to abolish. '

Senator McGovenry. T would like to pursue that more at a later time,
but T do want. because of the constraints of time. to move on to two or
three other matters.

SEPARATION OF FOREIGN POLICY CLAIMS FROM DOMESTIC CONSIDERATIONS
QUESTIONED -

You told the committee on Friday that. while you regretted the per-
secution of respected Soviet scientists and intellectuals and writers,
you thought American foreign policy should confine itself to influenc-
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ing the foreign policy of other countries and should not become in-
volved in their internal affairs. )

T think you were saying in effect that the so-called détente between
ourselves and the Soviet U'nion should go forward without reference to
what they are doing to their own people.

I wonder if we can really separate the claims of foreign policy from
comestic considerations.

For example, in the 1930°s, when the Nazi Government was persecut-
ing and slaughtering the Jews in Germany, do you think American
foreigm policy should have ignored that fact provided only that we
could have worked out some kind of a foreign policy deal with the
German Government ? .

Mr. Kissixger. Well. again, Senator. one has to ask oneself under
the contemporary circumstances whether a return to the cold war
would improve the situation of the people concerned. In the 1930’s of
course. I was a part of that persecuted minority, so I am rather sensi-
tive to that situation. ..

I must say I could have understood it, and I could understand it
now as a historian, though the consequences would have been rather
painful. if other countries had concentrated primarily on preventing
military aggression by the Nazis and had attempted through a policy
of preventing that aggression to change the svstem over a period of
time, There is reason to believe that if deprived of foreign adventures,
the Nazi system might have changed over a period of time.

What one has to balance in the case of the Soviet system is not that
we can ever approve repression. or that we should not use our influ-
ence where we can to mitigate it. But we have to ask ourselves whether,
by reducing the danger of war and forcing the Soviet system into a
cooperative relationship with the rest of the world in the field of for-
eign policy. that will not over a period of time mitigate their system.

But it-is a fine line which we have to walk here,

Senator McGovery. Dr. Kissinger. I ain not suggesting that we stop
efforts to reach a more acceptable détente with the Soviet Union. I
am certainly not suggesting military intervention on our -part, but it
does.seem to me at a time when we are in effect. dealing with their
internal problems through such things as the massive sale of our
wheat. one gunarter of our crop a year ago, that that in itself brings us
into a relationship with the internal affairs of that society, which
might also open the way for us to influence other things that we think
are important, including human freedom.,

DETENTE AND HUMAN LIBERTY IN SOVIET UNION

I don’t always agree with Senator Jackson, as you well know, but I
wonder if vou saw the piece he wrote in yesterday’s morning Times
entitled. “First ITuman Détente”.

_Mr. Kissincer. I did not see the piece, but I am familiar with his
views,

Senator McGoverx. I think it is a very thoughtful and provocative
picce. I will quote you one line from it: “A regime that denies the
rights of man can never be reconciled to membership in the community
of civilized nations.”
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He goes on to quote the distinguished Soviet scientist, Sakharov
who says, “Détente has to take place with simultaneous liquidation of
isolation. Détente without democratization would be very dangerous.
That would be cultivation and encouragement of closed countries
~ where everything that happens goes unseen by foreign eyes behind
a mask that hides its real face.” and he concludes on this line, “No one
should dream of having such a neighbor and especially if his neighbor
is armed to the teeth.” ,

Mr. KissiNoEr. Senator, we don’t disagree about the human problem,
nor do we disagree as to the objective. The difficulty we face is, con-
fronted with the capability on both sides of exterminating mankind,
whether we should pursue measures to reduce the danger of war and
begin a more civilized discourse with a system of governiuent whose
internal methods we cannot approve, or whether we should delay this
until they commit themselves to a change in their own system—swhich
they may consider so intolerable in the short term that they will not
pursue the measures of détente that we are intending to carry forward.

It is very hard to determine this in the abstract. We cannot be in-
different to the denial of human liberty, but we cannot, at the same
time, so insist on transformations in the domestic structure of the
Soviet system that we give up the general evolution that we are hope-
fully starting.

U.S. GOVERNMENT SIGNALS TO MOSCOW

Senator McGover~. Can I break in there, Dr. Kissinger, to ask a
related question? Have you or other members of our Government
signaled Moscow that, in effect, we are willing to overlook the persecu-
tion of their writers and thinkers and scientists in return for continued
negotiations on arms and other diplomatic matters?

Mr. Kissinger. Senator McGovern, the opposite is true. The only
reason why I do not go into greater detail abont what we have dis-
cussed on a semiofficial basis is that that would then deprive it of its
semiofficial character. But I can assure you that not only have we not
signaled to them that we are prepared to overlook it, but we have sig-
naled them exactly the opposite—but in a context in which we believe
we have a better chance of bringing about the result.

Senator McGovery. Just one final brief question.

REQUIRING COURT ORDER TO AUTHORIZE WIRETAP ON U.S. CITIZENS

Do you think it would be a prudent requirement that no wiretaps
ever be authorized in this country on any U.S. citizen without a court
order or a court warrant?

Mr. KissiNaer. That, as a general rule, I believe to be the position,
and I would just like to leave a little scope for areas of absolutely
overwhelming danger which I cannot now define. But I personally
have no difficulty with such a rule.

Senator McGoverx. I think my time is up, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you.

The CHARMAN. I think the time-has arrived when perhaps we will
have to recess until tomorrow morning at 9:30.

21-172—73—pt. 1—7
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FOREIGN CRITICISM OF U.S8. DOMESTIC AFFAIRS

May I ask you one question yith regard to the last question of the
Senator from North Dakota? In your negotiations with so many dif-
ferent people, have any of the countries with whom you have discussed
these matters ever raised questions about the infalﬁbility of our own
system or do they all agree that we are the only good people in the
world and never make any criticism of any of our domestic affairs or
conditions in this country ?

Have you ever been confronted with any such criticism ¢

Mr. Kissixoer. I must say I have occasionally been subjected to
criticism of our domestic situation but I have refused to accept it from
a foreign government. -

The CuaraaxN. You have insisted we are the only perfect society ?

Mr. Kissinger. No; but I have insisted that foreign governments
have no standing in a negotiation to comment on our domestic situa-
tion.

The CratryraxN. You don’t think it would be acceptable to the Con-
gress if some of them insisted that we make reforms of various kinds,
In our electoral system or some of our social problems, do you?

Mr. KissiNGeRr. I think it would be rather difficult.

The Curarryan, I think it would be difficult, too.

Thank you very much.

We wil? meet at 9:30 tomorrow morning.

[Whereupon, at 1:10 p.n., the committee recessed, to reconvene at

-~

9:30 a.m., Tuesday, September 11, 1973.] =
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TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 11, 1973

UNITED STATES SENATE,
ComMITTEE ON ForEIGN RELATIONS,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:35 a.m., in room 318,
Russell Senate Office Building, Senator J. W. Fulbright [chairman],
presiding.

Present : Senators Fulbright, Sparkman, Church, Symington, Pell,
McGee, Humphrey, Aiken, Case, Javits, Scott, Percy, and Griflin.

The Cuairman. The committee will come to order.

PAST BASIS OF U.S. FOREIGN POLICY QUESTIONED

Dr. Kissinger, the other day I referred to a remark of yours. I hope
if T misstate it you will correct me. But I took it to mean that you
hoped that this committee might be capable of conceptualizing foreign
policy. Your remark has continued to interest me. It scemed to be a
kind of a challenge in a way. I recall your remark to me in 1969 that
you did not expect to follow the foreign policy of the Johnson adminis-
tration in Vietnam, which I took to be encouraging assurance.

It seems to me there are many bases on which to look at our foreign
policy in any given area of the world: the particular policy in South-
east Asia, the Middle ICast, and Latin America. But for the moment,
I wonder if in this year of cooperation, we could try to conceptualize
our policy. It seems to me for many years since tlie Johnson regime, if
not as long before as Truman, that our Gevernment has m effect fol-
lowed a policy based upon the assumption that military force and
economic power together could construct what they were pleased to
call a structure of peace. I remember Dean Rusk used to use this
phrase, as I believe you have, and it seemed to be based primarily
upon these elements: Forelign aid in very extensive ways, military
and economic, and direct military force; primarily the use of our re-
sources and manpower for military purposes.

As you know, 'we have bases all over the world, virtually. I think
the majority leader stated the other day that we had nearly 2,000 large
and small bases, over 300 of them considered major bases with over
500 people. We have some 625,000 men under arms outside of our
borders, and we subsidize with arms and money more than 50 nations.

The President urged restraint, for example, just yesterday, on all
of our expenditures except military. He is adamantly opposed to any
reduction in our military expenditures. He also opposes reduction in
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our foreign aid, military or economic. The administration also sup-
ports the continuation of such cold war activities as Radio Free Europe.

Yesterday, Mr. Schlesinger asked for $150 million additional money
for ammunition alone to continue the slaughter in Cambodia.

In short, this concept of force to achieve our ends is a kind of a pax
Americana based upon a military power with economic subsidies which
we were able to furnish. This 1s quite similar, it seems to me, to the
concepts, if you like, of the British Empire. They nsed both the combi-
nation of economic subsidies and military force for a long time, and it
was suceessful for quite a while, but it seems the complete bankruptcy
of our policy is the clear lesson of our disastrons war in Indochina.
Rather than strengthening our country, we have, I believe, weakened
it by that exercise and by the other exercises in the last 10 years. The
war in Vietnam, it secems to me, has done more to undermine this na-
tional security, about which we speak all the time, than anything that
the Russians could have done or have done or that the dissidents here
at home have done or the students have done. Our economy is in a
shambles and our people are divided and confused. One only needs to
read the newspapers every day. There is great confusion in our econ-
omy, and people are very apprehensive about the future.

Some of our economists anticipate a recession. There is no dissent
about the inflation. These are, I believe, the direct result of this over-
extension and overreliance upon force.

NEW CONCEPT STARTED BY ABM TREATY

In the signing of the ABM Treaty, and T give vou great credit for
that. although I am bound to say that members of this committee, par-
ticularly Senator Gore and others on his subcommittee, made a great
contribution in the background of your achievement in signing the
ABM Treaty with the Soviet Union. But it seems to me that that was
a kind of a watershed where the United States and the Russians agreed
that they have no credible defense against ICBM’s. Together with the
existence of the enormous stockpile of nuclear weapons, this suggests
to me a different concept, if I may use that word, the concept which
I believe will strengthen our society rather than weaken it. The essence
of this concept is to maintain a nuclear deterrent as provided by the
interim agreement which again you negotiated—and then I could not
understand why the administration backed off from it and accepted
the Jackson amendment. I was, as you know, completely in accord with
your interpretation of the interim agreement and the ABM agreement.

You recall that, and yet, there is an ambivalence in all this, and we
backed off.

ADMINISTRATION'S DEVOTION TO NEW CONCEPT QUESTIONED

In any case, I think that marked a new era and the beginning of a
new concept which I think is appropriate. But what bothers me very
much is whether or not this administration really is devoted to its own
concept. The ABM Treaty, I think should start a new concept and that
should entail the gradual reduction by about one-half, at least, of the
foreign military bases. I do not recommend they all be withdrawn
tomorrow, but this is another matter which this committee, especially
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the majority leader and others have supported: That we %mdually
bring home these military forces from around the world, and that we
emphasize at every opportunity the collective diplomatic efforts of
adjusting whatever controversies arise,

i do not think we emphasize it. We certainly have neglected it in
the United States. We have never brought it into play in anything
important. We have not attempted to refrain from intervening in
the internal political and social affairs of other countries, particular-
ly by supporting political regimes subservient to us. In short, this
structure of peace, if 1 may use that phrase, would be a collective
structure based uﬁon cooperation and diplomacy rather than upon
competition for the position of military dominance in all areas of
the world.

Of course, I anticipate that you may say, as is often said, that it
is a very naive concept to expect anyone to cooperate in good faith
on the international scene.

I cim only respond that I do not think you know that. I do not
think'anybody knows it because it has never been tried in good faith.

‘This other policy has been tried by the British, by the Germans,
and by others and especially by us in the last 20 years. It seems to
glte it has failed and 1t has resulted in a seriously weakened United

ates.

-

CREATION OF EXEMPLARY U.S. SOCIETY SUGGESTED

I suggest that while retaining our deterrents, we withdraw our
intervening forces and concentrate our efforts upon the creation here
in America of a society of which we can be proud, a humane and
just government that serves our people. We would exercise by the
force of this example a far greater influence than we can H)ossibly
by the force of arms in which we have placed so much confidence in
Southeast Asia and elsewhere.

I do not believe we can in the long run dominate the world by
force; nor can we buy its compliance with economic aid. In fact, we
do not have the resources in any case, even if that were a viable con-
cept,

But I think that we can set an example, and I think we were an
example up until about 30 or 40 years ago, of a society which most
of the world did seek to emulate. Even Mr. Khrushchev in his very
crude way announced a policy of emulation of the United States. He
said he was going to outdo us. I think his phrase that he intended
to bury us was misinterpreted. What he intended to say, as he ex-
plained when he came to this committee, was that he intended to out-
strip us, to outdo us in the same way in which he thought we had
succeeded so well, which was to give good life to the people of this
country.

CONTINUITY IN U.S. POLICY QUESTIONED

What worries me most of all is the seeming continuity in policy.
We get started in this country in one direction and every regime al-
ways refers to its predecessors. President Johnson said he was only
doing what his predecessors did. President Nixon has, I believe, on
many occasions, said, “I am only doing what President Johnson
President Kennedy, President Eisenhower, President Truman did.’
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What I would suggest is we ought not to do what we all have been
doing in the past because I do not think the results are very happ{.
Would you agree those are conceptualizations of policy and would
you care to comment on them{

TESTIMONY OF-HENRY A. KISSINGER, NOMINEE TO BE SECRETARY
OF STATE—Resumed

" Mr, Kissixaer. Well, Mr. Chairman, yon have made a rather ex-
tensive statement. which has many aspects, and I will try to respond
as best T can.

INTENT OF WITNESS' OBSERVATIONS

——First, at the beginning you referred to two observations I made, one

in a press interview and one in a private conversation with you 4 years
ago. The one in the press interview was not a challenge to the com-
mittee to engage in conceptualization as if I were criticizing what had
been done hefore. It was rather a challenge to the executive branch to
make certain that the committee would have the opportunity to par-
ticipate in the design of foreign policy. rather than have to wait until
something had been accomplished and then ask for testimony. It was
not a recommendation to the committee; it was a statement of the in-
tention with which I would propose to conduct the Office of Secretary
of State. if I am confirmed by this committee and the Senate—a state-
ment of my intention to bring the committee into the early stages of
policy design, which I described in an excessively professorial term as
“conceptualization.” .

The Cniaraax. I interpreted the other way. T thought it generally
was interpreted to mean that this committee was inceptable of con-
ceptualization. -

My, Kissixaenr. My intent was as T have deseribed. T do not have the
exact quotation. but at any rate the intention was as I have described -,
it. It was not a challenge to the committee.

YURSUIT OF DIFFERENT VIETNAM POLICY

The second point to which the chairman has referred, both in his
Aintroductory statement on Friday and again today, was my comment,
that we would pursue a policy different from that of our predecessors
with respect to Vietnam. Now, the historical record will have to stand
on that. We withdrew 550.000 troops from Vietnam. where our pred-
essors had put them into Vietnam. We committed ourselves to nego-
tiating a settlement, and we achieved that. I admit that the process
took longer than all of us had hoped, for many reasons. But the direc-
tion of our policy was the one that we indicated to you, Mr. Chairman.
The difference was the rate at which it was accomplished, and that
was slower than any of us had hoped.

Now, with respect to your general observations——

INTENT TO DISENGAGE FROM SOUTIHEAST ASIA

. The Ciairaran. Before you leave that, what disturbed e yesterday
is that you have not yet made up your mind to disengage. I mean this
request for the $150 million just for ammunition for Cambodia. I
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thought your answer to my very tentative request about your view of
that was that it is & pursuance of the same kind of policy that Johnson
had. It is true you have been forced to stop the bombing by legislation.
But I am not at all reassured that you are going to disengage from
Southeast Asia. By other means, by surrogates, by this enormous input
of ammunition and arms, by economic aid, you still seem to wish to
dominate that area. I wonder whether it is in our interest to do this,
because we cannot afford this kind of policy.

Mr, Kissinger. With respect to disengaging from Indochina, this
administration negotiated an end to the military operations in Vietnam
and Laos before there was any legislation, and we offered a precise
method and deadline for ending tﬁe bombing of Cambodia, an offer
that was under active consideration at the time that the Congress acted
to cut it off by legislation decision.

So we do not disagree with the objective. This is now beyond demon-
stration, but our conviction was that our course would enable us to

" negotiate a cease-fire just as we had already negotiated a cease-fire in

Vietnam and Laos.

With respect to the request for ammunition for Cambodia, Prince
Sihanouk announced only a few weeks ago that the North Vietnamese,
and I believe the Chinese, had resumed supplying ammunition to his
forces, and it seems to us not inequitable to supply ammunition to
indigenous forces that are trying to defend themselves, particularly
as we have stated that we would not intervene militarily.

BASIS FOR TU.S. POLICY

Now if I might perhaps make a general observation on your philo-
sophical remarks, Mr. Chairman:

As I understood your remarks, yvou were saying that American policy
is based on power, cither physical or economie, and that it should be
animated instead by a spirvit of cooperation, and that it should con-
centrate primarily on its domestic problems, and once again be an
example to humanity as it was, say, prior to the end of World War IL
Isav that. judging from your timespan of 30 years.

There is no question that the Tnited States should in its behavior
seck to be an example to the rest of the world. T said in my opening
statement that the foreign policy of the United States should epitomize
the best in America. and it is also clear that a society that means noth-
ing to itself can mean nothing to others.

So I am in agreement. with vou on the general proposition, Mr.
Chairman,

However, the world has changed enormously. Prior to World War
IT we were secure behind two occans. Other nations had to be threat-
ened long before the American security could be affected. Therefore,
we could afford to wait until dangers became unambiguous, until some
overwhelming threat had developed. before we committed ourselves.

Now we are in a world in which the traditional safety margin we
had has been considerably reduced. We live in a world in which, due to
the power, range, and complexity of modern weapons, we are immedi-
ately affected by many developments, in many parts of the world.
Therefore. for the first time in our history, we have had to address the
problem of security in peacetime and in a systematic way.
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I agree with you, Mr, Chairman, that we have not satisfactorily
solved that problem. We have tended to oscillate back and fotth be-
tween various conceptions of security. :

Now, if we differ, Mr. Chairman, it is not over the positive part of
your observations, which I share, but in my conviction that a nation
cannot choose between security and cooperation but must do both, and
that for the United States now that the question of our security. and
the security of those who count on us is a matter of very major concern.

Nevertheless, the elements of security are constantly changing, both
in terms of weapons and in terms of the political environment in which
security has to be maintained. What we have not fully solved in our
country is to adapt our thinking to these changing conditions.

Now, you have referred to the fact that every administration has
invoked its predecessors. To some extent this is true; to some extent
there is a continuity in the foreign policy of the United States in the

ostwar period. Indeed, I have invoked it in my opening statement.

ut, at the same time, this administration has made some very major
departures—in relations with China, in putting the central armaments
of the major countries for the first time under international control
in attempting to create a global system of peace, one that is less genred
to crises and more geared to cooperation.

So I would say, Mr. Chairman, that we will attempt to achieve the
world which you deseribed, a wovld in which the participants are
animated by a spirit of cooperation. but we also feel that the question
of security plays a role in this, :

The Ciraraan. What is seeurity 2 Of course it comes down to what
is security. You did not mention the ABM. I may attribute more to it
than I think Ishould.

It seems to me the existence of the weapons, with the acceptance of

~ the view that we have no defense, that we are nét capable of making
a defense, is the significance of both sides saying there is no use
proceeding with building ABM's. they are not an effective defense. In
many ways this is a more stabilizing element than the oceans are
now, certainly with the airplanes and rapid transit. This is a new
element to which we have not adjusted. »

I do not think with the existence of the present stockpile of nuclear
weapons on both sides that there is any probability of either side
attacking the other. There will be small quarrels of course in the
local areas, but we should not become involved in all of those. This
is the lesson of what you yourself have done, to which you do not seem
to attribute the same significance I do, and that this committee did
when it made such a strenuous effort to stop the ABM some time ago.

SUPPORT OF NATIONAL SECURITY BY PRESENT POLICE

This morning or yesterday there is an article by Mr. Zorza about
China, a very disturbing article. We have all given you and the
administration credit for this move, but apparently because of the
delay in any progress on our part in withdrawing our forces from
Taiwan, the Chinese are becoming very impatient that we do not
really intend to adhere to what they thouglt were our obligations in
your first initial negotiations with them. Th any case, the reporter is
a very reputable observer and it is a very disturbing comment upon
it,and the same way withthe Russians.
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I mean if our trade bill bogs down over the Jackson amendment,
weo will have a similar situation there. It seems to me it may be comin,
apart. I said this and others did in the debate last year when we made
the interim agreement. To go back on it by ?uali ying it indicates a
lack of cooperation with these countries. It is a very disturbing
development in both cases.

The two major steps forward that we have all acclaimed do not seem
to be progressing in tLe way they were intended.

This together with emphasis—and I again emphasize the word
“emphasis”—that the President puts upon the military appropriations.
Ho was so rositive that he wants the Congress to cut everything ex-
cept the military, and not only not cut it, but with the type of request
of Mr. Schlesinger, increase it, which indicates an attitude that the
only reliance we can have is more military force, more economic aid.
This is the same policy which T think the lesson of Vietnam shows
is not very productive. They are not really supporting our national
security,

NEW CONCEPT WARRANTED

I do not like that term because it has ~yme to be a kind of a coverall
for anything we wish to do. I am not sure at all what it means, but I
do not think that our strength relative to the Russians and the Chinese
or the world is anything like today what it was 20 years ago, and in
reviewing the results of these policies, I nust say it is not very en-
couraging. So I think some concept of a new approach is warranted,
and something that we have never tried.

The only thing I can say in favor of this suggestion is it has not
been disproved, whereas I think your continuing policy has been clearly
disproved. It does not any longer have any vali({’ity, 1t strikes me.

Mr. Kissinger. Mr. Chairman, you are grouping together a num-
ber of disparate elements of different factors and programs; I could
make a brief comment about each of them. .

SIGNIFICANCE AND IMPACT OF ABM TREATY

First, the ABM Treaty. You will remember that-you and I had
many discussions about this. and my recollection of these discussions
is that we were in essential agreement about its significance.

The CraryaN. Absolutely, and it was the most encouraging thing
I thought happened last year.

Mr. Kissinorr. So the question that is raised, therefore, is, what is
the impact on the strategic equation over the long-term of the absence
of ABM on both sides? :

You are quite right, Mr. Chairman. that with the current levels of
forces on each side, it makes a first-strike attack very unlikely because
it should make it possible for the opponent always to retaliate in an
unacceptable way.

Nevertheless. we have to note that the Soviet Union is working on
four new missile systems right now. It is an interesting question why
they think that should be necessary when neither side ias this" ABM.
But assuming the present balance holds, and granting the strategic
significance of what we had both agreed upon, the increasing difﬁcuﬁzy
of conceiving of a rational objective for general nuclear war makes it,
therefore, less risky to engage in local adventures. And this is a prob-
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lem—apart from Southecast Asia, which is a different” issue—which
we are facing, for example, in our relationships with NATO. NATO is
an organization built for 20 years on the assumption of overwhelming
massive retaliation, and that now has to be adapted to the precise con-
ditions which you correctly described, in which a first strike by either
side becomes extremely diflicult to conceive. . --

RELATIONS WITIT PEOPLE'S REIUBLIC OF CIHINA, SOVIET UNION

Now, with respect to some of the other issues that yon have mens:
tioned, Mr. Chairman—relations with the People’s Republic of China,
for example, and relations with the Soviet Union, T would welcome
after confirmation, if the Senate is so disposed, an exceuntive session
with this committee in which I could discuss in greater detail some of
the aspects of our relationships with China. ,

I have the highest regard for Mr. Zorza, and very often his analysis
has shown exceptional insight.

In this particular case, while T believe it is correet that there have
been serious domestic debates in the People’s Republic. T do not believe
that the issuc of 'Taiwan is the principal factor in this or has played a
very large role. If anything was said with respect to Taiwan, I believe
it is a symptom rather than a cause of whatever problems may exist.

Moreover, it is our impression that the domestie debates which were
taking place in China at the end of July and through part of August
have now been essentially terminated, and that the main lines of the
policy that we have established are on course,

Mr. Zorza made much of the repeated delays of my visit, for ex-
ample. One of the delays was caused by my nomination to this office,
and is totally unrelated to Chinese developments. It simply seemed
inappropriate to visit China before T had been confirmed. althongh a
date had already been tentatively set. So 1 do not agree with his
judgment.

With respect to the Soviet Union. .\s you know, Mr. Chairman. I
share your views on the importance of granting most-favored-nation
status to the Soviet Union, and I helieve it would be a setback to the
design of our foreign policy if the Congress did not grant that author-
ity. However, it is to be expected in a very complex situation, with
governments such as the Soviet Union and the People’s Republic that
are enormously suspicious of each other, where every time we make an
agreement with onc it raises doubts in the mind of the other, and where
there is what has been deseribed as triangular diplomacy which is a
very complex matter, that there will be some ups and downs, all the
more so since the internal dynamics of their systems are substantially
out of our control.

But I do not believe that the difficulties which may have existed with
the People’s Republic have very much to do with our policy, or any-
thing to do with our policy, toward Taiwan.

U.S. CONCEPTION OF SECURITY

I can agree with you that our conception of security has to be ad-
justed to changing conditions. T cannot agree with you that our policy
has been as unsuccessful on a global scale as one might deduce from
some of your remarks.

The Ciatryrax. Well, whether you agree or not——
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HEARING TROCEDURE

Senator Prrcy. Parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Chairman.

Are we operating under a 10-minute rule so members of the cominit-
teo can plan their time? This is an extremely interesting dialog, but
I wonder how we should plan our time,

The Chatryax. T will be through in just one moment. T want to
make one observation,

INTERACTION BETWEEN UNITED S'l‘.\'I‘}ZS/'SO\'H'Z'P WEAPONS PROGRAMS

Regarding yvour veferenee to the Soviet's developing four new mis-
siles, sonie years ago, the Senate passed a resolution, I believe spon-
sored by Senator Brooke. asking that the administration freeze the
development of new missiles. particularly the MIRYVs, at the time,
This was rejected.

I believe the record will show that new weapons and new initiatives
on significant and large new weapons have usually come on our part.
We have been more imaginative, I guess if you would like, more ex-
perimental and developed more new big weapons than they have.

Wo are now undertaking the Trident and other weapons of that
kind. This interaction between the two nations is an old ritual. Every
year at appropriation time we hear about these dramatic new develop-
ments, that the Russians are about to do something unprecedented. 1
remember a short time ago someone developed a theory that the Rus-
sians were digging big holes—nobody knew what they were—
cnormous holes for enormous new weapons. As soon as the appro-
priations were passed, the holes were forgotten and they decided they
didn’t amount to anything. The CL\ was brought into the discussion, I
don’t remember whether you played a part in it or not.

This is an old ritual every year in ovder to keep up the support for
the appropriation process. And I think that is aside from the major
thrust of what I was secking to clicit from yon. If there was no pros-
peet of some initiative in the other field of diplomacy, the utilization
of such organizations as the 1'nited Nations and its subsidiary orga-
nizations or regional organizations, it about comes to just a difference
of eniphasiz between always relying on more money and economic
and military affairs rather than diplomacy. T have a fecling that this
continuity goes on and on beecause politically they have been success-
ful. T mean each predecessor has always been elected on this kind of a
policy. At some point, some change and adapting to the existence of
nuclear weapons and the ABM and all that. their significance, it scels
to me, would be in order, but T detect very little tendency or indica-
tion on the part of this administration to recognize that.

Mr, Tissinger. Mr. Chairman, whatever recommendations will be
made by the Department of State, if T am confirmed, will not be in-
fluenced by political considerations. They will reflect our best judg-
ment of what is in the national interest and in the interest of the peace
of the world.

With respect to stopping the interaction between Soviet and Ameri-
can weapons programs—an interaction which is a reality—we are
making a very serious effort in the SALT IT negotiations to tackle
this problem. ‘

Now, this, in effect, means we must obtain some restraint on qualita-
tive improvements and qualitative improvements, as you will recog-
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nize, are much more difficult to bring under control than quantitative
ones, They are more difficult to inspect, and it is more difficult to know
what one’s objectives should be. But we have been working extremely
hard on this problem. We are engaged in many exchanges with the
Soviet Union in an effort to go a considerable way towards the ob-
jective that you have described.

Second, we do believe that many problems in the world today are
so global in nature that they require a larger role for the United Na-
tions or for some of its subsidiary organizations, and our ultimate
goal is to bring about a world at peace which is aninated by a spirit of
cooperation. o

The Cuairmax. I don't question your goals, What I am questioning
is the way to achieve them, as you know.

Senator Sparkman.

Senator SPARKMAN. Mr. Chairman. I will be very glad to yield to
Scnator Aiken, I was late coming in.

The CrrairaaN. Senator Aiken.

NUMBER AND WHEREABOUTS OF U.S. FORCES IN SPRING 1969

Senator AixeN. I have two or three questions to supplement the
opening statement of our chairman. Shall I go ahead with them? It
will only take but a minute or two. First, can you tell us the total num-
ber of military personnel in the U.S. forces in the spring of 1969,
approximately ?

Mr. KissiNGer. It was approximately 314 million, Senator.

Senator AIKeN. 3.5 million. How many of these were in Vietnam ¢

Mr. KissiNGeR, About 545.000,

Senator A1keN. How many in Korea?

Mr. Kissinger. In Korea, about 60.000, Senator.

Senator A1kex. How many in Thailand

Mr. KissiNger. In Thailand, I don't have the exact figure. It is
about 45,000.

Senator AIkEN. I see.

PRESENT MILITARY STRENGTH AND LOCATION -

What is our total military strength now?

Alr. KissiNgeR. It is about 2.2 million or 2.3 million, Senator.

Senator ATKEN. 2.3 million.

Mr. IissiNgER. I may be wrong by some hundred thousand.

Senator AIKEN. About one-third reduction in 4 years?

Mr. Kissiyeer. That is correct.

Senator MWIKEN. Approximately one-third.

How many of our military personnel are now in Vietnam?

. Mr. Kissinger. I think we have 200 military personnel in Vietnam

right now.

Senator Arxex. How many in Korea?

Mr. Kissinger. In I{orea, we have about 40,000,

Senator Aixen. Now ¢

Mr. Kissinoer. And we have withdrawn about 20,000 from Korea.
We have withdrawn 20,000 of our forces from Korea, a little more
than 20,000.
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Senator AtkeN. And how many in Thailand ] .
Mr. KissingeR. Senator, we withdrew some forces in 1969 and 1970

and then we put some forces back during the North Vietnamese at-
tack in 1972. Now we have just recently withdrawn 8,500, and we
expect to withdraw more.

REDUCTION IN MILITARY POSTS IN OTHER COUNTRIES

Senator A1KEN. About 2 years ago, I believe the committee was ad-
vised that we contemplated giving up about 25 percent of our mili-
tary posts in other countries of the world all combined—a lot of them
in South America.

Mr. Kissixcer. That is substantially correct.

Senator A1kex. Isthat correct ? Has that been done ?

Mr. Kissingrr. I don’t have the exact figures here, Senator, but I
know there has been a substantial reduction, All together, I think
we have brought back about 700,000 troops from abroad since this
administration came into oftice.

Senator AikeN, I sce.

COST OF MAINTAINING MILITARY FORCES

~ The question has been raised as to why the costs of maintaining our
military forces do not go down. Iow does the cost of a volunteer army
compare with the cost of draftees!?

Mr. Kissixger. One reason why our defense budget is staying ‘at a
high Ievel is that 56 percent of our defense budget right now, Sen-
ator, goes for personnel, as compared to, I think, something like 45
percent 10 years ago. Senator Symington would have those figures
more accurately than T do. At any rate, the percentage is much higher
than it used to be.

Senator A1kex. There has been a very substantial increase in the
pay of members of our military personnel.

Mr. Kissixger. That is correct, sir.

Senator A1krN. Do you know how that increase compares with the
increase in salaries for Members of Congress and employees of the
executive branch? Is it comparable?

Mr. Kissinger. I have the impression that military pay has risen
faster than that of civilian Government employees.

Senator A1keN. It has risen faster than Government employees?

Mr. IXissiNGer. That is my impression. .

Senator Aixex. Than some Government employees—let’s put it

that way.
FURTHER DEDUCTION IN MILITARY STRENGTH

The question has been raised as to what further reductions may be
expected by 1976. Do you sce any further significant reductions be-
tween now and that time in our military strength %

Mr. KissiNaer, Senator Aiken, on Qctober 30, we are going to start
the negotiations leading to the mutual reduction of forces in Europe.
We are in the process now, within the executive branch, of reviewing
our strategic posture and our national interests in many parts of the
world in the light of new conditions, and our constant effort is going
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to be to adjust our military posture to the realities of the situation. So
I would expect that some further reductions are possible, but I can-
not now say just what form they will take.

RISE IN COST OF FQUIPMENT AND SUPPLIES

SRenator AIKEN. And the cost of equipment and supplies have risen
accordingly.

Mr. Kissixaer. With respect to the expenditure on our forces,
especially in Jurope, we are engaged in negotiations with the Eu-
ropeans to reduce and, in fact, to eliminate the balance-of-payments
drain that is produced by these forces.

Senator A1xeN. What was the cost of maintaining the militar{
strength of our country in the spring of 1969¢ Iave you any idea?
realize that is not casy.

Myr. Kissinger. If I remember correctly, it was around $78 billion,
It was about the same as it is today. .

Senator AIkeN. In other words, the cost of maintaining two-thirds
of as many military personnel have been rather consistent with the
increase in the cost of hving ?

Mr. Kissincer. That is correet.

Senator AixkxN. I think that is all. T did not want the impression to
go out that we were maintaining the same personnel that we did 3 years.
ago or 4 years ago. I think that is all the questions I have now.

The Cuamaax. Senator Sparkman.

NEWS ITFM REGARDING CHOU EN-LAI COMING TO TIHE UNITED STATES

Senator SrarkyaN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. T shall be very brief.

Sarlier, when the chairman was asking you questions, I believe there
was some reference made to an article this morning regarding China
and Russia. I have not read the article, but I believe I read a small news
item in the paper yesterday to the effect that Chou En-lai was coming
to the 1nited States probably this year sometime, or next year, rather,

Mur. KissiNger. Senator, there ave always stories that Prime Minister
Chon En-lai is coming to the United States. I do not believe that that
is likely to happen, certainly not this year. There are no discussions
going on at this moment leading to his visit to the United States. We
would be delighted to receive him, but he has not engaged in any for-
eign travel recently, and there is the additional complication that he is
reluctant to come to Washington while there is the Embassy of Na-
tionalist China located here. But this has always been the case, and
it is no reflection on the state of our relationship, whicly, I believe, is
now moving toward the normatlization that we have set as our objec-
tive, and which is essentially uninterrupted.

CHOU EN-LAI'S COMMENTS AT JULY CONFFRENCE

Senator SearkaAN. As you may know, not too long ago, I believe in
July, Senator Griftin, Senator McGee, and I were included in a group
that went to China and spent a couple of weeks over there. We had a
conference with Chou En-lai. It went along fine except one thing, and
that was the—of course, the thing that tipped it off was the ﬁomb-
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ing of Cambodia that was still going on. But then he came right out
and said that he was not going to accept President Nixon's invitation to
come to the United States so long as we maintained an embassy in
this country of Taiwan. Then he went on regaling us somewhat about
our relations with Russia and what a threat tﬁnt was to hisg country. He
veferred to the million men who were stationed on their frontier, a mil-
lion Russians. So I just wondered when I read that aritcle if there
had been any reversagof that.

By the way, I remember he did say this and I wonder what the real
meaning was. He said they were not in any hurry about the Taiwan
situation. ITe felt certain they could work that out in time. So I did not
know just what he meant by it. I do not believe it calls for any com-
ment, but if you have any comment I would be pleased to receive it.

Mr. Kissinger, Senstor, I have been accused of perhaps excessive
admiration for Prime Minister Chou En-lai, and it is true that I have
very high regard for him. But with all respect for him, we will not

ear our foreign policy to the prospect oé his visiting the United
States, and we will base it on more permanent factors than a visit.

Now, with respect to Taiwan, I think th(‘y know both what we can do
and the limit of what is possible. While, of course, we expect them to
maintain their position, and while they have to do this, T can only
repeat what T said to the Chairman: I do not believe that this is a fun-
damental obstacle at this time to the normalization of our relationship.

The Chinese. as anyone who has visited the People’s Republic knows,
do have a great concern about what they like to call their “northern
neighbor.” We are staying out of this dispute, and we are developing
our bilateral relations with Loth sides according to our conception of
what is desirable and without reference to their own dispute, which
we are in no position to influence on one side or the other. I think that
the spirit that you perceived in this conversation, that they are patient
and that they can wait on the issue of Taiwan, correctly reflects the
status of our relationship.

STATE DEPARTMENT PARTICIPATION CONCERNING EXPORT CONTROLS

Senator Srarxarax. One thing T mentioned to vou yesterday, I
believe, something ahout the State Department’s role in trade, eco-
nomic matters generally. When it comes to export controls, do you
participate in that or is that wholly within the Commerce Department ?

Mr. Kissinerr. No. When it comes to export controls, this is one of
the areas in which the State Department must participate extremely
actively. As I pointed out in a previous session, our whole foreign agri-
cultural policy has been based on the assumption that we wanted a free
market in agricultural products, and many other nations have geared
their economies to the asstunption of regular supplies from the United
States. If suddenly we reverse this policy and put controls on what we
had previously insisted should be sold to the maximum extent possible,
it would, first of all produce enormous dislocations in the countries
concerned, which would in itself be a political factor of the first mag-
nitude, Second, it would affect those people’s judgment of the con-
stancy of America’s policy generally if one of the cardinal aspects of
our foreign agricultural policy can be changed so rapidly.
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Now, it sometimes happens, and I think it happened in thecaseof.
eans, that a decision is taken on economic grounds and it is taken so
rapidly that the foreign policy agencies do not get either adequate
warning or adequate opportunity toexpress themselves,
When that happens, it is a mistake, and I will do my best to prevent
this as Secretary of State. I believe very firmly that the concerns of
foreign policy must be brought to *he attention of the President before

ha decides on it.
EFFECT ON JAPAN OF U.S. CONTROLS ON SOYBEANS

Senator SearkMaAN. You mentioned the matter of soybeans and, of
course, they are not in adequate supply vet ‘at this time in this coun-
try. When we put in the controls not too long ago, did that not have
quite an adverse effect on Japan?

Mr. Kissinger. 1t had an adverse effeet on Japan, and I must say
candidly, Senator, that sometimes you have to do things even though
vou know they have an adverse effect. But in that case, I will have
to admit that it happened and that the adverse effect was not fully
taken intojaccount.

Senator SearkMaN. That is all.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Cramdan. Senator Case.

Senator Case. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

INFORMATION TO WHICH COMMITTEE HAS BEEN DENIED ACCESS

Dr. Kissinger, further on the matter of information, there are a
couple of items of information to which T would like to draw your
attention which the committee has been denied access to In the past.
I may not get your answer now on it. but I wish to ask urgently that
you reconsider it. Once in 1471 the committee asked for the 5-year
blan for military aid in connection with our consideration of the aid
Lill. That was dented. That has always scenied to me. to be rather incon-
sistent, I would hope some way could be worked out in which this
kind of document could be made available to help us in our planning
cooperatively witli the administration.

And then executive privilege was invoked by the administration
against the committee’s being allowed to see the USIA’s country
program memorandums. This again, I think, ought to be able to be
worked out under prolpor conditions and with™ proper safeguards
against damage from the use of it. I don’t press you for comment
beyond your acknowledgement that you will consider the matter and
that is all that I ask at this time.

Mr, Kissincer. I will do that, Senator.

EVIDENCE OF ADMINISTRATION’S ATTITUDE TOWARD CONGRESS 1N
FOREIGN POLICY MATTERS

Senator Case. Then I did want to call your attention to what I
think is a rather interesting evidence of an attitnde toward the Con-
gress and the committee on the part of an administration in foreign
policy matters. When Secretary Dulles was Secretary the record shows
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that he appeared five times before the committee between July 2 and
July 27, 1954. I don’t make a point of the number of times or suggest
that there ought to be any contest between you and the late Secretary
on the grounds of endurance or anything of that kind though you
both are very durable people. T think this is one quality, among man
others, that you have m common with Seerctary Dulles. But he evi-
denced actual concern about making the committee fecl that it was a
part of what was going on, and I think it helped to create and main-
tain a very wholesome atmosphere of the sort that you have, I think,
so rightly expressed you were going to work for,

OnJ u%y 12, 1954, he went from the committee to the airport on a
conference in Paris--this sounds like Dr. Kissinger almost—and on
July 16 he was back before the cominittee saying :

“I didn’t have time to explain the reasons why I took the trip so if
Imay I would go back and pick up the threads of aflairs again.”

On July 16 of that same year he met with the committee and vead-
the important partx of the negotiating instructions to Under Secretary
Bedell Smith in Geneva, For instanee he said. " vou will avoid this sort
of thing, participations in negotiations in any way which would
iImply.” and so forth. taking the committee rather closely into his con-
fidence, I would be glad to have your camment in general terms on that.

Mr. Kissixaer, Senator Case, as I pointed out st a previous session.
within a few days of my confirmation and swearing in 7 will pmpos?
if it is agreeable to them, to meet with the chairman and the ranking
member and tell thens what I see coming up in the eanduet of inter-
national ailizivs, say. over the next 3 or 6 months, And I would propose
then to work oat with them a method by which the committee can be
informed about what we are planning before these events happen and
by which we conld report to the connnittee after these conferences have
taken place or the particular events have ocenrred,

I think we should do it on a svstematic basis rather than on an ad
hoe basis, so that the commitree can know what is coming up and can
plan its deliberations accordingly. T would be prepaved. if it fits into
the schedule of the chairman and of the committec, to make a tentative
programn, say, over a 3- to G-imonth perind, that would provide for con-
sultation before and after the events that can then be foreseen.

This is without any prejudice to any particular concerns that the
committes might have and on which the committee might wish to
mitiate the process of consultation,

Senator Case. Thank you very much,

NEW REPUBLIC ARTICLE COMMENTING ON “CoLp pawN"

On the question of exceutive privilege in general my attention was
called. a couple of days ago. to a picce that appavently appeared in The
New Republic of June 30 commenting on a new book called “Cold
Dawn: The Story of SALT” Ly John Newhouse. If time permits 1
would like to give vou a chance now for the record to comment on this.

(The article follows:]

This is the only publicly available account of the two-and-a-half years of
negotiations that led to the 1972 Moscow agreements. The United States and the

U.5.8.R. had agreed that the strategic arms limitation talks—SALT—would be
cunducted in secrecy, in order to encourage candor and flexibility, On the whole

21-172—73—pt. 1— -8
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the rule of privacy was carefully observed, except for occasional brief reports
that appeared in the American press. (The Russians were irritated by these leaks,
but seemed to understand such American eccentricities are to be expected.) What-
makes Cold Dawn important are the detalled relevations of discussions that took
place behind closed doors in Helsinki and Vienna, and the equally tough negotia-
tions between the various satrapies of the American bureaucracy in Washington.
(Wil we ever learn of the parallel conflicts within the Kremlin?) Mr. Newhouse
nas been the chosen instrument for the publication of a vast array of official data
still very cloxely held—indeed some of it is unknown even to members of the dele-
gation staff. He names, summarizes and dates National Security Council studies
and decisions. He has access to notes of private tete-a-tetes, telegrams and tele-
phone conservations. For the next 50 years his book will be a primary source
for historians.

It is difficult to criticize Newhouse's accuracy or judgment, since he is dealing
with arcane material not available to other scholars. But the reader can get his
bearings rather quickly ; he is seeing the procession from the viewpoint of Henry
Kissinger at the White IIouse rather than that of Gerard Smith at the SALT
delegation; he notes that the important talks are in the “black channel”. The con-
ference is less Important. Coming at a time when ali documents remain highly
ctassified and the participants are nnder a pledge of silence, when the govern-
ment has yet to issue basic descriptions of the negotiations, the agreements or
their verification procedures, save for the few psges of turgid bureaucratese that
appear in anuual reports and collections of decuments, the publication of Cold
Dawn demonstrates that monopolistic control of history is a considerable execu-
tive privilege.

Senator Case. I should be glad to have vour comments at this time
or you can develop any response vou would like to make now later for
the record.

Mr. Kissrxaer, Well, Senator. T am glad you asked that question,
I did not sec the New Republie story, but I saw a newspaper article
which made much the same point. .

Senator Cask. T guess that is the one that Senator Symington per-
haps mentioned vesterday as having been appearing in New England
somewhere, It may not have been the same one. )

Mr. Kissixcer. 1 do not veeall SRenator Symington’s mentioning it.

Senator Syaxeron. T did not mention it,

Mr. KissiNcer., But, in any event, as a former Iarvard professor
T still wet the Boston Globe, and while T am not free of vanity I could
have done without that particular story., i

I frankly believe that that story indicates some of the difficulties
of public service at this time. when it scems alimost imperative for
every motive to be questinned.

BOOK ENTITLED “COLD BAWNX' BY JOIN NEWIIOUSE

Let mie say what T know about this book “Cold Dawn.” First of all,
I think it is an outstanding hook. Second. T have the-highest regard
for John Newhouse, who has written some outstanding treatises on
NATO and other matters, and who is in any event familiar to this
committee,

As long as T have heen in office, T have never given classified docu-
ments or anthorized them to be given, to any member of the press.
I have been very accessible to the press in explaining the background
of public positions and in explaining to them our thinking with re-
spect to our positions. When John Newhouse started his book on
SALT, he came to sec me, and we spent about half an hour together.
He explained his project to me, and I told him that when it had
advanced to a certain point he could see members of my staff and check
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his judgments with them. I gave instructions to members of my staff
which laid down very strict guidelines as to what they could and
could not discuss with him. These guidelines prohibited them from
discussing national security decision memoranda, any current negoti-
ating position, and any internal memoranda that bore on the subject
of SALT. T did aunthorize them to explain to him positions that were
more or less publicly known, that had already been presented to the
other side. and to explain our thinking with respect to positions that
had already been given to the other side. They were emphatically not
authorized—and I have a written record to prove this—to discuss
any of my discussions with Ambassador Dobrynin. And I carried this
to the point where, when Mr. Newhouse requested permission to see
the records of the negotiations conducted by the Johnson administra-
tion in 1967 and 1968, which were completely dated and totally ir-
relevant to our discussion, I refused permission to let him see those
docuinents, as I also refused to permit access to national security
documents for any reason. and for any purpose.

I did authorize mv staff. with respect to that last request, to dis-
euss verbally with Mr. Newhouse the content of the proposals made
by President Johnson to the Soviet Union which were already known
to the Soviet Tinion, and whieh had been deseribed in other ways.

When Mr. Newhouse's bhook was completed, he asked a forner staff
member of mine, Mr. Barry Carter, whether Mr. Carter would re-
view his gallevs for accuracy. Mr. Carter, although he was under no
obligation to do this, but knowing my extreme sensitivity on the sub-
ject, checked with me as to whether T would object to his reviewing
the galleys. T told him that I would far prefer it if he did not read the
galleys. and if my office did not assume any responsibility for the final
conclusions of Mr. Newhouse. .\nd. to the best of my knowledge, Mr.
Carter never reviewed the galleys.

I. in turn. never saw Mr. Newhonse again after the orviginal con-
versation we had had. ITe was not my “chosen instrument.” I have
enormous respect for him. T think it 1s a distinguished book. But if
lie was given any information by any member of my staff or any other
individual in the administration about current negotiations, if he
was given any documents, this was totally against the spirit of my
policies, and against my specific written instructions which I would
be glad to let you see on a private basis.

WITNESS' INSTRUCTIONS CONCERNING DISCUSSIONS WITHL MR.
B NEWHOTUSE

Senator Case. Thank vou very nmch, My time is up. I wounld just
make this one comment, Fappreciate this. I think it is a very important
contribution to the whole atmosphere in which we are trying to deal
with each other. I would be happy to see this privately and I would
. be glad to ask the committee to permit the instructions, properly ex-
cised, to be included in the record.

Mr. Kissixaer, They are considered National Security Council doc-
uments. But T will be glad to show them to the chairman and to you,
and perhaps if we can excise them we can include the relevant portions.

Senator Casr. I think it wonld be useful. if I may just say this:
I think it would be a useful contribution to the general knowledge
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of procedures that ought to be followed in very important matters
of this kind for the sake of history, for the sake of academic work,
and for the sake of your operations.

Mr. KisSINGER. \{’hy don’t I show you these documents and then we
can jointly decide how to introduce them in the record. I also would
like to check with our counsel simply on the general principle whether
I can do this. But I am prepared to show you that memorandum.

Senator Case. Thank you very much.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CuarrMan. Senator Church. -

PROTECTION OF STATE DEPARTMENT DOCUMENTS FROM POSSIBLE
TAMPERING

Senator Crniurcii. Dr. Kissinger, of all the horror stories connected
with the Watergate scandal, the one that concerned me the most was
a report that appeared in the newspapers, related in great detail, of
an agent of the White House, I think it was Howard Hunt, who se-
cured a large number of secret telegrams from the State Department,
reputedly for the purpose of doctoring these telegrams in a way that
was alleged to have had as its objective implicating President Ken-
nody with the assassination of President Diem of South Vietnam.

Now, if these reports—widely circulated in the press—are true, they
are the gravest of all of the sins that have been committed, because
such forgeries would constitute a deliberate attempt by an agent en-
gaged at the highest level of Government to rewrite history. The only
comparable cases I have ever read about have occurred in the Soviet
Union and other extreme totalitarian societies.-

Now, as Secretary of State. what steps will you take to protect
the_integrity of such information in the files of the State Depart-
3ne111§,?even as against requests that might come-from the White House
itself !

Mr. Kissingrr. Well, first, Senator Church, let me say that as a
historian, and without knowing anything about the particular allega-
tion that you have repeated here. I feel very strongly that it is a
very dangerous business for one administration to begin investigating
its predecessors. I think this makes it very diﬁicuﬁ;l for a Govern-
ment to continue with the requisite confidence.

I did not in my present office ever participate in such an effort,
and I would not make available State Department documents for
such a purpose or for any other purpose that is not directly related
to the conduct of foreign policy of the United States.

Senator Cirorcn. Do you believe procedures should be established
in the State Department to protect against any possible tamperin
with documents so, if such an effort were ever made again it wouls
come tgo your attention and you could take the necessary corrective
action -

Mpr. Kissinger. It is inconceivable to me, Senator Church, if I am
confirmed as Secretary of State, that lJarge numbers of State Depart-
ment documents will be made available to other agencies without

my knowing it.
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U.8. POSTWAR POLICY IN ABIA

Senator CuurcH. Yesterday, and possibly to some extent today,
there has been some exchange between the committee and you on
conceptions of foreign policy for the future, and I would like to know
what your conception of American foreign policy in Asia may be
in the postwar era, particularly as it relates to the continued main-
tenance of American military bases on the mainland. Is it your hope
and purpose that we may find it ({)ossible to withdraw all of our
remaining troops from the mainland of Asia or is it your conception
that a residual force should be retained on the mainlamf ?

Mr. Kissinger. Well, Senator, the only country to which that
applies, unless I am mistaken, is Thailand.

enator Crrurcit, Thailand and Korea.

Mr. Xissinger, ‘Thailand and Xorea.

We would like to review the requirements for defense of both
of these countries, with both of which we have treaty relationships,
in the light of changing circumstances. It is our intention, if détente
develops, and if peace returns to Southeast Asia, and if relations
between North and South Korea progress as we hope, that substantial -
reductions of American forces may be possible.

Senator Criorcn. Well, apart from further reductions in forces,
what I am trying to elicit from you is the long-term objective of
American policy in Asia. It is contemplated that we should maintain
some residual force on the mainland as the British or the Dutch or
the French used to do in Asia, permanent bases of some kind, for
the ostensible purpose of preserving stability ?

Mr. Kissixeer. Senator Church, I think our position is different
from that of the Dutch, French, and British, who were there to
defend imperjal possessions. Our purpose in those countries where we
are is to shore up the capacity of indigenous countries to protect
themselves against the danger of overwhelming attack. To the degree
that the danger is reduced, either through foreign policy or through
the growth of indigenous strength, the presence of American forces
becomes unnecessary. We do not have forces there for any abstract
purpose of constituting a bridge into Asia for the United States.
Therefore, I would prefer to tic my answer to a study of the security
situation, and to say that is my judgment that very substantial re-
ductions over a 5- to 10-year period are probable. -

Senator Crrurcnt. Can you forsee a time when it would be no longer
necessary, for the reasons that yvou have indicated, that we should
continne to maintain American forces on the mainland ?

Mr. Kissivoer. I would say. first, that we have no abstract desire to
maintain American forces on the mainland of Asia. I can foresee such
a time if the conditions T have deseribed can he met.

Senator Crrvreni. During the period of the eold war in its most in-
tense vears, as vou know, we distributed around the world vast quanti-
ties of arms and equipment to scores of foreign governments. But even
in more recent years, as the intensity of the cold war has tended to
dissipate—in a significant measure by virtue of your own efforts—
this nilitary assistance program continues in large part unabated. For
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example, during the perioi from 1962 to 1972, the United States pro-
vided free of charge about $28 billion in military weapons to
foreign governments. As you know, this has become a contentious issue
between this committee and the administration, and even in the present
budget something over $1,300 million is requested in grant aid for for-
eign governments. -

I recognize that, with regard to Korea where the price for the with-
drawal of our own forces seeis to be the modernization of the South
Korean Arniy. and in places like South Vietnam and Cambodia where
it is thought that past policies have imposed a continuing obligation,
that a case may be made for grant military aid. But 1s there any
longer a need, in your judgment, for grant aid to countries scattered
all over the world or for the maintenance of conspicuous American
military advisory groups in the capitals of so many nations?

What is your general view, looking ahead, toward the question of
military grant aid?

Mr, Kissixeer. Well, Senator, yvou have to remember that in my
present position I have addressed primarily issues that require Presi-
deutial action, and, therefore. I have not looked at each militarv aid
program in every country with equal care. Therefore, I find it difficult
to give yvon a conclusive answer right now,

There ave some countries that have come to my attention, such as,
for example, Jordan, in which stability is importantly dependent on
our being able to continue some military assistance programs. There I
believe they are on the order of $40 million and therefore not very
large. but nevertheless, the stability of the whole arvea is related to the
stability of that government. which in turn requires a certain amount
of military assistance. So what T would prefer to say is that there is
no doctrinaive reason to give military assistance on a general basis.
Each case shonld be justifiable on its own merits, in relation to the
security situation of the area, the national interest of the United States,
and also the general objective of reducing military commitments where
it is consistent with our national security.-

Senator Crurcir. My concern las not been against a discriminating
program but one which, in my view, has tended to become bureauc-
ratized and is perpetuated on its own momentum. I would hope that
you wonld take a very discriminating look at it, particularly the grant
aid program in the future.

AMlr. Kissixger. The danger. as vou know. Senator Churely, in all gov-
cernments, and which I fear will affeet me at some point, is that it is
casier to continue things than to terminate them. But I agree with you
that a discriminating look ought to be taken at these programs,

Senator Crivrent. T wonder, at times. if it is possible to terminate
anvthing that is once started here. i

Mr. Kissixger. Yes.

Senator Crivren. One final question :

JURISDICTION FOR MILITARY ASSISTANCE

Do you regard the decision for either giving or not giving military
weaponry, arms, and equipment to a foreign government. primarily to
be a foreign poiicy decision or a decision to be made by the Defense
Department ?
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Mr. Kissinger. I think it is a decision in which foreign policy con-

‘siderations ought to be controllin

Senator Crurcit. And does it follow, then, that you would feel that
military assistance ought to remain within the jurisdiction of this com-
mittee rather than to be turned over to the Armed Services Committee

Mr. Kissinger. I think the present procedures should be continued,
but that need not exclude a role for the Armed Services Committees,
which also, of course, have a legitimate interest.

Senator Cirurci. And would you favor the restoration of jurisdic-
tion of this committee, now that the fighting is oxer, for the military
assistance program in such countries as South Vietnam and Cambodia.

Myr. Kissineer. I am frankly somewhat torn on that subject. I think
ultimately, as peace is restored, these programs should become unified
under the jurisdiction of the same committees.

QUYESTIONS FOUR TIHE RECORD

The Cramyax. Dr. Kissinger. I have requests, from several Sen-
ators for specific questions, which I would like to submit for the rec-
ord. You can provide answers to them for the record at yvour conven-
ience before the record is completed. The questions are from Senator
Kennedy, Scenator Abourezk. Senator Hughes, Senator Saxbe, and
Senator Pearson. [Sce Appendix.]

Some of them are repetitious, but in any case they can be answered.

Mr. Kissineer. We will submit answers for the record.

Senator A1kex. May I add Senator Buckley?

The CrarMaN. Yes, anyone who has one; Senator Buckley. [See
Appendix.]

U.S. POLICY TOWARD AFRICA

Senator Javits. Dr. Kissinger, you have been asked about most of
the countries in the world. I want to ask you about one other.

T have just retwrned from Africa and there is much talk there about
what will be the U.S. poliey toward Africa shonld you be made
Secretary of State, especially as the impression there is that the United
States has left it to TSurope, particularly questions respecting the area
south of the Sahara. Could vou tell us anything, as vou look forward,
regarding the policy of the United States. What ought it to be toward
those areas and is any change contemplated ?

Mr. KissiNGer. Senator Javits, it is true that over recent years the
United States has let Furope play the leading role in many of the
African countries, partly because of their historical ties. partly be-
cause of our preoccupation with other areas of the world. and partly
because of the judgment that in many of these countries the primary

rocess going on was the formation of a national identity, a process
m which we could not participate directly.

As our attention can shift from Southeast Asia, which consumed
so much of our energies in the first term of President Nixon. and as
we are beginning to help construct a more global international systein,
inevitably our concern with Africa south of the Sahara will increase.

Tt is difficult now to foretell what precise measures we can take. I am
asking some of our Ambassadors to be brought back from the countries
south of the Sahara in order to give me their judgment on what the
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best United States philosophy should be in that area, We have begun
studies in the National Security Council machinery on various parts
of Africa which happily have been coming to fruition at this point.
So I think one will see more energy devoted to these problems from
now on. B

Senator Javits, Thank you.

As you approach the end of your hearings, and the time for action
by the Senate arrives, I would like to ask you two things which, to me,
represent wrap-up questions.

CONCERN ABOUT AMBIVALENCE OF U.S. POLICY

First, there is great concern about the ambivalence of American
olicy. On the one hand, the State Department is against the
hodesians being free of U.N. sanctions. Congress has taken a

different view so far. .

On the other hand, you have testified to your fortitude in believin
that, notwithstanding what we consider to be gross violations o
human rights in the Soviet Union, we nonetheless have to do busi-
ness with the Soviet Union on cconomics—I am not talking about
arms matters but rather trade, et cetera.

Going back to other periods, there has been a deep feeling about
the way in which we have done business with the military dictator-
shi({»s for bases in Spain, for maintaining our representation in Greece
and providing military assistance notwithstanding deep feeling about
the overthrow of democracy, the retaining, as it were, our fidelity to
the adherence of Portugal, notwithstanding Angola and Mozambique,
to the North Atlantic Alliance and, even in respect to an ambivalent
policy about apartheid in South Africa. On the one hand, not counte-
nancing the barring of blacks from your Embassies, something I had
a good deal to do with myself and, on the other hand, not being
willing to go all the way with sanctions against South Africa because
of Southwest Africa, et cetera.

BASIC PRINCIPLE AND DIPLOMATIC NECESSITY OF U.S. POLICY

In this whole complex of seemingly conflicting approaches, can
vou now synthesize, as von face this enormous responsibility, some
basic principle by which American policy ought to be guided in re-
spect of human rights versus, or parallel to, what is considered to be
diplomatic necessity and statecraft?

Mr. Kissinger. This, Senator Javits, is a rather profound and very
difficult question, because it is very hard to draw a clear line.

The general principles, as I can improvise here, would be as
follows:

First, the United States stands always for human liberty, for in-
dividual rights, for freedom of movement, and for freedom of the
person. And wherever it is an appropriate international gnestl_on, such
as in the Human Rights Commission or the European ecurity Con-
ference, as an agenda item, the United States will be on the side of
those principles. . .

On the other hand, the United States has to conduct foreign policy
with many nations around the world, the fewest of which har: -“¢-
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mestic structures exactly compatible with our own. When that question
arises, we have to ask ourselves what the precise role of the United
States should be. '

If we take the position, for example, with respect to the Soviet
Union, that the Soviet Union is so profoundly offensive to us that we
will do no business with it, and that we are willing to pay the price, if
that should happen, of terminating or slowing down other negotia-
tions, then we Eave to be prepared to pay the price of increased de-
fense budgets and a policy of confrontation. This is what Secretary
Dulles represented in the 1950’s, incidentally, who advertised his
Ei)licy as a means of transforming the internal structure of the Soviet

oc.

But getting away from the Soviet Union, we have to ask ourselves,
first, what is our capability of changing the domestic structure of other
countries; second, what price are we going to pay for it; and third,
what is the consequences of getting ourselves so directly engaged, not
only in terms of a possible increase in tension, but in the sort of obliga-
tions we might assume toward other countries if we succeed

From this I draw the conclusion that in the Soviet case our first
objective should be to reduce the danger of international war, but at
the same time-we have an obligation never to leave any doubt about
where we stand with respect to the principle of human liberty. With
respect to Senator McGovern's question of yesterday, we can never
imply that we are acquiescing in the snE)pressmn of human liberty.

Ks these contacts increase. we have the possibility, with which you
are familiar. of using our influence in a way that 1s not so public to
bring about an improvement in the human conditions as well.

With respect to other countries. if their domestic policies are morally
offensive to us, we should avoid gratuitous associations which cannot
be seen as affecting international peace or serving some other overrid-
ing international interest: and we should confine our relationships
with those countries to relationships that can prove to be in tho over-
whelming American national interest.

But T do believe that it is dangerous for us to make the domestic
olicy of countries around the world a direct objective of American
oreign policy. because we will then be stuck with protecting the con-

sequences of what we have brought abont.

So these would be the general principles T wonld propose to follow.
The dividing line is very hard to draw. If a country does something
that is so repugnant to human morality—if extermination camps are
constricted—then this certainly will affect the degree of cooperation
in which we can engage with such a country.

STATE DEPARTMENT POLICY CONCERNING MULTILATERAL SANCTIONS

Senator Javits. There is only one point omitted from your answer
and that is what will be the policy of the State Department respecting
multilateral actions taken by nations in an area or in the world respect-
ing sanctions against nations which offend human rights.

Mr. Krssinvger. I have indicated that we will support the repeal
of the Byrd amendment. if this is what you are referring to.

Senator Javits. Right, that is a case in point.
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Mr. Kissinerr. And we would tend to follow the consensus of

humanity on those issues.
Senator Javits. On those matters.

THREE-PART U.S. POLICY

Is it fair then, if I may vephrase your answer, to say that our policy
will be in three parts. One, on the international level, we will loyally
cooperate and advocate enforcement of human rights.

Two, on the bilateral or national level we will follow a pragmatic
policy of degree. If it is not so offensive that we cannot live with it,
we will try to work out whatever we can in peace or trade with coun-
tries so we can get more rather than less influence.

And, third. we will avoid or refrain from dealing with countries
where what they do is so offensive that we just cannot take it and that
involves also generally speaking, our willingness to adhere to inter-
national sanctions when adopted to which we are a party.

Mr. Kissineer. That is an excellent summary.

Senator Javirs. I thank you.

WITNESS’ CONTRIBUTION AS SECRETARY OF STATE

Now, the last question T have is this. Dr. I{issinger. We have a feeling
in our country, that if a fellow is going to get a top job he has got to
want it, and we politicians understand that very well. We kill our-
gelves in the process. The first requirement is that you have got to
want it real bad. Now, T see a headline in front of me saying-“Mail
Opposes Kissinger Nomination.” Your nomination has flushed out a
lot of criticism. including not some very admirable criticism about
your religions faith, and ethnic origin, the fact that you are a natu-
ralized American, immigrant, and so forth. Do you believe, Dr. Kis-
singer, and. if so. why, it will be good for this country to have you
as Secrctary of State!?

[Laughter.]

Mr. Kissixaer. Senator. T have seen many newspaper reports refer-
ring to a fairly highly developed ego that T am supposed to possess,
and that is associated with Harvard professors. But as a historian I
have always believed that the exereise of power is very transitory,
and the important contribution that any of us in public life can make
is to leave something behind that would be valid and permanent and
that people can believe in,

I believe that T can make sueh a contribution. T would not have ac-
cepted the President’s nomination. flattering as it was. nnless T be-
licved it. And T hope. with the cooperation of the legislative branch,
that we will all be able to say at the end of my term in office that some
cven small step was taken in the direction of peace.

Senator Javers, Thank you very much.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Cuamrax. Senator Symington,

_ Senator Svanxerox. Doctor. no one has more respeet for your abil-
ity than T. You know that. Perhaps I have known you longer
than anybody in this room. but I know also that you will agree this
is the time to ask the basic questions. After you disappear behind the
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fort of the bureaucracy, regardless of your good will you report to the
President and I know you understand the spirit in which these ques-
tions are being asked,

CAMBODIAN BOMBING, WIRETAPIING, AND INTELLIGENCE APPARATUS

We discussed Cambodian bombing. I have reread the record and be-
lieve your assurances are satisfying about it will not happen in the
future along those lines, regardless of whose fault it was in the past.

It is also my understanding that the wiretapping problem is being
worked out, the problems incident thereto. We have also discussed the
structure of the intelligence apparatus, in which, in effect, you keep
two jobs. In effect, also, you will be the most powerful person in the
intelligence field except, of course, the President. You have assured us
Yyou are going to see that intelligence estimates, on which a majority of
the money in the budget is being spent, will be independent' of the
Defense Department. T am correct in that; am I not ?

Mr. Kissinger. Well, the Defense Department, Senator Symington,
has an important role to play.

Senator SyanxeroN. Right.

Mr. Kissixger. But the CIA will have the right to make an in-
degcndont judgment that cannot be vetoed.

Senator SymINgrox. I am glad you clarified the question.

SALT TALKS AND U.S, MILITARY PROGRAMS

Tt me talk a bit with you this morning about the SALT talks.

When you finished those superb negotiations in Moscow on SALT
I, you made a statement. When they asked you why you would allow
the Soviets 1,618 ICBM launchers and us only 1.054, and allow them
950 submarine launchers and us only 710, you replied in an open press
conference that we had cur strategic bombers and our forward-based
aireraft. I thought that just about summed it up and was completely
for the deal. But others did not agree. They said, “No, sir, we will not
take any position inferior in any way on any basis to the Soviet Union.”

The administration agreed to change: so we demanded equality on
ICBM’s and equality on submarine launchers. The administration, in-
stead of backing the position you took in Moscow, backed that new
position.

Today we have thousands of planes in Europe. Now, the force of the
ITiroshima bomb was 14 kilotons. Today a fighter bomber out of Frank-
furt conld drop on the capital of the Soviet Union and return hun-
dreds npon hundreds of ki\otons, one plane: so it is impossible for me
to see how the Soviets will agree on any formula that does not recog-
nize these FBA's in SALT I1. I said at the time you would never get
a deal on this basis. They know what we have. What we are asking for
now is not equality, which I felt you. Dr. Kissinger, gave us in Mos-
cow, on a fair basis for both sides. but superiority. You mentioned a
figure of 56 percent for personnel. :\ctua%ly, Defense personnel cost
is closer to two-thirds, if you add it all in. Despite the fact a long war
is over, people are paying unprecedented hig\n prices, inflation con-
tinues, but we are asking for many billions of dollars move for defense,
most of which is needed, some of which, in my opinion, is not needed.



120

Now, the President, in effect, says, “If you add more to my budget, I
will veto it. But don’t you touch my military budget.”

One can ouly wonder what is going on, because the final SALT--
agreement, not yours, the final agreement, would appear an invitation
to accelerate the arms race at the expense of the many, billions upon
billions more. Many of these programs are just the camel’s nose under
the tent. Wehave a little program, SAM-D, only a few tens of millions
now, but if approved it will run into many billions before it is over.
That system 1s primarily for the defense of Kurope, but they do not

articipate, another subject. What I would ask you this morning, is
Eased upon the modification of the final agreement made with Moscow.
What chance do you think we have to achieve a really meaningful
agreement? If we do not have much chance, does this not mean that,
despite all our current economic problems, we are going to see a tre-
mendous acceleration in the arms race?

EFFECT OF INTERIM AGREEMENT

Mr. Xissincer. Well, Senator, before 1 answer the question, could
I make a comment on the first part of vour statement?

Senator Symixgrox. I wish you would.

Mr. KissiNcer. Where you said that in Moscow “granted them™ 1,600
missiles to our 1,000, and 950 submarine missiles to our 710, this is how
the eritics of the agreement often phrase it. I know you are not a critic
of that agreement. But it is really a misleading way of putting it,
})ecause we did not grant them anything that-they did not already
ave.,

Senator Syarixarox. Let me say acceded to.

Mr, Kissixger. That is right. We did not accede to anything that
they did not have or have the capacity of acquiring, Nor did we stop
anything that we were going to do. Therefore the idea that but
for that argument that gap would not exist, is wrong. Indeed but for
that agreement. the gap would be larger. The Soviet Union was pro-
ducing eight submarines a year; this agreement limited them to 62,
Maybe they would have stopped there anyway. But if they had built
up to their capacity they could have had between 80 and 90 by the end
of the period of the Interim Agreement,

This agreement froze their missiles. In fact, it reduces them from
1,600, because in order to get 950 submarine missiles they would have -
to give up about 200 land-based missiles.

They were the ones who had an active program of missile deploy-
ment, not we. So simply for the record—T know it is not your view, but
simply for the record—it is important for the public to understand
that the administration did not create this gap and that the agree-

—ment did not create this gap. The gap existed. We frozeit, and at the
time that we froze it we had no program for narrowing it.

Senator SymrxaroN, We know about the freezing.
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SALT II AND THE ARMS RACE

Mr. KissiNcer. You want to know about the future?

Scnator SyMiNaToN. Yes. because we are going broke.

Mr. Kissineer. I agree with vou, Senator, about the crucial impor-
tance of SALT II. As you know from our discussions, there is almost
no subject to which I have given more time and, I hope, thought,
than the problemn of strategic arms limitation. And I agree with you
that in the absence of a SALT II agreement, a permanent agreement
on the limitation of strategic arms, a spiraling of the arms race is
incevitable. Because we will be driven to reply to the new Soviet develop-
ments in MIRV’s with some modifications in our own strategic pro-
grams, and then the situation to which the chairman referred in his
first question is going to arise, in which the interaction is going to be
almost impossible to stop.

Now, the issues in the SALT II negotiations are complex and
difficult.

First, about equivalence. It is not our position that we must be
cqual in every single category. If that were our position, it would be
unattainable,

It is our current position that the total aggregates, including heavy
bombers—in other words including the considerations that I raised
in my press conference in Moscow—should be roughly equal. And there
are many other factors to consider. For example, the Soviet missiles

-are much larger than ours and therefore they have more throw weight.

You raised two questions: First, the forward-based systems in
Europe. and, second, the general prospects for SALT II. On the issue
of the forward-based systems: Since they have been raised in the
negotiations, I would prefer not to go into the details of our position.
I would express as a personal view now, Senator, the fact that numbers
of missiles are not the only decisive factor here. Total numbers of
warheads are at least as important, and in calculating the final figures
attention must be paid to the warheads that each side can accumulats.
And it is in this context that the MIRYV potential in the Soviet throw-
weight advantage is significant.

How to design qualitative restraints is a very hard question. But
T can assure you of this: We are giving maximum attention to this
problem. We have a commitment from the Soviet Union to make a
great effort; in fact we have a commitment to achieve an agreement
during 1974. All our plans are made on that assumption. That agree-
ment, as the President said in his press conference last week, should
include restraints on MIRV’s and other qualitative restraints, and
should take account on both sides of the reality that if we don’t stop
the arms race now, we are going to get into a whole new realm of
technology in which it will be very difficult to put the genie back into
the bottle.

Senator Syineron. I appreciate your answer.
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STATE DEPARTMENT BROCHURE CONCERNING UNITED STATES AND SOVIET
WARHEADS

A little over a year ago, the State Department, which you will now
direct, sli&)ped up from the standpoint of some people in Government.
because while the usual fright-and-scare program was being develope(i
as the military budget came up, State put out a pamphlet which said
the Soviets had 2,500 warheads, and by 1977 would have 4,000,

At that time we had 6,000 warheads, by 1977 would have 10,000.
Would you be good enongh to analyze that brochure as it was put out
by State, and give the committee the benefit of your opinion as to its
accuracy or where the ratio has changed, if it has changed

Mr. Kissinger. During the 1970’s the United States should remain
ahead in the number of warheads. According to our estimates, the
new missiles that the Soviet Union is now testing, and the multiple
warheads that they are now testing, should not be ready for produc-
tion for another 2 to 3 years, and then would not be fully deployed
until the end of the 1970,

If the arms race is not checked, however, then the greater throw
weight of the Soviet missiles can be translated either into more war-
heads or into warheads of larger yicld. Then by the end of the 1970’s,
and in the 1980's. the Soviet Union could wind up with both more war-
heads and more destructive warheads than we wih possess.

Senator SymixeroN. Yes. What worries me are changes that may be
justified against. the presentation of that chart. I checked it at that
time and found it accurate,

The total amount of TNT that we dropped, Germany, Japan, and
evervwhere else, in World War II, was just over 2 miilion tons. Now
we have three nuclear stockpiles, onc in foreign countries, one with
the fleet, and the one we have back here. These stockpiles, ready to
drop tomorrow, run into billions upon billions of tons of the equiva-
Ient of TNT. And we are running into thousands and thousands of
economie problems.

So. it is very easy to sort of keep this thing going. If you would take
that particular presentation by the State Department and let us know,
based on your vast experience in this field, how it has changed in the
last year.

Mr. Kissiveer. T frankly am not familiar with that presentation.

Senator Sy»xixaron, T will be sure vou get it. ’

Mr. Kissixcer. But I will be sure to get it.

[ The information referred to follows:)

[News release from Bureau of Public Affairs, Department of State, Oftice of Media Services,
Aug. 1, 1972]

PEACE, NATIONAL SECURITY, AND THE SALT AGREEMENTS

Since World War II, the United States and the Soviet Unfon combined have
produced nearly $20 trillion in gross national product—approximately $15 trillion
in the United States and more than $4 trillion in the Soviet Union. Of this amount,
niore than 82 trillion has been spent on defense (approximately $1.3 trilllon by
the United States, and an estimated $1 trillion by the Soviet Union).

two societies contlnue to grow as projected to the end of the century,
and if both continue to spend the same proportion of GNP on defense, the two
countries together, by the year 2,000 A.D., could spend another $5 trillion or more
to maintain national security.
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In both countries there are other pressing needs for capital, and both countries
have long recognized a mutual advantage In first stabflizing the level of spending
and ultimately moving to the stage where both countries can safely scale it down.

When President Nixon and General Secretary Brezhnev signed the SALT agree-
ments in Moscow, May 26, 1072, the first stage was completed. Agreement was
reached to 1imit ABMS to very low levels, including a commitment not to build a
nationwide ABM defense or the base for such a defense. Both sides thus forego
a defense against retaliation, and, in effect, have agreed to maintain mutual
deterrence. ’

Agreement was also reached to stabilize the level of strategic offensive missiles
for five years, giving both sides an opportunity to proceed to the second stage of
negotiations in which further limitations and controls will be pursued.

The freeze on strategic offensive missiles leaves the Soviet Union with more
missile launchers and the United States with more warheads and bombers. (See
Missile Balance Sheet below.) A great many factors were balanced off on both
sides, but the most important consideration—probably the factor that made the
Interim Agreement feasible—is the recognition (given concrete form in the ABM
Treaty) that with any conceivable or current or future deployment of nuclear
weapons, neither side can expect to attack the other without receiving a retalia-
tory strike that would destroy the attacker as a modern nation-state. Out of this
fact grows the assurance of natfonal security for both sides. This, in turn, now
makes it possible to negotiate additional mutual limitations—hopefully including
reductions of forces on both sides.

However, if the United States were to make unilaterally a substantial reduc-
tion in strategic strength, the other slde might lose incentive to continue at the
bargaining table. Similarly, if either side were somelhow able to make a substan-
tial jump in its strategic forces, we can only anticipate that the other side would
undertake to redress the balance.

President Nixon said in his Foreigu Iolicy Report of February 1071 that any
Soviet attempt to obtain a large advantage “would spark an arms race which
would, in the end, prove pointless.” The President added that “both sides would
almost surely commit the necessary resources to maintain a balance.”

The Interim Agreement limits for up to flve years the numbers of intercon-
tinental ballistic missiles (ICBM). and submarine-launched ballistic missiles
(SLBM) for the Soviet Union and the United States. Some might argue that the
Soviet Union gained an advantage hecause it is permitted larger total numbers
of ICBM launchers, SLBM launchers. and modern ballistic missile submarines.

However, it is also argued that the United States gained an advantage because
no eurrent U.S, offensive arms program is limited whereas limitations are placed
the three most active Soviet programs. Furthermore, although the Soviet Union
will have more missile launchers, the United States has a considerable lead in
numbers of warkeads and intercontinental bombers, and in qualitative factors—
including weapon dependability and general weapons sophistication—which are
not limited by the agreements.

The central fact is that both sides find advantages in the limitatfons. We have
reached levels where neither side can start a nuclear war without triggering its
own destruction. There are simply too many launchers, too many warheads that
would survive a surprise attack.

More importantly, both sides can benefit enormously from additional strategie
arms limitations. An important process has, however, been started. Both the
United States and the USSR are investing in this process, and we expect will want
to preserve tlie investment and build upon it. It is not a question of “winning” or
“losing”. Both sides—and the world—gain from what has been achieved without
compromising the baslc security interests of any nation.

ECONOXICS

The long-range effect of the arms race on the economics . i the United States
and the Sovlet Union is difficult to gauge preecisely, but it is obviously enormous.
The United States is currently spending abont elght percent of GNP on defense—
approximately $80 billion in FY 1072, The Sovlet Union is spending in the range
of 11-14 percent of GNP—some $45-60 billion in 1972, depending on the method
of evaluating the cost. As noted above, if both countries were to continue to spend
at thgse levels of GNP to the end of the century, the aggregate defense costs for
the United States and the Soviet Union combined might total more than $3 trillion.
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Both countries find defense spending a substantial burden on the economy, bat
the effect probably is more serious in the Soviet Union, because the high level of
defense spending is believed to rediuce substantially the available growth capital . -
badly needed for expansion of the Soviet ecconomy.

Efforts to compare the Soviet defense burden with that of the United States
are difficult because neither the costs nor the distribution of GNP ih the two
countries are comparable. What is clear is that given the economic resources of
the Soviet Union and its relatively lower level of economic development, the arms
race places a comparatively greater burden upon the Soviet economy than on
the U.S. economy. Therefore, in economic terms the Soviet Union has even
greater reason than the United States to develop meaningful weapons controls
thirough negotiation.

The SALT agreements are an important step toward achlevement of the kinds
of controls that over time can substantially reduce expendlitures on both sides,
although the goal has not been reached In the initial stage. The agreements
stgned in Moscow do, however, provide the foundation for negotiations which
w(lill, hopefully, lead to important cuts in the level of defense spending on both
sides.

Both the United States and the USSR could well continue to spend at approx-
imately current levels while negotlating additional limitations, with the funds
devoted chiefly to qualitative improvements. One of our goals will be to avoid

this.
MISSILE BALANCE SHEET

ICB)M launchers.—Current strength: U.S. 1,054; USSR 1,618, The United
States has no new ICBM construction program underway; the Soviet Unfon
has been bullding new ICBMs. Without the agreement, if recent construction
rates were continued for tive years, the United States would still have 1,054
ICBMs and the Soviet Union, which has been building at a rate of up to 250 a
year, could have more than 2,800 land-based ICBMs. Under SALT both sides
are frozen at current levels.

SLBXM launchers.—The United States currently has 656 Polaris and Poseldon
missile launchers; the Soviet Unlon has approximately 650-700 SILBMs. The
United States has no missile submarines under construction; the Soviet Union
has an on-going program of some eight new submarines a year. Vi ithout SALT,
in five years the United States missile-launching submarines would not have
increased, while the Soviet total could have risen to 80 or 90. With SALT, the
United States has the right to increase to up to 44 submarines,

The Soviet union may add modern ballistic missile submarines up to the
number of 62 operational, but only provided that they retire 209 older land-
based missiles and 30 older SLLBM launchers. This would leave the USSR with
no more than 950 modern SLBM launchers.

Total ICBMs and SLBMs consistent with the terms of the agre ment: United
States, 1.710; USSR, 2,419. Warheads: The difference in numbe.s of missiles
is offset by the kinds of warheads they can carry. Currently, with the new
MIRV warheads, the U.S. strategic missiles and heavy bombers :arry 5,900
nuclear warheads; the Soviet missiles and heavy bombers carry an estimated
2.200 warheads. The Interim Agreement sets no limit on the number of warheads
for either side, and both of these fizures could rise substantially in five years.
The implications of the warhead figures are enormous. They mean that currently,
in the event of a surprise nuclear attack, if half of the U.S. strategic capability
was wiped out, the United States could still strike more than 2.500 separate
targets in the Soviet Union. This reinforces the recognition on both sides that
there can be no winner in a nuclear war. The U.S. expects to continue to hold
n substantial warhead lead during the Interim Agreement, sufficient to more
than compensate for the numerical edge the Soviet Union has in missile launchers.
The number of U.S. independently targetable warheads is planned nearly to
double in the next five years, and will remaln far ahead of the Soviet total.

Megatonnage : The agreement does not limit megatonnage as such. Both sldes
are free to make warheads as large or as small as they wish. On the average,
Roviet Missile warheads are larger than U.S. warheads. It should be nofed, how-
ever, that the radius of damage does not increase proportionate to the increase
in yield. If the explosive power is doubled, the radius of damage increases by
approximately one-third, Moreover, accuracy is more important than yleld.
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Missile launchers
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ECONOMIC IMPLICATIONS

The first major theme s that the arms competition places significant burdens
on the economies of both the U.S. and USSR, that the initial SALT agreements
reduced that burden to some extent, and that we should hope and expect further'
SALT Agreements to do even more in this regard.

I concur in this thesis with one qualification: as onerous as the burden of
national defense may be, it is the one burden that we cannot unilaterally drop
and expect to survive as a nation.

With this said, however, there is a responsibility, if we wish to build a peace-
ful world, to ease the burden of defense through international negotiation and
agreement, SALT has been quite successful in this respect. The United States is
no longer buflding a nation wide ABM system nor undertaking the new programs
that would have been necessary iIf Soviet missile deployments continued com-
Metely unchecked. The ABM Treaty alone contributed more than a half a biilion
dollar savings in this year's budget and though it is hard to be precise, the savings
from lhaving the Treaty in force and from keeping ABMs low could well run
into billlons over the next decade,

I aiso believe that our future arms control efforts should produce further
savings. As a result of the SALT principles agreed last June between the Presi-
dent and Secretary Brezhnev, both countries will be seeking to limit the quali-
tative aspects of strategic arms programs and to control the process of moderni-
zatlon and replacement. Success in this area should provide further economic
savings since qualitative improvenent. modernization and replacement are the
major categories of strategic expenditure.

Although agreeing with these broad economic themes in the State Department
paper, I would take issue with any effort to draw the conclusion that the SALT
Agreements enable us to reduce our efforts in areas not covered by these initial
accords. The reasons our efforts must continue are related to the strategic con-
sequences of the SALT Agreements.

STRATEGIC IMPLICATIONS

As important as the economic consequences of SALT may be, the major
objective of these negotiations is to strengthen peace by enhancing strategic sta<
bility. If elther slde is perceived to have gained a substantial aggregate advan-
tage then deterrence is no longer stable and the political consequences would
be dangerous. The State Department paper explains that the Interim Agreement
on offensive arins balances the advantages of one side against those of the other.
The result {s an agreement that is equitable for the five years of its term but
not symmetrical. The Soviet advantages in the number of strategic missile
launchers and their 4 to 1 iead in throw-weight are balanced against U.S. ad-
vantages in M1RYV, heavy bombers and the quality of our systems. That was the
case least year when the State document was published ; that is the case today.
and as the State paper Indlcates, we expect to retain an edge In these areas
until 1977 when the Interin: Agreement explires.

It Is fmportant to recognize, however, that the Interim Agreement does nnt
solve the problems of strategle stability for all time. Key aspects of the strategic
arms competition are not limited. This inclndes qualitative improvements such
as MIRV, modernizatlon and replacement. In time, the Soviet Union, through
such actions, can exploit its numericat and throw weight advantages to achleve
an advantage in areas where we now have the edge.

This {s one reason we were prepar red ouly to enter into the Agreement for a
specified perlod. Moreover, it is the'reason that the Agreement calis for more
complete Jimitations to be negotlated in SALT II.

A prineipal concern is that imminent developments it unchecked, will raise the
spectre of a credlble Soviet Unlon first-strike capability against our Minuteman
ICBMs, \We must recognize that the Soviet Union is pressing forward with four
new missile systems and we must_be prepared to deal with the consequences,
even as we urgently seck to avold thesce developments in SALT.

Minuteman ICBM vulnerability which could oceur, due to Soviet ICBM and
MIRYV programs, is not likely until the Iate 70s and early 80s. The result, how-
ever, would be that our deterrent would rely more heavily on our bomber and
submarine missile force. Yet bomber and submarine missile forces are poten-
tially vulnerable to Soviet developmments in Air Defense and ASW, on which
the Soviets could then concentrate. Therefore, the possibility of Minutemah'a
vulnerablility makes §t all the more important that our bombers and SLBMs can
deal with potential threats to their effe-tiveness.
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OONCLUSIONS

I concur in the basic conclusion of the Department of State paper that the
SALT Agreements protect and enhance our security. But that paper was not
intended as a careful an..ysls of the requirements for our national security
beyond the period of the Interim Agreement. More important, it did not address
the problem of what strateglc programs are required during a transitional period
when we are seeking to replace competition Iin strategic forces with cooperation
to curb them, but have not yet fully done so, This is the key guestion we faced
in the Defense Budget, and we belleve the programs we have proposed provide
4 responsible answer which deserves the support of the Congress.

Senator SymineTON. Thank you. My time is up, Mr. Chairman.

The CAIRMAN. Senator Scott.
WITNESS' OPPORTUNITY TO CORRECT RECORD

Senator Scorr. Dr. Kissinger, the witnesses who will follow you
represent diverse points of view. The witnesses I know on that list are
responsible people. T do not know them all. It may be, however, that
some of those witnesses will make statements which warrant a reply.
I would judge from the organizations indicated that some come from
the far right spectrum of ideological points of view and some come
from the far left spectrum. Undonbtedly some of those witnesses will
hold their views very strenuously. I don’t believe we will have any
hate witnesses. If we have hate mail, I assure you I will be able to
take care of that. I have been an expert in expressing my opinion
against hateful thoughts for some years.

However, I hope that should any statements be made which are in
themselves factually inaccurate that you will be good enough to supply
us with a reaction for the purpose of keeping the record balanced.
Would you be willing to do that ?

Mr. Kissinoer. I would certainly be willing to do this. I don’t think
I will reply on opinions that may be expressed.

Senator Scorr. I want you to confine it to alleged facts which in
your opinion are not accurate statements.

Mr. Kissinger. I would appreciate it if you would give me the
opportunity to correct the record and I will do that,

enator Scorr. Thank you, Doctor.

NATIONAIL: SECURITY AND OPEN SOCIETY

I'have heard in some of our discussions of your nomination a thonght
advanced which T would like to explore. That is, while the interests
of national security conflict with an open society that national security
should give way to the need for a completely open society.

I do-not agree with that concept because I do not feel that there
exists an inevitable conflict. I believe that an open society can only
be maintained by a true respect for genuine national security
as distinet from the unjustified attempt to include within national
security definitions of matters which ought not, of course, to be in-
cluded. T would like your reaction as to how yon reconcile the need for
national security with the desirability of an open society.

‘ ?Remember this interdependency and what is your philosophy about
t
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Mr; Kissinoer. My philosophy, Senator Scott, is that in the over.
whelming majority of cases, as you pointed ont, there should be no
conflict between the requirement of national security and the require-
ments of human liberty, because the two really depend on each other.
Without security for this country, there can be no freedom for its
citizens.

There may, however, be borderline cases, and in those situations 1
believe the Ixecutive has a responsibility to be sure that when it in-
vokes the requirement of national security it can make a demonstra-
tion to reasonable and fair-minded people of why its action was re-
quired in the overwhelming national interest, and why certain es-
tablished Procedures might have had to be disregarded under the
pressure of necessity.

But that would have to be decided from case to case. If it is a border-
line case, human liberty should weigh very heavily, maybe a little more
heavily. But there are situations in which national security considera-
tions will have to predominate, and in that case the executive branch
owes it to the public and to the legislative branch to be able to make &
convincing demonstration that the necessity in fact existed.

Senator Scovr. I thank you, Doctor, very much.

TERMINATION OF U.S. MILITARY INVOLVEMENT IN SOUTHEAST ASIA

This final question may well have been asked, but are you prepared
to state in your opinion that onr military involvement, that is in the
use of any kind otl combat force whatever, in Southeast Asia is finally
terminated ?

Mr. Kissinoer. I would state that it is terminated so far as executive
action is concerned. If an overriding necessity should occur that in the
judgment of the President would require military action, the President
wonld return to the Congress for authority to undertake such action.

Senator Scorr. I thank you very much.

The CuamraraN. Senator Pell.

Senator Pevrr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

- CONTRIBUTION TO LAST PRESIDENTIAL CAMPAIGN

I think, as a matter of procedure in this period of time when there
are other peoE]e coming up for confirmation and the question is often
raised as to the relationship between a contribution and the appoint-
ment, this committee shoulzl) ask all of its witnesses up for confirma-
tion what amount of money they contributed in the last presidential
campaign. So I wounld like to ask you that question, Dr. Kissinger.

Mr. Krssixaer. I made no financial contribution to the last campaign.

Senator Perr. Thank you.

Mr. KissiNaer. Or any other campaign.

Langhter.]
enator Scort. Or to mine.

REGULATION CONCERNING POLITICAL CONTRIBUTIONS

Senator PrrL. In connection with the tentative rules that this com-
mittee is considering adopting, one of them is that recommendation to
the Senate for confirmation will be withheld from any individual who
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has contributed more than, say, $10,000 to a political party. What
would be your reaction to that regulation or that rule?

- Mr. Kissinger. I think, Senator Pell, this would be a mistake. T be-
lieve that each nominee should be judged on his merit even if he made
a contribution to a political campaign. But T recognize the principle
that merely to have contributed to a political campaign should not be
the grounds for appointment.

Senator Prrr. Thank you.

LOW TU.S. PROFILE IN TIUMAN RIGHTS FIELD

Yesterday we were talking about this question of human rights, and
the American emphasis or lack of emphasis on it, as we move along
with détente. Then neither vou nor I could remember the name of the
man who was the United States representative to the [nited Nations
Human Rights Commission which showed, I think, the denigration
with which we have regarded this kind of push that we should make.

I discovered his name. It is Mr. Phillip C. Hoffman, but it is neither
in Who's Who nor in the State Department Biographical Register,
which shows a rather low profile in this field of human rights.

Mr. Kissingrr. I took your point on this, Senator Pell, and T think
it is a. very good point.

Senator PeLr. Thank you.

CALIBER OF U.S. DELEGATES TO U.N. GENERAL ASSEMBLY

Along that same line comes the question of the appointment of our
delegates to the United Nations. T have the list here in front of me,
showing the very high caliber of those who were appointed to the first,
second, and third General Assemblies and then a gradual deterioration
in fame.

I know when T served there I liked my colleagues very much, but
they did not have national or State or even citywide reputations.
T would ask the chairman’s permission to put in the record at this point
a list of the delegates for the last 27 (General Assemblies, showing the
steady deterioration in their caliber and related materials.

The Cramrman, Without objection, it is so ordered.

[ The information referred to follows:]

UNITED STATES REPRESENTATIVES AND ALTERNATE REPRESENTATIVES TO THE
REGULAR SEssIONS OF THE UNITED NATIONS GENERAL ASSEMBLY

TFirst Part of the First Session; London, January 10-February 14, 1946.

Representatives:

James F. Byrnes.

Edward R. Stettinius, Jr., U.S. Representative.
Tom Connally.

Arthur H. Vandenberg.

Mrs. Franklin D, Roosevelt.

Alternate representatives:

Sol Bloom.

Charles A. Eaton.
Frank Walker.

John G. Townsend, Jr.
John Foster Dulles.

Second Part of the First Session; New York, October 23-December 16, 1946,
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Representatives:
Warren R. Austin, Rep. Designate at seat of U.N. & Chairman.
Tom Connally.
Arthur H. Vandenberg.
Mrs. Franklin D. Roosevelt.
Sol Bloom.

Alternate representatives:

Charles A. Eaton.
Helen Gahagan Douglas.
John Foster Dulles.
Adlai E. Stevenson,
Second Regular Session; New York, September 16-November 29, 1947.

Representatives:

George C. Marshall, Chairman of Delegation.

Warren R. Austin, U.S. Representative & Vice Chairman.
Herschel V. Johnson.

Mrs, Franklin D. Roosevelt.

John Foster Dulles.

Alternate representatives:
Charles Fahy.
John H. Hilldring,
Willard L. Thorp.
Francis B. Sayre.
Adlai E. Stevenson.
Third Regular Session (First Part) ; Paris, September 21-December 12, 1948.

Representatives:

George C. Marshall, Senior Representative.

Warren R. Austin, Alternate Senior Representative.
John Foster Dulles, Acting Senior Representative,
Mrs. Franklin D. Roosevelt.

Philip C. Jessup.

Benjamin V., Cohen.?

Alternate representatives:

Ray Atherton.
‘Willard L. Thorp.
Ernest A, Gross.
Francis B. Sayre.
Dean Rusk.?

Third Regular Session (Second Part) ; New York, April 5-May 18, 1949.

Representatives:

Warren R. Austin, Senior Representative.
John Foster Dulles.

Mrs. Franklin D. Roosevelt.

Philip C. Jessup.

Benjamin V. Cohen.

Alternate representatives:

Ray Atherton.
Willard L. Thorp.
Dean Rusk.
Francis B. Sayre,
Erwin D. Canham,

Fourth Regular Session; New York, September 20-December 10, 1949.

1 Mr. Cohen was originally appointed Alternate Representative. He was appointed Rep-
resentative on Nov. 19, 1948, when Mr. Dulles was appointed Acting Senior Representative
upon Senator Austin’s departure.

2 Mr. Rusk was appointed Alternate Representative on Nov. 19, 1948, when Mr. Cohen
became Representative.
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Representatives:
Dean G. Acheson.
Warren R. Austin, U.S. Rep. to the U.N. & Security Council.
Philip C. Jessup.
Mrs. Anna Eleanor Roosevelt.
John Sherman Cooper.

Alternate representatives:
Benjamin V. Cohen.
Charles Fahy.

Wilson M. Compton.
John D. Hickerson.
Mrs. Ruth Bryan Rohde.

Fifth Regular Session; Lake Success, September 19-November 5, 1950.

Representatives:

Dean Acheson,

Warren R. Austin, U.S. Representative.

Mrs. Franklin D. Roosevelt.

John J. Sparkman,

Henry Cabot Lodge, Jr.

Johm Foster Dulles (served as Representative in the absence of the Secre-
tary of State).

Alternate representatives:
Benjamin V. Cohen.
John S. Cooper.
Ernest A. Gross.

Mrs. Edith S. Simpson.
John C. Ross.

Sixth Regular Session; Paris, November 6, 1951-February 5, 1952.

Representatives:
Dean Acheson.
Warren R. Austin, U.S. Representative.
Mrs. Franklin D. Roosevelt.
Michael J. Mansfield.
John M. Vorys.
Philip C. Jessup (serves as Representative in the absence of the Secretary
of State).

Alternate representatives:
John Sherman Cooper.
Ernest A. Gross
Benjamin V. Cohen.
Anna Lord Strauss.
Channing H. Tobias

Seventh Regular Session; New York, October 14-December 21, 1952,

Representatives:
Dean Acheson.
Warren R. Austin, U.S. Representative.
Mrs. Franklin D. Roosevelt.
Theodore Francis Green.
Alexander Wiley.
Ernest A. Gross.

Alternative representatives:
Philip C. Jessup.
Benjamin V. Cohen.
Charles H. Sprague.
Edith Sampson.

Isador Lubin.

Eighth Regulation Session ; New York, September 15-December 9, 1953.
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Representatives:
John Foster Dulles.
Henry Cabot Lodge, Jr.
James F. Ryrnes.
Frances P. Bolton.
James P. Richards.

Alternate representatives:

Archibald Carey, Jr.
James D, Zellerbach.
Henry Food, I1.
Charles W, Mayo.
Mrs. Oswald B. Lord.

Ninth Regular Session ; New York, September 21-December 17, 1954.
Representatives:

John Foster Dulles.?

Henry Cabot Lodge, Jr., U.S. Rep. to UN and Security Council.
H. Alexander Smith.

James W, Fulbright.

C. D. Jackson.

Charles H. Mahoney.

Alternate represcentatives:

James J. Wadsworth.
Mrs. Oswald B. Lord.
A. M. Ade Johnson.
James P. Nash.
Roger W. Straus.

Tenth General Assembly ; New York, September 20-December 20, 1935.

Representatives:
Henry Cabot Lodge, Jr.,* Perm. Rep. to the UN :
Brooks IHays.
Chester E. Merrow.
John O. Pastore.
Colgate Whitehead Darden, Jr.

Alternate representatives:

Robert Lee Brokenburr.
Laird Bell.

Jacob Blaustein.

James J. Wadsworth.
Mrs. Oswald B. Lord.

Eleventh Regular Session; New York, November 12, 1956—March 8, 1957.

Representatives:
Henry Cabot Lodge, Jr., Perm. Rep. to the UN.
William F. Knowland.
Hubert H. Humphrey.
Paul G. Hoffman.
Ellsworth Bunker.

Alternate representatives:

James J. Wadsworth.
Richard Lee Jones.
Frank C. Nash,
Edward S. Greenbaum.,
Mrs. Oswald B. Lord.

3 At such time as the Secretary of State served as Senlor Representative, one of the
Representatives served as an Alternate and one of the Alternates served in an advisory
capacity. .

4+ The Secretary of State, the Honorable John Foster Dulles, served as Sentor United
States Representative Ex Officio during his presence at the Session.
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Twelfth Regular Session ; New York, September 17, 1957.
Representatives:
Henry Cabot Lodge, Jr., Perm. Rep. to the UN.
A, 8. J. Carnahan.
Walter H. Judd.

George Meany.
Herman B. Wells.

Alternate representatives:
James J. Wadsworth.
Irene Dunne.

Philip M. Klutznick.
Mrs. Oswald B. Lord.
Genoa S. Washington.

Thirteenth Regular Session ; New York, September 16, 1958.

Representatives:
Henry Cabot Lodge, Jr., Perm. Rep. to the UN.
Michael J. Mansfield.
Bourke B, Hickenlooper.
Herman Phleger.
George McGregor Harrison.

Alternate representatives:

James J. Wadsworth.
Marian Anderson.
Watson W. Wise.
Mrs. Oswald B. Lord.
Irving Salomon.

Fourteenth Regular Session ; New York, September 15, 1959.

Represcntatives:
Christian A. Herter.®
Henry Cabot Lodge, Jr., Perm. Rep. to the UN.
James J. Wadsworth.®
James G. Fulton.
Clement J. ZablocKki.
George Meany.
Walter S. Robertson.

Alternate representatives:

Charles W. Anderson, Jr.
Erle Cocke, Jr.

Virgil M. Hancher.

Mrs. Oswald B. Lord.
Harold Riegelman.

Fifteenth Regular Session ; New York, September 20, 1960.

Representatives:
James J. Wadsworth, Perm. Rep. to the UN.
George D. Aiken,
Wayne Morse,
Francis Wilcox.
Mrs. Oswald B. Lord.

Alternate representatives:
Zelma Watson George (Mrs. Clayborne George).
Arthur F. Lamey.
Frederick Blake Payne.
Charles Rosenbaum,
Frances E. Willis.

6 Served ns Chairman of the Delegation ex officlo when present.
6 Headed the Delegation during Mr. Lodge’s absence from New York,
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Sixteenth Regular Session; New York, September 19, 1961.

Representatives:
Adlai E. Stevenson, Chairman and Perm. Rep. to UN.
Omar Burleson,
Marguerite Stitt Church.
Francis T. P. Plimpton.
Arthur H. Dean.

Alternate representatives:
Charles W. Yost.
Clifton R. Wharton.
Philip M. Klutznick.
Jonathan Brewster Bingham.
Gladys Avery Tillett (Mrs. Charles Tillett).

Seventeenth Regular Session; New York, September 18, 1962.

Representatives:
Adlai Stevenson, Perm. Rep. to the UN,
Albert Gore.
Gordon Allott.
Francis T. P. Plimpton.
Arthur H. Dean.

Alternate representatives:
Charles W. Yost.
Philip M. Klutznick.
Jonathan Brewster Bingham.
Carl T, Rowan.
Marietta P. Tree (Mrs. Ronald Tree).

Eighteenth Regular Session; New York, September 17, 1963.

Representatives:
Adlai E. Stevenson, Chairman and Perm. Rep. to the UN.
Edna F. Kelly.
William 8. Mailliard.
Francis T. P. Plimpton.
Charles W. Yost.

Alternate represcntatives:
Mercer Cook,
Charles C. Steele.
Jonathan Brewster Bingham,
Sidney R. Yates.
Jane Warner Dick (Mrs. Edison Dick).

Nineteenth Regular Session; New York, December 1-February 18, 1965.

Representatives:
Adlai E. Stevenson, Chairman and Perm., Rep. to the UN.
Russell B. Long,
Frank Carlson,
William C. Foster.
Francis T. P. Plimpton.

Alternate representatives:

Charles W. Yost.

Franklin H. Williams.

Gladys Avery Tillett (Mrs. Charles Tillett).
Richard N. Gardner.

Charles P. Noyes.

Twentieth Regular Session; New York, September 21, 1965.

Representatives:

Arthur J. Goldberg, Chairman and Perm. Rep. to the UN.
Charles W. Yost.

Barrett O’'Hara.

Peter H. B. Frelinghuysen.

William C. Foster.
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Alternate representatives:
James M. Nabrit, Jr.
James Roosevelt.
BEugenie M. Anderson (Mrs. John P. Anderson).
William P. Rogers.
Frances E. Willis.

Twenty-First Session ; New York, September 20, 1966.

Representatives:
Arthur J. Goldberg, Chairman and Perm. Rep. to the UN.
Frank Church.
Clifford P. Case.
James M. Nabrit, Jr.
William C. Foster.

Alternate representatives:
James Roosevelt.
Itugenie M, Anderson (Mrs. John P. Anderson).
Patricia R. Harris.
George L. Killion.
Harding F. Bancroft.

Twenty-Second Regular Session; New York, September 19-December 19, 1967.

Representatives:
Arvthur J. Goldberg, Chairman and Perm. Rep. to the UN.
William B. Buffum,
L. H. Fountain.
William S. Broomfield.
Adrian S. Fisher.

Alternate representatives:
I. W. Abel.
Robert S. Benjamin.
Hector Garcia.
Patricia R. Harris.
Herbert O’Conor, Jr.

Twenty-Third Regular Session; New York, September 24, 1968,

Representatives:
James Russell Wiggins, Chairman and Perm. Rep. to UN.
Stuart Symington.
John Sherman Cooper.
William C. Foster.
Brewster C. Denny.

Alternate representatives:
William B. Buffum.
Raymond D. Nasher.
Jean Picker.

Louis Stulberg.
Marvin L. Warner.

Twenty-Fourth Regular Session; New York, September 16, 1969.

Representatives:
Charles W. Yost, Chairman and Perm. Rep. to the U.N.
William B. Buffum.
Dante B. Fascell.
J. Irving Whalley.
Shirley Temple Black.

Alternate representatives:
Christopher H. Phillips.
Glenn A, Olds.

Rita E. Hauser.
William T. Coleman.
Joseph E. Johnson.
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Twenty-Fifth Regular Session; New York, September 15-December 19, 1970.

Representatives:
Charles W. Yost, Perm. Rep. to the U.N.
Christopher H. Phillips.
Jacob K. Javits.
Claiborne Pell,
Glenn A, Olds.

Alternate representatives:
Seymour Maxwell Finger.
Helen G. Edmonds.
Richard H. Gimer.
Aloysius A. Mazewskl.

Twenty-Sixth Regular Session: New York, September 15-December 17, 1971,

Representatives:
George H. Bush, I’erm. Rep. to U.N.
Christopher H. Phillips.
Chartes C. Diggs, Jr.
Edward J. Derwinski.
Daniel P. Moynihan.

Alternate rcpresentatives:
Alan B. Shepard.
Arthur A, Fletcher.
Gladys O'Donnell.
W. Thpley Bennett.
Bernard Zagorin.

Twenty-Seventh Regular Ression: New York, September 19-December 19,
1972, ‘
Representatives:

George II. Bush, Perm. Rep. to the U.N.
Christopher H. Phillips. -

Gale W. McGee.

James B. Pearson.

Mrs. Jewel Lafontant,

Alternate rcpresentatives:
W. Tapley Bennett, Jr.
Julia Rivera de Vincenti.
Gordon H. Scherer.
Robert C. Tyson.
Bernard Zagorin.
Senator McGer. T take exception to that, Mr. Chairman, since I
was there in the last delegation. )
Senator PrLr. Wouldn't yon agree with me about general caliber?
Senator McGee. We had a pretty cracking good group last year.
[Laughter.]
Senator Prrr. The record will show
Senator McGee. The other 26 years you have my support.

FILLING EMPTY AMBASSADORSHIPS RECOMMENDED

Senator Prri. In 5 days there is going to be an election in Sweden.
I would hope that in perfect good humor youn would carry out your
idea of pressing ahead to fill the empty ambassadorships because 6
days from now whether or not we withhold appointing an ambassador
is not going to make any difference to the fortunes of Mr. Palme. ,
He either will have been reelected or will have been defeated.
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RECOGNITION OF OUTER MONGOLIA

N Hav:la ygou any views with regard to the recognition of Outer
fongolia
Mrg.o KissiNger. Yes. We are in the process of negotiating on the
recognition of Quter Mongolia, and it is at this moment hung u
on the rather abstruse procedural point of the sequence in whic
announcements should be made. It is an issue which we will solve fairly
quickly once I am confirmed. . .
Senator Perr. I realize it has been under discussion for some time
and I am very glad it is moving to a head.

PROPOSED STUDY OF AND POSSIBLE U.S. WITHDRAWAL FROM BEATO

What would be your reaction to the proposed study of SEATO
*and the pos sible United States withdrawal from it?

Mr. Kissinger. I believe that the withdrawal of the United States
from SEATO would be given a symbolic significance which might
have consequences out of proportion to the problem. There is a mectin,
of SEATO Ministers at the end of next week in New York, part o
whose purpose is to try to shift the emphasis of SEATO away from
some of the military to some of the humanitarian concerns, and we
strongly support that. : :

NEW GREEK DECISIONS AND U.S. HOMEPORTING ARRANGEMENTS

Senator Perr. In connection with Greece, where there have bheen
apparently some changes of late, general release of political prisoners,
apparently some improvement, do you see this tendency continuing?

Bo you have any views with regard to the stationing of our fleet
near Athens and the bolstering of the regime as we have done in the

_past?

P Mr. Kissinger. I have not had an opportunity to review the exact
implications of these new Greek decisions since Greece has become
a republic. On the surface they seem encouraging, and they seem to
reflect some of the recommendations we made when Ambassador Tasca
called on the Greek Government prior to the referendum. Therefore
T see no reason not to proceed with the homeporting arrangements
that now exist.

Senator PeLt. Thank you.

DIVISION OF WITNESS TIME BETWEEN NSC AND STATE DEPARTMENT

Finally, how do you propose to divide your own time between being
(ihairma?n of the National Security Council and in being Secretary
of State

Will it be a 75-percent Secretary of State, 25-percent NSC or how
do vou see the body of your time going {

Mr. Kissinoer., As I pointed out in a previous session, Senator Pell,
some of the activities that I conducted in the White House previously
will move with me to the State Department. My role as negotiator, for
example. was dependent on my White House position onlv insofar as
this enabled me to reflect with precision the President’s thinking, and
that can be achieved from either position. My advisory role toward the
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President is not dependent on my position as Assistant; that is, that
will move with me. i

So I would expect that the division of time that you outlined, of 75
to 25 percent, is a reasonable one. Until I have begun operating, it is
hard to predict. But this would be my intention. The State Department
will require a grest deal of my time, in invigorating the Foreign Serv-
ice, giving it essential f)articipation, and making sure that after I
leave office a certain style of policymaking has been established. This
will require a fair amount of time and leadership.

PRACTICE OF HAVING PART-TIME AMBASSADORS

Senator PrLL. I was struck by yvour statement yesterday that there
should be full-time people working on these important functions of
arms control and other U.S. activities. I would hope that the practice
of having part-time ambassadors, while occasionally necessary, would
be one that would be looked at very carefully andy with reservation,
particularly in the arms control field.

Mr. Kissixcer. We do not have a part-time ambassador.

Senator PerL. No, but T think there is a question about the future
of our representation in Geneva.

Mr. Kissinaer. Our arms control negotiations, especially in SALT,
will always be carried on by a full-time ambassador.

Senator PerLL. Good, that is good news.

EIGITY-TITREE IDENTIFIED MIA'S

In connection with the previous questions concerning the missing in
action, the question was not posed concerning the 83 Americans who
have been identified in either pictures or by those who returned home.
Can any extra effort be made to try to find out what happened to them,
and then perhaps move on to the question of the majority of the
others as being legally dead.

Mr. KissiNaer. Those are the Americans whose files we turned over
to the North Vietnamese.

Senator PerLr. These 83.

Mr, Kissinorr. Yes, abont whom T made personal representations
to Prime Minister Phan Van Dong in Hanoi and once again to Le Duc
Tho when I met him in May and June in Paris—but I regret to say
with very little success. You can be sure that those about whom we have
good evidence that they have been identified are the ones about whom
we can be most vocal and most convincing.

Senator PeLr. Thank you.

Thank you very much. I am very glad you have been nominateqd for
this job and I look forward to supporting your confirmation.

Mr. Kissinaer. Thank you. -

FURTHER MEETINGS

The CuArrMaN. I am going to ask Senator Symington to act as
Chairman this morning. I have another appointment. I will announce
that the public witnesses, I believe, will be heard on Friday. That is
those who asked to be heard. We will schedule an executive hearing of
the committee with Dr. Kissinger on Monday and an executive commit-
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tee meeting on Tuesday with an opportunity, at least, to vote on Taess
—_dayif the committee is 80 disposed. ’

nator Percy. -

P SR

COMMENDATION OF WITNESS' STATEMENT

Senator Percy. Dr. Kissinger, I reread this morning your gfeninf
statement, and I would commend it to be read by any American,
really feel it was a remarkable statement, and I share your hope, as
you have expressed at the end of it, that “by working to‘gether we ¢an
speed the day when all of us will be able to say we were Present at the
creation’ of a new era of peace, justice, and humanity.’

“ " STEPS TOWARD IMPROVING U.8.-INDIAN RELATIONS

We know that in the last quarter century all wars have been fought
on the developing nations, and in South Asia we have seen some of the
most tragic bli) shed of our time. It has been widely understood, or
reported at least, that the administration in the past has tilted toward
Pakistan. That has ruptured our relationships to a de, with India.

Now that a very remarkable accord has been reached, between these
three countries, Pakistan and India, with-the concurrence of Bang-
ladesh, and they are beginning a process of working toFether now, what
steps can we take to improve our relationships with India. I think we
have taken one step in the appointment of Ambassador Moynihan,
an outstanding appointment, but what steps do you see that can be
taken by the United States and by India—this is a two-sided street—
to improve the relationships that hoth governments have clearly ex-
pressed should be improved, and do so without injury, harm or offense
to our friends in Pakistan? .

Mr. Kissinager. Senator Perey, during the India-Pakistan war of
1971 we opposed the methods that India used, although we favored
the objective of self-determination. Indeed one of the reasons we op-
posed India was because we believed they should have understood
that we were working towards the same objective—the self-determi-
nation of what was at that time East Bengal and is now Bangladesh—
and because we believed that military action was unnecessary.

I do not think it will do much good to rehearse all the arguments

- - - -of that time. which, as far as we were concerned, had to do with inter-
national standards of conduct. and with the impact of acquiescence
in the use of force to settle disputes on the Middle East and on other
relationships.

The fact is that, now that Bangladesh exists, our objectives and those
of India with respect to it, are quite parallel. We want a Bangladesh
that is prospering, that is stable, that is democratic, and that is not
a source of unrest for the whole area. And that we believe is what
India wants,

Second, with respect to India, onc of the, perhaps. beneficial-long-
term consequences of the difficulties that arose in 1971 is that it has
enabled both sides to move toward a more mature relationship.

On the American side, especially in our intellectual community,
there was a perhaps romantic conception of India. And on the Indian
side there were also excessive expectations towards the United States.

We recognize India as one of the major forces in the developing
world, and as a country whose growth and stability are absolutely
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essential to the peace and stability of South Asia. And during the
last year, and especially during the last 6 months, relations with India
have develosed in an undramatic but very steady manner.

. A?ba.ssa or Moynihan has of course played a very major role
in this,

Our effort with India right now is to remove many of the irritating
legacies of the 1971 periof, as well as some of the concrete difficulties
that have arisen independently of the 1971 misunderstandings—to
solve, for example, the problem of the accumulation of Public Law
480 funds in India so that they can be disposed of in a manner ac-
ceptx;lble to both sides. We are very close to reaching an agreement
on this, ~

We will then turn to the question of the long-term economic re-
lationship between India ang the United States.

Sena?tor Percy. Will the rupee agreement require any congressional
action

Mr. Kissinorr. I think certain aspects of it have to be submitted
to the Congress in some form. -

Senator Prrcy. I see.

Mr. Kissinaer. T am not absolutelv sure about that. But we will
certainly keep you fully informed of it. I do believe, however, that
it requires some Congressional involvement.

IMPROVING U.S.-INDIAN RELATIONS

We will then turn to the question of our long-term economic rela-
tionships. We both want to get away from the traditional aid pattern
and ask ourselves what. over a longer period of time, makes some
sense, so that the aid pattern can be liquidated and at the same time
we can be helpful to the development process in India.

What we want from India in return—and what India ought to
want also—is some contribution to stability in the area, so that there
is not the sense on the part of some of its neighbors that they are in
danger of attack. And we have every reason to suppose that India
is prepared to do this.

We have engaged in many talks with Indian officials. The Indian
Ambassador tells me that when he was in Minneapolis a few weeks
ago he went on television to endorse my appointment and to indicate
that relations between our two countries were improving. The former
I do not think is central to the deliberations of this committee, but
the improvement. in our relations is real, and it is going on on a very
serious basis, ;

At the same time. we are trying to help Pakistan to find its new
role. it having lost half of its conntry, and to adjust to its new reality.
We have not judged it wise {0 resume a permanent military supply -
relationship with Pakistan. So T believe, actually, that our relations
with the subcontinent are on a more mature basis, and for the long
term are more hopeful, than they have been at any period since
this administration came into office.

U.S. ARMS POLICY TOWARD SOUTH ASIA N

Senator Percy. Dr. Kissinger, what will our arms policy be with
respect to Sonth Asiat
21-172—73—pt. 1——10
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Mr. KissiNaer. We believe we should not be a principal arms gup-
plierin that area.

Our Fresent arms policy is that we will give spare parts for equip-
ment that we have already sold to Pakistan, but that we do not
engage in new deliveries of any lethal equipment, and we have not
engaged in military deliveries to India at all. There may be some
minor modifications of this because both sides want some very special-
ized technical equipment. But with respect to the central issue, if an-
other war breaks out in that area, it will not be fought with American
weapons.

USE OF U.S. ARMS SOLD TO IRAN

Senator Percy. Lastly, in that vital area, there is some concern
expressed in Afghanistan and India about our large-scale arms sales
to Iran. What assurances can we provide that those sales are for the
self-defense of Iran and would not ever be used in any of the internal
problems and affairs involving the subcontinent ?

Mr. Kissinger. It would be against the intent of our policy if Iran
used these weapons for aggressive purpose or to intervene in the affairs
of other countries, Therefore, they are for self-defense.

RADPIO FREE EUROPE AND RADIO LIBERTY BROADCASTS

Senator Percy. Dr. Kissinger, the Senate has just passed a Radio
Free Kurope-Radio Liberty Authorization bill. It has been said that
continuation of Radio Free Europe and Radio Liberty destroys our
ability to really develop a détente with the Soviet Union and improve
our relationships there, and yet during the whole period that rela-
tions have improved in recent years. Radio Free Europe and Radio
Liberty broadecasts have been carried on. Do you look upon these as det-
rimental in any way to your continued improvement of relationships
with the USSR?

Mr. Kissinger. Noj; the Soviet UTnion obviously does not like Radio
Free Europe, and they do some things which we do not like. But it
has not interfered with the détente.

ROLE OF TRADE

Senator Percy. And lastly, would like very much to have your
judgment on the role of trade. As I look back on the most-favored-
nation problem that we now face, the original policy that was’
adopted in 1923, which was called “most-favored Nation treatment”
was granted to every trading gzrt-ner, and every country had it. There-
fore it really cught not be to be called MFR or a most-favored-nation

licy, it is more an NTR, a normal trading relationship policy in my
judgment, Then in 1951 we initiated an era of tariff discrimination
and the Congress directed the President to withdraw or suspend
most-favored-nation status of all countries “under the control of inter-
national communism.”

In your judgment, was this a wise policy for us to have adopted
when the countries of Western Europe and Japan have developed
huge markets, multibillion-dollar markets, in trade with communist
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countries? Trade. is not beneficial to just one side generally. It is sups
to benefit both sides. Has this been in retrospect a wise ipolioy
or us to have adopted all through the period of the fifties and sixties?

Mr. Kissinger. Senator Percy, you are quite right. The phrase
“most-favored-nation” is misleading because it gives the impression
that a particular concession is being made, whereas the original
meaning was only to say that we would grant equal status to all

_nations that granted us equal status.

As to the circumstances of 1951, I do not want to pass a judgment

on the conditions of that period. The intention there clearly wasto
cut the communist countries off from normal trade relations with the
Waest, in a period of confrontation. Whether this was the best method
for doing it or whether some other course should have been devised is
hard to say in retrospect. I would say, however, that in the conditions
of this period. the granting of most-favored-nation status is an impor-
tant ingredient of our general policy of relaxation of tensions. And
moreover, it should be seen in exactly the terms that you have outlined,
that it only permits normal two-way trade, and this can flourish onl
if we can sell to the Soviet Union in return for whatever they may sell
here. It is independent of any credits which would give the Soviet
Union any special consideration, which can be put under whatever re-
strictions the Congress deems necessary.
_ But to pursue discriminatory policies against the Soviet Union and
other communist countries as an organic principle of legislation, with-
out giving the President the authority to abolish it, would not be con-
sistent with the trends of the period.

EMIGRATION RIGHTS

Senator Percy. I thank you very much. I do not want to imply by
my question at all that T am not deeply concerned about emigration
rights from the Soviet Union and all Eastern European countries. I
think a great many of us in the Senate have spent a good deal of time
trying to help individuals and families who wish to leave and need as-
sistance. It is extremely difficult to get families out of Rumania and
Czechoslovakia. for instance, and the Soviet Union is not the only
country from which it is difficult to emigrate. It is certainly a contra-
vention of United Nations principles that these countries have adhered
to and I would hope that we could at some future time discuss what
wo can do to help move forward the implementation of these basic
rights as granted in the United Nations Declaration on Human Rights,

Thank you very much.

Senator SyMiIxeTON, Senator McGee,

T.S. POLICY TOWARD CUBA

Senator McGee. Dr. Kissinger, T have fallen heir on this committee
to a subcommittee on the Western Hemisphere. You have already had
oceasion to respond to questions about upgrading the role of_Latin
America, giving it a higher priority consideration, devoting more at-
tention to it. I think that is very heartening. I wanted to proceed, spe-
cifically. however. to our current policy position with Cuba for a real
reason. In hearings that onr committes has been conducting on. our
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overall Latin American polic¥, we are up against a very intnnsiﬁentv— o
policy position on the part of the Department of State in regard to
Cuba. When asked what the conditions are or about rolling with the
changing times, we are given the same criteria as we were given a year
ago, b years ago, and 7 years ago, two conditions.

One, that the Cuban Government must refrain from its meddling
in the governments in the Caribbean, and, two, it must ceaso its heavy
de en(ﬁence upon the Soviet Union, i

. In the course of the hearings, it dovolo‘md very fully that not all, but
a majority of our Caribbean neighbors hava already reestablished, it
they ever broke, relations with Cuba and thus, the first criteria is not
keeping them up nights, at least. in deep concern.

In the second instance, the more we seek to isolate Cuba, I would sup-
pose the more they must depend upon somebody, any old friend in a
%ogbled time, and thus, they lean ever more heavily upon the Soviet

nion,

Our concern in the committee has now become quite a different one,
That in our intense and understandable drive in the earlier years to
isolate Cuba from-the hemisphere, may we not be approaching an iso-
Iating of the United States on this very question. because not only have
seven or eight of our fellow members in the OAS recognized Cuba, but
another half dozen are in the process of proceeding along those linest

So with that circumstance confronting us, what do you see as the

ible range of initiatives that we ongﬁt to have a look at as Amer-
1can -policy 1n this hemisphere vis-a-vis Cuba?

Mr, Kissincer. Well. of course. Senator McGee, you are aware of the
fact that at the nonalined conference at Algiers, Quaddafi of Libya,
whose admiration for us is under firm control—-[Laughter]—
asked that Cuba be expelled because it was just an appendage of the
Soviet Union and could not be properly characterized as a nonalined
country. That is at least germane to the second point.

As I pointed out in the hearings yesterday, we will begin as soon as

ossible a discussion with our other friends in Latin America about

how they envisage the future of the OAS and the future of the West-

ern Hemisphere relationship. In the course of this, ideas may emerge
with respect to C'uba. We do not insist that Cuba make a whole step all
at once. But it would be helpful to have some indication of the general
perception of Cuba that wonld make it less an appendage of another
country and more an autonomous force.

Senator McGer. Is there anything to be said for not leaving that
initiative up to the Cubans hecause of our interrelationships between
another 19 or so of our friends in this hemisphere. Let the Cubans turn
it down or let the Cnbans isolate themselves from thought if they
choose not to move. I raise a doubt as to whether we should be held in
suspension by the whims of the Castro Government in that connection.

Mr. Kissinger. We will certainly discuss this problem when we talk
to the other 22 nations.

T.8. PARTICIPATION IN EFFORT TOWARD FASTERN ASIAN STABILITY

Senator McGrr. The second area I want to touch on quickly has to-
do with the dimensions of the possible new balance of Asia, perhaKS'
some kind of an American conference there. I project this against the-
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backdrop of the developments in the last couple of years through the
President’s and your initiative with rd to the Peking Government.
Is there a role for the United States that does not run against the di-
rections you seek in Chinese relations? In other words, from the Chi-
nese point of view, do you sense an interest in any kind of an American
conference, participation, joint effort in the search for greater stability
in Eastern Asia? \

Mr. Kissinoer. I think the Chinese attitude is ambivalent. Ideologi-
cally they are opposed to the American presence in Asia, Practically,
and looking at necessities that may arise for them, they are limiting
the conclusions they are drawing from their ideology, and are deriving
gerhaps some reassurance from it. But this is a difficult matter to

iscuss here. :

Senator McGee.I understand there is more delicacy in either con-
versations or diplomatic effort. but it is baidied about in somewhat
public ways that they are very deeply concerned, in fact bitter vis-a-vis
the Soviet Union and the border problems they share of many thou-
sands of miles, and their concern about the meaning of the new Japan
in light of the new Japan, in the light of their owniistory with Japan
in the last 35 vears.

Mr. Kissinger. They have always veacted.

Senator McGrr. Is there any basis for that, that yon know?

Mr. Kissinger. They have always reacted rather strongly to specu-
lation in this area by the legislative branch, and T think they would
take an even dimmer view of speculation by the executive braunch,

Senator McGee. T will respect the wisdom of that reluctance at
thisstage. -

INQUIRY INTO CONSTITUTION AND STATUTORY MECHANISM SUGGFESTED

The last point that I wanted to raise with you is really to express
some misgivings of my own on this larger question of the executive
hranch and the Congress, particularly the Senate, in the initiatives
in foreign policy. a thing that has engaged us all for so long here.

My misgiving, if that does not overstate it. is that in the over-
whelming action that the Congress has now taken and voted on that
question I have the lurking fear that much of what we did is another
patch on our operating mechanism that may be out of date in this
regard. Perhaps we were so overwhelmed wvith mistakes and emotions
and feelings abont Vietnam that we may have overreacted in trying
to prevent another Vietnam. which may never be a real problem to
face again.

One of our problems in the past has been to try to prevent a pre-
ceding crisis without addressing onrselves to the next. Is it not
important that we inquire structurally into onr mechanism, constitu-
tional and statutory. in this new real world in which, as a world
leader. we hope tosurvive?

A constitution that was drawn by men of great vision could not
have envisaged the UTnited States as a world power or as one of two
poles of power for a long interval of time. The Founding Fathers
could not have envisaged a nuclear age. They did not see a world in
which wars might be waged without being declared, and maybe
necessarily so, in a nuclear age. What are your ponderings in that
direction {
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Mr. KissiNaeR. Senator McGee, I expressed my concern that in
the desire to achieve a new balance, a situation could be created in
which doubt might arise in the mind of the potential aggressor, and
therefore war could be made more likely. This supports the general
observations which you have made. ‘

I believe it would be very useful if there could be a joint legislative
executive examination of that Froblem, that takes into account the
legislative concern for a sense of participation, but that is geared also
to the realities of the present period. Then we can look at the whole
mechanism in this era, when there are so many gray areas of decision-
making that could not be foreseen by the Founding Fathers.

Senator McGee. My time is up. Thank you for the reasons.

Senator SyaiNgroN. Senator Griflin?

Senator GriFriN. Thank you, Mr. Chuirman.

- COMMENDATION OF WITNESS

Dr. Kissinger, Senator Javits said a little while ago you were
ending your testimony before this committee and when yon reach
the most junior member of the minority party there is hope that
maybe you are getting close to the end.

I must say that making this observation. I think, that these hearin
have been useful, and I have followed them although I was not able
because of my floor responsibilities and other responsibilitics to be
liere all the time. But I doubt that they were really necessary in some
respects because 1T think that most of the members of this committee,
if not everyone of them, were well satisfied about your qualifications
to be Secretary of State without the hearings.

Your performance speaks for itself, and I think the country owes
vou a great debt of gratitude for what you have already accomplished,
your brilliance and the way you have demonstrated through your
xéction and your record, your great qualitications to be Secretary of
State.

CUST OF SIGNTFICANT UNILATFRAL U.S. TROOr WITIIDRAWAL FROM LUROPE

I would focus on one particular area which T know was touched on
the first day. but T do not think it was diseussed quite adequately,
considering the importance and the role that Congress can play in it.
I refer to the efforts that you and the administration are making to
negotiate some kind of an agrecment concerning the level of troops
in Euvope.

There is great concern, I know. about the costs to the United States
of our maintaining troops in Europe at the present level, in terms of
dollars, in terms of onr balance-of-pavments deficit and the extent
to which that contributes thereto.

I wonld like to ask you whether or not there would not be a rather
important cost to the United States and to the world if we were to
unilaterally and significantly cut back owr troop strength in Enrope
without achieving some kind of an agreement.

Mr. Kissinarr. Senator Griffin, a significant unilateral withdrawal
of American farces from Furope would have a significant——

Senator Grirrin. Would have what ? T did not hear you.

Mr. Kissixger, A significant unilateral withdrawal of American
forces from Europe would have a disastrous effect on our whole struc-

i
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ture of our Atlantic relationships, which we are in the process of rede-
fining in this so-called Year of Europe—at a moment when, as the
newsgapers report today, the Europeans, for the first time, have pro-
duced a united answer to our proposal of last April. It would have
Very serious consequences.

I believe—and we are in the process of doin% this, that we must
assess NATO strategy. Within the framework of NATO, we must ease
our financial burden. But in the absence of agreed reductions, we can-
not reduce our forces unilaterally; we should not reduce our forces
unilaterally. - .

Senator GrirFix. And in terms of helping you and the administra-
tion to achieve such an agreement, for the Congress to take the action
which is snggested and advocated by some certainly would not be
helpful, to say the least.

Mr. Kissinger. It would be very unhelpful.

Senator Grirrix. Thank you, Dr. Kissinger.

T think that most of the questions that I had planned to ask. indeed
all of them, have heen asked at least once up until now and I am glad
to allow the other junior member on the other side of the committee
to have an opportunity.

Senator SyMmiyerox. Senator Humphrey.

Senator Humprnrey. T see that relaxed smile on the face of Dr., Kis-
iinger.ll{e now knows he has come to the end of his ordeal, at least

or today.

SIGNIFICANCE OF TRADE AND ECONOMIC POLICY

Dr. Kissinger. T shall not keep vou very long. T have a special in-
terest in trade and economiic policy.

I repeat what I said the other day. T think that this is a very signifi-
cant dimension of what we call national seenrity and foreign policy.
If it is true that we are leaving a period of confrontation and enter-
ing into the era of cooperation. then we have to think in terms of eco-
nomics and trade and resources. It is my judgment that this is going to
be one of the toughest areas for our country in the coming months
and years.

We are very short of natural resources, and at the present time,
because of the devalnation of the dollar. there is a drain on American
resources. It is a good buy if you can get evervthing you can from the
United States. -

SIGNTFICANCE OF ADEQUATE SUPPLIES OF FOOD AND FIBER

My special field of endeavor in the past vear or so has been in the
food avea. T am of the opinion that the administration still does not
realize the significance of the adequate supplies of food and fiber to
national security, and to our foreign policy.

MEETING OF FXPORTING AND IMPORTING NATIONS CONCERNING FaMINE

Not long age T wrote a letter to the President in which I suggested,
in light of the fact that there is about a 400 million bushel shortage of
wheat worldwide which precipitates an international food crisis, that
there ought to be a meeting of the key exporting and importing nations.
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to decide, first of all, what are we going to do about the areas of star-
vation and famine. :

I would like very much, Mr. Secretary, if my vote prevails, that you
%':ve this issue priority attention, because I have noted day after day
the problems in India and Bangladesh and the Sahel, in other areas,
and our Public Law 480 program has ground to a halt insofar as any
asgistance is concerned.

I do not expect that the United States can do this alone, I want to
be very frank about it. . .

For example, in the West African countries, France has a special
responsibility.

~t me just put it in the form of a question.
Wonld you initiate, after consultation with the Secretary of Agri-

culture, the Secretary of Commerce. and obviously with the President,

a discussion amongst the main exporting nations and the main import-
ing nations as to what we are going to do in the coming year to relieve
conditions of human misery and. in some areas, famine, in the light
of the world food supply situation?

~ Mr. Kissinaer. You know. Senator Humphrey, that your sugges-
tion runs counter to all our traditional attitudes with respect to
agriculture.

Senator Homeirey. Correct.

Mr. Kissinger. We have always resisted the idea of commodity-
tyvpe agreements because we wanteéd to have the maximum opportu-
nity for the export of American products, and we thought we would
have cnough to take care of all needs. In this respect the experience
of the last year has been a challenge to all of our traditional assump-
tions. We recognize that now we are living in a new world.

We have recently started an interdepartmental study of this prob-
lem. The proposal you make is onc that some of us were discussin,
informally earlier this year: at that time it did not receive too mue
favor because of the weight of previous assumptions.

All T can say, pending the completion of that interdepartmental
study. is that the approach you have suggested is needed, and we will
look at it with the greatest sympathy.

STATE DEPARTMENT INVOLVEMENT IN AGRICULTURAL EXPORT POLICY
RECOMMENDED

Senator Humrurey. I will share with you some correspondence
on it. Let me say again, Dr. Kissinger. my basic feeling is—and as
Chairman of Foreign Agricultural Policy, I deplore export controls.
I would like to sce the market as open as possigle. But I know that
the Chairman of the Agricultural Committee, Mr. ‘Talmadge, is deeply
worried about the outflow. for example, the excessive outflow of Ameri-
can cotton. All of this is due, might T say to my colleagues, to the fact
tlmtlt]!o dollar has a 35 percent discount. There is a run on everything
we have. -

Yesterday morning we spent 2 hours on the fact that we have a
shortage of fertilizer, and let me say that this fact means that we will
be short 20 million tons of feed grains next year. Unless we can remedy
the fertilizer shortage within 90 davs we will be 20 million tons short
next year on feed grains which will precipitate an international eco-
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nomic crisis. And in the United States inflation will be like & barn
burning down. There is no way that we can lose 20 million tons and
not. be in a major disaster. .

I again say that I don’t like to see export controls, but I want the
State Department to be involved in this, and it hasn’t been in the past.
It has been looked upon as strictly commerce, or as agriculture, and
yet this deals with our foreign policy. If we put on export controls it
upsets others, as it did the Japanese, and the French used it to great
advantage in terms of the common agricultural policy of the European
Community. I hope, Dr. Kissinger, that you will involve yourself,
as the Secretary of State, in matters which today have been essentially
looked upon as commercial.

Might T say that even those who write about this are ill informed
because there is a whole new ball game. People do not nnderstand
what is hitting us. I want to state for the record today that unless
the Government of the United States takes some measures to either
extend terms of shipment or enters into some form of licensing to
where we can keep a better record on what is happening in terms of
exports so that we can avoid export mandatorv embargoes we are
going to have an international food crisis, Dr. Kissinger, the likes of
which no one has ever dreamed of. We are the only reserve producing
country in the world, the only one, with any major reserve. The
predictions, yesterday from Dr. Pearlberg of the Department of Agri-
culture were that we are headed for a 20-million-ton shortage next
vear, even though we open up 22 million more acres. because of one:
little subject called fertilizer which is running out of this country at
€20 a ton more overseas than they can get for it domestically. Enough
on that, T just wanted to get vou involved in it because I think the:
trade matters are going to he at the heart of all of your new efforts.

Mr. Kisainaer, It is a new field for vs. We had not in the past
thought that agricultural exports required foreign policy decisions.
But T can assure yvou that the State Department will be deeply involved'
in these issues that you have raised.

IMPORTANCE OF CIA INDEPENDENCE

Senator Huarnrey. T have one other observation. My time is up.
You noticed my esteemed colleague, Senator Symington, questioned’
vou it some length and detail and, may I say, very fortunately in ref-
erence to the Central Intelligence Agency. T want to make one com-
ment. so we have an understanding about.it.

T think the independence of that Agency and to see that it does not
come under the domination of the military or the Defense Department
is eritically important. T served in an administration where, had
we listened more to some of the estimates of the Central Intelligence
Ageney, we would have been much better off than we were in listening
to some of the estimates from Saigon. Having been through the pun-
ishment and the sorrow and the misery of this, I don’t want to see it
happen again. T don’t want to see a situation develop where the inde-
pendence of judgment. that is necessary in that agencv is lost.

T happen to helieve in competition among the intelligence services.
Don’t misunderstand me, but T wanted to fortify, as one Senator, a
colleague, what Senator Symington has had to say, because first of all'
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we resgect his views on this and secondly, I think he knows maybe
more about it than any other member on this committee and I wanted
to collaborate and associate myself with his commentary.

Mr. KissiNger. I have expressed my view about this yesterday. Any
President will have to have an independent source of intelligence in
addition to what the services produce. ‘

Senator SyauNeTON. I thank the Senator very much for what he
said. In turn, I was much impressed with his, the voice of experience,
warning about future problems. .

DOCUMENT ENTITLED, “PEACE, NATIONAL SECURITY AND THE SALT
AGREEMENT”

I now have that document, Dr. Kissinger. It is called, “Peace, Na-
tional Security, and SALT Agreements,” and will read three sentences:

“Since World War IT the United States and the Soviet Union com-
bined have produced nearly $20 trillion in gross national product—ap-
proximately $15 trillion in the United States and more than $4 trillion
in the Soviet Union. Of that amount, more than $2 trillion has been
spent on defense (approximately $1.3 trillion by the United States, and
an estimated $1 trillion by the Soviet Union).

“If the two societies continue to grow as projected to the end of the
century, and if both continue to spend the same proportion of GNP on
defense, the two countries together, by the year 2000 A.D., could spend
another §5 trillion or more to maintain national security.”

This is dated August 1, 1972. It is a State Department release. It has
charts and the figures mentioned. We always hear about how big the
Soviet missiles are, as compared to ours, which was a calculated de-
cision on our part years ago. The chart shows that four 1-megaton
bombs are equivalent in destruction to one 16-megaton bomb. It gives
a graph, and a note,

The United States has more small weapons, the Soviet Union ha: two larger
weapons. This gives the U.S.S.R. a lead in megatonnage, but as this chart shows,
it is not the total megatonnage that counts. It is the effectiveness hest measured
in equivalent megatonnage.

This was the document T asked your opinion about.
Mr. Kissincer. Yes; I will express my view in writing,

PROBLEM OF WITNESS' TWO IIATS

Senator Syyixagrox. Thank you. I think it is clear to evervbody that
if you win in this new work, we all win, and if you lose, all of us lose.
With that premise, T would present a short statement drawn up by an
expert in the field of foreign policy in Government,

A perturbing aspect of Dr. Kissinger's nomination to be Secretary of State is
the knowledge that the President intends to keep him as his Assistant for
National Security Affairs. In the simplest langvage, Dr. Kissinger, 1f confirmed,
would wear two hats rather than the one which has already given him unpre-
cedented authority In the field of foreign policy.

No matter what Dr. Kissinger may say to the committee, no matter how
vehement his reassurances, and no matter that we have every reason to take
him at his word, all this can be swept away by a simple, one-sentence order by
President Nixon. If anyone doubts the responsiveness of the nominee to the
President, he need look no further than the revelations about the meeting
of the Washington Special Action Group at the time of the-Pakistan tilt. If
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Mr. Nixon wishes, he can take the important business of the State Department
into bis hands via Dr. Kissinger and leave Secretary Rush to empty the
burn baskets, -

The problem currently: facing the committee i8 that there literally does not
appear to be any way of dealing with this problem successfully unless two
developments take place : First, the President name someone else as his Assistant
for Natiouat ‘Security Affairs and second, there might in the near future be a
means of arriving at a consensus on the issue of executive privilege.

The first step would be relatively simple should the Prestdent wish to under-
take it. The second is difficult at this juncture. It does no good for us to say -
that there is no doctrine of executive privilege but rather a custom of executive
privilege. It would seem that this whole issue is golng to be settled by political
power and public opinion rather than legal maneuverings.

The experience of the Congress and the Foreign Relations Committee thus
far with the Nixon administration has nut been constructive. From its first
days in office this administration has tried to concentrate power in the White
House at the expense of the executive branch departments and agencies and
the Congress and the courts and the American people.

There should not e any question about the principle of Executive account-
ability to the Congress. As stated by Senator Fulbright on July 27, 1973:

“In 1789 Congress adopted and President Washington signed a statute stating
that it ‘Shall be the duty of the Secretary of the Treasury to make a report and
to give information to either branch of the leglsluture In person ordn writing ® ¢ ¢
respecting ail matters referred to him by the Senate or the House of Representa-
tives or which shall appertain to his office.” "

Congress has consistently enacted legislation to maintain and refurbish
this princlple ever since Washington's day. This is a far cry from some inherent»
power claimed for the -President in a Constitutlon which clearly states that
all powers not delegated to the United States “are reserved to the individual
states respectively or to the people,”

Senator SyyiNgroN. Now, my opinion for what it is worth, T have
been in the executive branch, have sat on the National Security Coun-
cil, was in the executive branch when the National Security Council
was created, and I believe it is going to be far more difficult for you to
handle this new job the way you are capable of in wearing the two
hats. T know we do not agree or you would not have accepted it.
Kindly comment on the statement read. or if you prefer, take it and
file a reply for the record at your convenience. )

Incidentally, I would ask unanimous consent that all the detail of
this State Department document. not long, be inserted in the record.

Mr, Kissivaer, Well, Senator Symington, we have discussed this
problem privately. Of course. the President would have it in his
power, if he appoints another Assistant, to withdraw all foreign policy
matters from Secretary Kissinger, and have him empty the waste-
baskets in the State Department. So that problem is not solved by
separating the two positions. In fact, the danger is reduced by com-
bining the two positions.

The intention of the President in combining the two positions,
however. as he expressed in his press conference. is to move the
central focus of policymaking from the White House to the State
Department. reserving to himself, of course, the final decisions, but
making the Secretary of State accountable to the committee in terms
of the operation of the interdepartmental machinery which would
remain under the Assistant to the President. It, of course. depends
on the fairness with which this is conducted, about which each of
the Departments will have its own judgment: and if fairness is lack-
ing it will certainly lead to expressions of concern by the Cabinet
members and the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs, each of whom has
direct access to the President.
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BUILDING UP FTATE DEPARTMENT MORALE

Senator SyarixaroN. You have stated that it was your intention to
build up the morale of the State De[I)artment, which, as everybody
knows, could stand some building up. In Emmet Hughes’ latest book,
he mentioned that State has a problem ; it doesn’t have any, you might
say, constituency. In the Labor Department there are a lot of people
including the unions working on labor; Commerce Department, busi-
ness works on Commerce, and bankers work on the Treasury. The
State Department has nothing of that character from the standpoint
of support. My question, do you believe that maintaining the position
you have in tfxe White House, and, at the same time functioning as
Secretary of State will make it possible for you to improve to the ex-
tent you and all of us would like to see the status and morale of the
State Department.

Mr. Kissinger. I am convinced, Senator, that if I am confirmed,
the State Department will notice that it is playing a major role. Morale
derives from a sense of participation and a sense that one is doing
something important and in the national interest. If I cannot achieve
that in the State Department, I will be missing my primary function.

I amsure I can achieve it.

Senator SymineTox. Let me wish yvou the very best of luck.

Senator Javits.

Senator Javirs. I would like to yield to Senator Griffin,

Senator GriFriN. No questions.

WITNESS' RETENTION OF WIHITE IIOUSE POSITION

Senator Javrts. I have two questions to ask Dr. Kissinger on this
very subject of the two-hat theory. Dr. Kissinger, do you consider
it an essential precondition to your being Secretary of State that you
should retain thix position in the White Fouse ?

Mr. Kissineer. I think, Senator Javits, that in terms of the opera-
tion of the Government, in terms of the relationships that have devel-
oped within the Government, this will be by far the most efficient way
of conducting the affairs of the Government.

Senator Javits. But T assume you do not wish us to rule out the

ossibility if you don't find that works satisfactorily you can still be
gecretary of State without being the President’s Chief Adviser in the
White House.

Mr. Kissinger. If it does not work satisfactorily, then T am cer-
tain that the President will want to make other arrangements.

Senator Javits. Now, the question which leads from that is the
following, and I think again our committee has had these assurances
but let us phrase it within this context: You represent to the com-
mittee. as a condition of your confirmation, that there is nothing that
vou will do as Special Adviser to the President and a White House
official which will prevent you from, or inhibit you either in your
relations with this committee or in the exercise of the Office of Secre-
ta;iti'y_ o]f State to operate as you would if you were not a White House
official.

Mr. Kissixger. That is correct, Senator Javits.
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Senator Javrrs. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator SyaiNagTON. Senator Griffin.

Senator GrrrrFin. No. -

Senator SyminaToN. Thank you for your courtesy and tolerance and
your constructive thinking.

[ Whereupon, at 12:35 p.m., the committee adjourned, subject to the
.call of the cair.]




NOMINATION OF HENRY A. KISSINGER

FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 14, 1973

TUNITED STATES SENATE.
Coaxnxyrrrrer ox Foreien Revarions,
Washington. D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice. at 9:45 a.m., in room 318,
Russell Senate Office Building, Senator Johin Sparkiman, presiding.

Present : Senators Sparkman, McGovern. and Aiken.

Senator Seariyan. Let the committee come to order. please.

I regret the weather and the strikes. and so forth, have caused all of
us some trouble, but we are glad to get started.

OPENING STATEMENT

The Committee on Foreign Relations is meeting this morning to
receive testimony on the nomination of Dr. Henry Kissinger to be
Secretary of State. T note that we have 10 witnesses on our aoen(h 1
hope that each individual will comply with the committee's request
to limit his testimony to 10 minutes. 1f you have prepared state-
ments we will include all of the statements in the record and you may
present your testimony as you see fit.

Our g’ st witness this morning is our friend Donald M. Fraser. He
is speaking for the Americans for Democratic Action. and also ex-
pressing his views as a member of the Foreign Affairs Committee of
the House. Mr. Fraser, we will be glad to hear from you.

STATEMENT OF HON. DONALD M. FRASER, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE FIFTH CONGRESSIONAL DISTRICT OF
MINNESOTA AND NATIONAL CHAIRMAN, AMERICANS FOR DEMO-
CRATIC ACTION; ACCOMPANIED BY JOHN ISAACS, LEGISLATIVE
REPRESENTATIVE, ADA

Mr. Fraser. Thank you very much, Mr Chairman. I am grateful
for this opportunity the committee has given me to comment on the
nomination of Dr. Kissinger to be Secretary of State. I am appearing
Mr. Chairman, as already indicated, today both as a member of the
House Committee on Forcign Affairs and as the National Chairman
of Americans for Democratlc Action. With me, Mr. Chairman. is M.
John Isaacs, who is legislative representative of onr organization.

My position here this mor ning is made more difficult because of
antisemetic and extreme right wing objections interposed regretably
by others. T emphasize that I am In no way associated with such views.
Nevertheless, T feel an obligation to set forth some grave reservations
I hold concerning this nomination.

(155)
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QUESTIONS RAISED BY COMMITTEE

The experience of the past 414 years has taught us that if we ignore
ethical and constitutionarprincip es in executing foreign policy, we run
the risk of seriously undermining the democratic process of govern-
ment. During the past week, the Committee on Foreign Relations has
wisely raised questions about Dr. Kissinger’s culpability in wiretap-
ping telephones of members of his staff and the press, and in the secret
bombing of Cambodia in 1969 and 1970. You have also inquired as to
his intentions regarding the invocation of executive privilege in com-
munications witﬁ Congress. Satisfactory answers to these questions
and assurances concerning future conduct are essential before confirma-
tion can be justified.
REQUIRED ASSURANCES

Dr. Kissinger’s pledge to this committee “to seek to maintain a cli-
mate of mutual trust” is encouraging. but public and congressional
confidence in his and the President’s commitment to the democratic
conduct of foreign relations has been so severely shaken that more
specific assurances are required. One has to acknowledge frankly that
a “climate of mutual trust” would be a major departure from tho de-
ception and jealous guarding of power which has been characteristic of
the Nixon-Kissinger foreign policy. Accordingly, Dr. Kissinger’s con-
firmation should be withheld until and unless you receive complete
assurance on the following four points: (1) that the administration
will not engage in military combat not sanctioned by Congress; (2)
that the administration will tell Congress and the American people
the truth about its foreign activities; (3) that the administration will
provide Congress with the information it needs on foreign policy;
(4) that Dr. Kissinger will neither participate in nor condone any
invasion of constitutional rights in the per}ormance of his duties.

Such simple and fundamental assurances from a Secretary of State,
it seems to me, normally ought to be taken for granted. But we are
living in a strange time when it is necessary to go back to “square one”
to make certain that the ground rules are really what we thought they
were; regrettably, very little can be taken for granted.

The bombing of Cambodia in 1969, 1970, and 1973, and the-hun-
dreds of military incursions into Laos are serious examples of official
deception and contempt for congressional authority. We need firm
guarantees that in the event of an attack on Saigon, for example, North
Vietnam would not he bombed without congressional approval; like-
wise, in the case of a U.S. combat role in insurgencies in Thailand and
the Philippines where thousands of 11.8. troops are stationed.

The administration’s false reporting on the bombing of Cambodia,
its pledge of evenhandedness in the Indo-Pakistan war, when it
stron{gly supported Pakistan, and Dr. Kissinger’s initial denial of
knowledge og) wiretaps on his staff reveal a pattern of dishonesty in
dealing with the American people. All of us have a responsibility to
demand the truth, and the administration has a responsibility to give
it. But the crisis of confidence is presently so severe that donbts in-
evitably arise as to whether we can believe the administration’s denial
of involvement in the coup in Chile, for example.
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The administration’s unwillingness to provide Congress with the.
information it needs to carry out its constitutional responsibilities in
foreign relations, its excessive recourse to executive privilege, its dis-
trust of newsmen, its intransigence toward widely supported chal-
lenges to its foreign policy assumptions create the impression that Dr.
Kissinger and the President regard the conduct of foreign relations
as somehow exempt from the democratic process. We have a right to
expect more openness from them. It is deplorable that the American
yeople and Congress should have to depend so much on the press to

erret out information—by whatever means available—in order to
find out what the Government is doing in foreign affairs.

COMBINATION OF POSITIONS

Combining in one pevson the positions of Secretary of State and
Assistant to the President for National Security Affairs is an innova-
tion with much to commend it. The incumbent with this dual portfolio
has the unique opportunity to make U.S. foreign policy more internal-
Iy coherent than ever before in the post-World War II era by maxi-
mizing the potential of both the State Department and the National
Security Conncil system. This is an organizational experiment worth
launching in search of a more coherent way to manage foreign aflairs,

On the other hand. if the combined Secretary of State/Presidential
assistant were to hide behind White House execuntive privilege, re-
fusing to testify bhefore Congress and withholding information, the
new arrangement would be counterproductive for the Nation on bal-
ance. T hope Dr. Kissinger’s assurances to this committee on this matter
will be reflected in his actions.

NIXON-KISSINGER PREOCCUPATION WITH BIG-POWER POLITICS

T am convinced that the Nixon-Kissinger preoccupation with big-
power politics is shortsighted and that if we are to secure a “generation
of peace,” U.S. foreign policy must show a great deal more sensitivity
in relations with countries other than the Soviet Union and China, Cer-
tainly, the slighting of Japan in our contacts with China was a major
blunder. and Dr. Kissinger’s consistent lack of concern for Japanese-
views is alarming. We are now halfway through the heralded “year of
Furope” without any evidence of any concrete policy to define what it
means. And there is an urgent need to build a firin and cordial “tri-
.lIateral” relationship among the United States, Western Europe, and

apan. :
ur neglected velationr with third world nations call for greater
American commitment to development assistance emphasizing mu-
tual respect and cooperation. With black Africa low on the totem pole
of priorities, the administration sat with folded hands while Congress
gave the Smith regime in Southern Rhodesia its biggest boost by
authorizing imports of chrome ore in violation of international law
under U.N. sanctions. Close ties and military assistance to Portugal
help it to hold tightly to its African colonies. Dr. Kissinger’s recent
public statement supporting efforts to repeal the Rhodesian chrome
amendment must be followed by high-level action by the State De-
_ partment and the White House 1f these efforts are to succeed.

21-172-—-73—pt. 1———11
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Improvements in bilateral relations with the Soviet Union and
China would seem to set the stage for a new American emphasis on
multilateral diplomacy, &)articularly in the United Nations, Since a
growing number of world problems—such as environmental decay, dis-
armament, and law of the sea—cannot be solved bilaterally, new Amet-
ican initiatives are needed to strengthen the United Nations and other
broad multilateral forums. But instead, this country too often buries
iftq he:l;d in the sand with its position isolated even from its traditional

riends.

The United States spiteful policy of not exchan 'n(ﬁuambassadom
with Sweden.is unworthy of a mature nation. The administration’s
childish reaction to Swedish criticism of U.S. bombing of North Viet-
nam was uncalled for, and I hope Dr. Kissinger’s stated intention to
name ambassadors to all unfilled posts by mid-November includes
the appointiment of an envoy to Stockholm.

PROMISE OF MORE OPEN ADMINISTRATION

In the wake of distressing revelations in the Watergate scandal,
President Nixon las promised a more open administration and his
Secmta?' of State-designate has been emphatic on this point in re-
gard to foreign affairs. It would be cynical simply to reject these state-
ments by citing the record of the past 4 years and recalling that the
President made an identical promise in 1969 al the beginning of his
first administration. Clearly, though, without a change in the Nixon-
Kissinger style, these promises cannot be kept because, heretofore,
that style has been inconsistent with openness.

Without satisfactory assurances of democratic process, confirma-
tion of the Kissinger nomination would make every acquiescing Sen-
atora collaborator in endorsing the infringment of constitutional
rights and the practice of deception upon the American people.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Srarkyax. Thank vou.

COMMENDATION OF WITNESS  STATEMENT

I want to say vou have made a very fine and constructive statement,
T agree in principle with you on nearly evervthing you said. We thank
you for appeaving.

Senator \iken.

QUENTION SUBMITTED To DR, KISSINGER

Setator ArseN. T have no comment and no questions to ask, because
there have been xubmitted to Mr. Kissinger several dozen questions
to which he is to reply in writing. Tlis replies will be printed in the
record of these heavings. This record should be available, T would
think, by next Tuesday. If the nomination is appreved by the com-
mittee, then the record will be available for anyone to read it before
the Senate votes on his confirmation. So I think all the questions you
have raised have been asked and will be replied to in writing anyway.

Mr. Frasees I am very happy to learn that. Thank you very much.

Senator Sparmoarax. Thank you very much. '
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Our next witness 1s Col. Curtis B. Dall.

Former Senator Ernest Gruening, I understand. has not arrived yet
So we will call up Colonel Dall, (h(lllllld]l of the Board of Policy of
the Liberty Lobby. Colonel Dall. we are very glad to see you, sir. Will
you proceed with your statement.

STATEMENT OF COL. CURTIS B. DALL, CHAIRMAN, BOARD OF
POLICY, LIBERTY LOBBY; ACCOMPANIED BY ROBERT M. BARTELL

Colonel Darr. Mr. Chairman. with your permission, [ wonld like
to have my associate. Robert M. Bartell join me here.

Senator Srarkyax. Yes. indeed. Glad to have vou here. Mr. Bartell.

Colonel Darr. Mr. Chaivman and members of the committee. T am
Curtis Dall. chaivman of Liberty Lobby, an institurion consisting of
American citizens who have voluntarily joined together to promote
their patriotic and constitutionalist convietions. Liberty lLobby is
fundamentally different from other pressure groups in Washington
because we do not speak for any speecial interest but for the broad
interest of the United States.

In addition to our publications. which go to more than 26G0.000
readers every month, more than a million listeners hear our daily radio
program, This Is Liberty Lobby. now on S1 stations coast to coast.

CONTIRMATION OF DRL KISSINCGER OT'POSED

I speak to 10\1)0('*1"1111\ oppose tho confirmation of Dr. Henry Kis-
singer as Secretary of State, and my reasons for doing so are numerous.
Tn fact t, in the time allotted to me I can only sketch a few of these
reasons which seem to Liberty Lobby to be the most important.

CONTINUATION OF POLICY OF INTERVENTION AND INTERNATIONALISM

Our basic objection to his confirmation is that Dr. Kissinger rep-
resents a continuation of the policy of intervention and international-
ism which has devastated America and the world in the past 60 vears.
The underlying philosophical assumption of internationalism is that
Americans ave so perfeet and good and wise that we have the right and
even the duty to meddic mto the affans of others to make them as
perfect and as happy as we are. Internationalism is not only an ir-
responsible and deceptive philosophy that 1s totally unwor! table in
practice, as histery for the past 60 years has shown, but it is extremely
damaging to the interests of the United States ‘and trends to thie
total rehnqm%]nnent of the most precious thing you and I possess—
American sovereignty.

Since its very inception, Liberty Lobby has distributed to its mem-
bers and sold to anyone who wants to purchase, copies of the Farewell
Address of (190100 Washington. As you knrm' every February 22d,
the address is read on the floor of the Senate. It contains a sflonO'
warning against the insidious wiles of foreign influence, since hlstory
and experience prove that forcign influence is the most Dancful foe of
republican government. This advice, gentlemen, represents the distitled
wisdom of all history, and to keep ignoring it and pretending as if
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Georgae Washington did not know what he was talking about is totally
irresponsible.

As few men, Dr. Kissinger represents the antithesis of this policy—
incofar, T mmn. as one can make any sense out of his policy, becanse
his written words are obtuse and unclear. But there is no doubt that his

idea of foreign policy consists in becoming embroiled in the problems
and quarrels of every nation on carth m the alleged search for peace,
and this is, Liberty Lobby states. irresponsible, contrary to the in-
terests of ov cry man and woman who lives in Ameriea. and in the long
v, <uicidal. This great indictment of the philosophy of international-
i« 1aust no longer be shirked by reasonable men.

As evidence of Dr. Kissinger’s clear intention to continue the dev-
astation of Internationalism in his pronouncement of his aim to cre-
ate a “New Atlantiec Charter.,” T was speechless when T heard this,
Nothing could be more clear in historical retrospeet than the so-called
Atlantic Charter was a hypocritical fraud practiced on the American
people for the sole purpose of preparing them for war. In fact, no At-
lantic Charter even exists, It was simply a press release issued by
Cliurchill and Roosevelt to cover up their war conspiracy 4 months
hefore Pearl Harbor. Tts provisions are so blatantly dishonest that men
should cringe at such massive per ﬁdy

Tnstead of the wtopia promised by the so-called Atlantic Charter, the
end of the war brought slavery fol' 130 million Eastern Tumpmns
who, by the way. are “fated to remain in perpetual slavery under the
heel of the Red Army if the Kissinger poliey should prevail. Shame-
fully, while there is w1do<plm(1 and extremely vocal concern for the
“human rights” of certain favored minorities inside tho Soviet UTnion,
no one seems to @ive a hang about 130 million people in Eastern Eu-
rope who can testify to the humbug of the so-called Atlantic Charter,

In spite of the tragedv of Fastern Furope, sold into slavery by the
signers of the so-called Atlantic Charter over the corpses of miilions
of military and civillan combatants. Dr. Kissinger shapes his plans
for the future around a “new Atlantic (‘]1‘11f0r v Tf he, who is touted
as an historian and a “brilliant mind,” does not ‘Wree that the so-
called Atlantic Charter was and was meant to be a well- planned decep-
tion on the people of America, then he is doubly unfit to serve as Secre-
tary of State.

ENHANCEMENT OF CONCENTRATION OF POWER IN EXECUTIVE BRANCII

The second major reason Liberty T.obby opposes the confirmation
of this appointee is that. should the Senate confirm him, it would
represent an enhancement of the concentration of power in the execu-
tive branch and a further undermining of the power, prestige, and
status of the legislative. Dr. Kissinger comes to you not only as a pros-
pective Seeretary of State, a job which he has in fact more than
shared with the previous Secretary, but also as the Chatrman of the
National Security Council, and as'such the de facto head of all intel-
ligenee operations in the UTnited States, and chairman of the Defense
Programs Review Committee, which, as I am sure this committee
realizes, has the power to make recommendations to the President con-
cerning all defense expenditures in the annual budget. Does this not
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give him effective control over the Department of Defense? We are
also aware that he is chairman of the »Secret Forty Committee,” ac-
cording to the September 11 New York Times. Pray, what is that?
Certainly, very few Americans ha\'o ever heard of it, and all we are
told is that it “deals exclusively * * * in covert operations.”

Dr. Kissinger's power is alre ldv far greater than that of anyone clse
in the United States with the possible exception of the President him-
self. Let me point out that to conlirm him as Seerctary of State would
not only invest this man with power greater than any one man shonld
have, but also it would constitute de facto approval of his authority in
his other positions. PPlease ponder that well.

To assume that he would respect the prerogative of this committee
or the Congress after his confirmation is unrealistic. Tf the task of
restoring the authority of Congress is to be undertaken by Congress,
then the place to start is here Ly denving the confirmation of this
designate.

INVESTIGATION OF DR, KISSINGER'S RELATIONSIITP WITH NONOFFICTAT,
GROTT’S URGED

Finally and briefly, we urge that Dr. Kissinger's relationshin to
certain secret and scmisceret, nouoflicial groups be investigated for
evidence of collusion or conspiracy. T refer particularly to the Conneil
on Foreign Relations and more specifically to the international Bilder-
berger group. Dr. Kissinger is known to have attended two very secret
meetings of this group. the latest in Woodstock, Vt.. April 23-25. 1971,
Amf)nn' the subjects alleged to have been discussed here was devalua-
tion of the dollar, which became a fact a few months after this nicet-
ing. The American people have a vight to know more about this seeret
nieeting, and T point out that there was a posqm]o violation of Jaw in-
volved: namely title 31. chapter 10. section 551 of the United States
Code, because of the illegal use of Gov ernment-provided transporta-
tion, Secret Service and FBI agents not in discharge of official dutics.
Gentlemen, the taxpayers have a right to know how their money s
spent.

INSERTIONS FOR THT, RECORD

T ask for permission to m‘;mt mto the record. as docnmentation and
extension of my remarks, our issne of Liberty Lowdown for June 1971,
No. 100. Liberty Lowdown is a monthly report sent to all our mem-
bers, and this issue concerns the secret Bilderberg meeting to which I
have referred.

Second, T submit for inclusion into the record a copv of our emer-
gency mailing earlier this month. containing a brief item from the
Los Anae]es Times which T shonld bring to your attention.

DENTAL OF CONFIRMATION RECOMMENDED

In conclusion, Liberty Lobby recommends that this committee deny
the confirmation of Dr. Henry Kissinger as Secretary of State.

I thank you for this opportunity to prosent the re aqoned objections
of a significant sector of American opinion, and an opinion that has for
its motivation only the best interests of America.

Senator Searkaman. Thank you very much, Colonel Dall.
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The papers you asked to include are not too voluminous, are they?
Mr. BarteLL. No, they are very short.

Senator SparkmaN. \Without objection, they will be included.

[ The information referred to follows:]

LiBerTY. LOBBY,
Washington, D.C., June 1971.

LmBERTY LOwDOWYN

SECRET WORLD SUMMIT CONFERENCE

Liberty Lowdown has penetrated the outer hard shell of secrecy around the
mysterious Bilderbergers—the most secretive coterie of super-rich, leftist inter-
nationalists in the world. This story was first broken by Rep. John Rarick
(D-1.a.), in the May 5 Congressional Record, with information supplied to him
by Liberty Lobby on May 3. Other than this and the article in the May 15 Wash-
ington Observer, this tremendous story has b:een totally suppressed in all of the
national news media.

What wmakes the following so vital is not only the meeting itself but the fact
that the allegedly ‘“free press” of America has cooperated in a great conspiracy
to keep it secret.

The “permanent” chairman or front man of the Bilderberg group is H.R.H.
Prince Bernhard of the Netherlands, royal censort of Queen Juliana. He is the
only official designated as “permanent” in the Bilderberg clique—all others are
“honorary” or “temporary.” But lurking ominously in the shadows behind him
are the Rothschilds, Warburgs, Wallenbergs, Rockefellers, and other great inter-
national banking dynasties. Ilor inexplicable reasons, they are highly elusive
about the whole thing.

You did not read about it in the “free press” but the iatest Bilderberg mmeeting
was held Apr. 23-25, 1971, at Woodstock, Vt. Liberty Lowdown dispatched a re-
porter to the scene despite the tight security and seerecy maintained by about 150
state and loeal policemen working under a task force of IBI agents, Never be-
fore had there been such an array of law enforcement officers in the village of
Woodstock (population 1,600). Thie Woodstock Inn is owned by Laurance Rocke-
feller, who lives in a spacious home on a hillside ; everyone was barred from the
inn except the Bilderbergers.

TIIE DIGNITARIES ARRIVE

When Prince Bernhard arrived in his private jet in Boston, a terse 2-page
statement was released to about 30 waiting newsmen. No further information
was given out about the meeting and no interviews were granted by the distin-
guished personages attending. As the foreign VIP's arrived in New York and
Boston, three private Rockefeller planes ferried them to West Lebanon, N.H.,,
where chauffeured limousines whisked them away to the Rockefeller estate or
the Woodstock Inn.

Several foreign ministers of cabinet level rank attended. No Nixon cabinet of-
ficer was there, but Dr. Henry A. Kissinger, assistant to the President for Na-
tional Security Affairs, participated in the meeting. He arrived in a White House
plane, accompanied by four U.S. Secret Service bodyguards, and Lt. Gen. John
W. Vogt, director of the Joint Staff, Organization of tlie Joint Chiefs. (Note: The
secret guest list of the participants has been obtained as this issue goes to press,
and will be sent free to any member of Liberty Lobby upon request, accompanied
by a stamped, self-iddressed envelope. e sure to give Board of Policy number.)

Back in 1937, Prince Bernard, an impoverished German princeling, was work-
ing in the Paris office of I. G. Farben, when a telegram frem his mother summoned
him to Switzerland, where lie met and wooed Princess Juliana of Holland. Dur-
ing World War II, Bernard was Dutch liaison officer with the British Royal Air
Force in London. After the war, he was public relations promoter of the NATO
alliance and the Buropean Common Market, and helped promote the sale of Dutch
products to South America. Prince Bernard was approached by the Polish liberal
writer and political philosopher Retinger, with his scheme for a united Europe
and eventually one-world government.
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Bernard thought Retinger had a good idea, but the Duteh ministers feared that
the scheme might embarrass Holland. Bernard took off for Washington, D.C,
where he got support for the Retinger plan from Gen. Walter Bedell Smith, then
director of the Central Intelligence Agency, and C. D. Jackson, a White House
aide also closely connected with the CIA. “Beedle”™ Smith had been American am-
bassador to Moscow, where he had been thoroughly brainwaxhed. Ilis first act as
CIA director was to assemble all his top officials and aunounce, “We can’t lick
world communism—no counter-insurgency plans will work, We must compromise
and co-exist with communism.” The CIA officials were shocked.

In 1953, President Eisenhower appointed Smith Under Secretary of State. and
named Allen Dulles to head LA, The iirst Bilderberg meeting occurred in the
Bilderberg Hotel, Osterbeek. Holland. with funds from the Ford and Rockefeller
Foundations, and covert support ot the C'IA.

Since 1955, the Carnegic Endowment for International Peace has administered
funds for the Bilderberg organization, provided by the Ford Foundation and
other sources. And Joseph E. Johnson, head of the Carnegie Endowment, has been
the Bilderberg honorary sceretary general for the U.S, When Prince Bernard de-
parted at noon on the sccond day of the recent Woodstock meeting, Johnson
presided over the remainder of the conference.

ENIGMATIC WOODSTOCK TESTIVAL

The Bilderbergers have held 17 meetings. The recent 3-day Woadstoek session
was the third in the U.S. (St. Simouns Island. Ga.. 1957, and Williamashurg, Va.,
1964—all three on Rockefeller-owned properties).

Bilderberg spokesmen =ay that Bilderberg is strictly a cne-man thing, operated
by Prince Bernhard without any permanent membership or even any permanent
organizational structure. This is simply not true. The permanent Bilderberg
secretariat is at 1 Smidswater, The Hague, The Netherlands., The secretary
general for Europe is Erust 1. van der Beugel, proiessor of International Rela-
tions, Leiden University. And as previously stated, Joseph . Johnson is secre-
tary general for the U.S. In addition, a permanent international steering com-
mittee nominates the “participants” for each conference to I’rince Bernhard,
who issues invitations. And the “participants™ (not delegates) are picked because
of their involvement in the program of the agenda of the meeting. The 10 U.S.
members on the international steering committee picked the 30 American
participants in the recent Woodstoek sesxion.

When Mrs. Dori Parker, assistant to American Secéretary General Johnson,
was asked the names of the American members of the steering committee, she
replied, “I am not supposed to give out that information.” Not only are meetings
held under heavier security than the U.S. National Security Couneil, but even
the identity of the mewmnbers of the international steering commitree ix secret.
However, Liberty Lowdown was able to ferret out the names of the following
members of the international Bilderberg committee: David Rockefeller. chair-
man, Chase Manhattan Buank: George W. Ball. managing director, Lehman
Brothers, Inc.; Arthur . Dean. senior partner, Sullivan & Cromwell: Gabriel
Hauge, chairman, Manufacturers Ilanover Trust Co.: ITenry J. Heinz. chairman,
H. J. Heinz Co.; Thomas L. IHughes, president, Carnegie Endowment for Inter-
national Peace; Howard Stein, president, Dreyfus Corp.: Imilio G. Collado.
executive vice president, Standard Oil Co. (N.J.) : Robert O. Anderson. chair-
man. Atlantic Richfield Co. and chairman, Aspen Institute for ITumanistic-
Studies; and Ian K. MacGregor. chairman, American Metal Climax.

The Bilderberg steering committee menibers generally nominate each other
as conference participants—Dbut not always. How the original members of this
autoeracy are chosen is not only a secret but how they are replaced is a secret.
And even the total membership of the international steering comniittee is also
a secret. Why do great international financiers and noted educators want to
conceal the fact that they are Bilderberg committeemen? The Bilderberger oper-
ations appear more like the clandestine meetings of the dreaded Mafia or the
murderous Zionist Stern Gang than the harmless get-together of world leaders
for a frank discussion of international affairs. Phyllis Schlafly, in A Choice
Not an Echo. called the group an example of a “little clique of unwerful men
who meet secretly and plan events that appear to ‘just hapnen.'”

The noted British authority on internationalist groups. A. K. Chesterton, in
The New Unhappy Tords, asserts, “If the facts concerning the Roval Ingstitute



164

of International Affairs and the Council on Foreign Relations be accepted, it
will be seen that the proper study of political mankind is the study of power
elites, without which nothing that happens can be understood. These elites,
preferring to work in private, are rarely found posed for photograpliers, and
their influence upon events has therefore to be deduced from what is known
of the agencies they employ. There are dozens of such agencies. Financial sup-
port received from one or the other or all three big American foundations—
Rockefeller, Carnegie, and Ford—provides an infallible means of recognizing
them. One of the most blatant of these agencies, despite ifs adoption of a
secret society technique, is the Bilderberg group. Strange, is it not. that Prince
Bernhard should be the ‘front’ man for a powerful left-wing sceret society? .. .”

IT IS OFFICIAL—THE AMERICAN ROLE “CITANGES”

Only two topics were on the Woodstock agenda: (1) The contribution of busi-
ness in dealing with current problems of social instability and (2) The possi-
bility of a change of the American role in the world and its consequences, The
first subject was schieduled for only the first day, and Dr. Kissinger appar-
ently did not consider it very important, because he skipped it. The next morn-
ing lie presented his “working paper.” Discussion on his proposals lasted all
day. continuing to a cocktail party hosted by David Rockefeller. Thisx “working
paper” was the most significant presentation at the closed-door parley. accord-
ing to informed sources. In fact. it was a briefing of U.S. estimates and inten-
tions regarding its “changing global role.”

Ironically, only one U.8. Senator participated, Adlai Steveuson IIT (D-I1l.).
and four Congressmen: Donald Fraser (D.F.L.-Minn.). Peter H. B. Freling-
huysen (R.-N.J.), Henry S. Reuss (D-Wis.), and Donald W. Riegle (R-Mich.),
Frelinghuysen and Reuss belong to the CFR.

Gabriel Hauge also presented a working paper. Incidentally, when he was a
White House aide, he was known as the “man who tells Ike what to think,”
according to the Wall Street Journal. A forerunner of Bundy, Rostow, and
Kissinger, he held the status of American foreign policy arbiter. Now he is in
a strategic spot in the power elite as chairman of Manufacturers Hanover Trust,
a bank with close ties with the Zionist international banking firm of Dillon,
Read & Co. Manufacturers Hanover has long been controlled by Horace Flanigan,
father of Pete Flanigan, vice president of Dillon Read, now on leave while serving
as a top Nixon aide. The Flanigans and Dillons have joint oil investments tied
to Union Oil and Standard Oil of California ; the Dillon Read firm also has close
tie-ins with the Rockefellers and Standard Oil of New Jersey.

PEACE CARNEGIE STYLE

The notorious Alger Hiss left his high State Department post to become presi-
dent of the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. A few years ago, the
group prepared a plan for a U.N.-sponsored military operation against South
Africa. The U.S. and Soviet air forces were to cover the invasion of the republic
by national forces from a number of countries. When the plan leaked prematurely
before the liberals could ‘“condition” public sentiment, a furor arose.

Three years ago Henry Kissinger and Charles W. Yost. then Nixon’s ambassa-
dor to the U.N., helped prepare the Future of the Strategic Arms Race: Options
for the Seventies. The report, published by the Carnegie Endowment, advocated
nuclear power “sufficiency” rather than “superiority.”

In a campaign speech on Oct. 24, 1968, Nixon declared his intention to “restore
our objective of clear-cut military’ superiority over the Soviet Union. This strong
pro-American statement doubtless helped Nixon get votes. RBut a week after
taking office, the Carnegie Report was issued, and Nixon has since advocated
nuclear “sufficieney.”

Perhaps it is more than coincidental that only a few days after the Bilderberg-
ers met at Woodstock to make it official that the U.S. was about to experience
a “change in the American role” in the world, billions of dollars were rushed
to Germany to profit from American dollar devaluation, one aspect of this Nation’s
waning power and prestige under internationalist leadership.

Americans aware of the sinister group that met at Woodstock in April will
have no difficulty in identifying those responsible for their national troubles.

(Copyright 1971 Liberty Lobby.)
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EMERGENCY P.S.!

In only a matter of days the Senate will begin hearings to confirm the appoint-
ment of Henry Kissinger as Secretary of State. Liberty Lobby will, of course,
officially urge that he not be confirmed in testimony before the Foreign Relations
Committee.

But this is not enough! Your personal opposition to Kissinger must be made
known emphatically and immediately—and your friends must join their protests
with yours without delay!

Why should Kissinger not be Secretary of State? As Nixon's National Security
Advisor and head of the National Security Council Intelligence Committee,
Kissinger has wielded power “second only to that of the President himself,”
in the words of a Senator. Few people realize that all spy agencies, including
FBI, CIA, Defense, and Treasury intelligence have been reporting directly to
Kissinger since Nov. 6, 1971, when Nixon turned over this horrifying power—
lock, stock, and barrel—to Kissinger by Executive Order.

Now, if confirmed as Secretary of State in addition to his job as spy boss,
the enigmatie Kissinger will actually wield more power than the President him-
self. who is gravely weakened by “Watergate” ! (Strange, isn't it, how Kissinger
will benefit by Watergate?!)

Henry Kissinger must not be Seeretary of Rtate because:

1. The Constitution stipulates that the President and Viece President be native-
born. Certainly an unelected official with power equal to or greater than that of
the President should alxo be native-born. I'lenty of native-born Americans would
make a good Secretary of State!

2. Kissinger has stated that the time ix at hand for the surrender of “institu-
tions based on the concept of national sovereignty™! Ie ix recognized as being
pro-Roviet and pro-world government. Ile is, in the words of a top security
official, “a security risk as bad as Walt Rostow or Owen Lattimore.”

3. Kissinger’s appointment is a slap in the face of the oil-rich Avabs, who
know where his loyalties really lie (see reprint from page 1 of Lox Angeles
Times). America must maintain a stance of neutrality in the Mideast. and not
give Israel everything demanded.

For our own best interests—Here is what to do:

First, contact your two Senators now! Write, wire. or call them to oppose
the confirmation of Henry Kissinger . . . and

Second. send a generous contribution to Liberty Lobby., which wiil devote
every radio program to Kissinger beginniug Sept. 4! Be sure to listen, and tell
your friends to listen. Remember, your influence counts . . . use it!

[From the Los Angeles Times, Aug. 27, 1973}
KISSINGER. As A JEw, WiILL Face Hosrinity orF ARABs 1N NeEw Posr

(By William J. Coughlin)

Beirur—Henry A. Kissinger, whatever his qualifications ax secretary of state,
will face a hostile Arab world because he ixa Jew.

That already is c¢lear from initial reaction to his appointiment.

One newspaper here called Kissinger’s new assignment an Israeli victory over
the Arabs comparable to that of the June, 1967, war.

Another denounced him as “the Israeli Ilenry” and declared that the Ameri-
can Zionist movement forced President Nixon into the appointment.

Kissinger’s assertion at a California news conference that I will conduct
the foreign policy of the United States regardless of religion and national heri-
tage,” was greeted with jibes in the Arab press.

“There is no doubt that the man will serve Israel more than the United
States, as do the Jews everywhere and at all times.” said Beirut’s Al Moharrer.

Arab diplomats here take a similar view, although one suggested that Kis-
singer, becanse le is a Jew., might be able to wring more concessions out of
Israel than outgoing Secretary of State William P. Rogers.

High officials in several Arab countries have expressed the view, that efforts
by Rogers to end the Middle East deadlock were blocked by Israeli intransigence.
It seemed wnlikely to observers here that Kissinger will get the benefit of any
such considerations.
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Overall, reaction has been that the Kissinger appointment was a setback to
any Arab hopes of a more even-handed role by the United States in the Middle
East. That, in turn. appeared likely to increase the belligerence of Arab nations
toward both the United States and Israel.

Senator SrarixaAN. Senator Aiken.

Senator ATREN. No questions now.

Senator Srarkman. Thank you, sir.

Next will be Bronson P. Clark, American Friends Service Commit-
tee.

STATEMENT OF BRONSON P. CLARK, AMERICAN FRIENDS SERVICE
COMMITTEE; ACCOMPANIED BY JOHN SULLIVAN, ASSOCIATE
EXECUTIVE SECRETARY

Mr. Crarg. Mr. Chairman, I brought John Sullivan, my Associate
Ixecutive Seeretary, with me this morning.

Senator Searxxan. Very glad to have both of you, sir.

Mr. Crark. My name is Bronson Clark, and T am executive secretary
of the American Friends Service Committee.

OPPOSITION TO CONFIRMATION

We speak today in opposition to the confirmation of Dr. Kissinger
{rom the viewpoint of our experience of 54 years in work abroad in a
variety of wars and variety of situations on all sides of conflict; in
the operation of seminars, conferences for diplomats, including mem-
bers of the American Foreign Service.

Our experience abroad has reinforced our basic belief that we can-
not separate the Judeo-Christian ethic from the affairs large or small,
1t what we do. We think the policies and actions of Dr. Kissinger
are a prime example of that separation, and in view of this and in view
of the limited time, I am going to confine my testimony, in the brief
10 minutes allowed, to two major deceptions as practiced by Dr. Kiss-
inger. I am not speaking in an attack on the man; I am talking about
the policy, but you cannot separate the man from that policy.

DECEPTION CONCERNING VIETNAM WAR

The deception will be a deception which is currently practiced. Let
us turn on the one in the past.

In 1969, I, along with other American Friends Service Committee
representatives, held three substantial meetings with Dr. Kissinger.
Our purpose was to ascertain why it was that the war was continuing
to be prosecuted when the President had announced that he had in-
tended to bring about American withdrawal.

We discovered then, for the first time, what Vietnamization really
meant. By withdrawing in certain increments of American ground
forces this was given as an index of our desire for peace. Actually, we
discovered that what was done was a substitution of the most awesome
air power in the history of modern warfare on an essentially peasant
society. The tonnage of bombs it is now well known that the Nixon-
Kissinger administration dropped not only ou North Vietnam but
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even four times the tonnage on South Vietnam as well as Laos and now
even Cambodia.

I remember onc meeting in May 1969 when Dr. Kissinger said to
me “well, if we are not, if we have not ended American intervention
in 6 months come back and tear down the White House gate.” Even
when he said that he had commenced the bombing of Cambedia 2
months earlier,

Is the U.S. Senate to endorse this gross deception of the Congress
and the public by confirming the man whose gnidance was at the heart
of these policies? Not only were the Cambodian bombing and incur-
sions into Laos in violation of the Constitution which gives Congress
the right to declare war, but they violated American law inherent in
treaties signed by the United States, namely, the protocals and stat-
utes of The Hague and Geneva and the principles established at Nur-
emberg. Under these laws it is a crime to uproot civilian populations
and force them into regroupment camps or strategic hamlets. It is a
war crime to bomb villages and cities. It is a war crime to torture

risoners, let alone murder them hy throwing them ont of helicopters.

hose are the things that happened. We now know of the step-by-step
descent into the moral quagmire which finally led to thet error bonb-
ing of Hanoi and Hni};‘long at Christinas last vear. T myself went to
Hanoi and personally ean support the testimony of U.S. Air Force
personnel w{\)(c) stated before the Senate Avrmed Services Committee on
August 8 that North Vietnamese hospitals were routinely targeted as
“a third priority item.” T visited a North Vietnamese city named Hon
Gai located north of Haiphong, a city of 80,000, in which not a build-
ing was left standing. '

Then, after all 4 years of this outpouring of blood and treasure what
was the result? An agreement was signed on January 27. 1973, in
Paris which was not unlike the Geneva Accords of 1954, Not only
that. but these terms had been available all along these 4 years. Dr.
Kissinger alwayvs had the opportinity to terminate U.S. prosecution
of the war in exchange for a compromise political settlement in South
Vietnam. \As long as the United States attempted to determine the
kind of government that should prevail in South Vietnam, so long
were the negotiations blocked. It was not until the recognition of the
Paris Accords of the existence of the Provisional Revolutionary Gov-
ernment of South Vietnam . . . the so-called “Vietcong” . . . that
signatures were put on the Paris agrecments of 1973,

DECEPTION CONCERNING U".S. FOLLOWUP ON PARIS ACCORDS

This brings me to the second major deception that T would like to
highlight in my testimony. I speak now from a background of Ameri-
can Friends Service Committee years of operation of a prosthetics
center in Quang Ngai south of Danang, where Vietnamese are trained
in the mannfacture of artificial limbs, in physical therapy skills and
in the reliabilitation work necessary for civilian war victims. Our
firsthand knowledge and experience in the field has given us an idea of
what the continuing extension of the war even beyond the Paris Ac-
cords has meant. T would like to quote ane sentence which the entire
avticle TV of the Paris Accords,
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“The United States will not continue its military involvement or
intervene in the internal affairs of South Vietnam.” Yet, the U.S.
followup in the Accords was to ask Congress for over $2 billion for
Thien, $651 million for cconomic aid and more than twice that for
military aid.

It should surprise no one that our supplying aid to one of the two
sides of the war will continue to fuel the war, and we know from our -
experience in the fiekl that casualties are running as high as they did
even before the ceasefive. .

Just before the ceasefire deadline the Nixon administration, under
Dr. Kissinger’s guidance, shipped $1 billion worth of modern aireraft,
weaponry to the Thieu government, ineluding F-5E’s which were
rolling off the Northrop assembly lines. More than that, we signed an
agreement to dismantle our air bases, to avoid that we passed a piece
of paper to GGeneral Thien that said to General Thieu “You own these
air bases and, therefore, how can we dismantle them.” Then we turned
around and signed a contract with JTear Seigler Corp. to run the Bien
Hoa Air Base for a multi-million dollar contract. This is typical of
the deception T am speaking about.

Out of the war room went the generals, into the war room in Saigon
went the so-celled MACY, thousands of civilians retired U.S. military
personnel wearing sport shirts. They signed 67 corporation contracts
to run the new war, ITT runs the military communications systems
for the Saigon Air Force. and maintains certain other communica-
tions for the government. Lear Siegler maintains aircraft and basic
electronic maintenance for aireraft. Northrop Aviation Corp. as-
sumed a contact to train Vietnamese fighter pilots. We continue to
train hundreds of Saigon’s police.

Under the Paris Accards, two major political forces were recognized
in South Vietnam as I have mentioned, Provisional Revolutionary
Government, so-called Vietcong, and the Republic of Vietnam, the
Thien Regime. The strnggle was to move from the military phase
into the political phase. In order to do this there had to be free speech,
according to the Accords, free press. release of prisoners, free move-
ment of people has been agreed to. What has been Dr, Kissinger’s
policy in regard to this?

One day after the ccasefire one of onr Quaker team heard a Saigon
government loud speaker in the refugee camp in Quang Ngai “if you
attempt to go back to your ancestral home in Communist areas, you will
be shot.” In the refugee camps and cities, a vast system established
with T".S. advice and money, enforces Saigon’s tight police controls.
It costs the United States millions of dollars to run. Is it out in the
open for all to see? The fact is that some of the funds are hidden in
the USAID budget giving Congress and the public the false impres-
sion that it is “economic aid.”

We have increased the Saigon police force from 20,000 to 120,000.
Now every Vietnamese in South Vietnam under the Saigon control
over tho age of 15 must carry an ID card under the penalty of death
with his photograph and fingerprints. There are rooms of massive
files, a burenucracy of surveillance which bows down on the Saigon

poo(_P]e.
veneral Thien has closed his press, his nentral press and forced
enrollment of all he can reach into his own political party. )

»
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PHOEN1X PROGRAM -

Up to a short time ago we worked in a provincial prison and wit-
nessed first-hand, our doctor’s discovered that torture, which came
about as a result of the so-called Phoenix program, this program is
now known openly. On July 7, 1969 Dr. Kissinger said to me “one of
the problems we are dealing with with the other side is they will not

; negotiate.” At which point Dr. Gilbert White, our board chairman,

© ~who had just been ta*kin with some of the delegates at the Paris
negotiations said “Well, Dr, Kissinger, one of the greatest craws in
their throat is your Phoenix program.” As this committea knows
even by Mr. Colby’s own testimony, Mr. Colby headed up the Phoenix
program and is now the head of the CIA, Mr. Colby’s testimony was
29,0(310 Victnamese have been imprisoned and 20,000 killed or assassi-
nated: -

So Dr. White said to Dr. Kissinger “well, Operation Phoenix is a
craw in the throat to block the negotiations.” Dr. Kissinger looked up
“QOperation Phoenix, Operation Phoenix, never heard of it.”

The Paris peace accords called for the withdrawal of personnel

- associated with this Phoenix program, but Saigon issued a secret
order in April 1973 to all police headquarters directing that this pro-
gram be continued. It has been continued and accelerated under the
codo name of F-6.

HOW 18 WORK OF U.S. GOVERNMENT TO BE CARRIED ON'?

Well, time presses but let me say that the Council for Reconciliation -
and Concord called for in the Paris agreements cannot come into be-
ing with the jails full of professors, student leaders, Catholics and
Buddhists alike. We operate these prisons in the sense we pay their
keepers salaries. U.S. money paid for the new tiger cages. Is the work
of the U.S. Government to be carried on in secrecy and by illegal and
unconstitutional means? Or is it to be a healthy Government, an open
one, in which our representatives and citizens can effectively debate

- the great issues of the day? Are we to have government leaders who
do not lie to us? Who do not place us under surveillance Or tap our
telephones? Are our civil rights and liberties to have a real meaning?

So I say for the Senate to confirm Henry Kissinger as Secretary of
State T bsence of any indication lg’om him or the administra-
tion that it will change the character of the policies T have discussed
with you today . .. is to confirm a foreign and military policy with a
shocking history of war and deceit.

We need a sign from this committee and from the Congress that a
different policy is wanted.

We need to turn to the difficult but worthwhile task of building ade-
quate international institutions. Let us bring into check a runaway
military budget with its powerful corporate lobbies and put our re-
sources into an American foreign and domestic policy of which, fi-
nally, we shall be proud, proud before each other, our children and
the world family.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[Mr. Clark’s prepared statement follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF Broxsox I'. CLARK, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY,
AMEBICAN FRrIENDS SERVICE COMMITIEE

My name is Bronson P. Clark. I am executlve secretary of the American
Friends Service Committee with headquarter offices in Philadelpbla, Pa.

The American Friends Service Committee has worked abroad for 56 years in
programs of rellef and reconstruction, It has rendered nonpartisan aid to war
victims in many wars. In the Vietnam war, our medical programs have alded
victims on all sides of the war and still do.

Our work includes efforts to reduce the chances of war. Ten percent of the
world’s diplomatic corps have participated in our off-the-record Quaker con-
ferences for diplomats. These conferences give Foreign Service officers an oppor-
tunity for communication on some of the thorniest problemns in international
affairs. In 1947 the A.F.8.C. recelved the Nobel peace prize.

In recent years the A.F.S.C. has put more and more resources into programs in
the United States. We have conducted educational programs on the great issues
of war and peace, based on our firsthand experiences abroad. We have seen the
damage caused by misplaced national priorities, especially as we became deeply
involved with those Americans wlho suffer from powerlessness. hunger and
poverty in the many arcas of the unfulfilled American Dream, I refer to migrant
farm workers, prisoners, Indinus and other disadvantaged citizens of whatever
race.

Our experiences and our Quaker viewpoint have given us an insight into the
tragic results of misgulded foreign and military policies. We have thereby re-
iuforced cur basic belief that the religious values of our Judeo-Christian heri-
tage should not and, in the final analysis, caunot he separated from the dally
affalrs, large and small, of onr coliective life together as a soclety, a nation, and
a developing world family,

This applies to the great Issues which come before the members of this com-
mittee. In matters of power, of politics, national security, bullding the interna-
tional structures for commerce, justice and peace—in ait of this, we proceed at
our peril if religions or moral values are not a part of every process.

In coming before you today, I am not the spokesman for all Friends or Quakers.
Rather it is from the specific expericnce and point of view of the American
Friends Service Committee that I speak. That experience and viewpoint leads
me to speak in opposition to the confirmation of Dr. Henry Kissinger as U.S.
Secretary of State.

To confirm the man i3 to confirm the policies in which he has been eentrally
involved and for which he stands.

In discussing these policies, I might raise questions about the unchecked arms
race and the developing plans for new and staggeringly expensive U.S. weapons
such as the B-1 Bomber aud the Trident Submarine. I might ask why such
weapons are thought necessary if the detente with Russia and China are as
great achlevements as they are described to be. I might ask why under the Nixon-
Kissinger policies the sale of U.8 arms abroad has increased and why our coun-
try Is the world's chief munitions salesman.

But rather than unfold the long list of points on which one might challenge
the Nixon-Kissinger policies, I wish to concentrate on the area where I have
first-hand knowledge. That {s on the subject of U.S. involvement {n Southeast
Asia, past, present and future. -

As Executive Secretary of the American Friends Service Committee, I took
part in three long and substantial meetings with Dr, Kissinger In May, July
and October of 1969 on the subject of continuing American military involvement
in Indochina. President Nixon had heen elected to his first term on a pledge of
U.S. military withdrawal from Indochina. In the early months of his Adminis-
tration I was trying to learn why the Administration was continuing to prose-
cute the war.

It is now a matter of public record that Dr. Kissinger as foreign policy advisor
to the President participated In a gross deception of the Congress and the
public. Withdrawal of American ground forces by stages was cited as an index
of our desire for peace. It was deplcted as “winding down the war.” But in
fact it was used to overcome the growing disenchantment of the American public
with the war and with Amerlcan casualties at the very moment when the war
was being escalated by enormous increases of air power and military equipment
flowing into the area. The policy of Vietnamization, of which Dr. Kissinger
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was a chief architect, was not a formula for peace in Vietnam which should
be evident today to the most wishful of thinkers. Rather it was a plan to use

the most awesome air power in the history of modern warfdare AgMusE RIS WBsRDY,

tially peasant society. Consider the statistics. Pentagon figures show that the
intensity of the bombing in the Nixon years was without pdarallel and included
more than 1.5 million tons of bombs on South Vietnam, more than 1.6 millfon
tons on Laos, and more than 237,000 tons on North Vietnam. Pentagon statistics
show that what was billed as a war against North Vietnam was in fact much
more & war against the people of South Vietnam. U.S. bombing of South Vietnam
under Nixon was six times as Intense as against North Vietnam. While U.8,
military combat deaths were reduced by 50% for the total of the Nixon
yvenrs, the number of Vietnamese combat deaths on all sides rose in the Nixon
years to greater totals than before. That, T submit, was the real nature of
Vietnamization.

In May 1969, Dr. Kissinger told me during our discussions that “if the U.8.
has not ended its military involrement in six months, come back and tear down
the White House gate,” Yet, even while he spoke those words, he had approved
the secret bombing of Cambodia and it had heen underway for two months,
Rather than ending American military Involvement as the President pledged,
the Administration with Dr. Kissinger in a central role, invaded Cambodia
and stepped up the covert war in Laos at enormous cost to life and property,
rupturing the very fabric of their peasant socletles. These actlons were contrary
to public statements made at the time by the President and Mr. Kissinger.

Furthermore, at that same meeting T have just mentioned. Dr. Kissinger told
me that one of the goals which he and the President had was to reduce the
credibility gap and restore the confidence of the people in the White House,
Even while he was telling me this, he was the advisor on the policy of hombing
raids into Cambodia that were so steeped in deception that not only was Congress
being lled to, hut even members of the actual homber crews were being
systematically decelved as to the nature and destination of their mission.

In view of this it i8 shocking now to recall that in 1970 Secretary of State
Rogers came before this committee and said that Camobdia is the one country
where we can say with complete assurance that our hands are clean and our

- hearts are pure,

Is the U.8. Senate to endorse this gross deception of the Congress and the
publie by confirming the man whosé guldance was at the heart of these policles?
Not only were the Cambodian bombing and incursions inte Laos {n violation of
the Constitution which gives Congress the right to declare war, but they violated
American law Inherent in treaties signed by the United States, namely, the
protocols and statutes of The Hague and Geneva and the-principles established
at Nuremberg. The acceptance of those treaties hy the Senate has the force of
law for the United States and is a solemn obligation on the American people,
including the military. Under these laws it is a war crime to uproot civilian
populations and force them into regroupment camps or strateglc hamlets. It 1s
a war crime to bomb villages and cities. It s a war crime to torture prisoners, let
alone murder them by throwlng them out of hellcopters. Those are the things
that happened. We now know of the step hy step descent Into the moral quagmire
which finally led to the terror bombing of ¥lanol and Halphong at Christmas
last year. I do nnt hesitate to call it terror bombing. T have personally visited
Hanol and Haiphong and have seen what our air power did.

T can personally support the testimony of U.S. alr,force personnel who stated
hefore the Senate Armed Services Committee on August R that North Vietnamese
hospitals were routinely targetted as “a third priority item.” I visited Hon Gat
In April of this yvear. a North Vietnamese city of some 80,000 people. It had been
totally destroyed by 578 U.8. air raids. mostly by tactical F-104s, F-105s, and
F-111s from the Seventh Fleet. The hospital Hon Gat like many others had
been badly damaged. Other observers have testified abont the destruction of
the six North Vietnam citles ranking In size next helow Hanol and Haiphong.
Such were the fruits of our Vietnam war policles after 1968,

Finally, after all the ontpouring of blood and treasure in Vietnam, the United
Ktates on January 27. 1973. signed the Paris Accords. The terms are not unlike
those agreed to at Geneva in 1054. They were obtalnable as terms all along,
There always bad heen the option available to Dr. Kissinger to agree to U.8,
troop withdrawal, to end the bombing, to terminate U.8. prosecution of the war
in exchange for a compromise political settlement In South Vietnam. As long
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as the U.B, attempted to determine the kind of government that should prevail
in South Vietnam, so long were the negotiations blocked. It was not until the
recoguition of the Paris Accords of the existence of the Provisional Revolutionary
Government of South Vietnam . . . the so-called “Vietcong” . . . that signatures
were put on the Paris agreements of 1073.

Thus, in the end, a political compromise was reached, but it appears so far
to have been chiefly on paper. i

But the paper was not signed until a last horror had been committed. We all
recall the “peace at hand” statements by Dr. Kissinger on the eve of the Presi-
dentlal election of 1872, We all recall what followed : the bombing of the clties”
of Hanol and Haiphong in a kind of terror blackmall that made the season of

- Christmas and Hanukksh a mockery. But, be that as it may, the United States

did sign the Paris agreement and in it we pledged to assist In bringing about
“reconciliation and concord” and to provide rehabijlitation assistance to all
parties, friend or foe. But what has been the record of the Administration, in
which Dr. Kissinger played such a role, with respect to this matter?

That brings me to the second deception, this one currently practised by the
Administration under the Nixon-Kissinger policies, with Congress and the Amer-
{can people once again misled.

To introduce this point I wish to note that the A.F.8.C. has for years operated
a prosthetics center in Quang Ngal south of Danang, where Vietnamese are
trained in the manufacture of artificlal 1imbs, in physical therapy skills and
in the rehabilitation work necessary for civillan war victims. Our first hand
knowledge has given us experience in the agonizing cost to the Vietnamese of
this ‘Administration’s 4-yrear extension of the war under the guidance of Dr.
Kissinger's policies. .

In Article 4, the Parls Accords state “The United States will not continue
its military involvement or intervene in the internal affairs of South Vietnam.”
Yet the U.S. follow-up on the Accords was to ask Congress for over 2 blilion
dollars for Thieu, 651 miilion for economic aid and more than twice that for

“military aid.

It should surprise nn one that our supplying aid to one of the two South Viet-
namese parties has continued to fue! the war. Casualties are running at least as
high for the South Vietnamese as before the so-called “ceasefire.,” The Quang
Ngal hospital continues to receive many new civilian casuaities. Qur Quaker
workers continue to report tragic case histories of shattered lives and deathx.
In the first six months of so-called “peace” there were 76,000 casualties In
South Vietnam compared to $0,000 in the last six months of acknowiledged war.

Just before the ceasefire deadline, the Nixon Administration shipped General
Thien more than one bililon dollars of aircraft and weaponry. After the dead-
Hine, Thieu was given the more advanced F-5Es roliing off the Northrop as-
sembly lines. This was a violation of the spirit of the Accords but more impor-
tantly of the letter of the Accords, since the F-SE had not been in use and so
was not a replacement plane, but a new plane. In the Peace agreement we pledged
to “dismantle” our alr bases. But just before the ceasefire deadline we technl-
cally turned over the title to the bases to General Thieu’s armed forces, instead
of dismantling them.

But, even If the arms supplies and bases suddenly changed hands just before
the deadline, thus being legal only in the most technical sense, who was now to
run the war?

The war room in Salgon today is filled with “retired” American military officers
who wear sport shirts, not uniforms, This and other military functions are per-
formed by more than a thousand U.S. civillans; hundreds more U.S. civilians
are employed by the CIA in Vietnam. The Administration, through the Penta-
gon, signed contracts with 67 U.S. corporations to help run the war with American
tax dollars. ITT has a contract to help General Thieu's military communications
system. Lear Siegler Inc. received a contract for aircraft maintenance including
basic mechanics and electronic maintenance. The company also received a 614
million dollar contract to help run Bien Hoa air base. Northrop Aviation Cor-
poration assumed a contract to train Vietnamese fighter pilots and many of these
corporations advertised in the public media for personnel to go to South Viet-

. nam to assume active functions under these contracts to strengthen the military

forces of the Saigon government.
We continue to train hundreds of pilots for the Saigon air force. And the
slaughter goes on in South Vietnam. - -
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Thus, the Nixon-Kissinger policies support the continuation of the killing, by
fueling and sustaining the war effort of one side.

But the Paris Accords recognized two major political forces in South Vietnam.
The Provisional Revolutionary government . . . the so-called Vietcong . .. and
the Republic of Vietnam . .. the Thieu regime . . . were to move the struggle
from a military to a political level. Free speech, free press, release of prisoners,
the free movement of people were agreed to. What then §s the record? What does
U.8. policy support in this regard ?

One day after the ceasefire, our Quaker staff heard a Suigon government lnud-
speaker announce in a refugee camp at Quang Ngal “If you attempt ta go back
to your ancestral homes i Communist areas, you will be shot to death.”

In the refugee camps and citles, a vast system established with U.S. advice
and money, enforces Salgon’s tight police controls. It costs the United States
millions of dollars to run. Is it out in the open for ail to see? The fact is that
some of the funds are hidden in the USAID hudget giving Congress and tt e pub-
lic the false impression that it is “economic ald.”

In the past 10 years U.S. ald expanded the South Vietnam police force from
20,000 to 120,000, The Computer Sciences Corporation, under U.K. government
direction, developed the ‘computer that coordinates the police operations. Every
South Vietnamese over 15 years of age must have an 1D card with photogreiph
and thumb print, Families are photographed and fingerprinted to help control
tlieir movements<, 1lnundreds of checkpoints dot the roadsides. A massive hureau-
cracy keeps track of people who bow under the weight of one of the most repres-
sive regimes in the world today, significantly paid for and serviced by the
United States. Thieu has closed the opposition and the nentral press and forced
enrollment of ell he can reach into his own political party.

Thoese who do not conformm and comply find themselves in the prisons,

et us look deeper at the question of the prisoners.

Our Quaker workers, up until a short time ago, provided the onty medical
service in one of the South Vietnamese provincial prisons. We witnessed first-
hand some of the results of the “Phoenix” program., a progiem now knewn openly,
bt one which Dr. Kissinger would not acknowledge when I, and other Quaker
representatives, met with him in his office on July 7, 1969, I'r. Gilbert Wiite,
formerly chairman of the Board of Directors of the American Friends Nerviee
Committee, was just back from DParis at the time where he had consulted with
representilives of the negotinting parties. le told Dr. Kixsinger, if you waut to
negotiate, the biggest roadblock is Operation Phoenix. Dr, Kissiuger locked at
his chief aide and safd, What is Operatlon Phoenix? In other words he acted
as if it never existed. T might add that Wilillam Colby, the recent Administration
appointee to head the CIA, directed the Ihoenix program which used kidnapping
and assassination and by Mr, Colby’s own unpnrt led to Jalling 29,000 Vietnamese
and killing 20,000 others.

The A.F.8.C. protested teo the Saigon anud U.S, officials regarding the torture of
prisoners which our doctors discovered and we provided detailed documentation
to the Senate Refugee Subcommittee about these shameful practices. Regrettably
it should be noted that U.8, advisors were assigued to each major South Viet-
namese prison. The IParls Peace Accords called for the withdrawal of personnel
associated with this ’hoenix program, but Saigon issued a secret order in April
1078 to all police headquarters directing that this program he continued. It has
heen continued and accelerated under the code name F-g.

No one knows for certain how many political prisoners are in Salgon jalls
including some new tiger cages built at U.8. government expense. We continue to
think that the number 200,000 may be correct.

On humanitarian grounds, it is inconceivable that American ald should go
openly or indirectly to maintain the suffering of prisoners who should have been
released long since, if they ever should have been imprisoned. But apart from
the humanitarian issue: there is a very practical consideration about these pris-
oners that is important to the U.S. Senate as it weighs the question before It.

The “Council for Reconciliation and Concord” provided for in the Paris Accords
cannot go forward with any effectiveness or fairness while the Thieu government
continues to imprison polittcal leaders, newspaper editors, neutralists, professors,
religious leaders including Catholic and Buddhist leaders alike, and, of course,
members of the Provisional Revolutionary Government side, The AFSC has
spoken about the prisoner issues many times to U.8. government officials and we
feel it has never seriously been weighed by them.

21-172—73—pt. 1—12
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Let me conclude with a few more observations :

(1) The Administration has maintained that there is a bhigh priority for
humanttarian aid in the economic aid budget for South Vietnam. But the portion
of the ald budget slated for health and education has been cut from a level of
2.6% of the budget for Fiscal 1078 to 1.29, of the budget in Fiscal 1974. Even the
“food for peace” program provides that food witl be sold to local merchants in
South Vietnam, 809% of what they pay for it then goes to Saigon's military budget. .

{2) Both stdes in Vietnam have committed ceaxefire violations. But they pale
in significance, when it comes to undercutting the Paris Accords, compared to the
post-combint policles and practices of the Adhninistration under Dr. Kissinger's
guldance,

(3) Continuation of the policies T have discussed here today can only have
further tragic corsequences, not the least of which Is the inadequate attention to
soclal needs in the United-States resulting frow the gross distorion of national
priorities in favor of war and military expenditures.

(4) The close support our government gives to the Thieu regime is another
instance of the troudbling fact that our government becomes identified with mili-
taristic and repressive regimes. Americaus have learned with dismay about the
practices of the Park government in Sonth Korea and the Marcos government in
the Philippines. As long as these regimes draw support from our policies, how
can we claim to be a people that ean be counted on to support independence and
self-determination® We are increasingly Seen abroad, as well as hy some critics
at liome, as the new imperialists ready to use or support military intervention
in an effort to pre~erve the brand of governments we favor.

1 do not need to point out to members of this Committee that the United States
today Is in a crisis of government. We must also sicknowledge that we are in a

" moral crisis, Is the work of the U.S, Government to be carried on ia secreey and

by Hllegal and unconstitutional means? Or is it to be a healthy government, an
open one, in which our Representatives and citizens can effectively debate the
great issues of the day® Are we to have government leaders who do not lfe to us?
Who do not plaee us under surveillance? Or tap our telephones? Are our clvil
rights aud Hberties to bave meaning?

Such questions as these are germane to the consideration hefore you. So {s the
question of wheflier onr country supports militaristic and repressive regimes
rather than risk the possible consequenices of self-determination. So is the ques-
tion of whether our government puts a valuenn moral and ethical precepts that
stem from the religions heritage of the people---a value higher than it puts on
the short-term results of a pragmatism In which there is insufficient leeway for
the claims of conscience and the proddings of morality,

So I say : for the Senate to confirm Henry Kissinger-as Secretary of State * ¢ *
in the absence of any indication from him or the Administration that it will
change the character of the policles T have discussed with you today * * * {s to
confirm a foreign and military policy with a shocking history of war and deceit.

We need a sign from this Committee and from the Congress that a diffrrent
policy {8 wanted.

We nced to turn to the difficult hut worthwhile task of building adequate
international institutions. Iet us bring into check a runaway mliitary budget
with its powerful corporate lobbies and put our resources into an American
foreign and domestic policy of which. finally, we shall be prond, proud before
each other, our children and the world family.

Senator Srarkmax. Thank you very much. Mr. Clark. We appre-
cinte vour statement. We know in the past of the good representatives
that yvour group had here in Washington. They have appeared before
us many times. and always bronght good ideas.

Senator Aiken.

Senator A1rex. T have no questions, Mr. Clark.

Mr. Crark. Thank vou.

Senator SparkyMaN. Thank you very much. -

Our next witness will be Joseph H. Crown. Cochairman Taw-
yvers Committee on American Policy Towards Vietnam, New York.

Mr. Crown. we are very glad to have you, sir, and we shall be glad
to hear from vou.
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STATEMENT OF JOSEPH H. CROWN, COCHAIRMAN, LAWYERS
COMMITTEE ON AMERICAN POLICY TOWARDS VIETNAM

Mr. Crowx. Thank you, Mr. Acting Chairman. I appreciate this
opportunity to present the views of the Lawyers Committee on Ameri-
can Policy Towards Vietnam on Dr. Kissinger’s nomination.

LAWYERS COMMITYEE

Perhaps I ~hould say a fow words about the Lawyers Committee.
The formation ¢f the comnittee was prompted by the issuance in
Mareh 1965 of a wemorandum hy the State Department defendin
the legality of U.S. acts in Vietnam. The memorandum impressegv
us as a travesty on international law and constitutional law that we
felt impelled that the record ought to he set straight, straightened
out. We prepaved a memorandum of law which documented the re-
grettable but ineseapable fact that American involvement in Vietnam
violated our Constitution. contravened cssential provizions of the
United Nations Charter, as well as violating the 1954 Geneva Ac-
covds which we had pledged to ohserve,

We sent this memorandum to 193,000 lawyers throughout the coun-
try and to some 3,700 Inw professors. I should say that the memoran-
dum was also inserted into the Congressional Record by Senators
Wayne Morse and Ernest Gruening. those original crusaders who
spoke out so courageously against the illegality and immorality of the
war. When Senator Morse left the Foreign Relations Committee he
joined the Lawyers Committee as its honorary chairmaun.

Our consultative council is composed of 18 leading aunthorities on
international law and constitutional law. All objective scholars, with-
out any partisanship in the political spectrum. Among our most emi-
nent members arve I’Hnilip Jessup who, as vou Know. was a judge of the
International Court of Justice, and our President Dean Wright, lon
recognized as an authority on international law, served actively wit
our committee until his death.

We have previously submitted for the record a comprehensive state-
ment of our views with respeet to Dr. Kissinger’s nomination, and I
shall only touch here the highlights, and particularly the role of Dr.
Kissinger vis-a-vis the Indochina war.

DENIAL OF COMMITIUEE CONSENT ‘TO DR, KISSINGER URGED

We wish to really eavnestly urge the committec to deny its consent to

Dr. Kissinger. We propose that the committee do =0 as a dramatic

demonstration of Senate opposition to the administration’s lawless
and ruthless cowrse in Indochina, a course marked by an absence of
legality, movality., and humanity in which Dr. Kissinger has been
intimately associated as principal architect and executor. We pro-
pose that also as an expression of Senate determination to prevent .
further intervention in Indochina and the spawning of new Viet-
names such as now threatened in the Philippines, but most im-
portantly, we suggest it so that it would serve notice upon the world
of a reversal by the United States of the policy of unpracticed, un-
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principled practice, of resort to armed force and expediency which are
the touchstones of Dr. Kissinget’s conduct of foreign affairs, -

The debasement, of international law and domestic democratic proc-
esses which have marked the administration’s course throughout the -
past 4 fears are comf)letelly consistent with, indeed if not a product
of, Dr. Kissenger’s political philosophy.

He has no use for the abstractions, that is the rinciples, of the
United Nations’ Charter, since these are incompatible with his geo-
political balance of power concept of international relations and his
parochial view of the national interest. -

In his testimony before your committee, Dr. Kissinger voiced the
idea that the choice before the United States was between a policy of
daring too much or attempting too little. With due deference, we think
that is quite misleading. Rather we believe that the lead editorial of
the New York Times yesterday stated the issues much more correctly,
1t is rather, “between what is right and what is wrong, bet ween honest
nn;! gilf«,t,eption, between adhercnce to principle and pursuit of real-
politik,

The military and moral disaster that ave have seen in Vietnam and
Cambodia was indeed the bloody end of a long, long road.

Our committee urges that the Senate committee should not place its

- stamp of approval upon a man who was a principal architect of a
~ })olicy which initiated a secret war against Cambodia, never authorized

y the Congress, within 2 months of Mr. Nixon's inauguration in Jan-
uary 1969, in the face of Mr. Nixon's campaign assurances that he had
a secret plan to end the war; a policy which submitted information to
Congress vis-a-vis the Cambodian war which was deliberately falsified ;
a policy which deceived the Congress and the American people that
peace was at hand at the eve of the 1972 Presidential elections. and
thereafter launched the Christmas offensive of about 52 bombings of
Hanoi and Haiphong.

I should tell the commiittee that I, together with three colleagues of
the Tawyers Committee, visited North Vietnam last October at the
invitation of the Bar Association of the City of Hanoi. I had occasion
personally to go to Haiphong, and visit the bombed-out fishing villages,
the destruction of the bombs, and to meet with children, all of whose
families had been bombed out. These were heartbreaking scenes and,
with due deference, we do not think that this type of terror reflects
favorably on the good name of our country. -

POSSIBILITY OF APPOINTMENTS JEOPARDIZING VIETNAM PEACE

The Lawyers Commiittee is also concerned that Dr. Kissinger's ap-
ointment may indeed jeopardize the establishment of peace in

ietnam.
U.S, RECOGNITION OF SAIGON GOVERNMENT

You will recall that Dr. Kissinger upbraided North Vietnam for its
alleged lack of cooperation vis-a-vis the MIA’s in Laos, but he was
singularly silent as to the failure of the administration to abide by
and comply with many of the commitments undertaken by our Govern-
went under the cease-fire agreement, under the cease-fire agreement
that recognized the dual sovercignty of the Saigon regime and the
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PRG in South Vietnam. The ceasefire agreement makes repeated ref-
erences to the two South Vietnamese patties both of whom signed of-

ficinlly on January 27 as the established governments. Mr. Thien did
not get any wording identifying him as the sole and legitimate reposi-
tory of his temporary sovereignty. In short, there remain two rival
claimants in South Vietnam, the PRG and éaigrm, and it is notabla
that in a recent conference at Algiers with 76 nonalined nations the
PRG participated as a representative of an independent state.

However, 1n contravention of the provisions of the cease-fire -
ment, President Nixon has stated that the United States will continue
to recognize the Government of the Republic of Vietnam as the sole
. legitimate Government of South Vietnam, and indeed has appointed
an Ambassador solely to the Saigon regime. This attitude, which is
evidently shared by Dr. Kissinger, can only serve to jeopardize and
delay the establishment of peace in Vietnam.

-

DISSIDENTS AND POLITICAL PRISONERS IN-S8AIGON JAILS

We recall, too, that Dr. I(if;sillgol~ expressed his concern for the dis-
sidents of the Soviet [Tnion. We want to make clear that we are deeply
concerned with the fate of those courageous fighters for human rights,

and indicated that he had made unofficial representations to the Soviet -

Union. But strangely he has expressed no concern for the tens of
thousands of dissidents and political prisoners who remain in the
Saigon jails.

e cease-fire agreement called for the release of Vietnamese civilian
personnel captured and detained in South Vietnam, and admonished
Saigon and the PRG to do their utniost to resolve this question within
90 days after the cease-fire came into effect.

Yet, despite the vast influence which the administration has with
the Saigon regime there is no evidence that Dr. Kissinger has exhorted
the Saigon regime to release the tens of thousands of political prison-
ers who still lnnguish in the tiger cages in South Vietnam.

I should tell you that on the return from Hanoi we met with Madam
Binh, the Foreign Minister of the PRG and in the most moving terms
she expressed grave concern about political prisoners and this is a
very serious provision which the PR( takes very seriously and yet we
have no record that Dr. Kissinger has made any official or unofficial
représentations to the Saigon regime for their speedy release.

RECONSTRUCTION IN INDOCHINA

Finally, we are concerned ahout Dr. Kissinger’s attitude toward
reconstruction in Indochina, You will recall that under article 21 of
the cease-fire ngreement that stipulates that in pursuance of its tradi-
tional policy the United States will contribute toward healing the
wounds of war and to postwar reconstruction of the democratic Re-
public of Vietnam and throughout Indochina. That provision consti-
tutes an obligation assumed by the United States. The decisive word is
“will” contribute. That term connotes a mandatory obligation, not a
discretionary or permissive provision.

Although preliminary machinery has been set up for the implemen-
tation of this provision we are unaware of whetﬁer any substantive

———
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progress is being made. We want to emphasize in the most serious
terms that the failure to implement this provision which the Congress
also has responsibility for, which is a central provision in the cease-fire
agreement, could seriously jeopardize the ®ntire agreement. .

I can personally attest to this for at a conference I had with Premier
Fan Van Dong in Hanoi last October 21, the Premier expressed his
very serious concern over the reconstruction obligation, making it
clear that it was a crucial provision in the settlement of the war.

It is, of course, a fundamental principle of international law that
the failure of one party to fulfill an essential provision of an inter-
national agreement authorizes the other party to withhold compliance
of any obligations devolving upon it. As a matter of fact, the United
States invoked that principle at the time when it halted the removal
of mines from the Tonkin Gulf on the claim and ground that Hanot
had failed to agree to its agreement for the successive release of
prisoners of war, and what is sauce for the goose is likewise sauce for

tho gander. -

COMDMIETTEE REVIEW OF ISSUES URGED

I urge the committee when it meets in exccutive session with Dz,
Kissinger, to review each of these issues, dual soverecignty, political
prisoners, reconstruction, and securing his commitment that the admin-
1stration will seriously do all in its power to see that these provisions
are fully implemented with deliberate speed.

CRY FOR MORAL LEADERSIIIP

At this point in our history when we face a grave constitutional
crisis, the country cries out for moral leadership. The Senate Foreign
Relations Committee can strike a blow for morality and honesty and
decency in our foreign policy. It is lamentable that that moral leader-
ship cannot come fgrom the occupant of the White House or San
Clemente or of Key Biscayne, nor can it come from Dr. Kissinger,
whose political saint is Prince Metternich, but whom historians record
as the Saint of Evil,

Thank you.

[Mr. Crown’s prepared statement follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOoSEPH H. CROWN, COCHAIRMAN, LAWYERS COMMITTEE
ON AMERICAN PoLicY Towarvs VIETNAM

I appreciate this opportunity to present the views of the Lawyers Committee
on American Policy Towards Vietnam on Dr. Kissinger's nomination.

Perhaps I shounld say a word about the Lawyers Committee. The formation of
the Lawyers Committee was prompted by the issuance in March 1965 by the
State Department of its Memorandum, “Legal Basis for United States Actions
Against Vietnam.” Our original memorandum was sent to wore than 193,000
lawyers and 3,750 law professors and documented the regretabie but inescapable
conclusion that United States intervention in Vietnam violated our Constitution,
contravened essential provisions of the United Natfons Charter and violated the
Geneva Accords which we had pledged to observe. Our memorandum was inserted
in the Congressional Record on September 23, 1963 hy Senators Wayne Morse and
Ernest Gruening—the two crusaders who spoke out courageously agalnst the
immorality, illegality and imprudence of American Intervention in Vietnam.
When Senator Morse left the Committee on Forelgn Relations, he jolned our
Lawyers Committee as its Honorary Chalrman. -

Our Consultative Councli Is composed of eighteen leading authers on Inter-
national T.aw and Constitutional Law-—objective scholars without partisan com-
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mitment to any particular segment of the American political spectrum. Our most

‘eminent member {8 Philip C. Jessup who, as you know, served as a Judge on the

International Court of Justice, ]

Our Committee has sponsored two volumes (1) Vietnam and International
Law, prepared by Professor John Fried and Professor Richard Falk and a volume
on the constitutional aspects entitled “Undeclared War,” by Professor Lawrence
Velvel of Catholic University. '

Through the long, sad history of the war, we have presented our views to the
Congress, partteularly your Committee and the louse Forelgn Affairs Com-
mittee and we have also sought to enlighten our citizenry on the crucial aspects
concerning the Indo-China War. - .

We have submltted to your Committee a statement embodying the Lawyers
Committee's positlon on Dr Kissinger's nomination. I will confine myself here
to the highlights of that statement, with particular emphasis on Dr. Klssinger's
role in the Indo-China War, :

We earnestly urge your Committee to deny its consent to Dr. Kissinger's ap-
pointment as Secretary of State. We propose that to do so would serve as a
dramatic demonstration of Senate opposition to the Administration’s lawless and
ruthless course in Indo-China—a course marked by an absence of legality,
morality and humanity—with which Dr. Kissinger has been intimately associated
as principal architett and executor. We propose it also, as an expression of
Senate determination to prevent further intervention in Indo-China and the
spawning of new Vietnams, such as are now threatened in the Philippines,-and
most importantly, to signal the Senate Committee’s determination to revise our
foreign policy in accordance with our United Nations Treaty obligations and
our commitment to International Law,

The debasement of International Law and domestic democratic processes which
have marked the Administration’s course through the past four years are con-
sistent with, If not a product of, Dr. Kissinger’s political phllosophy. He has
no use for the “abstractions” that is, the principles of the United Nations Charter
since these are incomnpatible with his geopolitical “baiance of power” concept of
international relations and his parochial view of the “national interest.”

In his testimony before your Committee, Dr. Kissinger voiced the idea that
the choice before the United States was hetween a poliey of daring too much or
attempting too little. But that Is quite misteading. It is rather, as the lead
editorial of yesterday's New York Times said. a choice “what is right and what is
wrong, between honesty and deception, between adherence to principles and
pursuit of Realpolitik.” The military and moral disaster of Vietnam and Cam.
bodia was the bloody end of a long wrong road.

The Senate Committee shounld not place its stamp of approval upon a man
who was a principal architect of a poliey which: (1) initlated a secret war
against Cambodia—never authorized by Congress-—within two months of Mr.
Nlxon's inauguration in January 1969 (in the face of Mr. Nixon's eampaign as-
surance that he had a “secret plan” to end the war): ¢2) dellberately falsi-
fled information submitted to Congress vis-a-vis the Cambodian war: (3) de-
ceived the Congress and the American people that peace was “at hand” at
the eve of the 1972 presidential elections and thereafter launched the Christmas
offensive of B-52 bomblngs of densely populated cities of North Vietnam which
ontraged world opiulon.

Although Dr. Kissinger in his testimony upbraided Hanoi for its lack of
cooperatlon vis-a-vis the MTA= in Laos, he was singularly silent as to the Admin-
istration’s failure to abide by and comply with the commitments undertaken
by our Government under the Cease-Firc Agreement. That Agreement recog-
nized the duel sovereignty of the Saigon Regime and the PRG in South Vietnam.
The Cease-Fire Agreement consistently refers to “two South Vietnamese par-
ties” both of whom signed officially on January 27 as established Governments,
Mr, Thieu did not get any wording identifying him as the sole legitimate
reposltory of his “temporary sovereignty.” In short. there remain two rival
claimants in South Vietnam. the PRG and Sajgon. It is notable that at the
recent Conference in Algeria of 7 non-alligned countries. the PR participated in
full compliance with international law, as a representatlve of an independent
state,

However, in contravention of the Cease-Fire Agreement. Presldent Nixon has
stated that the “United States will continue to recognize the Government of the
Republic of Vietnam as the sole legitimat